Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology

Jeremy Nuttall Editor

Microbicides for Prevention of HIV Infection



Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology

Volume 383

Series editors

Rafi Ahmed School of Medicine, Rollins Research Center, Emory University, Room G211, 1510 Clifton Road, Atlanta, GA 30322, USA

Klaus Aktories

Medizinische Fakultät, Institut für Experimentelle und Klinische Pharmakologie und Toxikologie, Abt. I, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Albertstr. 25, 79104 Freiburg, Germany

Richard W. Compans

Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Emory University, 1518 Clifton Road, CNR 5005, Atlanta, GA 30322, USA

Max D. Cooper Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Georgia Research Alliance, Emory University, 1462 Clifton Road, Atlanta, GA 30322, USA

Jorge E. Galan Boyer Ctr. for Molecular Medicine, School of Medicine, Yale University, 295 Congress Avenue, room 343, New Haven, CT 06536-0812, USA

Yuri Y. Gleba ICON Genetics AG, Biozentrum Halle, Weinbergweg 22, 06120 Halle, Germany

Tasuku Honjo Faculty of Medicine, Department of Medical Chemistry, Kyoto University, Sakyo-ku, Yoshida, Kyoto 606-8501, Japan

Yoshihiro Kawaoka School of Veterinary Medicine, University of Wisconsin-Madison, 2015 Linden Drive, Madison, WI 53706, USA

Bernard Malissen Centre d'Immunologie de Marseille-Luminy, Parc Scientifique de Luminy, Case 906, 13288, Marseille Cedex 9, France

Michael B. A. Oldstone Department of Immunology and Microbial Science, The Scripps Research Institute, 10550 North Torrey Pines Road, La Jolla, CA 92037, USA

Rino Rappuoli Novartis Vaccines, Via Fiorentina 1, Siena 53100, Italy

Peter K. Vogt

Department of Molecular and Experimental Medicine, The Scripps Research Institute, 10550 North Torrey Pines Road, BCC-239, La Jolla, CA 92037, USA

Honorary Editor: Hilary Koprowski (deceased) Formerly at Biotechnology Foundation, Inc., Ardmore, PA, USA More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/82

Jeremy Nuttall Editor

Microbicides for Prevention of HIV Infection

Responsible Series Editor: Hilary Koprowski



Editor Jeremy Nuttall Preclinical Sciences and Product Development International Partnership for Microbicides Silver Spring, MD USA

ISSN 0070-217X ISSN 2196-9965 (electronic) ISBN 978-3-662-44595-2 ISBN 978-3-662-44596-9 (eBook) DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-44596-9

Springer Heidelberg New York Dordrecht London

Library of Congress Control Number: 2014947134

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2014

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed. Exempted from this legal reservation are brief excerpts in connection with reviews or scholarly analysis or material supplied specifically for the purpose of being entered and executed on a computer system, for exclusive use by the purchaser of the work. Duplication of this publication or parts thereof is permitted only under the provisions of the Copyright Law of the Publisher's location, in its current version, and permission for use must always be obtained from Springer. Permissions for use may be obtained through RightsLink at the Copyright Clearance Center. Violations are liable to prosecution under the respective Copyright Law. The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

While the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication, neither the authors nor the editors nor the publisher can accept any legal responsibility for any errors or omissions that may be made. The publisher makes no warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein.

Printed on acid-free paper

Springer is part of Springer Science+Business Media (www.springer.com)

Preface

More than 30 years after the first cases were reported, the HIV/AIDS pandemic remains a global health priority. Heterosexual transmission of HIV accounts for 70–80 % of infections worldwide, and women are disproportionately affected by this disease, especially in sub-Saharan Africa where they account for approximately 60 % of infections. In developing countries, factors such as low acceptance of condoms, patterns of sexual behavior, social attitude, viral loads in the semen of the HIV-positive partner, local viral subtypes, and coinfection with other sexually transmitted disease mean that exposure to an infected partner is much more likely to result in transmission than in developed countries, with women again the most affected. There are also anatomical and physiological factors that put women at a greater risk of infection than men. In addition, social, legal, and economic disadvantages make women more likely to become HIV infected.

In order to change the course of the HIV pandemic, effective strategies for prevention of HIV transmission are critical. Abstinence, reducing the number of sexual partners and concurrent sexual relationships, and correct, consistent condom use has been found to be effective in reducing the probability of HIV infection. However, these methods have proven to be insufficient to control infection rates. More HIV prevention strategies are required that provide options for those populations who need protection the most. Thus, safe and effective HIV prevention methods, particularly those that are female-controlled, could play a major role in reducing the incidence of HIV-1 transmission.

In recent years, a number of biomedical interventions have shown promise in HIV prevention. These include pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP), treatment as prevention, and microbicides. The concept of microbicides as an HIV prevention strategy was first introduced in an article titled 'HIV Prevention: The Need for Methods Women Can Use' published in April 1990. Microbicides are topical products that can be applied vaginally or rectally to protect the user from acquiring HIV and, possibly, other STIs.

Early microbicides were nonspecific compounds that worked by either disrupting the viral envelope (e.g., surfactants), electrostatically blocking the virus from interacting with target cells in the vagina (e.g., polyanions), or by maintaining the low pH of the vagina, making it inhospitable to HIV. All of these microbicides were formulated as gels that were intended to be applied vaginally just prior to sex. Clinical trials of these early candidates all failed to demonstrate efficacy, which led to an increased focus on products based on more potent and highly specific antiretroviral compounds. These microbicides are able to be formulated in a wider range of dosage forms, including formulations for daily use and sustained release products for use over a month or more, and can incorporate combinations of active ingredients that may improve their effectiveness further. In 2010, the microbicide field achieved its first proof of concept when a vaginal gel containing 1 % tenofovir was shown to protect women by 39 %.

The development of microbicides is a long and complicated process, with many challenges in product design, in the conduct and design of clinical trials, and in obtaining licensure for a new class of products intended for use almost exclusively in developing countries. This edition of Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology is entirely dedicated to the field of microbicides. It is intended to cover all the critical areas associated with the development of microbicides, from the selection of appropriate candidate molecules, their formulation, preclinical and clinical testing for safety and efficacy, strategies for product registration and finally, issues associated with product launch, distribution, and access.

The authors were all selected because of their expertise in the development of microbicides. Consequently, much of the information is derived directly from their personal experience over years of product development, and is supplemented with knowledge gained from the experience of colleagues in the field. Since no microbicide product has yet been brought to market, some of the information presented represents what is believed rather than proven to be best practice, but reflects the current state of the art and the techniques, models, procedures, and processes available. However, researchers, developers, advocates, and regulators are together learning more about the transmission process and how to prevent it, determining what will be necessary to get these products to market, and how this can best be achieved.

My hope is that this edition will prove valuable to both workers in the microbicide field and others who are interested in learning more about this promising intervention that has the potential to significantly impact the future of the devastating HIV/AIDS epidemic. Whilst it is not possible to cover every aspect of microbicide development in detail, efforts have been made to point the reader toward other sources of information that may be helpful in filling any gaps and providing a more comprehensive understanding of the issues associated with microbicide development.

Preface

I would like to thank all the authors for the high quality of their contributions, and their patience and support in putting this edition together. I would also like to acknowledge the team at the International Partnership for Microbicides, and colleagues in many other organizations whose collaborations have helped move the field forward to the point where we now have products that are in the final stages of development, and are moving ever closer to getting them into the hands of those that so desperately need them.

Jeremy Nuttall

Contents

Candidate Microbicides and Their Mechanisms of Action Carolina Herrera and Robin J. Shattock	1
Microbicide Dosage Forms L. C. Rohan, B. Devlin and H. Yang	27
Preclinical Safety Evaluation	55
Clinical Safety and Pharmacology Trial	79
Microbicides for Prevention of HIV Infection: Clinical Efficacy Trials Salim S. Abdool Karim and Cheryl Baxter	97
Rectal Microbicide Development	117
Developing Regulatory Strategy for Microbicides	137
Preparing for Microbicide Introduction, Rollout, and Sustained Access Cynthia Woodsong, Elizabeth McGrory and Tim Farley	153
Index	177

Candidate Microbicides and Their Mechanisms of Action

Carolina Herrera and Robin J. Shattock

Abstract The development of prevention strategies against sexual transmission of human immunodeficiency-1 virus (HIV-1) is essential to curb the rate of new infections. New prevention options include microbicides, many of which are based on antiretroviral (ARV) drugs targeting different stages of the viral replication cycle including: viral entry and fusion; reverse transcription; integration; and viral maturation through proteolytic clevage. In this review, we discuss current and new potential candidate microbicides designed to prevent mucosal HIV acquisition. Preclinical methods, including cellular, tissular, and animal models, used to assess candidate microbicides and evaluate their prioritization for progress through the product development pipeline are reviewed in context with a rapidly evolving clinical landscape.

Contents

Intro	duction	2
Targ	eting the HIV-1 Replication Cycle	2
2.1	Viral Entry and Fusion	2
2.2	Reverse Transcription	6
2.3	Viral Integration	7
2.4	Viral Maturation	8
2.5	Targeting Multiple Stages Within the Viral Replication Cycle	8
Mici	obicides: When the Context is Crucial	9
3.1	A Short Window of Opportunity	9
	Intro Targ 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 Micr 3.1	Introduction

C. Herrera (🖂) · R. J. Shattock

Section of Infectious Diseases, Faculty of Medicine, Wright-Fleming Institute, St. Mary's Campus, Imperial College, Norfolk Place, London W2 1PG, UK e-mail: carolina.herrera@imperial.ac.uk

R. J. Shattock e-mail: r.shattock@imperial.ac.uk

Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology (2014) 383: 1–25 DOI: 10.1007/82_2013_326 © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2013 Published Online: 24 April 2013

	3.2 Modulation of the Mucosal Environment	10
4	Pre-clinical Models to Assess Candidate Microbicides	12
5	The Future Integration of Microbicides Within a Wider Prevention Profile	14
6	Conclusions	15
Re	ferences	15

1 Introduction

An effective microbicide should be a safe, acceptable, and affordable product delivered topically as a gel, tablet, film or intravaginal ring at the genital (vaginal, penile) and/or gastrointestinal (colorectal) mucosa to prevent, or at least significantly reduce, sexual transmission of HIV, and possibly other sexually transmitted infections. Affordability and broad spectrum of action were the primary considerations for in the first generations of microbicides that included: surfactants able to disrupt the viral membrane (Malkovsky et al. 1998); acid-buffering gels that could inactivate HIV by decreasing pH (Mayer et al. 2001; O'Connor et al. 1995); and long chain polyanionic compounds that would inhibit non-specifically viral entry into target cells (Fletcher and Shattock 2008). However, these products showed lack of potency (Ramjee et al. 2010) or lack of safety in the case of the surfactants, that affected the epithelial barrier leading to higher rates of infection when used frequently (Hillier et al. 2005; Van Damme et al. 2002). For the next generation of microbicides, safety and specific anti-HIV activity became the primary criteria for candidate selection in the microbicide pipeline. Selection of drugs meeting these criteria benefited from the experience acquired in the field of HIV treatment with the development of highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART). Thus, potent anti-retroviral (Shattock and Rosenberg 2012) drugs that inhibited specific steps of HIV replication cycle became lead candidates for microbicide development.

Here we discuss the mechanism of action of microbicides that specifically inhibit different stages in the HIV-1 replication cycle (Fig. 1) within the context of sexual transmission, new candidate microbicides, and review preclinical models currently used for product advancement in the microbicide pipeline.

2 Targeting the HIV-1 Replication Cycle

2.1 Viral Entry and Fusion

Viral entry within a target cell occurs following sequential binding of the virion to the primary cellular receptor CD4 and co-receptors CCR5 or CXCR4 by viral envelope spikes (Envs) that comprise trimers of non-covalently linked heterodimers of glycoproteins (gp), gp120, and gp41. Binding of Env to CD4 and CCR5 or



Fig. 1 Overview of the HIV-1 replication cycle. After entry and decapsidation, uncoated genomic RNA is reverse transcribed into proviral DNA by the viral reverse transcription complex. Proviral DNA is integrated within the host chromosomal DNA in the nucleus and then transcribed to unspliced messenger RNA (mRNA). mRNA is spliced and/or translated into viral proteins in the cytosolic compartment before transport to the surface membrane for assembly of the virion. The virus then buds as an immature virion and proteolytic cleavage of Gag and Gag-Pol polyproteins allows maturation of the virus. *Numbers* represent intervention points during the viral replication cycle. Adapted from Herrera and Shattock (2012)

CXCR4 triggers a series of sequential conformational changes within Env that ultimately elicits fusion of viral and cellular membranes allowing formation of pores and entry of viral genetic material (RNA) into the cell (Fig. 1). The first conformational change is induced by the binding of gp120 to CD4 leading to exposure of the gp120 binding site for CCR5/CXCR4. Engagement of the correceptor leads to a reorganization of gp41 forming a six-helix hairpin structure, a process referred to as six-helix bundle formation that allows apposition and fusion of the viral and host cell membranes.

The first target for potential microbicide intervention is the binding of viral gp120 to CD4 (Fig. 1, intervention point 1). Inhibiting this step can be achieved by blocking the CD4-binding site within gp120. Small proteins that mimic CD4 have been identified showing high potency against HIV in vitro (Van Herrewege et al. 2008) and one of them, M48-U1 has shown promise in macaque challenge studies (Dereuddre-Bosquet et al. 2012). An alternative strategy is the use of drugs that bind to gp120 and rather than preventing CD4 binding, block the conformational change in gp120 induced by CD4 and required for fusion (Si et al. 2004) (Fig. 1, intervention point 1). Compounds with this mechanism of action are part of a family of small-molecules including BMS-378806, which is active in vitro

(Si et al. 2004) and against vaginal challenge in non-human primates (NHPs) (Veazey et al. 2005); and a derivative of this first drug, DS003 (BMS-599793). A final approach is the use of anionic dendrimers to provide a charge-based inhibition of gp120-CD4 interaction, currently designed as an aqueous gel (SPL7013 3 % gel or VivGel) (McGowan et al. 2011; Telwatte et al. 2011).

Binding of Env to cellular receptors can also be inhibited by targeting Env with neutralizing antibodies (NAbs) (Fig. 1, intervention point 1). Proof of principle that NAbs could be used as a microbicide was obtained with the demonstration that vaginal application of b12 (NAb elicited against the CD4 binding site in gp120) protected NHPs against vaginal challenge (Veazey et al. 2003). Anti-gp41 NAbs, 2F5, and 4E10, and the anti-gp120 NAb 2G12 (that recognizes mannose moieties on *N*-linked glycans) have also shown protective activity when used in combination systemically (Stiegler et al. 2002; Trkola et al. 2005) and the combination has been shown to be safe in a phase I clinical trial when administered as a vaginal gel (Morris et al. 2010). More recently the potent broadly NAb, VRC01 (Zhou et al. 2010), has shown potent efficacy against HIV-1 vaginal challenge in a humanized mouse model (Veselinovic et al. 2012) (see Sect. 4). A twist on the antibody theme is the use of an engineered CD4-immunoglobulin G2 chimeric molecule, CD4-IgG2 (PRO-542), which has very similar properties to NAb b12 recognizing the CD4-binding site in gp120 (O'Hara and Olson 2002; Trkola et al. 1995). Despite rapid advances in the identification of broadly NAbs with greater potency and breadth (Walker et al. 2011), large-scale production will still need to be addressed to ensure cost effectiveness. Potential alternatives include single domain NAbs with potent in vitro neutralizing activity (Forsman et al. 2008; Koh et al. 2010), exceptional stability, and ease of manufacture in yeast (Gorlani et al. 2012).

Another group of compounds that can prevent Env binding to CD4 are lectinlike proteins that recognize mannose moieties on *N*-linked glycans in gp120. Two lectin candidates are cyanovirin-*N* (CV-N) and griffithsin (GRFT). CV-N has shown anti-viral activity in vitro (Sexton et al. 2009) and in NHP models against both vaginal and rectal challenges (Tsai et al. 2003, 2004). GRFT also has proven potent anti-viral activity in several preclinical microbicide studies (Ferir et al. 2012; O'Keefe et al. 2009) and can be manufactured to scale in plants (O'Keefe et al. 2009).

A novel strategy for preventing gp120-CD4 interaction is the direct targeting of cellular CD4 by either inducing its down-modulation using cyclotriazadisulfonamide (CADA) (Vermeire et al. 2008) or by knock-down of the CD4 gene expression with CD4 aptamer-siRNA chimeras (Wheeler et al. 2011) (Fig. 1, intervention point 2). These strategies aim to reduce CD4 expression on mucosal T cells thereby reducing the number of susceptible target cells. Proof of concept studies are awaited in animal challenge models.

A second point of intervention in the viral replication cycle is the binding of Env to co-receptors, CCR5 or CXCR4 (Fig. 1, intervention point 3). Epidemiological and genetic studies show that >90 % of sexually transmitted infections worldwide are due to viruses using CCR5 as co-receptor (known as R5-tropic HIV) and in few instances R5X4 dual-tropic isolates are transmitted (Keele and

Derdeyn 2009; Salazar-Gonzalez et al. 2009; van't Wout et al. 1994; Zhu et al. 1993). CCR5 specific inhibitors in the microbicide pipeline have shown activity in vitro and in NHPs, and include modified RANTES chemokines and small molecule CCR5 inhibitors. RANTES protein analogs such as PSC-RANTES and 5P12-RANTES (Gaertner et al. 2008; Kawamura et al. 2000; Lederman et al. 2004; Veazey et al. 2009) have been generated by modification of the N-terminus of RANTES while retaining their binding properties to CCR5 (Arenzana-Seisdedos et al. 1996). These RANTES derivatives bind to the extracellular domain of CCR5 and inhibit Env-CCR5 interaction either by inducing CCR5 internalization or by blocking the co-receptor preventing gp120 binding (Hartley et al. 2004; Pastore et al. 2003). In contrast to PSC-RANTES, 5P12-RANTES lacks chemotactic and leukocyte activation capacities to prevent potential induction of mucosal inflammation (Gaertner et al. 2008). Small molecule CCR5 antagonists include CMPD167 (Veazev et al. 2005) and maraviroc (Dorr et al. 2005; Veazev et al. 2010). These antagonists are thought to inhibit gp120-CCR5 engagement by binding to a predominantly hydrophobic pocket within the transmembrane domains of CCR5 and modifying its extracellular domains, which are recognized by gp120 (Dragic et al. 2000; Garcia-Perez et al. 2011; Hu et al. 2010; Kondru et al. 2008; Maeda et al. 2006). Maraviroc is the only CCR5 inhibitor currently proven to be safe and effective in humans when used orally in HAART (Emmelkamp and Rockstroh 2008), making it an attractive candidate microbicide. Anti-CCR5 monoclonal Abs, such as PRO140, can also block CCR5 showing potent activity (Trkola et al. 2001). The small molecule CXCR4 inhibitor AMD3100 (Donzella et al. 1998) has the potential for being used in combination with a CCR5 inhibitor to prevent possible transmission of R5X4 viruses.

A third target during viral entry into the host cell is the formation of the sixhelix bundle by gp41 that allows fusion between viral and cellular membranes (Fig. 1, intervention point 4). This six-helix hairpin structure is formed by folding in an anti-parallel manner of the C-terminal region (HR2) and the N-terminal domain (HR1) of each gp41 in the Env trimer. Peptide analogs to gp41 HR1 or HR2, inhibit fusion by binding to HR2 or HR1 domains, respectively, and hence, block the formation of the six-helix bundle. Several fusion inhibitors (FIs) based on the sequence of HR2, mimicked by the peptide C34, have been examined for their potential as microbicides. The first FI to be evaluated in microbicide models was T20 (enfuvirtide/Fuzeon) currently used in HAART. Other HR2-based peptides were later developed demonstrating higher potency in vitro and efficacy in NHPs models, including C52L (Veazey et al. 2005) and T1249 (Veazey et al. 2008). The most recent FI, L'644, is a cholesterol-derivatized version of C34 (Ingallinella et al. 2009). L'644 may be a more effective FI candidate microbicide due to the presence of the cholesterol tag that acts as an anchor for L'644 to the cell membrane showing increased anti-viral potency, longer half-life and persistent activity in the presence of biological fluids (Harman et al. 2012; Ingallinella et al. 2009). Furthermore, FIs as a class have broad activity across HIV-1 clades (Veazey et al. 2008).

2.2 Reverse Transcription

Following fusion of viral and target cell membranes and formation of pores, the viral capsid is released into the cellular cytoplasm. Decapsidation or uncoating is followed by formation of the viral reverse transcription complex that produces proviral double-stranded DNA from viral genomic RNA by the HIV-1 enzyme reverse transcriptase (RT) (Fig. 1, intervention point 6). This step in the viral replication cycle can be inhibited by targeting either the substrate of the enzyme or RT directly.

Nucleoside and nucleotide RT inhibitors (NRTIs) are analogs of nucleosides or nucleotide 5'-monophosphates that lack the 3'hydroxyl group necessary for the formation of a phosphodiester linkage with the next incoming nucleoside. NRTIs require metabolic activation by phosphorylation to become triphosphorylated as the natural deoxyribonucleotide triphosphates (dNTPs) and inhibit reverse transcription by substrate competition (Mehellou and De Clercq 2010). Their potency derives from their ability to act as chain terminators of the polymerization chain reaction. NRTIs were the first class of drugs developed for HIV therapy (Broder 2010) and have shown efficacy in post-exposure prophylaxis and in prevention of mother-to-child transmission (Wiznia et al. 1996).

Tenofovir (9-[(R)-2-(phosphonomethoxy) propyl] adenine monohydrate/ PMPA) is the first NRTI that was formulated as a microbicide gel (1 % tenofovir) and showed efficacy in NHPs when used either as a rectal microbicide (Cranage et al. 2008) or as a vaginal product (Parikh et al. 2009). In addition to these two studies, proof of concept was obtained in a clinical efficacy trial, CAPRISA 004, of 1 % tenofovir gel (Abdool Karim et al. 2010) when used in a pericoital fashion (applied before and after intercourse). HIV infection was reduced by 39 % in the active arm after 30 months of follow up. Interestingly, at 12 months the efficiency was higher with a reduction of 50 %, and in high adherers (gel used with >80 % compliance to the protocol) it was reduced by 54 %. However, in another clinical trial performed by the Microbicide Trial Network (MTN) (MTN-003/VOICE), with daily dosing independent of the timing of intercourse, showed no protection (MTN 2011; NIAID 2011). A placebo-controlled trial, FACTS 001, finishing in 2014 has been set up to confirm and extend the CAPRISA 004 results (CONRAD 2011). Tenofovir gel has also been tested for safety and acceptability as a rectal microbicide (Anton et al. 2011a). Furthermore, initial studies in NHPs have shown a certain level of protection even 3 days after vaginal application of the 1 % gel (Dobard et al. 2012), reflecting the long intracellular half-life of active tenofovir. These data support coitus-independent dosing. However, disappointing results from the MTN-003 trial (VOICE) evaluating daily dosing with 1 % tenofovir gel suggest efficacy in humans likely reflects suboptimal product adherence that may be compounded by differences in drug concentration/turnover at the site of initial mucosal infection (van der Straten et al. 2012).

Another NRTI in the microbicide pipeline, emtricitabine (FTC), has been co-formulated in combination with tenofovir (Truvada gel) to increase potential

efficacy. Truvada gel has demonstrated full protection of NHPs (Parikh et al. 2009) and is in preclinical evaluation.

Non-nucleoside RT inhibitors (NNRTIs) represent a different class of structurally diverse non-competitive inhibitors that do not require metabolic activation and that block proviral DNA elongation by binding directly to the enzyme and inducing conformational changes of the active site of RT. The NNRTIs being developed as candidate microbicides are currently not used in HAART and include: dapivirine (TMC120), UC781, MIV-150, MIV-160, MIV-170, MC1220, and IOP-0528. Dapivirine has shown high activity in a range of preclinical studies (Fletcher et al. 2009; Herrera et al. 2009) and when tested in animal models (rabbits and NHPs) accumulation of drug was detected in the first layers of cervicovaginal tissue (Nuttall et al. 2008) even 48 h post-administration. Dapivirine has been formulated as a gel, and in an intravaginal ring, and both dosage forms have been tested in phase I and phase II pharmacokinetic and safety trials (Nel et al. 2009a, b; Romano et al. 2009), and the ring has now progressed into phase III trials (IPM 027, MTN 020). UC781 has also proven activity in cellular and tissular preclinical models (Fletcher et al. 2005; Herrera et al. 2009) and has been formulated as a gel. Safety, acceptability, and preliminary efficacy data have been obtained for rectal use in a phase I clinical trial (Anton et al. 2011b). MIV-150, MIV170, and MC1220 have shown efficacy in NHP challenge studies (Caron et al. 2010; Crostarosa et al. 2009; Kenney et al. 2011; Singer et al. 2011), although no clinical data are currently available for these candidates (Elinder et al. 2010). As alternatives to these compounds, new NNRTIs are being assessed in preclinical studies (Venkatraj et al. 2011). One, IQP-0528 belonging to the pyrimidinedione family, is potent against HIV-1 (Buckheit et al. 2001), and in contrast to most NNRTIs is also active against HIV-2 (De Clercq 1998). It has been formulated as a vaginal gel; and tested successfully in in vitro and ex vivo preclinical studies (Mahalingam et al. 2011).

2.3 Viral Integration

Shortly after proviral DNA is synthesized in the cytoplasm, the enzyme HIV-1 integrase (IN) removes the 3'dinucleotide ends of both DNA strands and catalyzes the transfer and integration of the pro-viral DNA into the cellular DNA by attachment of the 3'end of the viral DNA to the 5'end of the genomic DNA in the cellular nucleus (Engelman et al. 1991) (Fig. 1, intervention point 8). A few IN inhibitors (INI) have been developed to inhibit the different steps within the integration process (Crucitti et al. 2012; Engelman et al. 1991; McElrath et al. 2010; Terrazas-Aranda et al. 2008). Raltegravir (MK-0518), which inhibits the strand transfer by binding to the enzyme active site, and is currently used in therapy under the trade name Isentress[®] (Powderly 2010), is now being considered as a candidate microbicide. Another INI blocking strand transfer, L-870,812 has shown activity in a pilot NHP study (Dobard et al. 2010). Elvitegravir, which also

inhibits strand transfer, is in early development as a microbicide candidate (Crucitti et al. 2012). One potential benefit of INIs is that by acting later in the viral cycle, there might be a wider window within which to get the drug to the initial site of infection within mucosal tissue. Although yet to be tested in animal models this might even allow for postcoital dosing (Crucitti et al. 2012).

2.4 Viral Maturation

Once integrated, viral DNA is transcribed into messenger RNA, which is then translated into HIV proteins. Viral proteins together with two copies of HIV RNA are assembled and new virions bud out of the infected cell (Fig. 1). However, the assembled virion is immature and requires post-translational processing of precursor viral polyproteins (Pr55^{Gag} and Pr160^{GagPol}) into functional proteins for the budded virion to be infectious (Kohl et al. 1988). HIV protease (PR) is responsible for this processing that allows yielding of the viral structural proteins matrix (MA), capsid (CA), nucleocapsid (NC), and viral enzymes PR, RT, IN. Due to their delayed antiviral activity (inhibiting infection once viral DNA has been integrated), protease inhibitors (PIs) (Fig. 1, intervention point 9) have only recently been considered as candidate microbicides. Supporting the potential importance of PIs as microbicides are the fact that PIs have shown efficacy even as monotherapy (Knechten et al. 2011) and recent data suggest that more potent anti-HIV activity is associated with late-acting drugs (Donahue et al. 2010). Furthermore, the late activity of PIs, means PI-based microbicides may have a wider window for protection with potential for pre and/or postcoital application (Herrera and Shattock 2012; Stefanidou et al. 2012).

Out of the ten PIs currently approved for clinical oral use (Mehellou and De Clercq 2010), at least four (saquinavir (SQV), darunavir (DRV), lopinavir (LPV) and ritonavir (RTV)) are being considered in preclinical studies as potential candidate microbicides (Herrera and Shattock 2012). LPV and RTV have shown limited activity in preclinical assays (Evans et al. 2010) compared to SQV (Stefanidou et al. 2012) and DRV (Evans et al. 2010). SQV and DRV are being further assessed in preclinical in vitro models and in NHP studies.

2.5 Targeting Multiple Stages Within the Viral Replication Cycle

Multiple compounds designed to inhibit specific targets within HIV-1 replication cycle have been shown to be capable of inhibiting other steps involved in viral replication. Among them several NNRTIs have multiple inhibitory mechanisms. IQP-0528 belongs to a family of NNRTIs that have been shown to inhibit reverse transcription (Fig. 1, intervention point 6) and viral entry by an unknown mechanism targeting a conformational epitope formed after binding of Env to CD4 and

co-receptor, but prior to fusion of the viral and cellular membranes (Buckheit et al. 2008; Mahalingam et al. 2011). Dapivirine has been shown to inhibit post-integration stages by interfering with HIV-1 Gag-Pol polyproteins processing resulting in a decrease in viral production (Figueiredo et al. 2006) (Fig. 1, intervention point 8). It has also been suggested that PIs may inhibit decapsidation of the viral core and the formation of the pre-integration complex (Fig. 1, intervention points 5 and 7, respectively), providing a potential inhibitory mechanism early in the viral replication cycle (Nisole and Saib 2004; Tozser et al. 2003).

Another class of candidate microbicide targets multiple stages of viral replication because they inhibit a protein, the nucleocapsid protein (NCp7), with essential functions throughout the replication cycle. NCp7 is a small protein important for reverse transcription and integration, and is required for dimerization and packaging of the viral genome late in the viral replication cycle (Buckman et al. 2003) (Fig. 1, intervention points 6, 8, 10). NCp7 contains two zinc-binding domains, which form tight rigid loops and therefore, nucleocapsid inhibitors are also known as zinc finger inhibitors (ZFIs). *S*-acyl-2-mercaptobenzamide thioesters (SAMT) (Miller Jenkins et al. 2010) are the main family of ZFIs. Four SAMT (SAMT-8, SAMT-19, SAMT-89 and SAMT-247) have shown promising results in cellular and tissular preclinical studies (Herrera et al. 2012; Sexton et al. 2009; Wallace et al. 2009) and one of them has even shown activity against vaginal challenge when used topically in NHPs (Cheng-Mayer et al. 2011; Wallace et al. 2009).

A novel approach is to design chimeric compounds, for example, of an entry inhibitor and a fusion inhibitor, that show enhanced inhibitory activity (Zhao et al. 2011) (Fig. 1, intervention points 3 and 4).

Microbicides can also target multiple steps of the viral replication cycle by including combinations of ARVs. This strategy has been inspired by the development and application of HAART where multiple drug combinations are used in conventional treatment regimens (Jordan et al. 2002). The first combinations tested in preclinical studies as candidate microbicides were based on RTIs (Cost et al. 2012; Herrera et al. 2009, 2011). Currently combinations of drugs targeting different steps of viral replication, such as entry/fusion, reverse transcription and maturation, have progressed in the microbicide pipeline. These have been tested in NHPs studies (Veazey et al. 2005) and in the case of maraviroc and dapivirine have been formulated as gels (Herrera et al. 2012) and as vaginal rings, the latter being tested in a Phase I clinical trial (MTN-013/IPM 026).

3 Microbicides: When the Context is Crucial

3.1 A Short Window of Opportunity

It remains unclear whether sexual transmission is mediated by infectious HIV-1 (cell-free virus) and/or infected cells in semen or mucosal secretions (cell-associated virus). However, NHP studies with simian immunodeficiency virus

(SIV) indicate that transmission involves establishment of an initial focus of infection or "founder population" established by a single or a few viruses in the first hours after viral exposure (Li et al. 2009) (Fig. 2). Hence, in both the genital and colorectal tracts, the virus must cross the mucosae in order to establish a systemic infection and several mechanisms have been proposed (Shattock and Moore 2003). Viral amplification from the founder population is considered essential to establish irreversible acquisition of infection and takes place in the first few days (1-3 days) following infection of the initial founder population. This amplification is mediated through the onward infection of adjacent CD4⁺T cells and is likely enhanced by interaction with Langerhans cells and dendritic cells (DC) (Hu et al. 2004; Keele and Estes 2011) and the probable influx of additional CD4⁺T target cells in response to viral exposure (Haase 2011). Onward dissemination of virus to secondary lymphoid tissue occurs prior to the irrevocable seeding of the lymphoreticular system and associated viremia (Li et al. 2009). This period lasting about 10 days is known as the "eclipse phase", the period before HIV becomes detectable in circulation (McMichael et al. 2010). Hence, microbicides have a limited window of opportunity for blocking infection. In NHPs, a 30-60 min exposure to an infectious inoculum is sufficient to establish infection (Shattock and Moore 2003); therefore, entry/fusion inhibitors have a time frame of minutes/hours to act. As a consequence such compounds need to be maintained at inhibitory concentrations to cover the potential time of initial exposure. RTIs and INIs acting post viral entry but before integration could inhibit viral amplification within the founder population during the first hours/days post-exposure; while protease inhibitors active before release of infectious virus could block the local expansion phase taking place during the first days post-exposure, that is reliant on secondary infection of surrounding CD4 cells and occurs before viral dissemination to draining lymph nodes (Fig. 2).

3.2 Modulation of the Mucosal Environment

The efficacy of microbicides in the genital and colorectal tracts could be positively influenced by factors that may decrease the infectious dose before crossing mucosae, increase innate resistance mechanisms to infection and prevent the establishment, and/or dissemination of initial foci of infection. In contrast, the potential efficacy of microbicides could be offset by disturbance of factors that would favor mucosal infection by disturbing the normal flora, reduction of innate protective factors, or by damage or inflammation of the protective epithelium (Haase 2011). Indeed, CAPRISA 004 revealed that vaginal inflammation at baseline correlated with increased risk of infection in those using tenofovir gel (Roberts et al. 2012a, b).

Several approaches are being developed to enhance innate mucosal barrier functions, among them: anti-inflammatory agents (Fahey et al. 2011; Haase 2011); and the use of lactobacilli, commensal bacteria, to maintain a healthy mucosa and,



Fig. 2 Mucosal transmission of HIV-1 and timeline for inhibition. Virus present in the cervicovaginal and/or colorectal lumen crosses the epithelium and reaches the underlying stroma in the first hours post-exposure, window where entry and fusion inhibitors can block infection. After a few hours or days, a small "founder population" of infected cells is established in the stroma, where reverse transcription, integration, and maturation can be inhibited. If production of infectious virus by this focal population is not inhibited, the eclipse phase will be initiated and local expansion will occur through infection of new target cells migrating toward this initial locus. Protease inhibitors and zinc finger inhibitors could potentially inhibit this secondary expansion and dissemination of infection through transport of infected cells to draining regional lymph nodes. Infected cells and newly produced virus spread to the local draining lymph node prior to dissemination through out the lymphoreticular system and systemic circulation. The eclipse phase ends by initiation of the systemic phase of infection. Adapted from Shattock and Rosenberg (2012) and Haase (2011)

through genetic engineering, to produce antiviral peptides (Chang et al. 2003; Fahey et al. 2011; Lagenaur et al. 2011). Other approaches modulate the expression of innate intracellular HIV restriction factors such as APOBEC3G, TRIM5 α , and tetherin (Eade et al. 2012; Ejima et al. 2011; Neagu et al. 2009; Vazquez et al. 2011); or naturally occurring host defense peptides (Fahey et al. 2011; Wang et al. 2010). Some of these peptides have been isolated in HIV-1 resistant cohorts (Burgener et al. 2008, 2011) and are currently being tested as candidate microbicides.

An interesting new strategy aims to transduce cervico-vaginal epithelial stem cells by adeno-associated virus (AAV) gene transfer of broadly NAb genes so that they secrete neutralizing antibodies over multiple menstrual cycles (Abdel-Motal et al. 2011).

An alternative or complementary approach to inhibit local viral expansion is to target the dissemination of virus to draining lymph nodes by migratory DCs, thought to lead to self-sustaining propagation. Binding to c-type lectins like DC-SIGN, can mediate the viral capture by DCs. Hence, DC-SIGN itself and/or other C-type lectins could be targeted to prevent lectin capture of HIV (Berzi et al. 2012). There is a lack of evidence to suggest they might be efficacious when used alone, however such approaches could supplement the activity of other candidate microbicides directly targeting different stages/receptors in the viral life cycle. Indeed, as proof of concept recent in vitro studies have shown that simultaneous targeting of both CD4 and DC-SIGN binding sites on gp120 by a novel bifunctional fusion protein represents a novel antiviral strategy (Du et al. 2012).

4 Pre-clinical Models to Assess Candidate Microbicides

Phase III clinical trials are expensive (estimated at \$50–100 million), time consuming, and require a large number of participants to determine efficacy (Douville et al. 2006; Nuttall et al. 2007). Furthermore, with the introduction of prevention interventions, incidence of infection within communities will decrease, closing the window to perform placebo-controlled trials, and causing the trials to become even larger to test later-generation products. Hence, preclinical models are becoming increasingly important tools to facilitate and accelerate prioritization of candidate microbicides and their formulations for clinical testing.

Efficacy and safety testing of candidate microbicides currently utilizes a wide range of assays including: in vitro cellular models; ex vivo mucosal tissue explants; small animal models; and NHP studies. Multiple cell lines are routinely used to screen potential efficacy of compounds including the PM-1 CD4⁺T cell line (Lusso et al. 1995), and the TZM-bl luciferase reporter cell line (Wei et al. 2002). Assays in PM-1 cells require at least 7 days of culture, allowing multiple rounds of viral replication, and infectivity is determined by measurement of p24 antigen content in culture supernatants with enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). In contrast to PM-1 cells, TZM-bl cells are a single viral cycle assay model that requires 2 days of culture before infectivity is assessed by measurement

of luciferase expression within the cell, driven by production of the viral transactivator of transcription (Tat). The extent of luciferase expression is recorded in relative light units. However, TZM-bl cells are HeLa cells expressing endogenous CXCR4 that have been stably transfected with CD4 and CCR5, and therefore, express artificially high levels of CD4 and CCR5 (Polonis et al. 2008). A recently developed cell line, Affinofile (Johnston et al. 2009), resolves this issue by expressing variable levels of CD4 and CCR5 or CXCR4 based on the amount of selection antibiotic used in culture. Primary cells such as lectin-activated peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) as well as cells derived from PBMCs. including monocyte-derived macrophages and immature DCs, provide more physiologically relevant cellular models for assessment of anti-viral activity. These models involve longer experiments (7-14 days) allowing multiple viral replication cycles, and therefore tend to be used after initial assessment in immortalized cell lines such as those described above. Another important model is co-cultures of DCs with PM-1 cells. This model replicates the interaction between DCs and CD4⁺T cells during the viral amplification of the "founder population" and subsequent viral dissemination to draining lymph nodes (Fig. 2); allowing measurement of drug efficacy against *trans* infection (Hu et al. 2004).

Safety of compounds is initially assessed in cellular models by assessing the level of potential cytotoxicity most often by measuring tetrazolium salt (MTT) cleavage into a blue-colored product (formazan) in viable cells (Slater et al. 1963) or by similar assays of cellular viability. Epithelial cell lines represent an important model to assess potential toxicity or disruption of epithelium integrity induced by the drug (Dezzutti et al. 2004). Available epithelial cell lines including urogenital epithelial cells (e.g., ME-180 (Sykes et al. 1970) and HEC-1-A (Kuramoto 1972)) and colorectal epithelial cells lines (such as Caco-2 (Fogh et al. 1977) and SW837 (Leibovitz et al. 1976)). Primary epithelial cells with primary cells, PBMCs (Dezzutti et al. 2000). Co-cultures of epithelial cells with primary cells, PBMCs (Dezzutti et al. 2004) or DC (Van Herrewege et al. 2007), in a dual-chamber model mimicking transepithelial migration of drugs and virus have been successfully used to assess safety and allow studies of HIV transmission and efficacy of candidate microbicides.

The next phase in microbicide evaluation often utilizes tissue models such as ex vivo culture of mucosal tissue explants (Grivel and Margolis 2009). Explants are obtained as biopsies or as surgically resected tissue, and several models have been developed for penile (Fischetti et al. 2009), cervical, vaginal, and colorectal tissues including polarized (Abner et al. 2005; Collins et al. 2000; Cummins et al. 2007) and non-polarized systems (Fletcher et al. 2006; Greenhead et al. 2000; Grivel et al. 2007; Hu et al. 2004). In cervical and penile tissue models, cells emigrating from the tissue have been described and these can be cultured separately from the explant and in the presence of CD4⁺T cells, such as PM-1 cells, to assess anti-viral activity of a drug against dissemination by migratory cells (Fischetti et al. 2009; Hu et al. 2004). Despite the variety of models, it has been shown that consistent results can be obtained among different laboratories through protocol standardization (Richardson-Harman et al. 2009).

Animal models are more often used in the later stages of preclinical development due to cost and ethical considerations. Small animal models including rodents and rabbits are often used to assess preclinical safety of compounds (see Holt and Nuttall 2013, this volume), but novel strains of mice have been engineered by transplanting human fetal stem cells into specific immunodeficient strains of mice, making them susceptible to HIV-1 infection (including via vaginal and rectal transmission), and therefore can be used to test the efficacy of candidate microbicides (Veazey et al. 2012). However, NHPs remain the main animal model for studying transmission, immunology, and pathogenesis of HIV-1 infection as well as potential of candidate microbicides prior to clinical trials. The majority of NHPs used are macaques including the rhesus (Macaca mulatta), pigtail (Macaca nemestrina), and cynomologous (Macaca fascicularis) sub-species. The main limitation of the NHP model is that HIV-1 does not replicate efficiently in macaque cells (Stremlau et al. 2004). Hence, alternative challenge viruses need to be used such as SIV (including isolates derived from chimpanzees (SIVcpz) and macaques (SIVmac)), and SIV/HIV chimeras known as SHIVs. Most SHIVs include an HIV Env in an SIV backbone, but other HIV-1 proteins such as RT have been inserted in SIV (Veazey et al. 2012). Preclinical models have been criticized for the use of high viral challenge stocks that often exceed human exposure (Pilcher et al. 2004); however, these are routinely used to ensure all animals become infected, reproducing a single infectious event rather than recapitulating the multiple exposures that may be needed for an infectious event to occur in humans, which would be impractical to mimic fully in an animal model. Nevertheless, microbicides that prevent infection under such stringent conditions may well be more potent against lower infectious challenges in humans. However, these stringent conditions could at the same time, potentially exclude candidate microbicides that might ultimately be efficacious in humans. More recently, many investigators have adopted a repeated low dose challenge model where animals are exposed to an infectious doses that infects the majority of animals after four or more sequential challenges (0.5 animal infectious doses), thought to be more representative of a real life scenario (Veazey et al. 2012), but still potentially higher than that seen in mucosal infection of humans.

5 The Future Integration of Microbicides Within a Wider Prevention Profile

Other prevention strategies in development include the use of oral pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP), treatment for prevention, and vaccines (Kelesidis and Landovitz 2011; Kwong et al. 2012; Laga and Piot 2012). One scenario that is being explored is whether oral PrEP combined with microbicides might provide optimal protection delivering both systemic and local activity of ARVs (Dobard et al. 2012). Furthermore, a number of groups are considering the potential of

combining oral PrEP or microbicide use with candidate vaccines to provide a comprehensive prevention strategy (Shattock et al. 2011). Initial and ongoing studies support this idea (Barouch et al. 2012; Cheng-Mayer et al. 2011).

6 Conclusions

The use of ARVs for topical prevention provides a rich pipeline of highly potent drug candidates with prior positive clinical experience that have the potential to positively impact the epidemic. Compounds with varying mechanisms of action targeting different stages in the replication cycle of HIV are in development. However, the strengths and weakness of these different mechanisms and the most effective targets for prevention are not fully understood. Here, sustaining efforts to better define the early events in mucosal transmission and the impact of the mucosal environment on viral transmission are likely to be fundamental. Indeed, the relative merits of targeting early versus late stages of the viral life cycle may have important implications around product use. Ultimately, ARV combinations that act at different stages in the transmission process are likely to provide the greatest efficacy against HIV transmission and be more amenable to a wider range of delivery options. Nevertheless, it will not be possible to test all new compounds, combinations, and their formulations in large efficacy trials. Thus, preclinical assays remain critical to understanding the relative potential of compounds and for selecting the best candidates. However, all preclinical assays have their limitations and their value in predicting clinical efficacy has yet to be established. Hence, the process of product prioritization needs to be based on a range of criteria that include: in vitro drug potency, animal efficacy data, stage of product development, cost of goods, existing safety data, and ability to measure PK/PD parameters in clinical trials. The proof of concept for ARV use in topical prevention provided by the CAPRISA 004 trial of 1 % tenofovir gel, while encouraging, serves as an important bar to drive ongoing development of strategies and products with increasing efficacy and effectiveness.

References

- Abdel-Motal UM, Sarkis PT, Han T, Pudney J, Anderson DJ, Zhu Q, Marasco WA (2011) Antigp120 minibody gene transfer to female genital epithelial cells protects against HIV-1 virus challenge in vitro. PLoS One 6:e26473
- Abdool Karim Q, Abdool Karim SS, Frohlich JA, Grobler AC, Baxter C, Mansoor LE, Kharsany AB, Sibeko S, Mlisana KP, Omar Z, Gengiah TN, Maarschalk S, Arulappan N, Mlotshwa M, Morris L, Taylor D (2010) Effectiveness and safety of tenofovir gel, an antiretroviral microbicide, for the prevention of HIV infection in women. Science 329:1168–1174
- Abner SR, Guenthner PC, Guarner J, Hancock KA, Cummins JE Jr, Fink A, Gilmore GT, Staley C, Ward A, Ali O, Binderow S, Cohen S, Grohskopf LA, Paxton L, Hart CE, Dezzutti CS

(2005) A human colorectal explant culture to evaluate topical microbicides for the prevention of HIV infection. J Infect Dis 192:1545–1556

- Anton P, Cranston R, Carballo-Dieguez A, Kashuba A, Khanukhova E, Elliott J, Janocko L, Cumberland W, Mauck C, McGowan I (2011a) RMP-02/MTN-006: a phase 1 placebocontrolled trial of rectally applied 1 % vaginal TFV gel with comparison to oral TDF. CROI 2011
- Anton PA, Saunders T, Elliott J, Khanukhova E, Dennis R, Adler A, Cortina G, Tanner K, Boscardin J, Cumberland WG, Zhou Y, Ventuneac A, Carballo-Dieguez A, Rabe L, McCormick T, Gabelnick H, Mauck C, McGowan I (2011b) First phase 1 double-blind, placebo-controlled, randomized rectal microbicide trial using UC781 gel with a novel index of ex vivo efficacy. PLoS One 6:e23243
- Arenzana-Seisdedos F, Virelizier JL, Rousset D, Clark-Lewis I, Loetscher P, Moser B, Baggiolini M (1996) HIV blocked by chemokine antagonist. Nature 383:400
- Barouch DH, Klasse PJ, Dufour J, Veazey RS, Moore JP (2012) Macaque studies of vaccine and microbicide combinations for preventing HIV-1 sexual transmission. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109:8694–8698
- Berzi A, Reina JJ, Ottria R, Sutkeviciute I, Antonazzo P, Sanchez-Navarro M, Chabrol E, Biasin M, Trabattoni D, Cetin I, Rojo J, Fieschi F, Bernardi A, Clerici M (2012) A glycomimetic compound inhibits DC-SIGN-mediated HIV infection in cellular and cervical explant models. Aids 26:127–137
- Broder S (2010) Twenty-five years of translational medicine in antiretroviral therapy: promises to keep. Sci Transl Med 2:39ps33
- Buckheit RW Jr, Hartman TL, Watson KM, Chung SG, Cho EH (2008) Comparative evaluation of the inhibitory activities of a series of pyrimidinedione congeners that inhibit human immunodeficiency virus types 1 and 2. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52:225–236
- Buckheit RW Jr, Watson K, Fliakas-Boltz V, Russell J, Loftus TL, Osterling MC, Turpin JA, Pallansch LA, White EL, Lee JW, Lee SH, Oh JW, Kwon HS, Chung SG, Cho EH (2001) SJ-3366, a unique and highly potent nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) that also inhibits HIV-2. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 45:393–400
- Buckman JS, Bosche WJ, Gorelick RJ (2003) Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 nucleocapsid Zn(2+) fingers are required for efficient reverse transcription, initial integration processes, and protection of newly synthesized viral DNA. J Virol 77:1469–1480
- Burgener A, Boutilier J, Wachihi C, Kimani J, Carpenter M, Westmacott G, Cheng K, Ball TB, Plummer F (2008) Identification of differentially expressed proteins in the cervical mucosa of HIV-1-resistant sex workers. J Proteome Res 7:4446–4454
- Burgener A, Rahman S, Ahmad R, Lajoie J, Ramdahin S, Mesa C, Brunet S, Wachihi C, Kimani J, Fowke K, Carr S, Plummer F, Ball TB (2011) Comprehensive proteomic study identifies serpin and cystatin antiproteases as novel correlates of HIV-1 resistance in the cervicovaginal mucosa of female sex workers. J Proteome Res 10:5139–5149
- Caron M, Besson G, Etenna SL, Mintsa-Ndong A, Mourtas S, Radaelli A, Morghen Cde G, Loddo R, La Colla P, Antimisiaris SG, Kazanji M (2010) Protective properties of nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor (MC1220) incorporated into liposome against intravaginal challenge of Rhesus macaques with RT-SHIV. Virology 405:225–233
- Chang TL, Chang CH, Simpson DA, Xu Q, Martin PK, Lagenaur LA, Schoolnik GK, Ho DD, Hillier SL, Holodniy M, Lewicki JA, Lee PP (2003) Inhibition of HIV infectivity by a natural human isolate of *Lactobacillus jensenii* engineered to express functional two-domain CD4. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:11672–11677
- Cheng-Mayer C, Huang Y, Gettie A, Tsai L, Ren W, Shakirzyanova M, Sina ST, Trunova N, Blanchard J, Jenkins LM, Lo Y, Schito ML, Appella E (2011) Delay of SHIV infection and control of viral replication in vaccinated macaques challenged in the presence of a topical microbicide. Aids 25:1833-1841

- Collins KB, Patterson BK, Naus GJ, Landers DV, Gupta P (2000) Development of an in vitro organ culture model to study transmission of HIV-1 in the female genital tract. Nat Med 6:475–479
- CONRAD (2011) Safety and effectiveness of tenofovir gel in the prevention of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV-1) infection in young women and the effects of tenofovir gel on the incidence of herpes simplex virus (HSV-2) infection. http://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT01386294
- Cost M, Dezzutti CS, Clark MR, Friend DR, Akil A, Rohan LC (2012) Characterization of UC781-tenofovir combination gel products for HIV-1 infection prevention in an ex vivo ectocervical model. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56:3058–3066
- Cranage M, Sharpe S, Herrera C, Cope A, Dennis M, Berry N, Ham C, Heeney J, Rezk N, Kashuba A, Anton P, McGowan I, Shattock R (2008) Prevention of SIV rectal transmission and priming of T cell responses in macaques after local pre-exposure application of tenofovir gel. PLoS Med 5:e157
- Crostarosa F, Aravantinou M, Akpogheneta OJ, Jasny E, Shaw A, Kenney J, Piatak M, Lifson JD, Teitelbaum A, Hu L, Chudolij A, Zydowsky TM, Blanchard J, Gettie A, Robbiani M (2009) A macaque model to study vaginal HSV-2/immunodeficiency virus co-infection and the impact of HSV-2 on microbicide efficacy. PLoS One 4:e8060
- Crucitti GC, Botta M, Di Santo R (2012) Will integrase inhibitors be used as microbicides? Curr HIV Res 10:36–41
- Cummins JE Jr, Guarner J, Flowers L, Guenthner PC, Bartlett J, Morken T, Grohskopf LA, Paxton L, Dezzutti CS (2007) Preclinical testing of candidate topical microbicides for antihuman immunodeficiency virus type 1 activity and tissue toxicity in a human cervical explant culture. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 51:1770–1779
- De Clercq E (1998) The role of non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NNRTIs) in the therapy of HIV-1 infection. Antiviral Res 38:153–179
- Dereuddre-Bosquet N, Morellato-Castillo L, Brouwers J, Augustijns P, Bouchemal K, Ponchel G, Ramos OH, Herrera C, Stefanidou M, Shattock R, Heyndrickx L, Vanham G, Kessler P, Le Grand R, Martin L (2012) MiniCD4 microbicide prevents HIV infection of human mucosal explants and vaginal transmission of SHIV(162P3) in cynomolgus macaques. PLoS Pathog 8:: e1003071
- Dezzutti CS, James VN, Ramos A, Sullivan ST, Siddig A, Bush TJ, Grohskopf LA, Paxton L, Subbarao S, Hart CE (2004) In vitro comparison of topical microbicides for prevention of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 transmission. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 48:3834–3844
- Dobard C, Sharma S, Martin A, Hazuda D, Hanson DL, Smith J, Otten RA, Novembre FJ, Garcia-Lerma JG, Heneine W (2010) Protection against repeated vaginal SHIV exposures in macaques by a topical gel with an integrase inhibitor. Paper presented at Microbicides 2010, Pittsburgh
- Dobard C, Sharma S, Martin A, Pau CP, Holder A, Kuklenyik Z, Lipscomb J, Hanson DL, Smith J, Novembre FJ, Garcia-Lerma JG, Heneine W (2012) Durable protection from vaginal simian–human immunodeficiency virus infection in macaques by tenofovir gel and its relationship to drug levels in tissue. J Virol 86:718–725
- Donahue DA, Sloan RD, Kuhl BD, Bar-Magen T, Schader SM, Wainberg MA (2010) Stagedependent inhibition of HIV-1 replication by antiretroviral drugs in cell culture. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54:1047–1054
- Donzella GA, Schols D, Lin SW, Este JA, Nagashima KA, Maddon PJ, Allaway GP, Sakmar TP, Henson G, De Clercq E, Moore JP (1998) AMD3100, a small molecule inhibitor of HIV-1 entry via the CXCR4 co-receptor. Nat Med 4:72–77
- Dorr P, Westby M, Dobbs S, Griffin P, Irvine B, Macartney M, Mori J, Rickett G, Smith-Burchnell C, Napier C, Webster R, Armour D, Price D, Stammen B, Wood A, Perros M (2005) Maraviroc (UK-427,857), a potent, orally bioavailable, and selective small-molecule inhibitor of chemokine receptor CCR5 with broad-spectrum anti-human immunodeficiency virus type 1 activity. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 49:4721–4732

- Douville K, Mitchnick M, Baker T, Studebaker D (2006) Modeling phase III microbicide clinical trial costs. Paper presented at AIDS 2006, Toronto
- Dragic T, Trkola A, Thompson DA, Cormier EG, Kajumo FA, Maxwell E, Lin SW, Ying W, Smith SO, Sakmar TP, Moore JP (2000) A binding pocket for a small molecule inhibitor of HIV-1 entry within the transmembrane helices of CCR5. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97:5639–5644
- Du T, Hu K, Yang J, Jin J, Li C, Stieh D, Griffin GE, Shattock RJ, Hu Q (2012) Bifunctional CD4-DC-SIGN fusion proteins demonstrate enhanced avidity to gp120 and inhibit HIV-1 infection and dissemination. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56:4640–4649
- Eade CR, Wood MP, Cole AM (2012) Mechanisms and modifications of naturally occurring host defense peptides for anti-HIV microbicide development. Curr HIV Res 10:61–72
- Ejima T, Hirota M, Mizukami T, Otsuka M, Fujita M (2011) An anti-HIV-1 compound that increases steady-state expression of apoplipoprotein B mRNA-editing enzyme-catalytic polypeptide-like 3G. Int J Mol Med 28:613–616
- Elinder M, Selhorst P, Vanham G, Oberg B, Vrang L, Danielson UH (2010) Inhibition of HIV-1 by non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors via an induced fit mechanism-Importance of slow dissociation and relaxation rates for antiviral efficacy. Biochem Pharmacol 80:1133–1140
- Emmelkamp JM, Rockstroh JK (2008) Maraviroc, risks and benefits: a review of the clinical literature. Expert Opin Drug Saf 7:559–569
- Engelman A, Mizuuchi K, Craigie R (1991) HIV-1 DNA integration: mechanism of viral DNA cleavage and DNA strand transfer. Cell 67:1211–1221
- Evans A, Fletcher P, Herrera C, Shattock RJ (2010) Protease inhibitors darunavir, lopinavir and ritonavir as potential microbicides. Paper presented at Microbicides 2010, Pittsburgh
- Fahey JV, Bodwell JE, Hickey DK, Ghosh M, Muia MN, Wira CR (2011) New approaches to making the microenvironment of the female reproductive tract hostile to HIV. Am J Reprod Immunol 65:334–343
- Ferir G, Huskens D, Palmer KE, Boudreaux DM, Swanson MD, Markovitz DM, Balzarini J, Schols D (2012) Combinations of griffithsin with other carbohydrate-binding agents demonstrate superior activity against HIV type 1, HIV type 2, and selected carbohydratebinding agent-resistant HIV type 1 strains. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 28:1513-1523
- Figueiredo A, Moore KL, Mak J, Sluis-Cremer N, de Bethune MP, Tachedjian G (2006) Potent nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors target HIV-1 Gag-Pol. PLoS Pathog 2:e119
- Fischetti L, Barry SM, Hope TJ, Shattock RJ (2009) HIV-1 infection of human penile explant tissue and protection by candidate microbicides. Aids 23:319–328
- Fletcher P, Harman S, Azijn H, Armanasco N, Manlow P, Perumal D, de Bethune MP, Nuttall J, Romano J, Shattock R (2009) Inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection by the candidate microbicide dapivirine, a nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53:487–495
- Fletcher P, Kiselyeva Y, Wallace G, Romano J, Griffin G, Margolis L, Shattock R (2005) The nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor UC-781 inhibits human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection of human cervical tissue and dissemination by migratory cells. J Virol 79:11179–11186
- Fletcher P, Shattock RJ (2008) PRO-2000, an antimicrobial gel for the potential prevention of HIV infection. Curr Opin Invest Drugs 9:189–200
- Fletcher PS, Elliott J, Grivel JC, Margolis L, Anton P, McGowan I, Shattock RJ (2006) Ex vivo culture of human colorectal tissue for the evaluation of candidate microbicides. Aids 20:1237–1245
- Fogh J, Wright WC, Loveless JD (1977) Absence of HeLa cell contamination in 169 cell lines derived from human tumors. J Natl Cancer Inst 58:209–214
- Forsman A, Beirnaert E, Aasa-Chapman MM, Hoorelbeke B, Hijazi K, Koh W, Tack V, Szynol A, Kelly C, McKnight A, Verrips T, de Haard H, Weiss RA (2008) Llama antibody fragments with cross-subtype human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1)-neutralizing properties and high affinity for HIV-1 gp120. J Virol 82:12069–12081

- Gaertner H, Cerini F, Escola JM, Kuenzi G, Melotti A, Offord R, Rossitto-Borlat I, Nedellec R, Salkowitz J, Gorochov G, Mosier D, Hartley O (2008) Highly potent, fully recombinant anti-HIV chemokines: reengineering a low-cost microbicide. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:17706–17711
- Garcia-Perez J, Rueda P, Staropoli I, Kellenberger E, Alcami J, Arenzana-Seisdedos F, Lagane B (2011) New insights into the mechanisms whereby low molecular weight CCR5 ligands inhibit HIV-1 infection. J Biol Chem 286:4978–4990
- Gorlani A, Brouwers J, McConville C, van der Bijl P, Malcolm K, Augustijns P, Quigley AF, Weiss R, De Haard H, Verrips T (2012) Llama antibody fragments have good potential for application as HIV type 1 topical microbicides. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 28:198–205
- Greenhead P, Hayes P, Watts PS, Laing KG, Griffin GE, Shattock RJ (2000) Parameters of human immunodeficiency virus infection of human cervical tissue and inhibition by vaginal virucides. J Virol 74:5577–5586
- Grivel JC, Elliott J, Lisco A, Biancotto A, Condack C, Shattock RJ, McGowan I, Margolis L, Anton P (2007) HIV-1 pathogenesis differs in rectosigmoid and tonsillar tissues infected ex vivo with CCR5- and CXCR4-tropic HIV-1. Aids 21:1263–1272
- Grivel JC, Margolis L (2009) Use of human tissue explants to study human infectious agents. Nat Protoc 4:256–269
- Haase AT (2011) Early events in sexual transmission of HIV and SIV and opportunities for interventions. Annu Rev Med 62:127-139
- Harman S, Herrera C, Armanasco N, Nuttall J, Shattock RJ (2012) Preclinical evaluation of the HIV-1 fusion inhibitor L'644 as a potential candidate microbicide. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56:2347–2356
- Hartley O, Gaertner H, Wilken J, Thompson D, Fish R, Ramos A, Pastore C, Dufour B, Cerini F, Melotti A, Heveker N, Picard L, Alizon M, Mosier D, Kent S, Offord R (2004) Medicinal chemistry applied to a synthetic protein: development of highly potent HIV entry inhibitors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:16460–16465
- Herrera C, Armanasco N, King D, Nuttall J, Appella E, Martin L, Kelly C, Shattock RJ (2012) Evaluation of multi-targeting antiretroviral drug combinations as potential microbicides. Paper presented at Microbicides 2012, Sydney
- Herrera C, Cranage M, McGowan I, Anton P, Shattock RJ (2009) Reverse transcriptase inhibitors as potential colorectal microbicides. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53:1797–1807
- Herrera C, Cranage M, McGowan I, Anton P, Shattock RJ (2011) Colorectal microbicide design: triple combinations of reverse transcriptase inhibitors are optimal against HIV-1 in tissue explants. AIDS 25:1971–1979
- Herrera C, Shattock RJ (2012) Potential use of protease inhibitors as vaginal and colorectal microbicides. Curr HIV Res 10:42–52
- Hillier SL, Moench T, Shattock R, Black R, Reichelderfer P, Veronese F (2005) In vitro and in vivo: the story of nonoxynol 9. J Acq Immune Def Synd 39:1–8
- Holt JDS, Nuttall JP (2013) Preclinical safety evaluation. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol.
- Hu Q, Frank I, Williams V, Santos JJ, Watts P, Griffin GE, Moore JP, Pope M, Shattock RJ (2004) Blockade of attachment and fusion receptors inhibits HIV-1 infection of human cervical tissue. J Exp Med 199:1065–1075
- Hu Q, Huang X, Shattock RJ (2010) C–C chemokine receptor type 5 (CCR5) utilization of transmitted and early founder human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelopes and sensitivity to small-molecule CCR5 inhibitors. J Gen Virol 91:2965–2973
- Ingallinella P, Bianchi E, Ladwa NA, Wang YJ, Hrin R, Veneziano M, Bonelli F, Ketas TJ, Moore JP, Miller MD, Pessi A (2009) Addition of a cholesterol group to an HIV-1 peptide fusion inhibitor dramatically increases its antiviral potency. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106:5801–5806
- Johnston SH, Lobritz MA, Nguyen S, Lassen K, Delair S, Posta F, Bryson YJ, Arts EJ, Chou T, Lee B (2009) A quantitative affinity-profiling system that reveals distinct CD4/CCR5 usage patterns among human immunodeficiency virus type 1 and simian immunodeficiency virus strains. J Virol 83:11016–11026

- Jordan R, Gold L, Cummins C, Hyde C (2002) Systematic review and meta-analysis of evidence for increasing numbers of drugs in antiretroviral combination therapy. BMJ 324:757
- Kawamura T, Cohen SS, Borris DL, Aquilino EA, Glushakova S, Margolis LB, Orenstein JM, Offord RE, Neurath AR, Blauvelt A (2000) Candidate microbicides block HIV-1 infection of human immature Langerhans cells within epithelial tissue explants. J Exp Med 192:1491–1500
- Keele BF, Derdeyn CA (2009) Genetic and antigenic features of the transmitted virus. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 4:352–357
- Keele BF, Estes JD (2011) Barriers to mucosal transmission of immunodeficiency viruses. Blood 118:839–846
- Kelesidis T, Landovitz RJ (2011) Preexposure prophylaxis for HIV prevention. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep 8:94–103
- Kenney J, Aravantinou M, Singer R, Hsu M, Rodriguez A, Kizima L, Abraham CJ, Menon R, Seidor S, Chudolij A, Gettie A, Blanchard J, Lifson JD, Piatak M Jr, Fernandez-Romero JA, Zydowsky TM, Robbiani M (2011) An antiretroviral/zinc combination gel provides 24 hours of complete protection against vaginal SHIV infection in macaques. PLoS One 6:e15835
- Knechten H, Stephan C, Mosthaf FA, Jaeger H, Carganico A, Lutz T, Schewe K, Mayr C, Wolf E, Wellmann E, Tappe A (2011) The rainbow cohort: 96 week follow-up of saquinavir-containing regimens in previously antiretroviral therapy (ART)-naive and pre-treated but protease inhibitor (PI)-naive HIV-infected patients. Eur J Med Res 16:93–100
- Koh WW, Steffensen S, Gonzalez-Pajuelo M, Hoorelbeke B, Gorlani A, Szynol A, Forsman A, Aasa-Chapman MM, de Haard H, Verrips T, Weiss RA (2010) Generation of a family-specific phage library of llama single chain antibody fragments that neutralize HIV-1. J Biol Chem 285:19116–19124
- Kohl NE, Emini EA, Schleif WA, Davis LJ, Heimbach JC, Dixon RA, Scolnick EM, Sigal IS (1988) Active human immunodeficiency virus protease is required for viral infectivity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 85:4686–4690
- Kondru R, Zhang J, Ji C, Mirzadegan T, Rotstein D, Sankuratri S, Dioszegi M (2008) Molecular interactions of CCR5 with major classes of small-molecule anti-HIV CCR5 antagonists. Mol Pharmacol 73:789–800
- Kuramoto H (1972) Studies of the growth and cytogenetic properties of human endometrial adenocarcinoma in culture and its development into an established line. Acta Obstet Gynaecol Jpn 19:47–58
- Kwong PD, Mascola JR, Nabel GJ (2012) The changing face of HIV vaccine research. J Int AIDS Soc 15:17407
- Laga M, Piot P (2012) Prevention of sexual transmission of HIV: real results, science progressing, societies remaining behind. Aids 26:1223–1229
- Lagenaur LA, Sanders-Beer BE, Brichacek B, Pal R, Liu X, Liu Y, Yu R, Venzon D, Lee PP, Hamer DH (2011) Prevention of vaginal SHIV transmission in macaques by a live recombinant Lactobacillus. Mucosal Immunol 4:648–657
- Lederman MM, Veazey RS, Offord R, Mosier DE, Dufour J, Mefford M, Piatak M Jr, Lifson JD, Salkowitz JR, Rodriguez B, Blauvelt A, Hartley O (2004) Prevention of vaginal SHIV transmission in rhesus macaques through inhibition of CCR5. Science 306:485–487
- Leibovitz A, Stinson JC, McCombs WB III, McCoy CE, Mazur KC, Mabry ND (1976) Classification of human colorectal adenocarcinoma cell lines. Cancer Res 36:4562–4569
- Li Q, Estes JD, Schlievert PM, Duan L, Brosnahan AJ, Southern PJ, Reilly CS, Peterson ML, Schultz-Darken N, Brunner KG, Nephew KR, Pambuccian S, Lifson JD, Carlis JV, Haase AT (2009) Glycerol monolaurate prevents mucosal SIV transmission. Nature 458:1034–1038
- Lusso P, Cocchi F, Balotta C, Markham PD, Louie A, Farci P, Pal R, Gallo RC, Reitz MS Jr (1995) Growth of macrophage-tropic and primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) isolates in a unique CD4+ T-cell clone (PM1): failure to downregulate CD4 and to interfere with cell-line-tropic HIV-1. J Virol 69:3712–3720

- Maeda K, Das D, Ogata-Aoki H, Nakata H, Miyakawa T, Tojo Y, Norman R, Takaoka Y, Ding J, Arnold GF, Arnold E, Mitsuya H (2006) Structural and molecular interactions of CCR5 inhibitors with CCR5. J Biol Chem 281:12688–12698
- Mahalingam A, Simmons AP, Ugaonkar SR, Watson KM, Dezzutti CS, Rohan LC, Buckheit RW Jr, Kiser PF (2011) Vaginal microbicide gel for delivery of IQP-0528, a pyrimidinedione analog with a dual mechanism of action against HIV-1. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55:1650–1660
- Malkovsky M, Newell A, Dalgleish A (1998) Inactivation of HIV by nonoxynol-9. Lancet 1:645
- Mayer K, Peipert J, Fleming T, Fullem A, Moench T, Cu-Uvin S, Bentley M, Chesney M, Rosenberg Z (2001) Safety and tolerability of BufferGel, a novel vaginal microbicide, in women in the United States. Clin Infect Dis 32:476–482
- McElrath MJ, Ballweber L, Terker A, Kreger A, Sakchalathorn P, Robinson B, Fialkow M, Lentz G, Hladik F (2010) Ex vivo comparison of microbicide efficacies for preventing HIV-1 genomic integration in intraepithelial vaginal cells. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54:763–772
- McGowan I, Gomez K, Bruder K, Febo I, Chen BA, Richardson BA, Husnik M, Livant E, Price C, Jacobson C (2011) Phase 1 randomized trial of the vaginal safety and acceptability of SPL7013 gel (VivaGel) in sexually active young women (MTN-004). Aids 25:1057–1064
- McMichael AJ, Borrow P, Tomaras GD, Goonetilleke N, Haynes BF (2010) The immune response during acute HIV-1 infection: clues for vaccine development. Nat Rev Immunol 10:11–23
- Mehellou Y, De Clercq E (2010) Twenty-six years of anti-HIV drug discovery: where do we stand and where do we go? J Med Chem 53:521–538
- Miller Jenkins LM, Ott DE, Hayashi R, Coren LV, Wang D, Xu Q, Schito ML, Inman JK, Appella DH, Appella E (2010) Small-molecule inactivation of HIV-1 NCp7 by repetitive intracellular acyl transfer. Nat Chem Biol 6:887–889
- Morris G, Chindrove S, Woodhall S, Wiggins R, Vcelar B, Lacey C (2010) A prospective randomized double blind placebo-controlled phase I pharmacokinetic and safety study of a vaginal microbicide gel containing three potent broadly neutralizing antibodies [2F5, 2G12, 4E10][MabGel]. Paper presented at Microbicides 2010, Pittsburgh
- MTN (2011) MTN statement on decision to discontinue use of tenofovir gel in VOICE, a major HIV prevention study in women. http://www.mtnstopshiv.org/node/3909
- Neagu MR, Ziegler P, Pertel T, Strambio-De-Castillia C, Grutter C, Martinetti G, Mazzucchelli L, Grutter M, Manz MG, Luban J (2009) Potent inhibition of HIV-1 by TRIM5-cyclophilin fusion proteins engineered from human components. J Clin Invest 119:3035–3047
- Nel A, Smythe S, Young K, Malcolm K, McCoy C, Rosenberg Z, Romano J (2009a) Safety and pharmacokinetics of dapivirine delivery from matrix and reservoir intravaginal rings to HIVnegative women. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 51:416–423
- Nel AM, Coplan P, van de Wijgert JH, Kapiga SH, von Mollendorf C, Geubbels E, Vyankandondera J, Rees HV, Masenga G, Kiwelu I, Moyes J, Smythe SC (2009b) Safety, tolerability, and systemic absorption of dapivirine vaginal microbicide gel in healthy, HIVnegative women. Aids 23:1531–1538
- NIAID (2011) Safety and effectiveness of tenofovir 1 % gel, tenofovir disproxil fumarate, and emtricitabine/tenofovir disoproxil fumarate tablets in preventing HIV in women. http:// clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT00705679
- Nisole S, Saib A (2004) Early steps of retrovirus replicative cycle. Retrovirology 1:9
- Nuttall J, Romano J, Douville K, Galbreath C, Nel A, Heyward W, Mitchnick M, Walker S, Rosenberg Z (2007) The future of HIV prevention: prospects for an effective anti-HIV microbicide. Infect Dis Clin North Am 21:219–239, x
- Nuttall JP, Thake DC, Lewis MG, Ferkany JW, Romano JW, Mitchnick MA (2008) Concentrations of dapivirine in the rhesus macaque and rabbit following once daily intravaginal administration of a gel formulation of [14C]dapivirine for 7 days. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52:909–914

- O'Connor T, Kinchington D, Kangro HO, Jeffries DJ (1995) The activity of candidate virucidal agents, low pH and genital secretions against HIV-1 in vitro. Int J STD AIDS 6:267–272
- O'Hara BM, Olson WC (2002) HIV entry inhibitors in clinical development. Curr Opin Pharmacol 2:523-528
- O'Keefe BR, Vojdani F, Buffa V, Shattock RJ, Montefiori DC, Bakke J, Mirsalis J, d'Andrea AL, Hume SD, Bratcher B, Saucedo CJ, McMahon JB, Pogue GP, Palmer KE (2009) Scaleable manufacture of HIV-1 entry inhibitor griffithsin and validation of its safety and efficacy as a topical microbicide component. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106:6099–6104
- Parikh UM, Dobard C, Sharma S, Cong ME, Jia H, Martin A, Pau CP, Hanson DL, Guenthner P, Smith J, Kersh E, Garcia-Lerma JG, Novembre FJ, Otten R, Folks T, Heneine W (2009) Complete protection from repeated vaginal simian–human immunodeficiency virus exposures in macaques by a topical gel containing tenofovir alone or with emtricitabine. J Virol 83:10358–10365
- Pastore C, Picchio GR, Galimi F, Fish R, Hartley O, Offord RE, Mosier DE (2003) Two mechanisms for human immunodeficiency virus type 1 inhibition by N-terminal modifications of RANTES. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 47:509–517
- Pilcher CD, Tien HC, Eron JJ Jr, Vernazza PL, Leu SY, Stewart PW, Goh LE, Cohen MS (2004) Brief but efficient: acute HIV infection and the sexual transmission of HIV. J Infect Dis 189:1785–1792
- Polonis VR, Brown BK, Rosa Borges A, Zolla-Pazner S, Dimitrov DS, Zhang MY, Barnett SW, Ruprecht RM, Scarlatti G, Fenyo EM, Montefiori DC, McCutchan FE, Michael NL (2008) Recent advances in the characterization of HIV-1 neutralization assays for standardized evaluation of the antibody response to infection and vaccination. Virology 375:315–320
- Powderly WG (2010) Integrase inhibitors in the treatment of HIV-1 infection. J Antimicrob Chemother 65:2485–2488
- Ramjee G, Kamali A, McCormack S (2010) The last decade of microbicide clinical trials in Africa: from hypothesis to facts. AIDS 24:S40–S49
- Richardson-Harman N, Lackman-Smith C, Fletcher PS, Anton PA, Bremer JW, Dezzutti CS, Elliott J, Grivel JC, Guenthner P, Gupta P, Jones M, Lurain NS, Margolis LB, Mohan S, Ratner D, Reichelderfer P, Roberts P, Shattock RJ, Cummins JE Jr (2009) Multisite comparison of anti-human immunodeficiency virus microbicide activity in explant assays using a novel endpoint analysis. J Clin Microbiol 47:3530–3539
- Roberts L, Liebenberg L, Barnabas S, Passmore JA (2012a) Vaginal microbicides to prevent human immunodeficiency virus infection in women: Perspectives on the female genital tract, sexual maturity and mucosal inflammation. Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol 26:441–449
- Roberts L, Passmore JA, Mlisana K, Williamson C, Little F, Bebell LM, Walzl G, Abrahams MR, Woodman Z, Abdool Karim Q, Abdool Karim SS (2012b) Genital tract inflammation during early HIV-1 infection predicts higher plasma viral load set point in women. J Infect Dis 205:194–203
- Romano J, Variano B, Coplan P, Van Roey J, Douville K, Rosenberg Z, Temmerman M, Verstraelen H, Van Bortel L, Weyers S, Mitchnick M (2009) Safety and availability of dapivirine (TMC120) delivered from an intra-vaginal ring. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 25:483–488
- Salazar-Gonzalez JF, Salazar MG, Keele BF, Learn GH, Giorgi EE, Li H, Decker JM, Wang S, Baalwa J, Kraus MH, Parrish NF, Shaw KS, Guffey MB, Bar KJ, Davis KL, Ochsenbauer-Jambor C, Kappes JC, Saag MS, Cohen MS, Mulenga J, Derdeyn CA, Allen S, Hunter E, Markowitz M, Hraber P, Perelson AS, Bhattacharya T, Haynes BF, Korber BT, Hahn BH, Shaw GM (2009) Genetic identity, biological phenotype, and evolutionary pathways of transmitted/founder viruses in acute and early HIV-1 infection. J Exp Med 206:1273–1289
- Sexton A, Harman S, Shattock RJ, Ma K-C (2009) Design, expression, and characterization of a multivalent, combination HIV microbicide. FASEB J 23:3590–3600
- Shattock RJ, Moore JP (2003) Inhibiting sexual transmission of HIV-1 infection. Nat Rev Microbiol 1:25–34

- Shattock RJ, Rosenberg Z (2012) Microbicides: topical prevention against HIV. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 2:a007385
- Shattock RJ, Warren M, McCormack S, Hankins CA (2011) AIDS. Turning the tide against HIV. Science 333:42–43
- Si Z, Madani N, Cox JM, Chruma JJ, Klein JC, Schon A, Phan N, Wang L, Biorn AC, Cocklin S, Chaiken I, Freire E, Smith AB 3rd, Sodroski JG (2004) Small-molecule inhibitors of HIV-1 entry block receptor-induced conformational changes in the viral envelope glycoproteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:5036–5041
- Singer R, Derby N, Rodriguez A, Kizima L, Kenney J, Aravantinou M, Chudolij A, Gettie A, Blanchard J, Lifson JD, Piatak M Jr, Fernandez-Romero JA, Zydowsky TM, Robbiani M (2011) The nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor MIV-150 in carrageenan gel prevents rectal transmission of simian/human immunodeficiency virus infection in macaques. J Virol 85:5504–5512
- Slater TF, Sawyer B, Straeuli U (1963) Studies on succinate-tetrazolium reductase systems. III. Points of coupling of four different tetrazolium salts. Biochim Biophys Acta 77:383–393
- Stefanidou M, Herrera C, Armanasco N, Shattock RJ (2012) Saquinavir inhibits early events associated with establishment of HIV-1 infection: potential role for protease inhibitors in prevention. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56:4381–4390
- Stiegler G, Armbruster C, Vcelar B, Stoiber H, Kunert R, Michael NL, Jagodzinski LL, Ammann C, Jager W, Jacobson J, Vetter N, Katinger H (2002) Antiviral activity of the neutralizing antibodies 2F5 and 2G12 in asymptomatic HIV-1-infected humans: a phase I evaluation. Aids 16:2019–2025
- Stremlau M, Owens CM, Perron MJ, Kiessling M, Autissier P, Sodroski J (2004) The cytoplasmic body component TRIM5alpha restricts HIV-1 infection in Old World monkeys. Nature 427:848–853
- Sykes JA, Whitescarver J, Jernstrom P, Nolan JF, Byatt P (1970) Some properties of a new epithelial cell line of human origin. J Natl Cancer Inst 45:107–122
- Telwatte S, Moore K, Johnson A, Tyssen D, Sterjovski J, Aldunate M, Gorry PR, Ramsland PA, Lewis GR, Paull JR, Sonza S, Tachedjian G (2011) Virucidal activity of the dendrimer microbicide SPL7013 against HIV-1. Antiviral Res 90:195–199
- Terrazas-Aranda K, Van Herrewege Y, Hazuda D, Lewi P, Costi R, Di Santo R, Cara A, Vanham G (2008) Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) integration: a potential target for microbicides to prevent cell-free or cell-associated HIV-1 infection. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52:2544–2554
- Tozser J, Shulenin S, Kadas J, Boross P, Bagossi P, Copeland TD, Nair BC, Sarn-gadharan MG, Oroszlan S (2003) Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 capsid protein is a substrate of the retroviral proteinase while integrase is resistant toward proteolysis. Virology 310:16–23
- Trkola A, Ketas TJ, Nagashima KA, Zhao L, Cilliers T, Morris L, Moore JP, Maddon PJ, Olson WC (2001) Potent, broad-spectrum inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 by the CCR5 monoclonal antibody PRO 140. J Virol 75:579–588
- Trkola A, Kuster H, Rusert P, Joos B, Fischer M, Leemann C, Manrique A, Huber M, Rehr M, Oxenius A, Weber R, Stiegler G, Vcelar B, Katinger H, Aceto L, Gunthard HF (2005) Delay of HIV-1 rebound after cessation of antiretroviral therapy through passive transfer of human neutralizing anti-bodies. Nat Med 11:615–622
- Trkola A, Pomales AB, Yuan H, Korber B, Maddon PJ, Allaway GP, Katinger H, Barbas CF 3rd, Burton DR, Ho DD et al (1995) Cross-clade neutralization of primary isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 by human monoclonal antibodies and tetrameric CD4-IgG. J Virol 69:6609–6617
- Tsai CC, Emau P, Jiang Y, Agy MB, Shattock RJ, Schmidt A, Morton WR, Gustafson KR, Boyd MR (2004) Cyanovirin-N inhibits AIDS virus infections in vaginal transmission models. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 20:11–18
- Tsai CC, Emau P, Jiang Y, Tian B, Morton WR, Gustafson KR, Boyd MR (2003) Cyanovirin-N gel as a topical microbicide prevents rectal transmission of SHIV89.6P in macaques. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 19:535–541

- Van Damme L, Ramjee G, Alary M, Vuylsteke B, Chandeying V, Rees H, Sirivongrangson P, Mukenge-Tshibaka L, Ettiègne-Traoré V, Uaheowitchai C, Karim SS, Mâsse B, Perriëns J, Laga M, Group C-S (2002) Effectiveness of COL-1492, a nonoxynol-9 vaginal gel, on HIV-1 transmission in female sex workers: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 360:971–977
- van der Straten A, Van Damme L, Haberer JE, Bangsberg DR (2012) Unraveling the divergent results of pre-exposure prophylaxis trials for HIV prevention. Aids 26:F13–F19
- Van Herrewege Y, Michiels J, Waeytens A, De Boeck G, Salden E, Heyndrickx L, van den Mooter G, de Bethune MP, Andries K, Lewi P, Praet M, Vanham G (2007) A dual chamber model of female cervical mucosa for the study of HIV transmission and for the evaluation of candidate HIV microbicides. Antiviral Res 74:111–124
- Van Herrewege Y, Morellato L, Descours A, Aerts L, Michiels J, Heyndrickx L, Martin L, Vanham G (2008) CD4 mimetic miniproteins: potent anti-HIV compounds with promising activity as microbicides. J Antimicrob Chemother 61:818–826
- van't Wout AB, Kootstra NA, Mulder-Kampinga GA, Albrecht-van Lent N, Scherpbier HJ, Veenstra J, Boer K, Coutinho RA, Miedema F, Schuitemaker H (1994) Macrophage-tropic variants initiate human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection after sexual, parenteral, and vertical transmission. J Clin Invest 94:2060–2067
- Vazquez N, Schmeisser H, Dolan MA, Bekisz J, Zoon KC, Wahl SM (2011) Structural variants of IFNalpha preferentially promote antiviral functions. Blood 118:2567–2577
- Veazey RS, Ketas TA, Klasse PJ, Davison DK, Singletary M, Green LC, Greenberg ML, Moore JP (2008) Tropism-independent protection of macaques against vaginal transmission of three SHIVs by the HIV-1 fusion inhibitor T-1249. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:10531–10536
- Veazey RS, Ketas TJ, Dufour J, Moroney-Rasmussen T, Green LC, Klasse PJ, Moore JP (2010) Protection of rhesus macaques from vaginal infection by vaginally delivered maraviroc, an inhibitor of HIV-1 entry via the CCR5 co-receptor. J Infect Dis 202:739–744
- Veazey RS, Klasse PJ, Schader SM, Hu Q, Ketas TJ, Lu M, Marx PA, Dufour J, Colonno RJ, Shattock RJ, Springer MS, Moore JP (2005) Protection of macaques from vaginal SHIV challenge by vaginally delivered inhibitors of virus-cell fusion. Nature 438:99–102
- Veazey RS, Ling B, Green LC, Ribka EP, Lifson JD, Piatak M Jr, Lederman MM, Mosier D, Offord R, Hartley O (2009) Topically applied recombinant chemokine analogues fully protect macaques from vaginal simian–human immunodeficiency virus challenge. J Infect Dis 199:1525–1527
- Veazey RS, Shattock RJ, Klasse PJ, Moore JP (2012) Animal models for microbicide studies. Curr HIV Res 10:79–87
- Veazey RS, Shattock RJ, Pope M, Kirijan JC, Jones J, Hu Q, Ketas T, Marx PA, Klasse PJ, Burton DR, Moore JP (2003) Prevention of virus transmission to macaque monkeys by a vaginally applied monoclonal antibody to HIV-1 gp120. Nat Med 9:343–346
- Venkatraj M, Arien KK, Heeres J, Dirie B, Joossens J, Van Goethem S, Van der Veken P, Michiels J, Vande Velde CM, Vanham G, Lewi PJ, Augustyns K (2011) Novel diarylpyridinones, diarylpyridazinones and diarylphthalazinones as potential HIV-1 nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NNRTIs). Bioorg Med Chem 19:5924–5934
- Vermeire K, Brouwers J, Van Herrewege Y, Le Grand R, Vanham G, Augustijns P, Bell TW, Schols D (2008) CADA, a potential anti-HIV microbicide that specifically targets the cellular CD4 receptor. Curr HIV Res 6:246–256
- Veselinovic M, Preston Neff C, Mulder LR, Akkina R (2012) Topical gel formulation of broadly neutralizing anti-HIV-1 monoclonal antibody VRC01 confers protection against HIV-1 vaginal challenge in a humanized mouse model. Virology 432:505-510
- Walker LM, Huber M, Doores KJ, Falkowska E, Pejchal R, Julien JP, Wang SK, Ramos A, Chan-Hui PY, Moyle M, Mitcham JL, Hammond PW, Olsen OA, Phung P, Fling S, Wong CH, Phogat S, Wrin T, Simek MD, Koff WC, Wilson IA, Burton DR, Poignard P (2011) Broad neutralization coverage of HIV by multiple highly potent antibodies. Nature 477:466–470
- Wallace GS, Cheng-Mayer C, Schito ML, Fletcher P, Miller Jenkins LM, Hayashi R, Neurath AR, Appella E, Shattock RJ (2009) Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 nucleocapsid

inhibitors impede trans infection in cellular and explant models and protect nonhuman primates from infection. J Virol 83:9175–9182

- Wang G, Watson KM, Peterkofsky A, Buckheit RW Jr (2010) Identification of novel human immunodeficiency virus type 1-inhibitory peptides based on the antimicrobial peptide database. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54:1343–1346
- Wei X, Decker JM, Liu H, Zhang Z, Arani RB, Kilby JM, Saag MS, Wu X, Shaw GM, Kappes JC (2002) Emergence of resistant human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in patients receiving fusion inhibitor (T-20) monotherapy. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 46:1896–1905
- Wheeler LA, Trifonova R, Vrbanac V, Basar E, McKernan S, Xu Z, Seung E, Deruaz M, Dudek T, Einarsson JI, Yang L, Allen TM, Luster AD, Tager AM, Dykxhoorn DM, Lieberman J (2011) Inhibition of HIV transmission in human cervicovaginal explants and humanized mice using CD4 aptamer–siRNA chimeras. J Clin Invest 121:2401–2412
- Wiznia AA, Crane M, Lambert G, Sansary J, Harris A, Solomon L (1996) Zidovudine use to reduce perinatal HIV type 1 transmission in an urban medical center. JAMA 275:1504–1506
- Zhao B, Mankowski MK, Snyder BA, Ptak RG, Liwang PJ (2011) Highly potent chimeric inhibitors targeting two steps of HIV cell entry. J Biol Chem 286:28370–28381
- Zhou T, Georgiev I, Wu X, Yang ZY, Dai K, Finzi A, Kwon YD, Scheid JF, Shi W, Xu L, Yang Y, Zhu J, Nussenzweig MC, Sodroski J, Shapiro L, Nabel GJ, Mascola JR, Kwong PD (2010) Structural basis for broad and potent neutralization of HIV-1 by antibody VRC01. Science 329:811–817
- Zhu T, Mo H, Wang N, Nam DS, Cao Y, Koup RA, Ho DD (1993) Genotypic and phenotypic characterization of HIV-1 patients with primary infection. Science 261:1179–1181

Microbicide Dosage Forms

L. C. Rohan, B. Devlin and H. Yang

Abstract Microbicides are topically applied, user controlled dosage forms that are being developed to prevent the transmission of HIV during coitus. Early candidates focused on coitally dependent dosage forms such as gels and creams. More recent development has focused on broadening the coitally dependent options through the introduction of films and fast dissolving tablets. Additionally, it has become important to have longer acting products to minimize the burden of user compliance and thus vaginal rings have been developed providing sustained delivery of antiretroviral drugs. This chapter discusses the history of microbicides along with a detailed description of coitally dependent products, gels, films, tablets diaphragms, as well as coitally independent dosage forms such as vaginal rings and the introduction of a new technology, electrospun fibers.

Contents

1	Microbicide Products	
	1.1 History of Clinically Evaluated Microbicides	29
	1.2 Vaginal Drug Delivery	
2	Coitally Dependent Dosage Forms	
	2.1 Gels	32
	2.2 Films	
	2.3 Tablets	39

L. C. Rohan (⊠) · H. Yang Department of Pharmaceutical Sciences, School of Pharmacy, University of Pittsburgh Magee Women's Research Institute, Pittsburgh, PA, USA e-mail: rohanlc@upmc.edu

B. Devlin International Partnership for Microbicides, Silver Spring, MD, USA e-mail: bdevlin@ipmglobal.org

Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology (2014) 383: 27–54 DOI: 10.1007/82_2013_357 © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2013 Published Online: 13 November 2013

3	Coitally Independent Dosage Forms	42			
	3.1 Vaginal Rings	42			
4	Other Dosage Forms	45			
	4.1 Electrospun Fibers	45			
	4.2 SILCS Diaphragm	46			
5	Conclusion	47			
Re	References				

1 Microbicide Products

Microbicides are products that can be applied vaginally or rectally to protect the user from acquiring HIV and, possibly, other STIs. Many variables can impact the in vivo effectiveness of any given microbicide product such as the anti-HIV activity (efficacy of the product), the user's willingness and ability to use the product as instructed (acceptability and adherence), the safety of the formulation, and HIV 'dose'-related variables (Morrow and Hendrix 2010). The appropriate drug-delivery strategy for each microbicide drug candidate will depend upon many variables such as the physicochemical characteristics and pharmacokinetic profile of the candidate, its mechanism of action against HIV-1 transmission, its dosing regimen, delivery route, and patient acceptability (Buckheit et al. 2010). Microbicide products can be classified as coitally dependent or non-coitally dependent. Coitally dependent microbicides are applied immediately before and/or after intercourse, whereas coitally independent products are applied and provide sustained protection over time.

During the past two decades, the majority of microbicide product development has focused on vaginally applied products. However, receptive anal intercourse (RAI) is practiced by both MSM and women around the world (Kalichman et al. 2009; Chandra et al. 2011). In fact, a US national survey found that 36 % of female responders aged 25–44 had ever had anal sex with an opposite-sex partner (Chandra et al. 2011). Development of a microbicide that is effective and safe in both mucosal compartments (vaginal and rectal) should be considered (Minces and McGowan 2010). Rectal microbicide research is currently in the early phase of clinical development. Aside from a number of studies designed to investigate the behavior of placebo products in the rectum, a few studies have evaluated rectally applied microbicide products contacting antiretrovirals. These studies are focused on the drug safety and acceptability evaluation for rectal use, such as of tenofovir gel (McGowan et al. 2013) and UC781 (Ventuneac et al. 2010).
1.1 History of Clinically Evaluated Microbicides

1.1.1 Early Generation Microbicides: Nonspecific or Moderately Specific

Initial products developed as vaginal microbicides contained agents which did not directly affect the life cycle of the HIV virus. These nonspecific antiretroviral microbicides were surfactants/detergents (Weber et al. 2005). Three surfactants were tested clinically as microbicides. These were products containing nonoxynol 9 (N-9) (gel, sponge and film), SAVVY[®] or C31G gel, and sodium lauryl sulfate (SLS) gel.

Acidifying agents help to restore or maintain the protective acidic pH of the vagina. Acidifying agents clinically assessed for safety and effectiveness against male-to-female HIV-1 transmission include BufferGel and Acidform. Both BufferGel and Acidform are acid-buffering bioadhesive vaginal gels. BufferGel was found to be well tolerated, but not effective for the prevention of HIV-1 vaginal transmission in a Phase II/IIb trial (Abdool Karim et al. 2011). Acidform vaginal gel was found to have favorable formulation properties (Garg et al. 2001). However, no clinical effectiveness trials pertaining to the prevention of male-to-female vaginal transmission of HIV-1 have been reported for Acidform.

The next microbicide candidates evaluated were primarily macromolecular linear anionic polymers (Balzarini and Van Damme 2007). Their anti-HIV mechanism of action centered on their ability to block viral entry into cells (Weber et al. 2005). These agents carry negative charges, which result in a charge interaction with viral envelope proteins blocking the binding of the virus to target cells. Such microbicide candidates include Carraguard[®] gel, cellulose sulfate gel, cellulose acetate phthalate gel, VivaGel[®], and PRO2000 gel. In a Phase III study of Carraguard it was found to be safe but ineffective against vaginal transmission of HIV (Skoler-Karpoff et al. 2008). Cellulose sulfate was also found to be ineffective, while the PRO2000 showed an increased risk of HIV infection (Tao et al. 2008).

This early work in microbicide product development provided a number of lessons: nonspecific agents, e.g., surfactants, are unlikely to provide protection against HIV transmission and may increase HIV infection risk; moderately specific agents, e.g., some polyanions have little effect but are safe; and product adherence is crucial for protection. These lessons led to an emphasis in the field for evaluation of specific or antiretroviral containing microbicide products.

1.1.2 Specific Microbicide Products

Due to the clinical failure of early microbicide candidates development efforts in the field have now shifted to antiretroviral microbicide candidates that directly and specifically act against the HIV life cycle, namely specific antiretroviral products (ARVs). The two classes of ARVs being most widely evaluated are entry inhibitors and reverse transcriptase (RT) inhibitors (Balzarini and Van Damme 2007). Evaluation of other classes such as HIV integrase inhibitors is also beginning to emerge (Reeves and Piefer 2005).

The majority of antiretrovirals under current clinical investigation are reverse transcriptase inhibitors (RTIs). Tenofovir is the most widely studied RTI microbicide candidate to date. Several Phase I studies demonstrated the safety and pharmacokinetics of tenofovir (Mayer et al. 2006; Beigi et al. 2011; Keller et al. 2011). A Phase IIb trial (CAPRISA 004) to assess the safety and effectiveness of tenofovir 1 % gel in the prevention of male-to-female HIV transmission was performed in South Africa (Abdool Karim et al. 2010). The results of this trial showed that tenofovir gel use was associated with an overall 39 % decrease in HIV-1 acquisition, which is statistically significant. Additionally, among women with high gel adherence, the tenofovir gel reduced HIV infection by 54 % in comparison to placebo gel (Abdool Karim et al. 2010). The results of CAPRISA 004 have paved the way for future vaginal microbicide trials by providing proofof-concept for antiretrovirals as microbicides for HIV prevention. The Vaginal and Oral Interventions to Control the Epidemic (VOICE) trial is a Phase IIb five-group study examining the safety and efficacy of daily oral tenofovir disoproxil fumarate, oral Truvada[®] (a fixed dose combination of tenofovir disoproxil fumarate and emtricitabine), oral placebo, tenofovir 1 % vaginal gel and placebo vaginal gel in HIV-negative women in Malawi, South Africa, Uganda and Zimbabwe (also called MTN 003). This daily-use regimen of a vaginal microbicide (topical PrEP) and oral PrEP differs from the coitally dependent regimen utilized in CAPRISA 004 and earlier microbicide efficacy trials. In September 2011, it was recommended that the VOICE participants randomized to oral tenofovir be discontinued from this group due to futility. In November 2011, VOICE discontinued use of tenofovir gel as it concluded from an interim evaluation that the gel was "not effective in preventing HIV in the women enrolled in the VOICE trial."

Tenofovir is not the only antiretroviral that is being clinically tested. Formulations of UC781 and dapivirine, both non-nucleoside RTI (NNRTIs), have been clinically evaluated. Early-phase trials of these NNRTI formulations looked to assess short-term safety, tolerability, acceptability, and PK of these products (Neurath et al. 1999; Jespers et al. 2007; Schwartz et al. 2008b; Nel et al. 2009a, 2010a, b). To date, early-phase clinical trials have found RTIs to be generally safe and well tolerated. Additionally, a Phase I safety and PK trial of a dapivirine/maraviroc (NNRTI/CCR5 co-receptor antagonist) IVR was conducted (MTN-013/IPM 026). Studies involving the delivery of specific antiretroviral agents in vaginal polymeric quick-dissolving films and tablets are also planned or ongoing.

Although the potent antiviral activity of a microbicide candidate is essential, the formulation or delivery system plays a key role in developing these candidates into practical dosage forms with safety, acceptability, and effectiveness in clinical application. Different formulations are being evaluated for vaginal delivery of microbicide candidates including gels, rings, films, tablets, and suppositories. In this chapter microbicide dosage forms (gel, film, vaginal ring and tablet) will be discussed in detail.

1.2 Vaginal Drug Delivery

Vaginal drug delivery systems can be designed to achieve topical or systemic effect. The earliest record of vaginal product use was in Egypt in 1850 BC (O'Dowd 2001). Numerous records also show the application of vaginal formulations in Greece and Rome from the Middle Ages, and later Renaissance, through modern day. Modern vaginal administration of drug was fully recognized in 1918 after Macht reported drug absorption in vagina (Macht 1918). Since then, many chemicals or therapeutics have been administered vaginally, especially steroids, prostaglandins, and antimicrobials.

The major advantages of the vaginal route of administration for systemic drug delivery are the avoidance of hepatic first-pass metabolism (thus increasing drug exposure), and reducing gastrointestinal side effects, and decreasing hepatic side effects such as those seen with steroid application (Vermani and Garg 2000). The rate and extent of drug absorption and blood drug concentration after intravaginal administration are dependent on formulation factors, vaginal physiology, age, and menstrual cycle. Most drugs in vaginal formulations are indicated for the treatment of topical conditions such as vaginitis and other vaginal infections, and include antimicrobials (Bradshaw et al. 2012), labor inducers (Seeras 1995; Seeras et al. 1995), spermicides (Iver and Poddar 2008), and sexual hormones for postmenopausal symptoms (Rad et al. 2006). Vaginal preparations are traditionally used for local treatment, however, systemic effects via the vaginal route can also be achieved (Alexander et al. 2004; Song et al. 2004). Vaginal drug delivery systems include a large variety of dosage forms such as foams, creams, gels, ointments, pessaries, tablets, capsules, films, tampons, vaginal rings, and douches. Generally, these dosage forms can be classified into solid, semisolid, and liquid formulations. For microbicide products these dosage forms can be further categorized with regard to their coital dependence for use as shown in Fig. 1.



Fig. 1 Types of microbicide dosage forms

2 Coitally Dependent Dosage Forms

2.1 Gels

2.1.1 What are Gels?

Gels are defined as semisolids in which suspensions of (small) inorganic particles or (large) organic particles are interpenetrated by a liquid (aqueous or non-aqueous). The majority of vaginal products marketed fall into this category. Familiarity of users with gel dosage forms for vaginal drug delivery as well as their ability to provide lubrication during sexual intercourse is an advantage of this dosage form. Gels present a number of additional features which contribute to their wide use as vaginal preparations such as consistency, good spreadability, bioadhesion, acceptability, feasibility, and generally low manufacturing cost. The main disadvantages associated with vaginal gel products are messiness and leakage (Hussain and Ahsan 2005). The preponderance of microbicide gel products evaluated to date are hydrogels, or aqueous gels. The application of hydrogels for biomedical use dates back to 1960 when Wichterle and Lim developed a cross-linked poly (hydroxyethyl methacrylate) (pHEMA) (Wichterle and Lim 1960). Since that time the use of hydrogels in the biomedical and pharmaceutical field has been widespread.

2.1.2 Microbicide Gel Product Components

Vaginal gels being developed as microbicides most commonly employ water soluble polymers as gelling agents. Generally, gels are manufactured by the addition of polymers and other excipients to water with continuous mixing. Cellulose derivatives like hydroxyl ethyl cellulose (HEC) and poly acrylic acid derivatives like Carbopol 974P are the most commonly used polymers due to their generally recognized as safe (GRAS) status, cost effectiveness, and safety profile. The universal placebo gel used as a placebo control in a large number of microbicide clinical trials consists of 2.7 % w/w HEC as the gelling agent. Another common practice in the formulation of gel products is to include preservatives to avoid bacterial growth within the product upon storage. A combination of methyl paraben and propyl paraben is one of the most widely utilized preservative systems in microbicide products currently being evaluated. Many vaginal gels also contain cosolvents, humectants (such as glycerin, polyethylene glycol, and propylene glycol), buffering agents, and acidifying agents to improve aesthetic aspects of the product and to also aid in solution of the drug substance and stability. In addition to traditional gels, nonaqueous/lipid gels (Politz et al. 1994; Forbes et al. 2011), thermoreversible gels (Roy et al. 2001; Escobar-Chavez et al. 2006), and bioresponsive gels (Gupta et al. 2002; Chen et al. 2012) are being developed. A silicone

hydrogel preparation was developed as a microbicide product for the delivery of the CCR5 antagonist, maraviroc. This product resulted in a high concentration of maraviroc in plasma, vaginal fluids, and vaginal tissue in rhesus macaques (Forbes et al. 2011).

2.1.3 Historical Overview of Microbicide Gel Products

Gels have been historically the most common drug delivery formulation for microbicides. In clinical studies conducted to date, gel products have been applied as a single daily dose or as a single dose before and/or after sexual intercourse. Early clinical trials for nonspecific microbicide drug candidates utilized the gel formulation platform. The first gel tested as a microbicide was the marketed contraceptive product which contained N-9. Other gel products evaluated were SAVVY[®] (C31G gel), a sodium lauryl sulfate gel, cellulose sulfate, Carraguard[®], acidifying agents (BufferGel and Acidform), VivaGel, and PRO2000. Although many of the gels were found to be safe, to date no nonspecific microbicide drug containing gel clinically tested has been found to be effective.

Gel dosage forms containing specific microbicide drug candidates have also been evaluated. A number of these candidates tested are viral replication inhibitors. A tenofovir gel product was found to be both safe and effective, resulting in an overall statistically significant 39 % decrease in HIV-1 acquisition in the CAPRISA 004 Phase IIb clinical trial. However when this gel was tested in the VOICE Phase IIb clinical trial utilizing a varied dosing regimen the gel was found not to be effective in preventing HIV. A third trial which utilizes the same dosing regimen as the CAPRISA trial is ongoing. Other non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor microbicide drug products which have been studied include UC781 and dapivirine.

Evaluation of Microbicide Gels

There are several critical product assessment tools which are utilized to evaluate potential microbicide gel products. Of central importance are the evaluations of gel safety, anti-HIV activity, and physical and chemical characterization including stability assessments. It is known that gel characteristics can change over time and upon exposure to certain environmental conditions. These product changes may result in variation of gel product in vivo performance (Gallagher et al. 2003). Critical characteristics of gels might include API content and uniformity, pH, osmolarity, and viscosity.

Safety is essential for a microbicide gel product. The failure of clinical trials of nonoxynol-9 (N-9) and cellulose sulfate gels highlights the importance of safety considerations in microbicide gel product development. Results from clinical trials indicate that minor perturbation of the vaginal membrane could significantly increase the susceptibility of women towards HIV infection. The excipients, pH,

and the osmolality of a vaginal microbicide gel could have profound effects on the vaginal environment and epithelium which could lead to toxicity or enhanced infection (Turpin 2011). Irritation caused by gels could also compromise patient adherence to the products. In addition to consideration of the effect of a microbicide gel product on the vaginal epithelium, it is also important to consider its effect on the innate microflora. The acidic pH environment of the vagina is maintained by the microflora, specifically Lactobacillus species, and increased vaginal pH can result in enhanced susceptibility to HIV infection. Thus, a safe microbicide should not have any toxic effects on innate vaginal lactobacilli (Martin et al. 1999). Additionally, it has been shown that hyperosmolality of products is associated with mucosal irritation and tissue damage in the slug mucosal irritation model (Adriaens and Remon 2008). In a phase I trial unacceptable vulvo-vaginal side effects were observed with use of a hyperosmolar vaginal microbicide product (Lacey et al. 2010). Furthermore, some commonly used gel excipients such as glycerin and disodium EDTA were shown to increase the susceptibility of mice to HSV-2 infection in a dose-dependent manner. In the same mouse model, propylene glycol and polyethylene glycol-8 also increased HSV-1 susceptibly by >10 times (Moench et al. 2010). These reports indicate that the selection of excipients and their concentration in microbicide gels can have a profound effect on the safety of a microbicide product. Formulation excipients or excipient combinations may lead to not only irritation and toxicity but also enhanced infection.

Several models have been utilized to evaluate bioactivity of microbicide drug candidates as described by Shattock and Herrera (2013). Most cell-based models for activity are limited in their usefulness due to the requirement of significant dilution of the gel product because of its high viscosity. The most widely used model is an ex vivo challenge model in which vaginal, cervical, or colorectal tissue is exposed to the gel product and subsequently challenged with HIV virus.

Evaluation of gel product drug release is an important product performance and quality control assessment. A simple, reliable, and reproducible release rate method can guide formulation development and monitor manufacturing reproducibility and product stability. The FDA published SUPAC-SS guidance details release testing for active pharmaceutical ingredients from semisolid dosage forms after certain post approval changes (FDA 1997). Several in vitro models have been applied to evaluate drug release from gels such as the Franz cell diffusion system, the enhancer cell, and flow through cell apparatuses. Generally, drug release from semisolid preparation from Franz cell and Enhancer cell are the same once the data are standardized by surface area (Kumar 1993; Fares and Zatz 1995). The Franz cell diffusion system is one of the systems recommended by the FDA for evaluating drug release from topical gels for vaginal use (Shah et al. 1989; Siewert et al. 2003). The Franz cell system was utilized to compare two formulations (3.0 % hydroxyethyl cellulose (HEC) formulation and a 0.65 % Carbopol) for IQP-0528, a NNRTI being evaluated for use as a microbicide product. Diffusion-controlled release of IQP-0528 was observed for both gel formulations (Mahalingam et al. 2011).

Rheological testing is normally conducted for microbicide semisolid products because these properties may be critical to the success of the product. Specifically, the viscosity of the product can be monitored to assess product stability (Tamburic and Craig 1996) and can also impact product performance in vivo. Once a microbicide gel is applied to the vagina, these preparations will be diluted by vaginal fluid and during coitus will be further diluted with semen and exposed to shear forces through coital activity. Thus, the viscosity changes under these conditions should be evaluated. Owen et al. evaluated the rheological properties of several gel formulations using vaginal or cervical fluid simulant (Owen et al. 2003). The dilution of gels with vaginal or cervical fluid simulant may reduce the anti-HIV activity performance. Sassi et al. reported that hydrogel products of UC781 maintained greater activity against HIV-1 as compared to liposomal products after dilution with vaginal/cervical fluid simulant (Sassi et al. 2008).

Currently, most hydrogel microbicide gels are coitally dependent products, which could provide anti-HIV activity by forming a physical barrier after application. If a physical barrier to virus entry is a desired characteristic of a microbicide, then it is important that complete coating of the vaginal mucosa surface is achieved to obtain maximum barrier function. In one study it was predicted that a gel layer thickness of 150 μ m was needed to reduce HIV transport in an in vitro model (Lai et al. 2010). Mahalingam et al. presented a preclinical algorithm for use in design of gel products with specific mechanical properties using biomechanical modeling of gel spreading. Their model presents relationships between gel composition and spreadability (Mahalingam et al. 2010). Furthermore, coital activity as well as dilution with fluids can impact the vaginal coverage achieved by a particular semisolid formulation.

Gel Applicators

Microbicide gels are semisolid formulations, generally with high viscosity, and an applicator is required to vaginally apply semisolid products. Several types of applicators have been utilized for microbicide administration. Applicators can be refillable or disposable. Most applicators are made of high density polyethylene/ polypropylene (HDPE) or low density polyethylene/polypropylene (LDPE). Two important considerations for vaginal applicators are compatibility with the microbicide product and the potential for vaginal trauma, epithelial damage, and irritation from applicator use. Such damage could lower patient compliance or result in reduced natural barrier function, both of which could potentially lead to microbicide product failure. Therefore, it is essential that applicators are adequately evaluated to determine their suitability for use with microbicides.

2.2 Films

2.2.1 The History and Background of Polymeric Thin Films

Thin polymeric films are solid dosage forms which consist of an active agent incorporated into a polymeric matrix. When applied to a mucosal surface the film disintegrates and releases the active drug agent. Oral thin films were first introduced in the 1970s. In 2001, Pfizer introduced the Listerine[®] Strip to freshen breath and by 2006, nine oral thin films were marketed worldwide. The initial thin films that were marketed were for consumer or cosmetic products. In 2010, the first prescription oral thin film drug product (Zuplenz) was introduced in the United States. Over the years this dosage form has become widely used.

The first vaginal film introduced was the contraceptive vaginal film. In 1973, an article published in the journal Contraception evaluated C-Film (Lichtman et al. 1973). C-Film was a water soluble film measuring $2'' \times 2''$ inch which contained the nonionic spermicide nonylphenoxypolyethoxyethanol (Nonyl-9) and was designed to be placed in the vagina 30 min prior to sexual intercourse for protection from unwanted pregnancy. Vaginal film formulations of nonoxynol-9 (N-9) (Mauck et al. 1997a, b, c; Roddy et al. 1998) and some feminine hygiene products are also commercially available. Apothecus Pharmaceutical Corporation in New York, USA currently markets three vaginal film products, the Vaginal Contraceptive Film (VCF), VCF Lubricating Film, and Vaginal Scented Film.

In addition to vaginal films being used for the delivery of the contraceptive agent N-9 (Mauck et al. 1997a, b, c; Roddy et al. 1998), polystyrene sulfonate (PSS), an antimicrobial contraceptive agent, was formulated in a vaginal film (Garg et al. 2005). The PSS films were colorless, transparent, thin, soft, and tough, and found to rapidly dissolve in physiologic fluid in in vitro studies. Several other pharmacologically active agents have been developed as vaginal films. Metroni-dazole (Kawarkhe and Poddar 2010) and clindamycin phosphate (Dobaria and Mashru 2010) were formulated into vaginal film dosage forms as treatment for bacterial vaginosis (BV). The antifungal drugs clotrimazole (Sudeendra et al. 2010) and itraconazole (ITR) (Dobaria et al. 2009) were both formulated as vaginal films for treatment of vaginal candidiasis. A film formulation was studied which contains s-nitrosoglutathione, an endogenous NO donor, for use in female sexual arousal disorder (FSAD) (Yoo et al. 2009).

A number of drug candidates being evaluated for their use in HIV prevention have also been formulated as film dosage forms, including several with nonspecific action against HIV such as sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) (Yoo et al. 2006) and cellulose acetate phthalate (Neurath et al. 2001, 2003) cellulose acetate 1,2 benzenedicarboxylate (Trifonova et al. 2006) and the nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor zidovudine (AZT) (Chatterjee et al. 2010), the non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors UC781 (Yang et al. 2008), dapivirine (Akil et al. 2011), and the pyrimidinedione IQP-0528 (Ham et al. 2012) and the gp120 inhibitor RC-101 (Cole et al. 2010; Sassi et al. 2011). A number of other anti-HIV agents

are being formulated as vaginal films including small molecule drugs, proteins, peptides, monoclonal antibodies, and probiotics.

2.2.2 Vaginal Film Features

Vaginal films can be used to deliver drug candidates with a broad range of chemical attributes. Both hydrophilic and hydrophobic drug candidates can be successfully formulated into film dosage forms (Table 1). Furthermore, highly susceptible entities such as biomolecules and bacteria can be incorporated. One of the limiting factors for this dosage form is the amount of active agent which can be put into the film. Generally, the active agent does not constitute greater than 50 % of the dry weight of the film product (Vondrak and Barnhart 2008; Hariharan and Bogue 2009). Extremely low concentrations of active agents are also difficult to manufacture in this dosage form due to the difficulty in achieving content uniformity. Thin polymeric films designed for microbicide vaginal use commonly are $1'' \times 2''$ or $2'' \times 2''$ in size (Table 1).

Vaginal films can deliver drug agents to the vagina in order to achieve either topical or systemic effects. This dosage form is dependent upon the fluids in the vaginal vault for disintegration and subsequent dissolution and distribution of the drug. In order to achieve successful delivery, a number of commonly used excipients are incorporated in addition to the active agent. The primary component of a vaginal film is generally a water soluble film forming polymer. A number of polymers have been utilized in this capacity such as cellulose based polymers, poly vinyl alcohol, and Pullulan to name a few. Many film products incorporate combinations of polymers to achieve acceptable attributes. In addition to the base polymers, vaginal thin films use plasticizers to enhance flexibility and reduce brittleness. Commonly used plasticizers include glycerol, propylene glycol, phthalate derivatives, and polyethylene glycol. Other excipients that may be incorporated into the film dosage form are disintegration agents, buffers, stabilizers, fragrance, and coloring agents.

Film size (inch)	API	Percentage of w/w (dry film)	Reference
$\sim 1 \times 1.5$	IQP-0528 (pyrimidinedione)	0.05-0.1	Ham et al. (2012)
2×1	Dapivirine	0.52-1.36	Akil et al. (2011)
2×1	EFdA (4'-ethynyl-2-fluoro-2'- deoxyadenosine)	0.8–1	Zhang et al. (2012)
2×2	Tenofovir	10	Agashe et al. (2012)
1×1.3	RC-101 (retrocyclin analog)	0.04-0.8	Sassi et al. (2011)
2×2	Nonoxynol-9 (N-9)	28	Roddy et al. (1998)
1×1	Polystyrenesulfonate (PSS)	57	Garg et al. (2005)
N/A	Cellulose acetate phthalate (CAP)	40	Neurath et al. (2001)

Table 1 Size and dosing level for published microbicide films

2.2.3 Manufacturing Processes

Thin film dosage forms are manufactured using two methods. The major method used is aqueous solvent casting. This method involves casting a viscous polymer solution onto a substrate. The polymer solution is dried to a solid film and the film is removed from the substrate, cut, and packaged. Hot melt extrusion can also be used to manufacture thin films. This process has the advantage that the polymer, drug, and excipients can be processed without requiring solvent use. This results in a rapid manufacturing process which is compatible with drugs that are susceptible to hydrolytic degradation. The disadvantage of this manufacturing process is the requirement for high temperature and high shear.

2.2.4 Evaluation of Vaginal Films

Vaginal films should undergo a range of chemical, physical, and mechanical testing in order to adequately characterize them for pharmaceutical use. Chemical assessments of thin films generally include swelling index, bioadhesion properties, moisture content, disintegration time, dissolution and drug release, and drug content uniformity. Physical tests generally include film weight, size, appearance, and thickness. Mechanical testing may include tensile strength, puncture strength, elongation at break (film deformation), Young's modulus (stiffness), tear resistance, fold endurance, and bioadhesive strength. In addition to standard testing for films several additional in vitro assessments are required for vaginal microbicide products. Drug release and disintegration are critical evaluations for prediction of in vivo efficacy for film products. It is important to determine these parameters when considering biorelevant conditions such as decreased pH and low fluid volume. It is also essential that these products are nontoxic and retain bioactivity. Preliminary toxicity assessments can be conducted in either a cell based or ex vivo tissue model, but more extensive assessments are necessary to support clinical trials (see chapter by Holt and Nuttall 2013). Compatibility with the innate microflora should also be established.

Acceptability

Drug product efficacy can be directly correlated to user compliance and acceptability. The film formulation of N-9 has been evaluated for acceptability in a broad range of international and domestic studies (McGowan et al. 2013). Women who utilized the film noted a lack of lubrication provided by the film but were less likely to report "messiness" as compared to that experienced with gel products (McGowan et al. 2013). Another study evaluating foaming tablets versus N-9 film for contraception over 28 weeks found that the film compared favorably in terms of acceptability to foam tablets. Several recent studies have been conducted to assess film acceptability. The first was the Product Acceptability Study (PAS II) conducted by International Partnership for Microbicides which compared a tablet, film, and softgel placebo product (Nel et al. 2011). The study was a marketing study in that the primary objective of the study was to assess consumer opinions of, and preferences between, the test products in order to gain insight for continuing product development. The outcome of the study showed that films would be an acceptable microbicide product dosage platform. The second study involved a focus group evaluation conducted at the University of Pittsburgh (Fan et al. 2011). In this study, questionnaires and focus groups were used to explore women's preferences for vaginal film physical characteristics. Results from this study indicated that women most frequently preferred vaginal films to be $2'' \times 2''$ square size, smooth, thin, and translucent. Driving these preferences were six major themes: ease and accuracy of use, desire for efficacy, discretion, film disintegration, intravaginal comfort and minimal impact on intravaginal homeostasis, and freedom to continue sexual activities unimpeded.

2.3 Tablets

Although tablets are primarily used for the treatment of HIV/AIDS in oral form, vaginal tablets are a dosage form of choice for some microbicide developers that encounter issues with drug delivery from rings or stability concerns with gels. A tablet is a dosage form comprising active pharmaceutical ingredient(s) and excipients, usually in powder form, that are blended and compressed into solid formed shapes. For vaginal delivery the typical shapes are double convex (Fig. 2) or ovule (Fig. 3c) to allow for easy insertion. The excipients in a vaginal tablet can include diluents, binders or granulating agents, disintegrants, glidants, and lubricants. Diluents act as a dispersant to the API to allow uniform distribution of drug throughout the granulation. The binder ensures that the adhesion of the API and other excipients is adequate to enhance compression. Disintegrants ensure the tablet will break apart once it reaches the vaginal fluid. A glidant acts as a flow aid for the granulation which allows the powder to flow freely from the bulk blend into the cavities of the tableting equipment during manufacturing. Finally, the lubricant



Fig. 2 Image of CONRAD bi-convex tenofovir fast dissolving tablet



3a - Film 3b - Soft Gel Capsule

Fig. 3 Comparison of dosage forms assessed in PAS II study

coats the granulation which prevents the tablets from sticking to the tablet tooling during the compression operation. Oftentimes, a polymer coating is applied to the tablets at the end of the manufacturing process to make the tablets visually more attractive, but also to make the tablet smoother and easier to insert into the vaginal tract. The polymer coating can also control the release of the API from the tablet core and extend the tablet shelf life by protecting it from the environment.

The drug delivery from vaginal formulations can be aimed at three different areas, i.e., surface, within mucus layers, and systemic. Microbicide vaginal tablets are developed with the intention of surface and mucus layer penetration with minimal or no systemic absorption (Garg et al. 2010). As such, in vitro performance of vaginal tablets often focuses on mucoadhesive properties of the formulations and the methodologies designed to examine these effects (Baloglu et al. 2011).

The International Partnership for Microbicides (IPM) developed a combination tablet containing the NNRTI dapivirine (TMC120) and a gp120 inhibitor DS003 (Gupta et al. 2011). This formulation utilized standard solid dosage form excipients (Table 2) and direct blend methodology, followed by standard tableting techniques to produce an ovule-shaped tablet. A placebo version of this tablet

Ingredients	Functionality	Percentage of composition (w/w)
Dapivirine	API	0.125
DS003	API	0.25
Polyethylene oxide	Swelling agent	7.5
Crospovidone	Disintegrant	15
Mannitol	Filler/flow aid	10
Colloidal silicon dioxide	Lubricant	2
Sodium bicarbonate	Effervescent	3.5
Tartaric acid	Acidifier	3.3
Microcrystalline cellulose	Diluent	10
Compressible lactose	Diluent	47.325
Magnesium stearate	Lubricant	1

 Table 2 Composition of dapivirine and DS003 vaginal tablet

(Fig. 3c) was then placed into a Product Acceptability Study (Nel et al. 2011) (PAS II) where it was compared against a placebo film (Fig. 3a) and softgel formulation (Fig. 3b). The PAS II was designed to be conducted in two markets within each of four countries: Burkina Faso (Bobo-Dioulasso and Ouagadougou). Zambia (Lusaka and Chipata), Mozambique (Maputo and Beira), and Tanzania (Dar es Salaam and Morogoro). The countries and locales were selected on the basis of four factors: (1) Feasibility of conducting the study in the country (i.e., approval by an ethics review committee, logistics, etc.); (2) Areas where there is a significant need for microbicide products; (3) The extent to which countries represent a diversity of cultural norms regarding the use of vaginal products and lubricants; and (4) Whether IPM was conducting, or planned to conduct, microbicide clinical trials and/or HIV incidence studies in the country. In each country, the researchers interviewed women from urban center and rural or periurban settings. The outcome of the study showed that the film and softgel capsule had the most potential. Targeted end-users' reactions to the tablet were comparatively negative enough to conclude that the particular formulation utilized in the study was not as good a candidate as the other options presented. Conversely, Panacea Biotec (New Delhi, India) developed a microbicide Praneem polyherbal vaginal tablet (Joshi et al. 2005) and 95 % of the women reported that the product was easy to use and did not affect sexual pleasure (Joglekar et al. 2006). This disparity in acceptability results could demonstrate that tablet composition plays an important role in user preference.

In addition to direct blend methodology for making tablets such as the dapivirine/ DS003 tablet, product developers can employ a technique called dry granulation. Using this approach, APIs are blended with excipients, compressed into large pellets called slugs, and ground down to uniform particles before being blended with lubricants and compressed into tablets. For other API blends that lack flow, cohesion, or lubricating properties (Gohel and Jogani 2005), a process called wet granulation is utilized. With this approach a fluid binding solution is added to the blended API and excipients, wet mass sifted, dried, and ground to produce uniform particles. These granules are blended with a lubricant and compressed on tableting equipment. An alternate method of tablet manufacture is the production of a fast dissolving dosage form whereby drugs are trapped or dissolved within the matrix of the fast dissolving carrier material (Virley and Yarwood 1990; Seager 1998). CONRAD (Arlington, VA) is currently developing fast dissolving tablets containing tenofovir alone (Clark et al. 2011, 2012) and a combination tablet containing tenofovir and emtricitabine. These bi-convex tablets are derived from a fast dissolve oral technology developed by Aptalis Pharmaceutical Technologies (Seattle King County Department of Public Health 2000). These tablets are prepared on standard tableting equipment and comprise excipients commonly used in other vaginal products.

Tablets are the most commonly used dosage form (Sam and Fokkens 1997) outside the microbicide field due to their inexpensive manufacturing costs, ease of dosing, potential for high drug loading, and stability compared to aqueous-based dosage forms like liquids and gels. Although there has not been significant

development effort on tablets in the microbicide field until recently, they do offer the potential for an inexpensive, discreet, portable product that has no environmental waste. Among the many factors to consider, developers need to formulate to ensure the tablet adequately disintegrates upon use to avoid unwanted particulate discharge.

3 Coitally Independent Dosage Forms

3.1 Vaginal Rings

Vaginal rings (VRs) are torus-shaped polymeric drug delivery devices designed to release drugs in the vagina in a controlled fashion. The size of VRs generally ranges from 54 to 58 mm in diameter with cross-sectional diameters from 4.0 to 8.4 mm (Johansson 2000; Roumen et al. 2001). VRs do not require a healthcare professional for insertion and can be managed by the user for easy insertion and removal when needed. The concept of a vaginal ring for sustained drug administration was first described in a 1970 patent application (Duncan 1970), and since then a wide range of drugs and ring designs have been evaluated. Estring[®] was the first ring product to reach market in 1992, a silicone elastomer reservoir device providing constant release of $17-\beta$ -estradiol daily over 3 months for the local treatment of menopausal urogenital atrophy. Two other rings have also reached market; Organon's NuvaRing[®], delivering the contraceptive steroids etonogestrel and ethinyl estradiol over 21 days, and Warner Chilcott's Femring[®] (Menoring[®] in the UK), releasing an estradiol prodrug, estradiol-3-acetate, continuously over 3 months. A number of VRs are also currently in development in the microbicide field, as single agents or in combination with other microbicides or hormonal contraceptives. Intended to be worn continuously, such coitally independent microbicide rings are being developed to maintain effective vaginal microbicide concentrations over many weeks or months, thereby overcoming issues around timing of product application, user compliance, and acceptability associated with more conventional semisolid formulations (Malcolm et al. 2010). IPM is in Phase III clinical trials with a dapivirine loaded VR. They are also developing dapivirine in combination with maraviroc, and dapivirine with a hormonal contraceptive. Population Council is developing a thermoplastic ring containing MIV-150. CONRAD is developing thermoplastic ring containing tenofovir and a combination ring containing tenofovir and levonorgestrel. This list is not exhaustive and it is important to note that multiple developers are studying microbicides or multi-prevention products in VRs.

The most basic design of the VR is a matrix formulation whereby API is dispersed throughout the polymeric matrix and typically the drug release rates are proportional to the amount of API loaded and the surface area of the VR. A second type of VR is a reservoir or core design where the API is loaded into core and over-molded with a separate polymer sheath. In this case the sheath often controls

the diffusion of API out of the reservoir. A third design is a pod insert design whereby tablets or pods containing API are inserted into VRs to improve loading and control release of drug from the VR (Moss et al. 2012). Lastly, there are novel approaches to ring designs such as multi-segmented rings and hydrogel vaginal rings (Han et al. 2007; Saxena et al. 2009). The most effective choice of polymer for a given microbicide depends on the solubility of the drug in the polymer, and on whether the drug has a low enough molecular weight to diffuse through the polymer (Fetherston et al. 2010). The latter is also affected by the degree of cross-linking within the polymer under study. The focus in this section will be on the primary polymeric systems utilized to design these different ring types, namely elastomers and thermoplastics, and the following subsections describe them in more detail.

3.1.1 Silicone Elastomer Rings

Silicone elastomers are formed by the cross-linking of functional linear siloxanes and are the most common material used in manufacturing VRs, via injection molding (Fetherston et al. 2010). A VR fabricated from this hydrophobic elastomeric polymer can be self-inserted high into the vagina, where it is held in place due to its shape and inherent elasticity (Woolfson et al. 1999). There are several kinds of curing systems but only two of which have been explored in the microbicide field to date, the platinum catalyzed cure and the tin condensation cure system.

For the platinum catalyzed cure, the elastomer is thermally cured via an addition-cure (platinum catalyzed) reaction and the resulting elastomer consists of cross-linked dimethyl and methyl-vinyl siloxane copolymers and reinforcing silica. Elastomers featuring this type of cure system are supplied as two-part kits: one part contains the catalyst, the other a silicon hydride-functional cross-linker and an inhibitor to provide working time once the two parts have been mixed. A major advantage of addition cure rubber is that the cure reaction produces no by-products (2009).

Tin condensation systems involve hydroxyl functional polymers and alkoxyfunctional cross-linking compounds. The alkoxy functional cross-linker first undergoes a hydrolysis step and is left with a hydroxyl group. This hydroxyl group then participates in a condensation reaction with another hydroxyl group attached to the polymer. The reaction can proceed without the assistance of the tin catalyst, but the presence of the catalyst boosts the rate of reaction (Reilly and Bruner 2004). Condensation systems can be advantageous due to their ability to cure at room temperature which may be of benefit should an API be temperature sensitive. However, the main disadvantage of condensation systems is the long cure time which increases manufacturing time and, hence, cost. An additional complication for developers that incorporate API into a tin catalyzed silicone system is that API may migrate to the surface of the ring during the extended curing process and create a "burst effect" upon release in vitro and in vivo.

In the early development of the dapivirine VRs, IPM developed reservoir and tin-catalyzed condensation cure rings before the final platinum catalyzed ring

containing 25 mg dapivirine matrix ring. The tin catalyzed VR showed the burst effect due to the redistribution of dapivirine that was dissolved in propanol which was released during the condensation reaction and consequently deposited on the surface of the ring. As a result a platinum cure silicone was employed which was a complete cure and contained no by-products. Dapivirine is well suited for delivery via VR, as evidenced by the favorable safety and pharmacokinetic data generated to date (Nel et al. 2009b). Clinical trials have demonstrated sustained delivery of high levels of dapivirine throughout the cervicovaginal vault for up to 1 month and Phase III efficacy and safety trials (The Ring Study and ASPIRE) are underway.

3.1.2 Thermoplastic Rings

Thermoplastic elastomers have a long history in the biomedical device arena and are an important material class from which FDA approved intravaginal devices have been constructed (Creatsas et al. 2001; Thyssen et al. 2001; Foran 2003; Novak et al. 2003). The most commonly used thermoplastic elastomers used for intravaginal ring formulations are poly(ethylene vinyl acetate) (EVA) and segmented polyurethane (PU) (Malcolm et al. 2010).

NuvaRing[®] is one of the first thermoplastic hot melt extruded combination rings on the market (Kiser et al. 2012). It was developed by Organon, approved in Europe and USA and releases etonorgestrel (120 μ g/day) and ethinyl-estradiol (15 μ g/day) for 3 weeks' continuous use followed by 1 week off (Novak et al. 2003). NuvaRing[®] comprises EVA which is copolymer of vinyl acetate and ethylene that varies from 10 to 40 % vinyl acetate content. NuvaRing[®] is a thermoplastic reservoir VR fabricated from two different grades of EVA (van Laarhoven et al. 2002a, b) and is comprised of coaxial fibers whereby the hormone is dissolved or dispersed in a core polymer. The release from these coaxial fibers depends directly on the concentration gradient over the rate limiting membrane (van Laarhoven et al. 2002a, b). Particle Sciences (Bethlehem, PA) initiated the development of a dual purpose EVA ring containing UC781 and levonorgestrel CONRAD (Loxley et al. 2011) before the development of UC781 was discontinued.

Polyurethanes are thermoplastic elastomers consisting of linear segmented block copolymers of which there are many types. They are formed by a reaction between a polymeric diol (e.g., polytetramethylene oxide or polyethylene oxide) and an aliphatic or aromatic isocyanate. Aromatic isocyanates have potential toxic side effects (Szycher 1988), therefore aliphatic isocyanates have been chosen for VR manufacturing in the microbicide field. Polyurethanes are starting to be utilized for intravaginal applications (Gupta et al. 2008; Johnson et al. 2010, 2012) for formulating microbicides such as pyrimidinediones, dapivirine, MIV-150, and tenofovir, either alone or in combination. The particular advantage of polyurethane VRs is their ability to swell in aqueous environments which enables the incorporation of hydrophilic compounds (such as tenofovir) that were previously very challenging to formulate into a VR.

4 Other Dosage Forms

There are other dosage forms such as ARV-loaded SILCS diaphragm (Schwartz et al. 2008a), hydrogel vaginal rings (Han et al. 2007; Saxena et al. 2009), and electrospun fiber meshes containing drugs that are currently under development within the microbicide field. The following section describes a small portion of these unique drug/device combinations to demonstrate some of the creative approaches taken to supply the HIV prevention field with options for novel dosage forms and multi-prevention technologies.

4.1 Electrospun Fibers

Electrospinning is a technique that applies electrostatic forces to form micro- or nanoscale polymer fibers that can be fabricated into meshes of varying geometries. The diversity and number of polymers that can be electrospun should enable a correspondingly large number of active agents to be encapsulated for sustained delivery (Pham et al. 2006; Greiner and Wendorff 2007; Mauck et al. 2009). As such, electrospinning is an elegant method to deliver combination drug therapies because polymers can be selected based on their drug compatibility as well as their degradation or dissolution rates. In addition, controlling processing parameters (applied voltage, polymer flow rate, capillary-collector distance), nozzle configuration (single, multijet, coaxial), and choice of materials (non-degradable, biodegradable, water-soluble) allows great versatility and flexibility to design topical prevention strategies. The University of Washington has begun development of an electrospun drug-eluting matrix uniquely designed for the geometry and physiology of the vagina, which provides chemical and physical barrier methods for HIV-1 prevention and contraception. This vaginal drug delivery platform could potentially be used to prevent other STIs or RTIs alone and in combination, for intravaginal delivery of nanoparticles, or be designed for rectal drug delivery.

Electrospinning has been used to fabricate controlled-release systems to deliver small molecule drugs (Jiang et al. 2005; Cui et al. 2006; Huang et al. 2006; Luong-Van et al. 2006; Stitzel et al. 2006; Taepaiboon et al. 2006; Feng et al. 2010; Okuda et al. 2010), proteins (Reilly and Bruner 2004; Wei et al. 2006; Zhang et al. 2006; Chiu et al. 2007; Jin et al. 2008; Maretschek et al. 2008; Fletcher et al. 2009; Ionescu et al. 2010), and nucleic acids (Liang et al. 2005; Cao et al. 2010; Kim and Yoo 2010; Wang et al. 2010). Drug release kinetics from the electrospun matrix can be finely tuned by controlling the nanofeatures (size, geometry, architecture) as well as physicochemical properties of the materials (polymer wetting, swelling, and dissolution as well as drug-polymer interactions). Electrospinning also presents a novel method for delivering combination drug therapies by assembling a composite matrix from component electrospun matrices that are individually

coated or embedded with a single active agent (Reilly and Bruner 2004; Kidoaki et al. 2005, 2006). Based on these qualities, electrospun nanofibers are uniquely positioned to have a significant impact on the development of contraceptive microbicides for dual-protection against sexual HIV-1 transmission and pregnancy.

In addition to the design of the drug-eluting properties, electrospun fiber meshes must also be engineered to withstand a complicated loading environment that includes anisotropic multiaxial tension, compression, and shear forces that arise during application and coitus. Randomly deposited nanofibers produce scaffolds that exhibit isotropic mechanical properties primarily reflective of their polymer composition and, given the large number of polymers that can be used for electrospinning, a wide range of mechanical properties are achievable (Duncan 1970). However, fiber alignment also significantly influences mechanical properties of nanofibrous scaffolds and can alter the stiffness or elasticity of scaffolds electrospun from otherwise identical polymer compositions (Theron et al. 2001; Ayres et al. 2006; Courtney et al. 2006; Nerurkar et al. 2007). Random scaffolds exhibit a relatively linear stress-strain response in the regime before the material yield point and then extend linearly after this point. In contrast, aligned scaffold tested in the fiber direction have a sharper increase in stress with increasing deformation, whereas the same scaffolds tested in the transverse direction exhibit a much lower stress-strain profile (Duncan 1970). Another factor that can affect the mechanical properties of nanofibrous scaffolds are the number of fiber-fiber cross-links that are introduced by controlling solvent deposition and evaporation at the grounded collector, or the use of chemical cross-linking agents (Kidoaki et al. 2006; Tan et al. 2008). Therefore, a large number of factors can be employed to impart specific mechanical properties to electrospun fiber meshes intended for topical prevention strategies. This technology has recently been applied to develop a combination anti-HIV and contraceptive product (Ball et al. 2012).

4.2 SILCS Diaphragm

Contraceptive diaphragm technology has been available since the late nineteenth century (2000). Although the device design and composition has changed significantly over time, the diaphragm still offers a female-controlled, non-hormonal, barrier method for prevention of pregnancy. PATH (Seattle, WA), along with research partner CONRAD, developed one such device called the SILCS diaphragm that improved upon earlier versions of the diaphragm by making it more comfortable and easier to use. Patent protection was sought and awarded on the first generation of this diaphragm in 1998 (Austin et al. 1998). Subsequently, it was recognized that the polymeric construction (thermoplastic spring core and overmolded silicone elastomer membrane) made this device a viable candidate for incorporation of HIV microbicides into this core. The drug loaded core can be viewed as a vaginal ring that allows permeation of drugs from the thermoplastic core through the silicone sheath layer while the diaphragm itself acts a barrier

contraceptive. Queen's University Belfast (QUB) has developed prototypes of this multi-prevention device using UC781 (Major et al. 2010) dispersed in polyoxymethylene (POM) copolymer. Additionally, QUB initiated development of dapivirine-loaded POM spring cores of the SILCS contraceptive diaphragm (Major et al. 2012). These devices could offer women a coitally dependent, non-hormonal contraceptive along with HIV prevention.

5 Conclusion

A multitude of dosage forms and devices are being evaluated for the delivery of microbicide drug candidates. These formulations offer both coitally dependent and coitally independent mechanisms for HIV prevention. A number of advantages and disadvantages exist with each product type. It is critical that any microbicide product be safe, effective, and acceptable to the user. Ultimately, it will most likely be advantageous to offer drug candidates in a variety of platforms since a user's product compliance will vary based on preference, circumstance, and economic situation.

References

- Abdool Karim Q, Abdool Karim SS et al (2010) Effectiveness and safety of tenofovir gel, an antiretroviral microbicide, for the prevention of HIV infection in women. Science 329(5996):1168–1174
- Abdool Karim SS, Richardson BA et al (2011) Safety and effectiveness of BufferGel and 0.5% PRO2000 gel for the prevention of HIV infection in women. AIDS 25(7):957–966
- Adriaens E, Remon JP (2008) Mucosal irritation potential of personal lubricants relates to product osmolality as detected by the slug mucosal irritation assay. Sex Transm Dis 35(5):512–516
- Agashe H, Hu M et al (2012) Formulation and delivery of microbicides. Curr HIV Res 10(1):88–96
- Akil A, Parniak MA et al (2011) Development and characterization of a vaginal film containing dapivirine, a non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor (NNRTI), for prevention of HIV-1 sexual transmission. Drug Deliv Transl Res 1(3):209–222
- Alexander NJ, Baker E et al (2004) Why consider vaginal drug administration? Fertil Steril 82(1):1–12
- Austin GD, Colburn TJ et al (1998) Contraceptive diaphragm. US patent Number 5, 900
- Ayres C, Bowlin GL et al (2006) Modulation of anisotropy in electrospun tissue-engineering scaffolds: analysis of fiber alignment by the fast Fourier transform. Biomaterials 27(32):5524–5534
- Ball C, Krogstad E et al (2012) Drug-eluting fibers for HIV-1 inhibition and contraception. PLoS One 7(11):e49792
- Baloglu E, Ay Senyigit Z et al (2011) In vitro evaluation of mucoadhesive vaginal tablets of antifungal drugs prepared with thiolated polymer and development of a new dissolution technique for vaginal formulations. Chem Pharm Bull (Tokyo) 59(8):952–958
- Balzarini J, Van Damme L (2007) Microbicide drug candidates to prevent HIV infection. Lancet 369(9563):787–797

- Beigi R, Noguchi L et al (2011) Pharmacokinetics and placental transfer of single-dose tenofovir 1% vaginal gel in term pregnancy. J Infect Dis 204(10):1527–1531
- Bradshaw CS, Pirotta M et al (2012) Efficacy of oral metronidazole with vaginal clindamycin or vaginal probiotic for bacterial vaginosis: randomised placebo-controlled double-blind trial. PLoS One 7(4):e34540
- Buckheit RW Jr, Watson KM et al (2010) Development of topical microbicides to prevent the sexual transmission of HIV. Antiviral Res 85(1):142–158
- Cao H, Jiang X et al (2010) RNA interference by nanofiber-based siRNA delivery system. J Control Release 144(2):203–212
- Chandra A, Mosher WD et al (2011) Sexual behavior, sexual attraction, and sexual identity in the United States: data from the 2006–2008 national survey of family growth. Natl Health Stat Rep 36:1–36
- Chatterjee A, Bhowmik B et al (2010) Prolong release bioadhesive vaginal film of anti-HIV drug (Zidovudine): formulation and in-vitro evaluation. Int J Pharm Sci Res 1(3):28–37
- Chen D, Sun K et al (2012) pH and temperature dual-sensitive liposome gel based on novel cleavable mPEG-Hz-CHEMS polymeric vaginal delivery system. Int J Nanomed 7:2621–2630
- Chiu JB, Liu C et al (2007) Functionalization of poly(L-lactide) nanofibrous scaffolds with bioactive collagen molecules. J Biomed Mater Res A 83(4):1117–1127
- Clark M, Hadd S et al (2011) Pharmacokinetics of a fast-dissolve tenofovir vaginal tablet in a rabbit model AAPS meeting. Washington, DC
- Clark M, Doncel G et al (2012) Development and preclinical pharmacokinetic evaluation of a tenofovir fast-dissolve vaginal tablet. Microbicides 2012, Sydney, Australia
- Cole AM, Patton DL et al (2010) The formulated microbicide RC-101 was safe and antivirally active following intravaginal application in pigtailed macaques. PLoS One 5(11):e15111
- Courtney T, Sacks MS et al (2006) Design and analysis of tissue engineering scaffolds that mimic soft tissue mechanical anisotropy. Biomaterials 27(19):3631–3638
- Creatsas G, Guerrero E et al (2001) A multinational evaluation of the efficacy, safety and acceptability of the protectaid contraceptive sponge. Eur J Contracept Reprod Health Care 6(3):172–182
- Cui W, Li X et al (2006) Investigation of drug release and matrix degradation of electrospun poly(DL-lactide) fibers with paracetanol inoculation. Biomacromolecules 7(5):1623–1629
- Dobaria N, Mashru R (2010) Design and in vitro evaluation of a novel bioadhesive vaginal drug delivery system for clindamycin phosphate. Pharm Dev Technol 15(4):405–414
- Dobaria NB, Badhan AC et al (2009) A novel itraconazole bioadhesive film for vaginal delivery: design, optimization, and physicodynamic characterization. AAPS PharmSciTech 10(3):951–959
- Duncan G (1970) Medicated devices and methods. US Patent Number 3, 439
- Escobar-Chavez JJ, Lopez-Cervantes M et al (2006) Applications of thermo-reversible pluronic F-127 gels in pharmaceutical formulations. J Pharm Pharm Sci 9(3):339–358
- Fan M, Ferguson L, Rohan L, Meyn L, Hillier S (2011) Social and behavioural aspects of prevention poster session 9: Women P2-S9.06 Vaginal film microbicides for HIV prevention: a mixed methods study of women's preferences. Sex Transm Infect 87:A263. http:// sti.bmj.com/content/87/Suppl_1/A263.1. doi:10.1136/sextrans-2011-050108.392
- Fares H, Zatz J (1995) Measurement of drug release from topical gels using two types of apparatus. Pharm Technol 19(1):52–58
- FDA (1997) Guidance for industry, nonsterile semisolid dosage forms, scale-up and postapproval changes: chemistry, manufacturing, and controls. In vitro release testing and in vivo bioequivalence documentation
- Feng K, Sun H et al (2010) Novel antibacterial nanofibrous PLLA scaffolds. J Control Release 146(3):363–369
- Fetherston SM, Malcolm RK et al (2010) Controlled-release vaginal ring drug-delivery systems: a key strategy for the development of effective HIV microbicides. Ther Deliv 1(6):785–802

- Fletcher P, Harman S et al (2009) Inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection by the candidate microbicide dapivirine, a nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53(2):487–495
- Foran TM (2003) New contraceptive choices across reproductive life. Med J Aust 178(12):616–620
- Forbes CJ, Lowry D et al (2011) Non-aqueous silicone elastomer gels as a vaginal microbicide delivery system for the HIV-1 entry inhibitor maraviroc. J Control Release 156(2):161–169
- Gallagher SJ, Trottet L et al (2003) Ketoprofen: release from, permeation across and rheology of simple gel formulations that simulate increasing dryness. Int J Pharm 268(1–2):37–45
- Garg S, Anderson RA et al (2001) Properties of a new acid-buffering bioadhesive vaginal formulation (ACIDFORM). Contraception 64(1):67–75
- Garg S, Vermani K et al (2005) Development and characterization of bioadhesive vaginal films of sodium polystyrene sulfonate (PSS), a novel contraceptive antimicrobial agent. Pharm Res 22(4):584–595
- Garg S, Goldman D et al (2010) Advances in development, scale-up and manufacturing of microbicide gels, films, and tablets. Antiviral Res 88(Suppl 1):S19–S29
- Gohel MC, Jogani PD (2005) A review of co-processed directly compressible excipients. J Pharm Pharm Sci 8(1):76–93
- Greiner A, Wendorff JH (2007) Electrospinning: a fascinating method for the preparation of ultrathin fibers. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 46(30):5670–5703
- Gupta P, Vermani K et al (2002) Hydrogels: from controlled release to pH-responsive drug delivery. Drug Discov Today 7(10):569–579
- Gupta KM, Pearce SM et al (2008) Polyurethane intravaginal ring for controlled delivery of dapivirine, a nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor of HIV-1. J Pharm Sci 97(10):4228–4239
- Gupta J, Othman A et al (2011) Development and validation of a HPLC method for simultaneous determination of dapivirine and DS003 in combination microbicide tablet. Curr Pharm Anal 7(1):21–26
- Ham AS, Rohan LC et al (2012) Vaginal film drug delivery of the pyrimidinedione IQP-0528 for the prevention of HIV infection. Pharm Res 29(7):1897–1907
- Han YA, Singh M et al (2007) Development of vaginal rings for sustained release of nonhormonal contraceptives and anti-HIV agents. Contraception 76(2):132–138
- Hariharan M, Bogue BA (2009) Orally dissolving film strips (ODFS): the final evolution of orally dissolving dosage forms. Drug Deliv Technol 9(2):24–29
- Herrera C, Shattock RJ (2013) Candidate microbicides and their mechanisms of action. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol. http://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007%2F82_2013_326. doi:10.1007/ 82_2013_326. Epub ahead of print
- Holt JDS, Nuttall JP (2013) Preclinical safety evaluation. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol. doi:10.1007/82_2013_327
- Huang ZM, He CL et al (2006) Encapsulating drugs in biodegradable ultrafine fibers through coaxial electrospinning. J Biomed Mater Res A 77(1):169–179
- Hussain A, Ahsan F (2005) The vagina as a route for systemic drug delivery. J Control Release 103(2):301–313
- Ionescu LC, Lee GC et al (2010) An anisotropic nanofiber/microsphere composite with controlled release of biomolecules for fibrous tissue engineering. Biomaterials 31(14):4113–4120
- Iyer V, Poddar SS (2008) Update on nonoxynol-9 as vaginal spermicide. Eur J Contracept Reprod Health Care 13(4):339–350
- Jespers VA, Van Roey JM et al (2007) Dose-ranging phase 1 study of TMC120, a promising vaginal microbicide, in HIV-negative and HIV-positive female volunteers. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 44(2):154–158
- Jiang H, Hu Y et al (2005) A facile technique to prepare biodegradable coaxial electrospun nanofibers for controlled release of bioactive agents. J Control Release 108(2–3):237–243
- Jin Q, Wei G et al (2008) Nanofibrous scaffolds incorporating PDGF-BB microspheres induce chemokine expression and tissue neogenesis in vivo. PLoS One 3(3):e1729

- Joglekar NS, Joshi SN et al (2006) Acceptability of Praneem polyherbal vaginal tablet among HIV uninfected women & their male partners in Pune, India–Phase I study. Indian J Med Res 123(4):547–552
- Johansson ED (2000) The return of the pharmaceutical industry to the market of contraception. Steroids 65(10–11):709–711
- Johnson TJ, Gupta KM et al (2010) Segmented polyurethane intravaginal rings for the sustained combined delivery of antiretroviral agents dapivirine and tenofovir. Eur J Pharm Sci 39(4):203–212
- Johnson TJ, Srinivasan P et al (2012) Safe and sustained vaginal delivery of pyrimidinedione HIV-1 inhibitors from polyurethane intravaginal rings. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56(3):1291–1299
- Joshi SN, Katti U et al (2005) Phase I safety study of Praneem polyherbal vaginal tablet use among HIV-uninfected women in Pune, India. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg 99(10):769–774
- Kalichman SC, Simbayi LC et al (2009) Heterosexual anal intercourse among community and clinical settings in Cape Town, South Africa. Sex Transm Infect 85(6):411–415
- Kawarkhe S, Poddar SS (2010) Designing of the mucoadhesive intravaginal spermicidal films. Indian J Pharm Sci 72(5):652–655. doi:10.4103/0250-474X.78540 (PMCID: PMC3116316)
- Keller MJ, Madan RP et al (2011) A randomized trial to assess anti-HIV activity in female genital tract secretions and soluble mucosal immunity following application of 1% tenofovir gel. PLoS One 6(1):e16475
- Kidoaki S, Kwon IK et al (2005) Mesoscopic spatial designs of nano- and microfiber meshes for tissue-engineering matrix and scaffold based on newly devised multilayering and mixing electrospinning techniques. Biomaterials 26(1):37–46
- Kidoaki S, Kwon IK et al (2006) Structural features and mechanical properties of in situ-bonded meshes of segmented polyurethane electrospun from mixed solvents. J Biomed Mater Res B Appl Biomater 76(1):219–229
- Kim HS, Yoo HS (2010) MMPs-responsive release of DNA from electrospun nanofibrous matrix for local gene therapy: in vitro and in vivo evaluation. J Control Release 145(3):264–271
- Kiser PF, Johnson TJ et al (2012) State of the art in intravaginal ring technology for topical prophylaxis of HIV infection. AIDS Rev 14(1):62–77
- Kumar P, Sanghvi P, Collins CC (1993) Comparison of diffusion studies of hydrocortisone between the Franz cell and the enhancer cell. Drug Dev Ind Pharm 19(13):1573–1585
- Lacey CJ, Woodhall S et al (2010) Unacceptable side-effects associated with a hyperosmolar vaginal microbicide in a phase 1 trial. Int J STD AIDS 21(10):714–717
- Lai BE, Geonnotti AR et al (2010) Semi-solid gels function as physical barriers to human immunodeficiency virus transport in vitro. Antiviral Res 88(2):143–151
- Liang D, Luu YK et al (2005) In vitro non-viral gene delivery with nanofibrous scaffolds. Nucleic Acids Res 33(19):e170
- Lichtman AS, Davajan V et al (1973) C-film: a new vaginal contraceptive. Contraception $8(4){:}291{-}297$
- Loxley A, Mitchnick M et al (2011) Ethylene vinyl acetate intravaginal rings for the simultaneous delivery of the antiretroviral UC781 and contraceptive levonorgestrel. Drug Deliv Transl Res 1(3):247–255
- Luong-Van E, Grondahl L et al (2006) Controlled release of heparin from poly(epsiloncaprolactone) electrospun fibers. Biomaterials 27(9):2042–2050
- Macht DI (1918) On the absorption of drugs and poisons through the vagina. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 10:509–522
- Mahalingam A, Smith E et al (2010) Design of a semisolid vaginal microbicide gel by relating composition to properties and performance. Pharm Res 27(11):2478–2491
- Mahalingam A, Simmons AP et al (2011) Vaginal microbicide gel for delivery of IQP-0528, a pyrimidinedione analog with a dual mechanism of action against HIV-1. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55(4):1650–1660
- Major I, Boyd P et al (2012) A dapivirine releasing contraceptive diaphragm. Microbicides 2012, Sydney, Australia.

- Major I, Lowry D et al (2010) Development of a microbicide-releasing diaphragm as an HIV prevention strategy. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2010:1089–1092
- Malcolm RK, Edwards KL et al (2010) Advances in microbicide vaginal rings. Antiviral Res 88(Suppl 1):S30–39
- Maretschek S, Greiner A et al (2008) Electrospun biodegradable nanofiber nonwovens for controlled release of proteins. J Control Release 127(2):180–187
- Martin HL, Richardson BA et al (1999) Vaginal lactobacilli, microbial flora, and risk of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 and sexually transmitted disease acquisition. J Infect Dis 180(6):1863–1868
- Mauck CK, Allen S et al (1997a) An evaluation of the amount of nonoxynol-9 remaining in the vagina up to 4 h after insertion of a vaginal contraceptive film (VCF) containing 70 mg nonoxynol-9. Contraception 56(2):103–110
- Mauck CK, Baker JM et al (1997b) A phase I comparative study of contraceptive vaginal films containing benzalkonium chloride and nonoxynol-9. Postcoital testing and colposcopy. Contraception 56(2):89–96
- Mauck CK, Baker JM et al (1997c) A phase I comparative study of three contraceptive vaginal films containing nonoxynol-9. Postcoital testing and colposcopy. Contraception 56(2):97–102
- Mauck RL, Baker BM et al (2009) Engineering on the straight and narrow: the mechanics of nanofibrous assemblies for fiber-reinforced tissue regeneration. Tissue Eng Part B Rev 15(2):171–193
- Mayer KH, Maslankowski LA et al (2006) Safety and tolerability of tenofovir vaginal gel in abstinent and sexually active HIV-infected and uninfected women. AIDS 20(4):543–551
- McGowan I, Hoesley C et al (2013) A phase 1 randomized, double blind, placebo controlled rectal safety and acceptability study of tenofovir 1% gel (MTN-007). PLoS One 8(4):e60147
- Minces LR, McGowan I (2010) Advances in the development of microbicides for the prevention of HIV infection. Curr Infect Dis Rep 12(1):56–62
- Moench TR, Mumper RJ et al (2010) Microbicide excipients can greatly increase susceptibility to genital herpes transmission in the mouse. BMC Infect Dis 10:331
- Morrow KM, Hendrix C (2010) Clinical evaluation of microbicide formulations. Antiviral Res 88(Suppl 1):S40–46
- Moss JA, Malone AM et al (2012) Simultaneous delivery of tenofovir and acyclovir via an intravaginal ring. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56(2):875–882
- Nel A, Smythe S et al (2009a) Safety and pharmacokinetics of dapivirine delivery from matrix and reservoir intravaginal rings to HIV-negative women. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 51(4):416–423
- Nel AM, Coplan P et al (2009b) Safety, tolerability, and systemic absorption of dapivirine vaginal microbicide gel in healthy, HIV-negative women. AIDS 23(12):1531–1538
- Nel AM, Coplan P et al (2010a) Pharmacokinetic assessment of dapivirine vaginal microbicide gel in healthy, HIV-negative women. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 26(11):1181–1190
- Nel AM, Smythe SC et al (2010b) Pharmacokinetics of 2 dapivirine vaginal microbicide gels and their safety vs. Hydroxyethyl cellulose-based universal placebo gel. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 55(2):161–169
- Nel AM, Mitchnick LB et al (2011) Acceptability of vaginal film, soft-gel capsule, and tablet as potential microbicide delivery methods among African women. J Womens Health (Larchmt) 20(8):1207–1214
- Nerurkar NL, Elliott DM et al (2007) Mechanics of oriented electrospun nanofibrous scaffolds for annulus fibrosus tissue engineering. J Orthop Res 25(8):1018–1028
- Neurath AR, Strick N et al (1999) Design of a "microbicide" for prevention of sexually transmitted diseases using "inactive" pharmaceutical excipients. Biologicals 27(1):11–21
- Neurath AR, Strick N et al (2001) Cellulose acetate phthalate, a common pharmaceutical excipient, inactivates HIV-1 and blocks the coreceptor binding site on the virus envelope glycoprotein gp120. BMC Infect Dis 1:17
- Neurath AR, Strick N et al (2003) Water dispersible microbicidal cellulose acetate phthalate film. BMC Infect Dis 3:27

- Novak A, de la Loge C et al (2003) The combined contraceptive vaginal ring, NuvaRing: an international study of user acceptability. Contraception 67(3):187–194
- O'Dowd MJ (ed) (2001) The history of medications for women: materia medica woman. Taylor & Francis, London
- Okuda T, Tominaga K et al (2010) Time-programmed dual release formulation by multilayered drug-loaded nanofiber meshes. J Control Release 143(2):258–264
- Owen DH, Peters JJ et al (2003) Effect of temperature and pH on contraceptive gel viscosity. Contraception 67(1):57–64
- Pham Q, Sharma U et al (2006) Electrospinning of polymeric nanofibers for tissue engineering applications: a review. Tissue Eng 12(5):1197–1211
- Politz ML, Timpa JD et al (1994) Non-aqueous gel permeation chromatography of wheat starch in dimethylacetamide (DMAC) and LiCl: extrusion-induced fragmentation. Carbohydr Polym 24:91–99
- Rad M, Kluft C et al (2006) Comparative effects of a contraceptive vaginal ring delivering a nonandrogenic progestin and continuous ethinyl estradiol and a combined oral contraceptive containing levonorgestrel on hemostasis variables. Am J Obstet Gynecol 195(1):72–77
- Reeves JD, Piefer AJ (2005) Emerging drug targets for antiretroviral therapy. Drugs 65(13):1747–1766
- Reilly B, Bruner S (2004) Silicones as a material of choice for drug delivery applications. In: 31st annual meeting and exposition of the controlled release society, Honolulu, Hawaii
- Roddy RE, Zekeng L et al (1998) A controlled trial of nonoxynol 9 film to reduce male-to-female transmission of sexually transmitted diseases. N Engl J Med 339(8):504–510
- Roumen FJ, Apter D et al (2001) Efficacy, tolerability and acceptability of a novel contraceptive vaginal ring releasing etonogestrel and ethinyl oestradiol. Hum Reprod 16(3):469–475
- Roy S, Gourde P et al (2001) Thermoreversible gel formulations containing sodium lauryl sulfate or n-Lauroylsarcosine as potential topical microbicides against sexually transmitted diseases. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 45(6):1671–1681
- Sam AP, Fokkens JG (1997) Drug delivery system: adding therapeutic and economic value to pharmacotherapy part 2. Pharm Tech Eur 9:58–66
- Sassi AB, Isaacs CE et al (2008) Effects of physiological fluids on physical-chemical characteristics and activity of topical vaginal microbicide products. J Pharm Sci 97(8):3123–3139
- Sassi AB, Cost MR et al (2011) Formulation development of retrocyclin 1 analog RC-101 as an anti-HIV vaginal microbicide product. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55(5):2282–2289
- Saxena BB, Han YA et al (2009) Sustained release of microbicides by newly engineered vaginal rings. AIDS 23(8):917–922
- Schwartz JL, Ballagh SA et al (2008a) SILCS diaphragm: postcoital testing of a new single-size contraceptive device. Contraception 78(3):237–244
- Schwartz JL, Kovalevsky G et al (2008b) A randomized six-day safety study of an antiretroviral microbicide candidate UC781, a non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor. Sex Transm Dis 35(4):414–419
- Seager H (1998) Drug-delivery products and the Zydis fast-dissolving dosage form. J Pharm Pharmacol 50(4):375–382
- Seattle King County Department of Public Health (2000) What is the STD-HIV connection? Accessed June 2000. http://www.metrokc.gov/health/apu/healthed/Powr/HIV_STD/sld003. htm
- Seeras RC (1995) Induction of labor utilizing vaginal vs. intracervical prostaglandin E2. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 48(2):163–167
- Seeras RC, Olatunbosun OA et al (1995) Induction of labor using prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) vaginal gel in triacetin base. An efficacy study comparing two dosage regimens. Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol 22(2):105–110
- Shah VP, Elkins J et al (1989) Determination of in vitro drug release from hydrocortisone creams. Int J Pharm 53(1):53–59

- Siewert M, Dressman J et al (2003) FIP/AAPS guidelines to dissolution/in vitro release testing of novel/special dosage forms. AAPS PharmSciTech 4(1):E7
- Skoler-Karpoff S, Ramjee G et al (2008) Efficacy of Carraguard for prevention of HIV infection in women in South Africa: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 372(9654):1977–1987
- Song Y, Wang Y et al (2004) Mucosal drug delivery: membranes, methodologies, and applications. Crit Rev Ther Drug Carrier Syst 21(3):195–256
- Stitzel J, Liu J et al (2006) Controlled fabrication of a biological vascular substitute. Biomaterials 27(7):1088–1094
- Sudeendra B, Umme H et al (2010) Development and characterization of bioadhesive vaginal films of clotrimazole for vaginal candidiasis. Acta Pharmaceutica Sciencia 52:417–426
- Szycher M (1988) Biostability of polyurethane elastomers: a critical review. J Biomater Appl 3(2):297-402
- Taepaiboon P, Rungsardthong U et al (2006) Drug-loaded electrospun mats of poly(vinyl alcohol) fibres and their release characteristics of four model drugs. Nanotechnology 17(9):2317–2329
- Tamburic S, Craig DQ (1996) The effects of ageing on the rheological, dielectric and mucoadhesive properties of poly(acrylic acid) gel systems. Pharm Res 13(2):279–283
- Tan AR, Ifkovits JL et al (2008) Electrospinning of photocrosslinked and degradable fibrous scaffolds. J Biomed Mater Res A 87(4):1034–1043
- Tao W, Richards C et al (2008) Enhancement of HIV infection by cellulose sulfate. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 24(7):925–929
- Theron A, Zussman E et al (2001) Electrostatic field-assisted alignment of electrospun nanofibres. Nanotechnology 12:384–390
- Thyssen H, Bidmead J et al (2001) A new intravaginal device for stress incontinence in women. BJU Int 88(9):889–892
- Trifonova RT, Pasicznyk JM et al (2006) Biocompatibility of solid-dosage forms of anti-human immunodeficiency virus type 1 microbicides with the human cervicovaginal mucosa modeled ex vivo. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 50(12):4005–4010
- Turpin JA (2011) Topical microbicides to prevent the transmission of HIV: formulation gaps and challenges. Drug Deliv Transl Res 1(3):194–200
- van Laarhoven JA, Kruft MA et al (2002a) Effect of supersaturation and crystallization phenomena on the release properties of a controlled release device based on EVA copolymer. J Control Release 82(2–3):309–317
- van Laarhoven JA, Kruft MA et al (2002b) In vitro release properties of etonogestrel and ethinyl estradiol from a contraceptive vaginal ring. Int J Pharm 232(1–2):163–173
- Ventuneac A, Carballo-Dieguez A et al (2010) Acceptability of UC781 gel as a rectal microbicide among HIV-uninfected women and men. AIDS Behav 14(3):618–628
- Vermani K, Garg S (2000) The scope and potential of vaginal drug delivery. Pharm Sci Technolo Today 3(10):359–364
- Virley P, Yarwood R (1990) Zydis-a novel, fast dissolving dosage form. Manufact Chemist 61:36–37
- Vondrak B, Barnhart S (2008) Dissolvable films: dissolvable films for flexible product format in drug delivery. Pharm Technol. Accessed http://www.pharmtech.com/pharmtech/Article/ Dissolvable-Films-Dissolvable-Films-for-Flexible-P/ArticleStandard/Article/detail/505380
- Wang J, Chen C et al (2010) Effect of experimental parameters on the formation of chitosan-Poly(acrylic acid) nanofibrous scaffolds and evaluation of their potential application as DNA carrier. J Appl Polym Sci 155(1769):1769–1780
- Weber J, Desai K et al (2005) The development of vaginal microbicides for the prevention of HIV transmission. PLoS Med 2(5):e142
- Wei G, Jin Q et al (2006) Nano-fibrous scaffold for controlled delivery of recombinant human PDGF-BB. J Control Release 112(1):103–110
- Wichterle O, Lim D (1960) Hydrophilic gels for biological use. Nature 185(4706):117-118

- Woolfson A, Elliott G et al (1999) Design of an intravaginal ring for the controlled delivery of 17 beta-estradiol as its 3-acetate ester. J Control Release 61(3):319–328
- Yang H, Parniak MA et al (2008) Characterization of cyclodextrin inclusion complexes of the anti-HIV non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor UC781. AAPS J 10(4):606–613
- Yoo JW, Dharmala K et al (2006) The physicodynamic properties of mucoadhesive polymeric films developed as female controlled drug delivery system. Int J Pharm 309(1–2):139–145
- Yoo JW, Acharya G et al (2009) In vivo evaluation of vaginal films for mucosal delivery of nitric oxide. Biomaterials 30(23–24):3978–3985
- Zhang W, Parniak MA et al (2012) Formulation, optimization and characterization of a vaginal film containing EFdA, a novel nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor (NRTI), for HIV prevention. 2012 Microbicides, Sydney, Australia
- Zhang YZ, Wang X et al (2006) Coaxial electrospinning of (fluorescein isothiocyanateconjugated bovine serum albumin)-encapsulated poly(epsilon-caprolactone) nanofibers for sustained release. Biomacromolecules 7(4):1049–1057

Preclinical Safety Evaluation

Jonathon D. S. Holt and Jeremy P. Nuttall

Abstract Before pharmaceutical products are evaluated in humans, it is essential that they undergo a rigorous safety assessment using in vitro models and studies in preclinical species. Once products progress into the clinic, additional preclinical studies are needed to support further clinical testing. Although regulatory guide-lines provide a good framework for the types of studies that should be performed, there are some areas where it is unclear how these should be applied to microbicides, what study designs should be used, whether certain tests are relevant or if additional assays are appropriate. In this chapter we provide an overview of the key issues for the preclinical development of microbicides, and describe the purpose of each of the tests along with the key considerations to be taken into account when designing the individual safety studies as well as the overall preclinical program.

Contents

1	Introduction	. 56
2	Preclinical Formulations	57
3	Studies Required to Support Clinical Trials and Product Registration	58
	3.1 Secondary and Safety Pharmacology	58
	3.2 Pharmacokinetics	. 61
	3.3 Acute Toxicology	. 62
	3.4 Repeat Dose Toxicology	. 62
	3.5 Genotoxicity	. 64
	3.6 Reproductive Toxicology	. 64
	3.7 Carcinogenicity	. 65
	3.8 Dermal Sensitization	66

J. D. S. Holt $(\boxtimes) \cdot J$. P. Nuttall

International Partnership for Microbicides, 8401 Colesville Road, Suite 200, Silver Spring, MD 20910, USA e-mail: jholt@ipmglobal.org

4	Investigative Studies Specific to Microbicides	67
	4.1 Assessment of Increased Susceptibility to Infection	67
5	Products Containing Previously Marketed Drugs	69
6	Drug-Device Combinations	70
7	Multi-Drug Combination Products	71
8	Conclusions	72
Re	ferences	73

1 Introduction

The goals of the safety assessment program for microbicides are similar to those for other pharmaceutical products. Initially, the objective is to determine a safe starting dose for the first-time-in-human (FTIH) clinical trial (Phase 1). Subsequently, studies are conducted to provide sufficient information to support clinical trials involving higher doses or a longer duration of administration, and as the program progresses additional studies are required to address use of the product in special circumstances, such as in pregnant or breastfeeding women. Finally, further work may be necessary to address issues related to the long-term use of the product in the broader population to support marketing authorization.

However, for microbicides there are additional considerations that are not typical for other types of product. First, since microbicides are intended for topical application there is a greater emphasis on local rather than systemic effects. Second, there is the fact that the products are intended for use by otherwise healthy women to prevent HIV-infection rather than as a treatment. This affects the acceptable risk-benefit ratio relative to what would be deemed appropriate for the treatment of HIV-infected individuals. Third, there are specific concerns related to the potential for the microbicide to increase susceptibility to HIV-infection.

In general, the guidelines established by the International Conference on Harmonization of Technical Requirements for Registration of Pharmaceuticals for Human Use (ICH; www.ich.org) are applicable to the development of microbicides as well as other pharmaceuticals. However, because microbicides are vaginally or rectally administered products intended to prevent infection, there may be certain assessments that are not necessary and additional investigations not typically performed that should be included.

One other crucial factor that plays a significant role in determining the scale and scope of the preclinical safety assessment program for a microbicide product is the status of the active ingredient. Microbicides containing active ingredients that are present in pharmaceutical products that are either marketed or in an advanced stage of development can draw greatly on the safety data available for the existing product. The safety assessment program can be largely reduced to an evaluation of the local toxicity associated with the change in administration route and formulation, along with any bridging studies to relate the existing data to the new indication. Since the development of microbicides is an emerging field, consultation with regulatory agencies is an important element of the product development process. Scientific advice from regulators will assist in establishing how the guidelines should be applied and whether any additional considerations need to be addressed in order to satisfy their expectations.

2 Preclinical Formulations

The preclinical development of pharmaceutical products intended for systemic use typically focusses on the safety assessment of the active pharmaceutical ingredient (API). Consequently, the formulations used in the preclinical studies are intended to deliver high doses of compounds in dosage forms that are stable and appropriate for the routes of administration and species used, rather than being representative of the final formulation intended for clinical use. In contrast, wherever possible it is highly advisable to use the intended clinical formulation as the dose formulation for the in vivo preclinical safety assessments for microbicides, particularly for the definitive toxicology studies. This is because of the importance of adequately characterizing the local effects associated with a microbicide product, which may be due to the API, excipients in the formulation, or an interaction between the active and inactive ingredients. While there is a wide variety of excipients that are approved for use in vaginal (Garg et al. 2001) and rectal (Rytting and Fix 2006) products, the concentrations that are safe for use have not been widely characterized. In addition, many excipients have been used in products intended for short-term use and may not be suitable for chronic application, and chemicals considered to have acceptable safety profiles for general pharmaceutical products may in fact be inappropriate for HIV prevention because of low-grade irritant effects that could enhance susceptibility to HIV. For some clinical dosage forms such as gels, the drug concentration can be varied in order to achieve safety margins in the preclinical species, but other alterations in the formulation should be avoided where possible to ensure that variables are not introduced that could alter the safety profile. For other dosage forms, some modifications may be necessary for practical reasons. Vaginal tablets/pessaries or films may not be suitable for administration to preclinical species. In these cases, a degree of pragmatism is necessary for the preclinical safety assessment program, and the use of dispersions of the dosage form in water or saline may be an appropriate approach to allow for intravaginal administration in these animal models.

It is important that any formulations used in preclinical studies are well-characterized prior to use. In those cases where the clinical formulation is used, an extensive program of work is necessary to support good manufacturing practices (GMPs) and therefore any further characterization is likely to be minimal or unnecessary. However, simply increasing a drug concentration in a formulation can significantly alter the physico-chemical properties of the formulation, and these changes alone may be sufficient to affect the outcome of a study. For example, a higher drug load may change the state of a drug within a formulation from a solution to a suspension, or could change the pH or osmolality of the formulation, which could result in local changes to the vaginal or rectal mucosa that are unrelated to the biological activity of the active ingredient.

3 Studies Required to Support Clinical Trials and Product Registration

The program of preclinical studies necessary to support the development of a microbicide is generally similar to that for other pharmaceutical products, particularly those intended for topical use. However, for microbicides with limited systemic absorption, studies with purely systemic endpoints, such as safety pharmacology and pharmacokinetic assays, may be reduced or assessments of these endpoints incorporated into other studies. All pivotal studies, with the exception of pharmacokinetic studies, should be performed in full compliance with the principles of good laboratory practice (GLP) (toxicokinetic evaluations included in toxicology studies should also be fully compliant). Preliminary dose range finding investigations do not need to be performed to GLP.

It is also important that wherever possible the species and strains used at the laboratories conducting the preclinical studies have been widely used in similar assays with background data available, so that unusual findings can be evaluated in the context of a wider body of data than concurrent negative controls.

A general layout of the timing of the preclinical safety studies for a microbicide based on a new chemical entity (NCE) is presented in Table 1. However, it should be noted that different compounds may require alternative strategies and study timing, particularly those that have previously been developed for other indications. Microbicides containing combinations of drugs or those involving medical devices for drug delivery are not represented in Table 1, but are described later in this chapter.

3.1 Secondary and Safety Pharmacology

The pharmacological assessment of candidate microbicides includes evaluation of the primary activity, i.e., determination of the anti-HIV activity as described in the chapter by Shattock and Herrera (2013), but also investigations into the potential for other functional effects that may have safety implications. These studies are broadly divided into two categories: secondary pharmacology studies, which evaluate the pharmacodynamic activity of the compound at targets other than those associated with the HIV prevention indication, and safety pharmacology studies, which evaluate the functional effects of a drug on specific organ systems, such as

s
ide
obic
micro
for
studies
assessment
safety
preclinical
of
Timing
-
Table

Study type	Stage of development			
	Prior to phase I clinical trials	Prior to phase II clinical trials	Prior to phase III clinical trials	Prior to product registration
Secondary and safety pharmacology	Receptor, ion channel and enzyme screen hERG assay Effects on central nervous system, cardiovascular system, and respiratory system ^a fifects on sperm motility and endogenous microflora ^b			
Pharmaco-kinetics	Toxicokinetics during toxicology studies	Toxicokinetics during toxicology studies Tissue distribution studies ⁶ In vitro metabolism studies Cytochrome P450 inhibition and induction studies ⁴ Excretion balance studies ⁶	Toxicokinetics during toxicology studies Metabolite profiling ^c	Toxicokinetics during carcinogenicity studies
Acute toxicity Repeat dose toxicity	Parenteral and oral studies in mice and rats 14 or 28 day studies in rodents and non-rodents ^{c, f}	Studies in rodents and non-rodents \ge planned trial duration ^e	6 month study in rodents and 9 month study in non-rodents ^e	
Genotoxicity	Bacterial reverse mutation assay Chromosomal aberrations assay in mammalian cell line	In vivo micronucleus test		
Reproductive toxicity	Segment I study in rats Segment II studies in rats and rabbits			Segment III study in rats
Carcinogenicity				2 year intravaginal study in rats
Other toxicity	Sensitization			
This table is intended development strategies	to provide a general guide for the timing of safety stu and study timing, particularly those that have previou	usly been development of a new chemical usly been developed for other indications	entity as a microbicide. Different comp This table does not apply to drug-drug	ounds may require alternative or drug-device combinations.

Regulatory advice should be sought throughout the development program to ensure all expectations are met

^a May be evaluated in separate studies or as part of toxicology studies

^b Only necessary for vaginal microbicides

° May not be required for poorly absorbed compounds

^d Required for systemically absorbed compounds prior to trials that may involve co-administered medications

^o If the intravaginalor intrarectalroute is used, additional studies may be necessary to assess systemic toxicity of compounds with low systemic absorption in animals ^f If the rabbit is not selected as the non-rodent species, or if the intravaginal route is not used, a 10 or 14 day rabbit vaginal irritation study is required for vaginal microbicides

the central nervous system, cardiovascular system, and respiratory system, along with any other systems where there may be expected to be activity based on what is already known about the compound, or class of compounds to which it belongs. The secondary pharmacology studies typically include in vitro screens of a range of receptors, ion channels, and enzymes. Functional studies can also be conducted in isolated tissues that are known to be rich in certain receptors.

There are also several secondary pharmacology issues that relate specifically to a vaginally administered product. These include potential effects on sperm, the natural vaginal microflora and pathogens associated with sexually transmitted infections (STIs). Sperm motility can be evaluated in vitro using human sperm samples as an evaluation of the potential contraceptive effects of a microbicide (Doncel 1994; Wood et al. 2003). The normal vaginal flora plays an important role in protecting against infection. In particular, the Lactobacillus species naturally present in the vagina produce hydrogen peroxide, which has properties that help protect against infection by HIV and other mucosal pathogens (Lederman et al. 2006), and reductions in lactobacilli, such as in the case of bacterial vaginosis, have been associated with an increased risk of HIV transmission (Rosenstein et al. 1998). The impact of microbicides on the natural microflora can be addressed in in vitro tests to assess the effects on pH and cytotoxicity to major species of flora found in the vaginal environment (Rohan et al. 2010; Fichorova et al. 2011). The pigtailed macaque has similar genital and rectal flora to that in humans and has also been used to assess changes in normal rectal and vaginal flora following administration of various products (Patton et al. 1999, 2001), and further in vivo assessments can be included in clinical trials. There is also the possibility that a microbicide may have activity against vaginal bacterial pathogens, which can also be evaluated using in vitro assays (O'Brien and Thoms 1955).

A core battery of safety pharmacology studies is recommended in the ICH S7A (2000) guidance to evaluate the functional effects of drugs on organ systems. Given that these studies evaluate changes resulting from systemic exposure to drugs, the importance of the data may be limited for those microbicides for which absorption is expected to be low. Lard-Whitefard et al. (2004) suggest that the studies should be performed prior to clinical trials for microbicides that have been shown to be absorbed systemically, but do not make any recommendations where there is little or no absorption. Although the absorption of microbicides may be low in preclinical species, there may be inter-species differences that mean it is more extensive in humans. Therefore, it is recommended that at least a minimal package of safety pharmacology studies be conducted for all candidate microbicides. Many of the safety pharmacology endpoints can be included in toxicology or other studies, rather than in separate studies, and this practice is becoming increasingly commonplace for a variety of pharmaceutical products where the likelihood of activity at the organ systems being assessed is low (Luft and Bode 2002). More extensive evaluations may be appropriate once the extent of systemic absorption is fully understood and following consultation with regulatory authorities.

3.2 Pharmacokinetics

Although microbicides are intended to prevent infection by delivering effective drug concentrations at the potential site of infection, for most products there is also likely to be some degree of systemic absorption. In order to determine the potential for systemic toxicity, it is important that the extent of absorption is evaluated during the preclinical program. Pharmacokinetic studies enable the absorption profile to be characterized, and help to define how the drug is handled following absorption. They also help to provide validation of the species used in the preclinical investigations by confirming whether the APIs are handled in a similar way in animals and humans. If there are shown to be significant differences between these species, and particularly if systemic exposure is lower in animals than in humans, additional studies using species that more closely reflect the pharmacokinetic characteristics in humans may be necessary. A comparison of the exposures achieved in animals with those observed during clinical trials can be used to establish preclinical safety margins, and investigations into the metabolism and excretion of the APIs can help to address other safety concerns.

For microbicides that are shown to have low levels of absorption, the pharmacokinetic studies may be limited to determination of drug concentration profiles in blood plasma during toxicology studies (known as toxicokinetic assessments). Additional investigations, such as quantitative whole-body autoradiography studies may be appropriate to determine relative tissue exposures, since plasma levels may not be representative of drug levels in other tissues. Metabolite profiling studies are unlikely to be necessary since any metabolites formed will represent only a fraction of the parent drug concentration. The toxicity of those metabolites formed in the preclinical species will be evaluated during the corresponding toxicology studies, and the risk associated with the possibility of metabolites occurring in humans that are not present in the preclinical species can reasonably be assumed to be negligible because the exposure levels will be extremely low.

For microbicides that show significant systemic absorption, the pharmacokinetic evaluation should resemble that of pharmaceutical products for systemic use (ICH M3(R2) 2009). This should include toxicokinetic data from the repeat dose toxicity studies, and in vitro metabolism (in hepatocytes or hepatic microsomes prepared from liver tissue from the toxicology species and humans) and plasma protein binding data for animals and humans, prior to initiation of human clinical trials. Further absorption, distribution, metabolism, and excretion information should be available before exposing large numbers of human subjects or treating for long duration. There should also be some evaluation of the potential for cytochrome P450 induction or inhibition, since this may have implications for drug interactions with co-administered products. Metabolite characterization may be warranted prior to Phase III trials for metabolites with exposures representing greater than 10 % of total exposure to drug-related material, or which are shown to occur at significantly greater levels in humans than in the toxicity studies.

3.3 Acute Toxicology

Acute toxicity studies involving administration of single high doses are typically the first assessment of the general toxicity of a pharmaceutical, and therefore should be performed early in the development process. Data from these studies are helpful for dose level selection in subsequent repeat dose studies, and are also helpful in defining potential risks related to accidental or intentional overdosage.

The studies are generally performed in rodents (mice and rats) and guidance documents on various study designs are available (US FDA 1996; OECD 2001a, b, c). For most pharmaceuticals the recommended routes of administration are the intended therapeutic route and a route that achieves high systemic exposure. In the case of microbicides, the practical limitations concerning the type and amount of dose that can be administered via the vaginal or rectal routes mean that alternative routes are more suitable for these studies. In addition, the potential for overdosage in humans via these routes is low. Lard-Whiteford et al. (2004) suggest that these studies can be conducted via the oral route and a parenteral route, which allows for dosing at high doses in order to gain an initial read on the general toxicity, as well as representing more plausible routes for possible overdosage.

More recently, the value of acute toxicity studies has been questioned (Robinson et al. 2008), and the latest version of the ICH M3(R2) (2009) guideline suggests that information on the acute toxicity of a compound can be obtained during preliminary dose range finding studies to support the repeat dose toxicology program, and can be limited to the clinical route only. However, given the practical limitations of the intravaginal and intrarectal routes, there still may be value in acute toxicity studies for microbicides via alternative routes that achieve good systemic exposures.

3.4 Repeat Dose Toxicology

Since they are intended for chronic use, the toxicity of microbicides following repeated administration should be evaluated. Regulatory guidelines generally recommend studies in one rodent and one non-rodent species. The duration of the studies should be equal to or greater than the treatment period planned for the clinical trials (ICH M3(R2) 2009). A minimum of 2 weeks is usually necessary to support first time in human trials, but performing studies of 1 month duration will support both the initial first time in human trial and subsequent trials of up to 1 month, thus reducing; (i) the number of studies performed, (ii) the development time line, and (iii) the associated costs. In order to select appropriate dose levels, it may be necessary to conduct dose range finding studies prior to the main studies.

The rat is frequently selected as the rodent species because of its wide use in preclinical safety assessment and because intravaginal and intrarectal administration is relatively straightforward. Smaller species, such as the mouse, have limitations both in the practicalities of dosing via these routes and difficulties in observing changes at the site of administration. The rabbit is often used as the non-rodent species because of its known sensitivity to vaginal irritants (Kaminsky et al. 1985; Costin et al. 2011).

The dose volume used should provide sufficient exposure of the local tissues to allow an adequate assessment of safety to be made. In rabbits, the recommended volume for intravaginal dosing is 1 mL, whereas in rats 0.2 mL is typically used (Gad 2008). The same volumes are suitable for intrarectal administration (Martinsson et al. 1999; ISO 2002). Dose administration via a rubber catheter attached to a syringe is recommended for rabbits, since steel cannulas or other rigid instruments could cause trauma during the dosing procedure, particularly if the animal moves unexpectedly. For rats, the dose can be administered by gently inserting the tip of a syringe into the vagina or rectum.

The study design used should be similar to that routinely used in preclinical toxicity studies and include toxicokinetic assessments, clinical sign observations, measurements of body weight and food consumption, clinical chemistry, hematology and urinalysis, and post-mortem examinations including organ weights, and macroscopic and microscopic pathology. Particular attention should be given to observations at the site of administration since these may indicate changes that could increase susceptibility to HIV infection. Additional studies to evaluate this further may be warranted as discussed later in this chapter.

Since studies of vaginal microbicides can only be conducted in females, it may be beneficial to include additional animals (e.g., 10 per group in rodents and 5 per group in non-rodents) to provide more data points.

As the clinical development program progresses, additional preclinical studies will be necessary to support longer durations of dosing in clinical trials. The maximum duration of administration for repeat dose toxicity studies required by regulatory authorities is 6 months for rodents and 9 months for non-rodents (ICH M3(R2) 2009).

The intended clinical route is the preferred route of administration (Lard-Whiteford et al. 2004); however, as discussed above the dose levels that can be achieved via the intravaginal and intrarectal routes in preclinical species are limited. It is generally expected that the high dose level should be a maximum tolerated dose (MTD) at which frank toxicity is observed (ICH M3(R2) 2009), but this may not be achievable via these routes. In addition, the extent of systemic absorption via these routes may be limited, and therefore the studies may not provide an adequate assessment of systemic toxicity. Although for some compounds it may be reasonable to predict that no, or very low, absorption will occur in humans, in most cases the degree of absorption cannot be accurately predicted prior to clinical pharmacokinetic trials and therefore it should be assumed that some absorption will occur and consequently there is the potential for systemic toxicity. In these circumstances, studies using alternative routes of administration (i.e., oral or parenteral) may be necessary, either in addition to, or instead of, studies via the intended clinical route.

3.5 Genotoxicity

It is important to understand whether a microbicide has mutagenic activity early in the development process because this may have implications for the viability of the candidate. The types of assays that should be performed are described in the ICH S2(R1) (2011) guideline, and include in vitro assessments of the potential to cause point mutations/deletions in a bacterial reverse mutation assay and chromosomal aberrations in a mammalian cell line. In addition, an in vivo mammalian (rodent) assay of clastogenicity such as the micronucleus assay should also be performed. The in vitro assays should be completed prior to Phase I clinical trials and the in vivo assay should be completed prior to Phase II (ICH M3(R2) 2009). However, since all of these studies are quick to perform and are relatively inexpensive, it is prudent to complete the package as early in development as possible.

3.6 Reproductive Toxicology

The target population for vaginal microbicides is sexually active women, including women of childbearing potential. Consequently, microbicides must be evaluated for the potential to affect the various stages of reproduction.

Although there are regional differences in the regulatory requirements for the timing of reproductive toxicity studies to support the inclusion of women of childbearing age in clinical trials (ICH M3(R2) 2009), the guidelines in all regions allow short-term trials to be conducted without the prior completion of preclinical reproductive toxicity studies, providing women agree to be on adequate contraception during the trial. However, for microbicides there has generally been an expectation that studies of fertility and reproductive performance (Segment I) and embryofetal development (Segment II) be completed prior to commencing clinical trials because of the close proximity of the site of application to the developing embryo. A peri- and post-natal development study (Segment III) needs only be performed prior to registration of the product (i.e., in parallel with Phase III trials).

International consensus on the designs of the reproductive toxicity studies has been achieved through ICH (ICH S5(R2) 1994). For vaginal microbicides, it is generally only necessary to conduct studies in females, unless significant exposure of the male partners of women using the microbicide is anticipated. The Segment I and Segment III studies are generally conducted in rats. For microbicides with good systemic absorption, the intravaginal route may provide an adequate assessment of both local and systemic effects, but for those that are poorly absorbed, an alternative route that results in good systemic exposure may be more appropriate. This is particularly important for the Segment III study since exposure of the newborn offspring to the drug is via the mother's milk, and therefore sufficient drug needs to be absorbed in order for it to be excreted in the milk. To assess effects on embryofetal development, two Segment II studies (one in rats and
another in rabbits) are standard, and in those cases where the microbicide is poorly absorbed one study may be performed intravaginally and the other via a route that results in good systemic exposure.

For rectal microbicides, reproductive toxicity studies may not be required prior to short-term Phase I trials, but Segment I and Segment II studies should be completed prior to larger trials in men and women. For trials only involving male subjects, Segment II studies are not necessary, but dosing of male animals should be included in the Segment I study.

3.7 Carcinogenicity

Microbicides are intended for chronic use, and therefore there is a need to evaluate their carcinogenic potential. The ICH guidelines (S1A (1995), S1B (1997) and S1C(R2) (2008)) provide detailed guidance on the assessment of the carcinogenic potential of pharmaceuticals for human use. However, for microbicides particular attention should be given to (1) the selection of models and the number of studies needed, (2) the route of administration, (3) the implications of using only female animals for vaginal microbicides, and (4) group sizes if only females are used.

Historically, carcinogenicity studies in two rodent species have been required by regulatory authorities. More recently, the value of this approach has been questioned and a 'weight of evidence' approach has been proposed involving the evaluation of data derived from one long-term carcinogenicity study along with other appropriate experimental investigations, which could include short or medium-term in vivo test systems that evaluate carcinogenic endpoints, such as assays using transgenic rodents (ICH S1B 1997).

Very few new chemical entities have been developed as microbicides to the point where carcinogenicity studies are required; therefore there is very little experience in the field to draw upon. Recently issued draft guidance from the US Federal Drug Administration (FDA) suggests that a single study performed in-travaginally may be adequate (US FDA 2012). This is consistent with the scientific advice provided to the International Partnership for Microbicides (IPM) for the development of the dapivirine vaginal ring during meetings with the FDA, European Medicines Agency, World Health Organization, and a number of sub-Saharan African authorities. A study in transgenic animals was not recommended because of the lack of experience with such models in the evaluation of local tumors following intravaginal administration; however, others have suggested the Tg.AC transgenic mouse model for the evaluation of microbicides (Lard-White-ford et al. 2004).

Standard carcinogenicity study group sizes (not < 50 animals) are acceptable whether both sexes or females only are used, because this provides sufficient power for each sex to give a statistically meaningful outcome individually. However, if only females are used it may be desirable to add additional animals because very few laboratories have experience of intravaginal dosing in rats for the duration of a carcinogenicity study and it is possible that some animals could be lost due to dosing-related causes.

Carcinogenicity studies are required to support marketing applications and are therefore usually conducted during the Phase III clinical program.

3.8 Dermal Sensitization

As microbicides are topical products, they should be evaluated for their potential to cause a hypersensitivity reaction. Although a sensitization model involving intravaginal administration has been developed in the guinea pig (Newmann et al. 1983), it is generally recommended that more conventional dermal models are used because of the familiarity of regulatory bodies with these models and because they are widely established at toxicology testing laboratories.

There are two main types of sensitization assay. The first is the murine local lymph node assay and the second comprises various guinea pig models.

The mouse local lymph node assay (LLNA) measures the incorporation of ³Hthymidine into the local lymph nodes following the daily application of the test material to the ears of mice for 3 days, as an indicator of proliferative activity due to a sensitization reaction (Kimber et al. 1994). One advantage of this model is the endpoint is an objective measurement, rather than the subjective visual assessment associated with the guinea pig models. It is also shorter than the guinea pig assays because the endpoint is a function of the induction phase. Unlike the guinea pig models, there is no assessment of response to a post-induction challenge, which is also a limitation of the model. The LLNA offers a number of animal welfare benefits over the guinea pig assays: fewer animals involved, the potential for reduced stress because of the lack of a challenge phase, and the fact that there is no need for the use of an adjuvant as there is in the guinea pig maximization test. However, there are still many classes of compounds for which the LLNA's activity has not been validated, with false negative findings associated with certain metals and false positive findings for certain skin irritants (National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences 1999).

There are two main variants of the guinea pig sensitization test; the guinea pig maximization test (Magnusson and Kligman 1969) and the Buehler, or occluded patch, test (Buehler 1965). The main difference between the models is the incorporation of the occluded patch for contained, repeated, dermal delivery of the test material in the Buehler test, and the use of intradermal dosing of test compound with Freund's complete adjuvant in order to maximize the induction phase in the maximization test. Both models record visual changes (oedema, erythema and inflammation) at the site of application following a challenge with test article, and are consequently somewhat subjective. The Beuhler assay is less sensitive than the maximization test, but may be viewed as more relevant for microbicides because it only involves topical administration. On the other hand, the maximization test is able to detect sensitization by chemicals administered intradermally

that might not otherwise cross the epidermis. Both models are considered validated for broad classes of chemicals and are generally accepted by regulatory authorities as predictive models of dermal sensitization.

4 Investigative Studies Specific to Microbicides

The preclinical studies described above reflect those expected by regulatory authorities to support clinical trials and marketing authorization applications, but there are additional studies that, while not strictly necessary from a regulatory point of view, may be valuable in better understanding the safety profile of a microbicide. Since these studies are investigative in nature and are therefore not considered pivotal, it may not be necessary to conduct them in full compliance with GLP. Indeed, because these studies are not routine assays it may be difficult to find GLP compliant laboratories with the capabilities to conduct such studies. Nevertheless, efforts should be made to ensure scientific rigor and integrity are maintained in the performance of these investigations and the data generated.

4.1 Assessment of Increased Susceptibility to Infection

In the wake of the nonoxynol-9 trials that showed an increased risk of HIV infection in women using the test product (Kreiss et al. 1992; Roddy et al. 1998; Van Damme et al. 2002; Beer et al. 2006), there has been a greater emphasis on the importance of identifying changes that could increase susceptibility. The first challenge has been to identify those factors that raise the likelihood of infection. Although knowledge of these factors is not complete, there are a number of conditions that we know are associated with higher infection rates. These include the presence of other sexually transmitted infections (Mayaud and McCormick 2001; Freeman et al. 2006), vaginitis (Moodley et al. 2002; Uma et al. 2005), disturbances of the vaginal flora (Gray et al. 1997; van de Wijgert et al. 2000), and lesions of the cervical vaginal mucosa (van de Wijgert et al. 2000; Galvin and Cohen 2004). Common to all of these conditions is mucosal inflammation with or without epithelial disruption and impaired innate immunity. Therefore, attempts have been made to establish preclinical models that are able to identify these types of effects in candidate microbicides.

There are several different in vitro models that can be used to provide an early read on the potential for local changes that could increase susceptibility to infection. These models range from simple cytotoxicity assays to more complex experiments involving analyses of cytokines produced by cell lines following exposure to a test compound (Mesquita et al. 2009; Dezzutti et al. 2004; Fichorova et al. 2004). These assays can be conducted using biologically relevant cell types such as ME180 cells derived from the cervix, the human vaginal epithelial cell line

VK2/E6E7, and colorectal epithelial cells lines such as Caco-2 and SW837 cells (Fichorova et al. 1997; Dezzutti et al. 2004). Transepithelial electrical resistance (TER) can also be measured to determine the integrity of the epithelial barrier as a result of both cellular health and maintenance of tight junctions between the cells (Mesquita et al. 2009). The in vitro assessments can be further expanded to include studies using surgically removed human or animal tissue explants, such as cervical and colorectal tissues (Doncel and Clark 2010; Fichorova et al. 2004, 2005; Doncel et al. 2004; Gali et al. 2010).

An in vivo slug model has been developed for rapid and quantitative screening of the irritant effects of compounds applied to mucosal surfaces (Adriaens and Remon 2002, 2008), but the standard in vivo model for vaginal microbicides is the rabbit vaginal irritation (RVI) study, in which the test product is instilled into the vagina daily for 10 or 14 days, and any macroscopic findings scored using a modification of the Draize system for assessment of skin irritation (Draize et al. 1944). Histopathological findings in the vagina are also scored according to the Eckstein criteria (Eckstein et al. 1969) or a modification of that scoring system (Auletta 1999; D'Cruz 2004). Nonoxynol-9 is typically included in the assay as a reference control because of the known irritant effects of the compound. This assessment is the only model of vaginal irritation that is required by regulatory authorities (Lard-Whiteford et al. 2004). In cases where repeat dose toxicity studies are performed in rabbits using the intravaginal route, these endpoints can be readily incorporated into the studies and therefore there is no need for a separate assessment of the vaginal irritancy. However, if there are subsequent significant changes to the product formulation, an additional RVI study may be warranted. For rectal microbicides, the rabbit has also been used to assess local toxicities applying a similar design to the RVI, but using intrarectal administration (Piret et al. 2008; Wang et al. 2011).

The RVI model has a number of limitations, including an inability to adequately characterize the type of inflammatory response that may be observed. Modifications to the assay, such as inclusion of phenotype and activation status of infiltrating leukocytes, mucosal expression of lymphocyte homing receptors, assessments of tight junctions and biomarkers of inflammation, cervicovaginal lavage for analysis of pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines and innate factors, have been made in order to try and enhance the model (Doncel and Clark 2010). However, there are significant differences in the anatomy, histology, and physiology of the lower female reproductive tract between rabbits and humans which make the rabbit particularly sensitive to local irritancy (Barberini et al. 1991), and consequently the clinical relevance of the data obtained from these assays is unknown. The monkey has also been investigated as a safety evaluation model for both vaginal and rectal microbicides (Veazey 2008; Patton et al. 2004, 2009). The anatomy, histology, and physiology of the lower female reproductive tract in the monkey are much closer to those in humans, and this model also allows for assessments of the effects on the vaginal microflora. In addition, the types of investigations proposed in the expanded RVI model described above can be included.

Other in vivo studies have been developed specifically to evaluate increased susceptibility to infection. A mouse model has been used to evaluate effects on markers of innate immunity and measure changes in susceptibility to genital herpes as a biomarker of increased risk of HIV infection (Cone et al. 2006; Wilson et al. 2009). Macaques, which have been widely used to evaluate the potential efficacy of microbicides, can also be used to assess increases in susceptibility to infection with simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) or a hybrid simian/human immunodeficiency virus (SHIV). This can be achieved using standard efficacy models (Veazey 2008), but challenging with a viral inoculum that results in less than 100 % infection in untreated controls (Kenney et al. 2011), so that increases rather than, or as well as, decreases in infection can be observed.

All of these models provide additional data that may provide insights into the safety profile of candidate microbicides. However, they should be considered exploratory/investigational, since the clinical relevance of the findings is not yet adequately understood.

5 Products Containing Previously Marketed Drugs

Some microbicides are based on active ingredients present in marketed products for the treatment of HIV/AIDS. For example, the vaginal gel used in the CAPRISA 004 trial that showed a 39 % reduction in HIV acquisition in women (Abdool Karim et al. 2010) contained the nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitor tenofovir. A prodrug of tenofovir (tenofovir disoproxil fumarate) has been marketed as VireadTM by Gilead Sciences, Inc. (Foster City, CA, USA) for the treatment of HIV/AIDS since 2001. Tenofovir disoproxil fumarate is also present in the fixed dose combination tablet TruvadaTM (also Gilead Sciences, Inc.) along with the nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor emtricitabine.

The preclinical development program for these types of microbicides can be very much abbreviated compared to that for a NCE because of the wealth of preclinical and clinical data already available on the active ingredient. In 2008, the US FDA issued draft guidance on the nonclinical safety evaluation of new formulations of established drug products intended for administration by an alternate route (US FDA 2008). This guideline indicates that for new vaginal or rectal formulations of previously marketed compounds, repeat dose local toxicity studies should be conducted via the proposed route of administration in one species. In the case of vaginal products, the new formulation should also be evaluated for delayed hypersensitivity. Reproductive toxicity studies are only necessary if the exposure via the vaginal route, and only if the previous studies did not show a developmental risk (compounds previously identified as having reproductive toxicity would be assumed to present the same risk when administered vaginally, however, such compounds are unlikely to be good candidates for microbicides).

6 Drug-Device Combinations

In recent years, a number of microbicide products have entered development that combine an antiretroviral drug with a medical device as a means of providing sustained delivery of the drug. These include vaginal rings and diaphragms (Nel et al. 2009; Mesquita et al. 2012; Kiser et al. 2012; Aravantinou et al. 2012; Major et al. 2012). For these types of microbicides the preclinical safety assessment program must address both the pharmaceutical and the medical device aspects of the product.

The pharmaceutical considerations for these combination products are similar to those outlined above for non-device products. However, a key difference is that, like products intended for oral or parenteral use, the preclinical studies will focus on assessing the toxicity of the active ingredient and will be performed using an alternative formulation to that intended for clinical use. In this case, the intravaginal studies can be conducted using a simple gel formulation of the API.

The regulatory expectations for the biological evaluation of medical devices are described in the International Organization for Standardisation (ISO) 10993 guidelines. The number and type of tests recommended in these guidelines are dependent on the intended use of the device. For example, a vaginal ring intended to be inserted into the vagina for a period of one month and replaced with a fresh ring each month for an indefinite period would be categorized as a surface-contacting device for mucosal membranes for permanent contact (i.e., a device whose single, multiple, or long-term use or contact exceeds 30 days). Based on this categorization, a number of assays are required using extracts of the device intended for clinical use collected under various conditions in polar and non-polar solvents. These include in vitro cytotoxicity and genotoxicity tests, and in vivo guinea pig sensitization and rabbit vaginal irritation studies. Study designs for most of these assays are described in the guidelines, however, based on IPM's experience with the dapivirine vaginal ring, a longer duration of dosing is recommended for the rabbit vaginal irritation study (35 days) with the inclusion of general toxicology endpoints (clinical pathology, and macroscopic and microscopic pathology on a full tissue list) so that an assessment of the systemic effects of any absorbed by-products formed during the manufacture of the device can be evaluated. It is important that the studies are conducted using product identical to that intended for clinical use, bearing in mind that even slight alterations in starting materials, manufacturing procedures or storage conditions could result in changes to the final product which could alter the safety profile. All of the assays should be run in compliance with GLP.

A further consideration that should be addressed is whether the physical presence of the device may accentuate absorption or enhance the local toxicity of the active ingredient. While there is no specific regulation or guidance requiring such studies, there is the possibility that the presence of a medical device in the vagina could result in slight localized changes that increase both the sensitivity of the tissues to irritant effects and the degree of absorption of the active ingredient.

One of the key challenges to evaluating these effects is the size of devices intended for human use, which often precludes their evaluation in species routinely used for toxicology assessments. In such cases, one of two approaches can be used. The first is modification of the device to enable evaluation in standard toxicology species. For example, smaller versions of vaginal rings can be manufactured that can be inserted into the vagina of macaques (Promadej-Lanier et al. 2009; Malcolm et al. 2012; Johnson et al. 2012). Alternatively, segments of the ring can be evaluated in rabbits, however, this generally requires suturing to hold the segment in place in the vagina and avoid expulsion (Clark et al. 2011; Moss et al. 2012). The main limitation with this approach is that alterations to the device could affect both its performance and its safety profile, and in the case of the rabbit there is the risk of artifactual effects resulting from the necessary surgical procedures. The second approach is to use species that allow the unmodified product intended for human use to be evaluated. The sheep has been used successfully for evaluating vaginal rings (Moss et al. 2012; Kiser et al. 2012), and although it is not a standard toxicology species with the body of background data available that is typically associated with more conventional species, good toxicological assessments have been shown to be feasible. The sheep can also be used for pharmacokinetic assessments of vaginal rings that may be useful in determining product performance and selection of drug loads. These assessments can include accurate measurements of drug concentrations in vaginal or cervical tissue, which are valuable in assessing compounds with intracellular sites of action (Holt et al. 2012).

7 Multi-Drug Combination Products

The use of combinations of drugs has been shown to be more effective than single drugs in both the treatment of HIV/AIDS and the prevention of mother to child transmission of HIV (Portsmouth 2007; Vermund 2004). Combinations can both increase the potency of the treatment and broaden the range of virus subtypes that it is active against (Pirrone et al. 2011). For the same reasons it could be expected that a microbicide containing combinations of antiretroviral drugs may provide greater protection than a product containing only one. In addition, efforts are in progress to develop multipurpose prevention technologies that target more than one indication, such as HIV prevention plus contraception, or prevention of HIV along with other STIs (Thurman et al. 2011; Friend 2012).

For any product containing two or more active ingredients, preclinical assessments should be performed to evaluate whether there are any interactions between the agents. These should investigate pharmacodynamic, pharmacokinetic, and toxicological interactions. Pharmacodynamic interactions may be beneficial, such as synergistic or additive effects of combinations of antiretroviral agents, or they may be deleterious, such as antagonistic effects where the therapeutic activity of one drug is reduced in the presence of another. This type of interaction can occur if both drugs exhibit affinity for the same biological target (e.g., a specific receptor or enzyme). Pharmacokinetic interactions are primarily related to either induction or inhibition of hepatic drug-metabolizing enzymes (Ogu and Maxa 2000; Kumar et al. 2012). If the enzymes involved in clearance of one drug (Drug A) are inhibited by a co-administered drug (Drug B), concentrations of Drug A may increase to toxic levels that would not occur in the absence of Drug B. Conversely, if the same enzymes are induced by Drug B, Drug A will be cleared much more quickly than it would in the absence of Drug B, and consequently concentrations of Drug A may fail to reach therapeutic levels, or the period that they are therapeutically effective for may be truncated. Alternatively, one drug may alter the absorption, distribution, or excretion of another drug, or may compete for serum protein binding, which may result in higher concentrations of free drug that may result in toxicity (Kroner 2002; Boffito et al. 2003). Toxicological interactions can also occur when co-administered drugs have the same target organs (Zimmermann et al. 2006).

The European Medicines Agency and the US FDA have each issued guidelines on the preclinical development of products containing multiple active ingredients (CHMP 2008; US FDA 2006), and more recently the ICH M3(R2) (2009) guideline has been updated to include combinations. It is generally recommended that the separate active ingredients are first evaluated in independent preclinical programs, and the potential for interactions are then evaluated in limited studies that bridge to the individual drug data packages. The types of bridging studies that are required and their timing is dependent upon the stage of development of the individual compounds, with late stage/marketed compounds with significant clinical experience requiring less evaluation, and at a point later in the development program, than NCEs in the early preclinical stages.

Where a combination bridging evaluation is warranted, it should typically comprise a single 90-day repeat dose toxicity study in one species. The design may vary, but the study should be able to distinguish effects and changes in severity of any findings, that are associated with the drug combination from findings that can be attributed to one of the individual drugs. The multiple permutations of drug doses mean that combination toxicity studies can be very large and expensive. Reducing the number of doses tested will reduce the study size, cost, and animal usage, but may also reduce the sensitivity of the assay. Combination studies to evaluate other toxicological end points (e.g., safety pharmacology, genotoxicity, reproductive toxicity, or carcinogenicity studies) are generally not required unless there is a particular concern based on findings from studies with the individual entities.

8 Conclusions

The preclinical development of microbicides is an evolving field, with very few products having previously made it to the later stages of development, and none having achieved registration to date. Therefore, no clear precedent has been established for what a full program should consist of. Although the development of microbicides bears much similarity to that of other pharmaceutical products, there are a number of aspects in which it differs because of considerations specific to the indication and route of administration. In particular, there is a need to carefully evaluate local effects at the site of application and the potential for changes that could increase susceptibility to infection. Since these effects could be due to active or inactive ingredients in the formulation, or an interaction between the two, the formulation intended for clinical use should be used where possible in the preclinical studies. The program of studies necessary will vary between microbicides. and will depend on the extent of system absorption and the status of the active ingredient(s). Systemically absorbed compounds will require a more extensive evaluation of systemic safety than compounds with little absorption, and products based on active ingredients present in already marketed products can be supported by much smaller programs than those containing new chemical entities. Products containing more than one active ingredient need to be evaluated for drug-drug interactions, and sustained delivery products that comprise a medical device as well as a pharmaceutical need to meet the regulatory requirements for both types of product.

In conclusion, the preclinical development of microbicides requires a rational and scientific approach, based on the regulatory requirements for pharmaceuticals and on an iterative approach taking all existing and newly generated data into consideration. Scientific advice consultations with regulatory authorities are also crucial to ensure all expectations met in this evolving field.

References

- Abdool Karim Q, Abdool Karim SS, Frohlich JA, Grobler AC, Baxter C, Mansoor LE, Kharsany ABM, Sibeko S, Mlisana KP, Omar Z, Gengiah TN, Maarschalk S, Arulappan N, Mlotshwa M, Morris L, Taylor D (2010) Effectiveness and safety of tenofovir gel, an antiretroviral microbicide, for the prevention of HIV infection in women. Science 329:1168–1174
- Adriaens E, Remon JP (2002) Evaluation of an alternative mucosal irritation test using slugs. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 182:169–175
- Adriaens E, Remon JP (2008) Mucosal irritation potential of personal lubricants relates to product osmolality as detected by the slug mucosal irritation assay. Sex Transm Dis 35:512–516
- Aravantinou M, Singer R, Derby N, Calenda G, Mawson P, Abraham C, Menon R, Seidor S, Goldman D, Kenney J, Villegas G, Gettie A, Blanchard J, Lifson J, Piatak M, Fernandez-Romero JA, Zydowsky T, Teleshova N, Robbiani M (2012) The NNRTI MIV-160 delivered from an intravaginal ring, but not from a carrageenan gel, protects against SHIV-RT infection. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 28(11):1467–1475
- Auletta CS (1999) Routes of exposure. In: Weiner ML, Kotkoskie LA (eds) Excipient toxicity and safety. Marcel Dekker Ltd, New York
- Barberini F, Correr S, De Santis F, Motta PM (1991) The epithelium of the rabbit vagina: a microtopographical study by light, transmission and scanning electron microscopy. Arch Histol Cytol 54(4):365–378
- Beer BE, Doncel GF, Krebs FC, Shattock RJ, Fletcher PS, Buckheit RW Jr, Watson K, Dezzutti CS, Cummins JE, Bromley E, Richardson-Harman N, Pallansch LA, Lackman-Smith C,

Osterling C, Mankowski M, Miller SR, Catalone BJ, Welsh PA, Howett MK, Wigdahl B, Turpin JA, Reichelderfer P (2006) In vitro preclinical testing of nonoxynol-9 as potential antihuman immunodeficiency virus microbicide: a retrospective analysis of results from five laboratories. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 50(2):713–723

- Boffito M, Back DJ, Blaschke TF, Rowland M, Bertz RJ, Gerber JG, Miller V (2003) Protein binding in antiretroviral therapies. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 19(9):825–835
- Buehler EV (1965) Delayed contact hypersensitivity in the guinea pig. Arch Dermatol 91:171–177
- Clark MR, Kiser PF, Loxley A, McConville C, Malcolm RK, Friend DR (2011) Pharmacokinetics of UC781-loaded intravaginal ring segments in rabbits: a comparison of polymer matrices. Drug Deliv Transl Res 1(3):238–246
- Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use (CHMP) (2008) Guideline on the non-clinical development of fixed combinations of medicinal products. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Scientific_guideline/2009/10/WC500003976.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- Cone RA, Hoen T, Wong XX, Abusuwwa R, Anderson DJ, Moench TR (2006) Vaginal microbicides: detecting toxicities in vivo that paradoxically increase pathogen transmission. BMC Infect Dis 6:90
- Costin GE, Raabe HA, Priston R, Evans E, Curren RD (2011) Vaginal irritation models: the current status of available alternative and in vitro tests. Altern Lab Anim 39(4):317–337
- D'Cruz OJ, Waurzyniak B, Uckun FM (2004) Mucosal toxicity studies of a gel formulation of native pokeweed antiviral protein. Toxicol Pathol 32(2):212–221
- Dezzutti CS, James VN, Ramos A, Sullivan ST, Siddig A, Bush TJ, Grohskopf LA, Paxton L, Subbarao S, Hart CE (2004) In vitro comparison of topical microbicides for prevention of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 transmission. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 48(10):3834–3844
- Doncel GF (1994) Vaginal chemical contraceptives: preclinical evaluation. In: Mauck CK, Gabelnick HL, Rivera R, Spieler JS, Cordero M (eds) Barrier contraceptives: current status and future prospects. Wiley, New York
- Doncel GF, Chandra N, Fichorova RN (2004) Preclinical assessment of the proinflammatory potential of microbicide candidates. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 37(Suppl. 3):S174–S180
- Doncel GF, Clark MR (2010) Preclinical evaluation of anti-HIV microbicide products: new models and biomarkers. Antiviral Res 88(S1):S10-S18
- Draize JH, Woodward G, Calvery HO (1944) Methods for the study of irritation and toxicity of substances applied topically to the skin and mucous membranes. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 82:377–390
- Eckstein P, Jackson MC, Millman N, Sobrero AJ (1969) Comparison of vaginal tolerance tests of spermicidal preparations in rabbits and monkeys. J Reprod Fertil 20:85–93
- Fichorova RN, Rheinwald JG, Anderson DJ (1997) Generation of papillomavirus-immortalized cell lines from normal human ectocervical, endocervical, and vaginal epithelium that maintain expression of tissue-specific differentiation proteins. Biol Reprod 57(4):847–855
- Fichorova RN, Bajpai M, Chandra N, Hsiu JG, Spangler M, Ratnam V, Doncel GF (2004) Interleukins IL-1, IL-6 and IL-8 predict mucosal toxicity of vaginal microbicidal contraceptives. Biol Reprod 71:761–769
- Fichorova RN, Zhou F, Ratnam V, Atanassova V, Jiang S, Strick N, Neurath AR (2005) Antihuman immunodeficiency virus type 1 microbicide cellulose acetate 1,2-benzenedicarboxylate in a human in vitro model of vaginal inflammation. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 49(1):323–335
- Fichorova RN, Yamamoto HS, Delaney ML, Onderdonk AB, Doncel GF (2011) Novel vaginal microflora colonization model providing new insight into microbicide mechanism of action. MBio 2(6):e00168–11
- Freeman EE, Weiss HA, Glynn JR, Cross PL, Whitworth JA, Hayes RJ (2006) Herpes simplex virus 2 infection increases HIV acquisition in men and women: Systematic review and metaanalysis of longitudinal studies. AIDS 20:73–83

- Friend DR (2012) Drug delivery in multiple indication (multipurpose) prevention technologies: systems to prevent HIV-1 transmission and unintended pregnancies or HSV-2 transmission. Expert Opin Drug Deliv 9(4):417–427
- Gad SC (2008) Irritation and local tolerance studies in pharmaceutical safety assessment. In: Gad SC (ed) Preclinical development handbook: Toxicology. Wiley, Hoboken
- Gali Y, Delazay O, Brouwers K, Addad N, Augustins P, Bourlet T, Hamzeh-Cognasse H, Arien KK, Pozzetto B, Vanham G (2010) In vitro evaluation of viability, integrity and inflammation in genital epithelia upon exposure to pharmaceutical excipients and candidate microbicides. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54(12):5105–5114
- Galvin SR, Cohen MS (2004) The role of sexually transmitted diseases in HIV transmission. Nat Rev Microbiol 2(1):33–42
- Garg S, Tambwekar KR, Vermani K, Garg A, Kaul CL, Zaneveld LJD (2001) Compendium of pharmaceutical excipients for vaginal formulations. Pharm Technol 25:14–24
- Gray RH, Wawer MJ, Sewankambo N, Serwadda D (1997) HIV-1 infection associated with abnormal vaginal flora morphology and bacterial vaginosis. The Lancet 350(9093):1780
- Holt J, Cameron D, Oostebring F, Muntendam A, Rohan L, Nuttall J (2012) Determination of vaginal tissue penetration of dapivirine and tenofovir: an in vivo study in sheep. Microbicides 2012, Sydney, Australia, 15–18 April 2012
- International Conference on Harmonization (1994) Detection of toxicity to reproduction for medicinal products and toxicity to male fertility (S5(R2)). http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/ Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Safety/S5_R2/Step4/S5_R2_Guideline.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- International Conference on Harmonization (1995) Guideline on the need for carcinogenicity studies of pharmaceuticals (S1A). http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Safety/S1A/Step4/S1A_Guideline.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- International Conference on Harmonization (1997) Testing for carcinogenicity of pharmaceuticals (S1B). http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/ Safety/S1B/Step4/S1B_Guideline.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- International Conference on Harmonization (2000) Safety pharmacology studies for human pharmaceuticals (S7A). http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/ Guidelines/Safety/S7A/Step4/S7A_Guideline.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- International Conference on Harmonization (2008) Dose selection for carcinogenicity studies of pharmaceuticals (S1C(R2)). http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/ Guidelines/Safety/S1C_R2/Step4/S1C_R2_Guideline.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- International Conference on Harmonization (2009) Guidance on nonclinical safety studies for the conduct of human clinical trials and marketing authorization for pharmaceuticals (M3(R2)). http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Multidisciplinary/ M3_R2/Step4/M3_R2__Guideline.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- International Conference on Harmonization (2011) Guidance on genotoxicity testing and data interpretation for pharmaceuticals intended for human use (S2(R1)). http://www.ich.org/fileadmin/Public_Web_Site/ICH_Products/Guidelines/Safety/S2_R1/Step4/S2R1_Step4.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- ISO (2002) ISO 10993–10, biological evaluation of medical devices—Part 10: tests for irritation and delayed-type sensitivity. International Organization for Standardization, Geneva
- Johnson TJ, Srinivasan P, Albright TH, Watson-Buckheit K, Rabe L, Martin A, Pau CP, Hendry RM, Otten R, McNicholl J, Buckheit R Jr, Smith J, Kiser PF (2012) Safe and sustained vaginal delivery of pyrimidinedione HIV-1 inhibitors from polyurethane intravaginal rings. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56(3):1291–1299
- Kaminsky M, Szivos MM, Brown KR, Willigan DA (1985) Comparison of the sensitivity of the vaginal mucous membranes of the albino rabbit and laboratory rat to nonoxynol-9. Food Chem Toxicol 23(7):705–708
- Kenney J, Aravantinou M, Singer R, Hsu M, Rodriguez A, Kizima L, Abraham CJ, Menon R, Seidor S, Chudolij A, Gettie A, Blanchard J, Lifson JD, Piatak M Jr, Fernández-Romero JA,

Zydowsky TM, Robbiani M (2011) An antiretroviral/zinc combination gel provides 24 hours of complete protection against vaginal shiv infection in macaques. PLoS ONE 6(1):e15835

- Kimber I, Dearman RJ, Scholes EW, Basketter DA (1994) The local lymph node assay: developments and applications. Toxicology 93:12–31
- Kiser PF, Johnson TJ, Clark JT (2012) State of the art in intravaginal ring technology for topical prophylaxis of HIV infection. AIDS Rev 14:62–77
- Kreiss J, Ngugi E, Holmes K, Ndinya-Achola J, Waiyaki P, Roberts PL, Ruminjo I, Sajabi R, Kimata J, Fleming TR, Anzala A, Holton D, Plummer F (1992) Efficacy of nonoxynol 9 contraceptive sponge use in preventing heterosexual acquisition of HIV in Nairobi prostitutes. JAMA 268(4):477–482
- Kroner BA (2002) Common drug pathways and interactions. Diabetes Spectr 15(4):249-255
- Kumar S, Sharma R, Roychowdhury A (2012) Modulation of cytochrome-P450 inhibition (CYP) in drug discovery: A medicinal chemistry perspective. Curr Med Chem 19(21):3605–3621
- Lard-Whiteford SL, Matecka D, O'Rear JJ, Yuen IS, Litterst C, Reichelderfer P, International Working Group on Microbicides (2004) Recommendations for the nonclinical development of topical microbicides for prevention of HIV transmission: an update. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 36(1):541–552
- Lederman MM, Offord RE, Hartlet O (2006) Microbicides and other topical strategies to prevent vaginal transmission of HIV. Nat Rev Immunol 6:371–382
- Luft J, Bode G (2002) Integration of safety pharmacology endpoints into toxicology studies. Fundam Clin Pharmacol 16:91–103
- Magnusson B, Kligman AM (1969) The identification of contact allergens by animal assay: the guinea pig maximization test. J Invest Dermatol 52:268–276
- Major I, Boyd P, Kilbourne-Brook M, Saxon G, Cohen J, Malcolm RK (2012) A modified SILCS contraceptive diaphragm for controlled release of the HIV microbicide dapivirine (in press)
- Malcolm RK, Veazey RS, Geer L, Lowry D, Fetherston SM, Murphy DJ, Boyd P, Major I, Shattock RJ, Klasse PJ, Doyle LA, Rasmussen KK, Goldman L, Ketas TJ, Moore JP (2012) Sustained release of the CCR5 inhibitors CMPD167 and maraviroc from vaginal rings in rhesus macaques. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56(5):2251–2258
- Martinsson T, Ljung T, Rubio C, HellstroM PM (1999) Beneficial effects of ropivacaine in rat experimental colitis. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 291(2):642–647
- Mayaud P, McCormick D (2001) Interventions against sexually transmitted infections (STI) to prevent HIV infection. Br Med Bull 58:129–153
- Mesquita PMM, Cheshenko N, Wilson SS, Mhatre M, Guzman E, Fakioglu E, Keller MJ, Herold BC (2009) Disruption of tight junctions by cellulose sulfate facilitates HIV infection: model of microbicide safety. J Infect Dis 200:599–608
- Mesquita PMM, Rastogi R, Segarra TJ, Teller RS, Torres NM, Huber AM, Kiser PF, Herold BC (2012) Intravaginal ring delivery of tenofovir disoproxil fumarate for prevention of HIV and herpes simplex virus infection. J Antimicrob Chemother 67:1730–1738
- Moodley P, Connolly C, Sturma AW (2002) Interrelationships among Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 infection, bacterial vaginosis, trichomoniasis, and the presence of yeasts. J Infect Dis 185(1):69–73
- Moss JA, Malone AM, Smith TJ, Kennedy S, Kopin E, Nguyen C, Gilman J, Butkyavichene I, Vincent KL, Motamedi M, Friend DR, Clark MR, Baum MM (2012) Simultaneous delivery of tenofovir and acyclovir via an intravaginal ring. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56(2): 875–882
- National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (1999) The murine local lymph node Assay: A test method for assessing the allergic contact dermatitis potential of chemicals/compounds: The results of an independent peer review evaluation coordinated by the interagency coordinating committee on the validation of alternative methods (ICCVAM) and the national toxicology program center for the evaluation of alternative toxicological methods (NICE-TAM). NIH Publication No: 99-4494, Research Triangle Park. (http://iccvam.niehs.nih.gov)

- Nel A, Smythe S, Young K, Malcolm K, McCoy C, Rosenberg Z, Romano J (2009) Safety and pharmacokinetics of dapivirine delivery from matrix and reservoir intravaginal rings to HIVnegative women. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 51(4):416–423
- Newmann EA, Buehler EV, Parker RD (1983) Delayed contact hypersensitivity in the vagina and skin of the guinea pig. Fundam Appl Toxicol 3:521–527
- O'Brien JE, Thoms RK (1955) The in vitro effect of sodium lauryl sulfate on vaginal pathogens. J Am Pharm Assoc 44(4):245–247
- OECD Guideline for Testing of Chemicals (2001a) Acute oral toxicity: fixed dose procedure (420). http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/docserver/download/9742001e.pdf?expires=1355871267&id=id&accname=guest&checksum=4233FE49474D3C53B0BE4FCCBE64E5D0. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- OECD Guideline for Testing of Chemicals (2001b) Acute oral toxicity: acute toxic class method (423). http://www.oecd.org/chemicalsafety/assessmentofchemicals/1948370.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- OECD Guideline for Testing of Chemicals (2001c) Acute oral toxicity: up-and-down-procedure (UDP) (425). http://www.oecd.org/chemicalsafety/assessmentofchemicals/1948378.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- Ogu CC, Maxa JL (2000) Drug interactions due to cytochrome P450. Proc (Bayl Univ Med Cent) 13(4):421–423
- Patton DL, Kidder GG, Sweeney YC, Rabe LK, Hillier SL (1999) Effects of multiple applications of benzalkonium chloride and nonoxynol 9 on the vaginal epithelium in the pigtailed macaque (Macaca nemestrina). Am J Obstet Gynecol 180(5):1080–1087
- Patton DL, Cosgrove-Sweeney YT, Rabe LK, Hillier SL (2001) The pig-tailed macaque rectal model: microflora and chlamydial infection. Sex Transm Dis 28(7):363–366
- Patton DL, Sweeney YC, Cummings PK, Meyn L, Rabe LK, Hillier SL (2004) Safety and efficacy evaluations for vaginal and rectal use of BufferGel in the macaque model. Sex Transm Dis 31(5):290–296
- Patton DL, Cosgrove Sweeney YT, Paul KJ (2009) A summary of preclinical topical microbicide rectal safety and efficacy evaluations in a pigtailed macaque model. Sex Transm Dis 36(6):350–356
- Piret J, Laforest G, Bussières M, Bergeron MG (2008) Subchronic (26- and 52-week) toxicity and irritation studies of a novel microbicidal gel formulation containing sodium lauryl sulfate in animal models. J Appl Toxicol 28(2):164–174
- Pirrone V, Thakkar N, Jacobson JM, Wigdahl B, Krebs FC (2011) Combinatorial approaches to the prevention and treatment of HIV-1 infection. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 55(5):1831–1842
- Portsmouth SD, Scott CJ (2007) The renaissance of fixed dose combinations: Combivir. Ther Clin Risk Manag 3(4):579–583
- Promadej-Lanier N, Smith JM, Srinivasan P, McCoy CF, Butera S, Woolfson AD, Malcolm RK, Otten RA (2009) Development and evaluation of a vaginal ring device for sustained delivery of HIV microbicides to non-human primates. J Med Primatol 38(4):263–271
- Robinson S, Delongeas JL, Donald E, Dreher D, Festag M, Kervyn S, Lampo A, Nahas K, Nogues V, Ockert D, Quinn K, Old S, Pickersgill N, Somers K, Stark C, Stei P, Waterson L, Chapman K (2008) A European pharmaceutical company initiative challenging the regulatory requirement for acute toxicity studies in pharmaceutical drug development. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 50(3):345–352
- Roddy RE, Zekeng L, Ryan KA, Tamoufé U, Weir SS, Wong EL (1998) A controlled trial of nonoxynol 9 film to reduce male-to-female transmission of sexually transmitted diseases. N Engl J Med 339(8):504–510
- Rohan LC, Moncla BJ, Kunjara Na Ayudhya RP, Cost M, Huang Y, Gai F, Billitto N, Lynam JD, Pryke K, Graebing P, Hopkins N, Rooney JF, Friend D, Dezzutti CS (2010) In vitro and Ex Vivo testing of tenofovir shows it is effective as an HIV-1 microbicide. PLoS ONE 5(2):e9310

- Rosenstein IJ, Stafford MK, Kitchen VS, Ward H, Weber JN, Taylor-Robinson D (1998) Effect on normal vaginal flora of three intravaginal microbicidal agents potentially active against human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Infect Dis 177:1386–1390
- Rytting JH, Fix JA (2006) Drug delivery: rectal route. In: Swarbrick J (ed) Encyclopedia of pharmaceutical technology, 3rd edn. Marcel Deker, New York
- Shattock R, Herrera C (2013) Mechanisms of action. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol. doi:10.1007/ 82_2013_326
- Thurman AR, Clark MR, Doncel GF (2011) Multipurpose prevention technologies: biomedical tools to prevent HIV-1, HSV-2, and unintended pregnancies. Infect Dis Obstet Gynecol 2011:429403
- Uma S, Balakrishnan P, Murugavel KG, Srikrishnan AK, Kumarasamy N, Cecelia JA, Anand S, Mayer KH, Celentano D, Thyagarajan SP, Solomon S (2005) Bacterial vaginosis in female sex workers in Chennai, India. Sex Health 2(4):261–262
- US Food and Drug Administration (1996) Guidance for industry on single dose acute toxicity testing for pharmaceuticals. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/.../Guidances/ ucm079270.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- US Food and Drug Administration (2006) Guidance for industry on nonclinical safety evaluation of drug or biologic combinations. http://www.fda.gov/OHRMS/DOCKETS/98fr/05d-0004-gdl0002.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- US Food and Drug Administration (2008) Guidance for industry and review staff on nonclinical safety evaluation of reformulated drug products and products intended for administration by an alternate route. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/GuidanceComplianceRegulatory Information/Guidances/ucm079245.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- US Food and Drug Administration (2012) Guidance for industry on vaginal microbicides: development for the prevention of HIV infection. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/ GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/Guidances/UCM328842.pdf. Accessed 18 Dec 2012
- Van Damme L, Ramjee G, Alary M, Vuylsteke B, Chandeying V, Rees H, Sirivongrangson P, Mukenge-Tshibaka L, Ettiegne-Traore V, Uaheowitchai C, Karim SS, Masse B, Perriens J, Laga M (2002) Effectiveness of COL-1492, a nonoxynol-9 vaginal gel, on HIV-1 transmission in female sex workers: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 360:971–977
- Van de Wijgert JH, Chirenje ZM, Iliff V, Mbizvo MT, Mason PR, Gwanzura L, Shiboski S, Padian NS (2000) Effect of intravaginal practices on the vaginal and cervical mucosa of Zimbabwean women. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 24:62–67
- Veazey RS (2008) Microbicide safety/efficacy studies in animals -macaques and small animal models. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 3(5):567–573
- Vermund SH (2004) Prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV in Africa. Top HIV Med 12(5):130–134
- Wang L, Schnaare RL, Dezzutti C, Anton PA, Rohan LC (2011) Rectal microbicides: clinically relevant approach to the design of rectal specific placebo formulations. AIDS Res Ther 8:12
- Wilson SS, Cheshenko N, Fakioglu E, Mesquita PMM, Keller MJ, Herold BC (2009) Susceptibility to genital herpes as a biomarker predictive of increased HIV risk: expansion of a murine model of microbicide safety. Antivir Ther 14(8):1113–1124
- Wood B, Doncel GF, Reddy PRK, Sokal DC (2003) Effect of diltiazem and methylene blue on human sperm motility, viability, and cervical mucus penetration. Contraception 67(3): 241–245
- Zimmermann AE, Pizzoferrato T, Bedford J, Morris A, Hoffman R, Braden G (2006) Tenofovirassociated acute and chronic kidney disease: a case of multiple drug interactions. Clin Infect Dis 42(2):283–290

Clinical Safety and Pharmacology Trial

Christine Mauck, Andrea Thurman and Jill Schwartz

Abstract Guidelines for establishing clinical safety of microbicides in early clinical studies have evolved significantly since the first trials. In addition, because of the difficulty of establishing efficacy of a microbicide prior to Phase III testing, there has been an increasing emphasis on establishing pharmacokinetic (PK)/ pharmacodynamic (PD) relationships using genital samples collected in vivo in Phase I studies. A healthy pipeline is critical to success; however, it is unlikely that the majority of microbicide candidates will progress to clinical testing. Those that do enter clinical testing may have different mechanisms of action than early candidates. Given this, drug-specific modifications for early clinical assessment will need to be considered. These emerging issues associated with early clinical trials of microbicides will be reviewed, along with recommendations for future clinical safety and PK/PD evaluation.

Contents

Introduction	80	
Guidelines for the Clinical Evaluation of Microbicides		
Assessing Immunity of the Lower Genital Tract as a Measure of Safety		
3.1 Epithelial Integrity	84	
3.2 Antimicrobial Factors and Commensal Flora	85	
3.3 Inflammatory Cytokines (Interleukins, Chemokines, and Interferons)	86	
	Introduction Guidelines for the Clinical Evaluation of Microbicides Assessing Immunity of the Lower Genital Tract as a Measure of Safety 3.1 Epithelial Integrity 3.2 Antimicrobial Factors and Commensal Flora 3.3 Inflammatory Cytokines (Interleukins, Chemokines, and Interferons)	

C. Mauck $(\boxtimes) \cdot J$. Schwartz

CONRAD, 1911 North Fort Myer Drive, Suite 900, Arlington, VA 22209, USA e-mail: cmauck@conrad.org

J. Schwartz e-mail: jschwartz@conrad.org

 A. Thurman
Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, CONRAD, Eastern Virginia Medical School, Norfolk, VA, USA
e-mail: thurmaar@evms.edu

Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology (2014) 383: 79–95 DOI: 10.1007/82_2013_355 © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2013 Published Online: 31 October 2013

	3.4 Leukocyte Phenotype and Activation Status	87	
4	Pharmacokinetics in Early Microbicide Trials	87	
5	Pharmacodynamics in Early Microbicide Trials: Use of Cervicovaginal		
	and Rectal Explants	89	
6	Conclusions	91	
Re	References		

1 Introduction

Microbicides are products that can be applied locally to the genital tract or rectum to reduce sexually transmitted infections (STIs), most urgently HIV. The earliest microbicide candidates were surface active, nonspecific surfactants, such as nonoxynol-9 (N-9) and C31G. These were followed by products that included polyanions such as cellulose sulfate, Carraguard, and PRO 2000, and acid-buffering agents such as BufferGel. Despite entering Phase III trials, none of these candidates were found to be effective (Van Damme et al. 2002; Peterson et al. 2007; Feldblum et al. 2008; Skoler-Karpoff et al. 2008; Van Damme et al. 2008; Halpern et al. 2008; Abdool Karim et al. 2011).

The leading antiretroviral (ARV)-based vaginal microbicidal candidates in clinical development include several reverse transcriptase inhibitors: the nucleotide analog (NtRTI) tenofovir (TFV), alone and in combination with the nucleoside emtricitabine; and a non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor (NNRTI), dapivirine (DPV). These targets reverse transcription of the HIV RNA genome to make a DNA copy, preventing multiplication and dissemination. Other classes of therapeutics also in development include maraviroc, which prevents infection by blocking the co-receptor CCR5 on the surface of susceptible cells which is used by HIV to gain entry into the cell.

The first proof of concept of an ARV was demonstrated with TFV gel. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial (CAPRISA 004) showed that vaginal TFV 1 % gel reduced male-to-female HIV transmission by 39 % in all users and 54 % in high adherence (>80 % of sexual acts associated with gel) users (Abdool Karim et al. 2010). In this study, women followed a regimen in which dosing could take place up to 12 h before and up to 12 h after intercourse, with no more than two doses administered in a 24-h period (BAT24). The HIV incidence rates in the TFV gel and placebo arms were 5.6 (confidence interval [CI]: 4.0, 7.7) and 9.1 (CI: 6.9, 11.7) per 100 women-years, respectively (incidence rate ratio = 0.61; P = 0.017) (Abdool Karim et al. 2010).

An important aspect of drug development is establishing the safety of a product in healthy volunteers before progressing to larger efficacy trials. First-in-human studies are typically required to be small studies, to minimize potential safety risk of new chemical entities, and are followed by larger studies in relevant populations. A review of published safety studies proposed conducting larger and longer safety studies in order to detect clinically important safety signals and to confirm readiness for large effectiveness trials (Poynten et al. 2009). Given the limited resources available for clinical testing, it remains important to conduct well-designed studies that efficiently collect relevant data. It is also important to understand the pharmacology and PKs of a drug early on. For microbicides, these trials have particular significance because the target population consists of HIV-negative and otherwise healthy individuals, and it is therefore essential to understand whether a product has safety issues that would result in an unfavorable risk: benefit profile before large numbers of people are exposed.

As newer microbicide candidates enter early clinical testing, it is important to re-examine the evaluation pathway based on lessons learned thus far from first and second generation products. In the absence of specific biomarkers of safety, early safety studies relied predominantly on local and systemic adverse events to identify safety signals. The field has evolved significantly since these early studies. Methods of assessing immunity as a measure of safety have been actively developed. Knowledge of local and systemic drug concentrations in ARVs currently in development has helped to characterize the drugs. In addition, emerging PD models can help provide insight into preliminary efficacy of microbicides prior to larger pivotal trials. The mechanisms of action of new classes of drugs will help guide whether drug-specific trial modifications need to be considered for the clinical evaluation of newer microbicide candidates.

2 Guidelines for the Clinical Evaluation of Microbicides

Guidelines for the clinical evaluation of microbicides were first published in 1996 (International Working Group on Microbicides 1996) and updated in 2001 (Mauck et al. 2001). The United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) recently published a draft Guidance for Industry entitled *Vaginal Microbicides: Development for the Prevention of HIV Infection* (http://www.fda.gov/Drugs/GuidanceCompliance RegulatoryInformation/Guidances/ucm328834.htm. Accessed 1/21/13).

Many of the considerations that were identified in the very first guidelines remain important, although the endpoints and technology to assess them have become more sophisticated. Assessing local and systemic adverse effects as well as systemic absorption when possible was, and is still, recommended in early phases of microbicide development. New methods for the preliminary assessment of PDs are being developed.

Considerations that must be taken into account when planning early trials include study design, dosing regimen, study population, and study endpoints. Early microbicide trials generally involve the use of a placebo as a negative control in either a parallel or crossover design. The Universal HEC placebo was designed as a placebo for use in microbicide trials because it has few, if any, effects of its own on symptoms and signs of irritation or on effectiveness (Schwartz et al. 2007). Studies with a parallel design require a shorter duration of participation by each

subject and thus tend to retain a larger proportion of participants than crossover studies. Crossover studies, however, allow women to serve as their own controls, reducing the effect of intersubject variability on study endpoints.

Trial design must be individualized given the characteristics of the investigational product and the available preclinical and clinical data. In general, first-in-human studies include a small group of 10–12 volunteers for up to a week of dosing. Subsequent Phase I studies have typically included approximately 12–48 volunteers exposed for a duration of up to 2 weeks. Phase IIa expanded safety studies have evolved to include more endpoints, given the cost of trials and the need to accomplish more rigorous safety testing, and can include as many as 100 participants exposed to investigational product. This can range from 2 weeks to up to 6 months of exposure, as longer exposures to evaluate safety may be required prior to embarking on HIV prevention trials. It is important to evaluate safety in at-risk populations; however, less-developed countries with high HIV incidence may not have the infrastructure to perform complex PK sampling. Also, first exposures in humans require healthy low-risk participants and performing biopsies in women at high risk for HIV acquisition may further increase their risk through the creation of portholes for transmission in the disrupted genital mucosa.

While final labeling for the product may call for coitus-associated use (precoital or combined pre- and postcoital as in the CAPRISA 004 study), dosing in the first safety studies should be in abstinent women to avoid the possible confounding effect of sex and semen on study endpoints (Herold et al. 2011). Each woman should use the product(s) assigned to her for at least 7 days, with 14 days being the longest feasible duration of use that avoids menses. For a product being used in humans for the first time, clinical assessment after the first dose is advisable. When the safety of once-daily use has been demonstrated, dosing can be escalated to twice, three times, or even four times per day, depending on how the product will eventually be used.

Use of the product by sexually active women should then be assessed. The women should be in mutually monogamous relationships to reduce the likelihood of STI acquisition. Condom use should be advised for the same reason, and also for contraceptive purposes, and to avoid male exposure to the product until penile safety has been established in a male tolerance study. The use of effective contraception is also required to prevent pregnancy while exposed to an investigational product. Multiple cohorts of sexually abstinent and sexually active participants using escalating doses have been successfully enrolled in a single study, thereby saving both time and resources (Mayer et al. 2006). It should be noted that the challenges involved in demonstrating adherence to instructions to use the product and to avoid exposure to semen in a clinical study are significant but outside the scope of this chapter.

Women in early trials should be healthy and should include the entire age range of potential users, including postmenopausal women, since both PK and PD may differ between pre- and postmenopausal women (Patterson et al. 2011; Rollenhagen and Asin 2011). Participants should not be using any concomitant medication that may affect study endpoints. The effect of hormonal contraception

on the vaginal environment has been the subject of much debate (Wira et al. 2010; Hel et al. 2010; Fichorova et al. 2011), and until it is clarified it may be beneficial to exclude hormonal contraception during early trials, although this can be challenging given that effective contraception is required. The use of hormonal methods may cause changes in the local genital tract that could affect PK and other endpoints, so if these methods are used this should be considered in the analysis of data. Safety in adolescents and pregnant women should be assessed per regulatory guidelines. Although microbicides are not intended for use in HIV positive individuals, some safety trials have enrolled HIV-infected women since it is possible that women who are unaware of their status could use them and safety in that population may differ (Mayer et al. 2006). When studying HIV-infected volunteers, other relevant endpoints may include resistance mutations and genital and systemic viral load. For example, after TFV gel exposure in HIV-infected volunteers, no new reverse transcriptase resistance mutations were detected (Mayer et al. 2006). Routine early testing in HIV-infected women has not been required for all microbicide products.

Consideration should be given to assessing rectal safety in trials of products intended for vaginal use, given the possibility that such products may also be used rectally by women and/or by men who have sex with men (MSM). Although the precise study design that will be required to support registration of vaginal microbicide is not known, the types of investigation that are likely to be necessary have been incorporated in Phase I trials of microbicides for rectal use. One example is a trial of a reduced glycerin TFV 1 % gel specifically formulated for rectal use, which was found to be safe and acceptable when administered rectally for 7 days in 16 sexually abstinent volunteers (McGowan et al. 2013). Endpoints should include subjective symptoms such as genital pain, pruritus, bleeding, and discharge, as well as systemic symptoms and changes in systemic laboratory examinations such as complete blood counts and serum chemistries. Participants should be examined for objective signs of irritation, bleeding, and other findings. Severity of findings should be recorded using the National Institutes of Health Division of AIDS Toxicity tables, including Addendum 3, the Female Genital Grading Table for Use in Microbicide Studies http://rsc.tech-res.com/Document/ safetyandpharmacovigilance/Addendum 1 Female Genital Grading Table v1 Nov_2007.pdf (Accessed 1/21/13).

The role of colposcopy in microbicide evaluation has been controversial for years. It is clear that more findings are detected using colposcopy, but the clinical significance of these findings has not been established. A recent paper suggested that colposcopy was not helpful in identifying an unsafe product (N-9) (Mauck et al. 2012). It was recommended that colposcopy can be considered for early studies, such as first-in-human studies, but not in large studies, and that colposcopy should be replaced with a more objective validated biomarker of HIV risk. For example, general increases in leukocytes (CD45+), specific HIV target cells (CD4+), or activated cells (HLA-DR+, CCR5+) in vaginal tissues signal immune cell activation and may serve as biomarkers for mucosal safety. In addition, decreases in epithelial thickness and number of cell layers based on histology and

in epithelial tight junction proteins (e.g., E-Cadherin, Zona Occludin 1, or Langerin) may be a marker of diminished epithelial integrity and reduced barrier to infection.

The normal vaginal flora plays an important role in protecting against infection (see Holt and Nuttall 2013, this volume) and therefore changes in vaginal microflora should also be assessed, including lactobacilli, bacterial vaginosis (BV), and other reproductive tract infections. It should be established beforehand that the product does not interfere with these (or any other) assays since this could potentially interfere with diagnostic testing.

A major change in assessing microbicides since the 2001 update to the guidelines is a greater appreciation of the role of immunity of the lower genital tract. In addition, assessing PKs has advanced well beyond measuring levels of drug in the blood and cervicovaginal lavage (CVL) to include sampling cells and tissues for both the administered drug and, when relevant, its active metabolite. In addition, PD assays have been established involving ex vivo assessment of the anti-HIV activity of cervicovaginal fluids obtained by lavage from study participants (Keller et al. 2006, 2007), and assays are also in development in which biopsies of cervical or colorectal tissue exposed to drug during its use by study participants are tested in the laboratory to determine whether they can be infected by HIV (Anton et al. 2011). These three changes are discussed in more detail below.

3 Assessing Immunity of the Lower Genital Tract as a Measure of Safety

A safe and effective microbicide is one that does not interfere with natural defenses against HIV and other pathogens or otherwise increase the likelihood of infection. Assessment of candidate microbicide effects now includes their effects on innate defenses, including epithelial integrity, antimicrobial peptides, commensal flora, inflammatory cytokines (interleukins, chemokines, and interferons), leukocyte phenotype, and activation status.

3.1 Epithelial Integrity

An intact epithelium is a first line of defense against infection. Epithelial thickness and number of cell layers have been evaluated histologically for many years. However, immunohistochemistry can now be used to evaluate the density of epithelial junctional proteins (ZO-1 and E-cadherin) in vaginal tissue biopsies (Blaskewicz et al. 2011), as well as the number of cells with the Ki-67 protein, a cellular marker for proliferation (Scholzen and Gerdes 2000). While collecting

biopsies is invasive, specimens obtained for this purpose or during the same procedure may be used for other endpoints as described below.

3.2 Antimicrobial Factors and Commensal Flora

Cervicovaginal (CV) secretions normally contain antimicrobial factors which exert antifungal, antibacterial, and antiviral properties (Cole and Cole 2008). The ability of vaginal fluid to selectively support normal flora but inhibit pathogens depends on the presence of abundant antimicrobial substances, including lactic acid, hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2), and cationic antimicrobial polypeptides (cAMPs) such as lysozyme, lactoferrin, and secretory leukocyte protease inhibitor (SLPI) (Valore et al. 2006; Cole and Cole 2008).

The importance of these factors and a normal vaginal microbiome is supported by data that show the CV secretions from healthy women exhibit ex vivo activity against HIV and herpes simplex virus (HSV) (John et al. 2005; Ghosh et al. 2010; Shust et al. 2010). Assays of specific mediators, such SLPI, trappin-2/elafin, MIP3 α , human β defensins (HBDs), human neutrophil peptides (HNPs), and interleukins sometimes correlate with overall antimicrobial activity. For example, one group showed that when cAMPs were depleted from the CVL, all antimicrobial activity was lost (Venkataraman et al. 2005). However, the precise mechanisms that contribute to this inherent antimicrobial activity are not fully understood. It is likely that endogenous antimicrobial activity represents cumulative interactions between antimicrobial factors, soluble mucosal immune mediators, the local microbiome, and still uncharacterized factors.

Functional assays attempt to model the global antimicrobial effect of CV secretions, in the presence or absence of variables such as topical microbicides. It is important, when performing functional antimicrobial assays, to correlate the results with cell cytotoxicity data (Hillier et al. 2005). For example, early clinical studies supporting the antimicrobial activity of N-9 in vitro also showed that the antimicrobial concentrations needed were cytotoxic to genital tract cells (Bourinbaiar and Fruhstorfer 1996). As such, although N-9 displayed anti-HIV activity in vitro, it caused cell death which was verified by the cell cytotoxicity data. The toxicity of N-9 is believed to be the cause of the increase in HIV infections observed in women using this product as a microbicide (Van Damme et al. 2002). Also, in cell- or tissue-based models, a product may appear to have inhibitory activity against HIV when, in fact, the cytotoxicity of the product may simply be causing the death of the cells in which the virus replicates, so it is important to establish that reductions in viral replication are actually due to the antiviral activity of the product.

Several groups have shown that BV and Trichomonas vaginalis (TV) compromise the normal antimicrobial properties of the genital mucosa (Fichorova et al. 2006; Valore et al. 2006; Cauci and Culhane 2007; Novak et al. 2007; Simhan et al. 2007) One group showed that women with BV had reduced anti-*E. coli* activity in vitro, an effect that was reversed with effective treatment of the BV (Valore et al. 2006). BV and mycoplasma colonization have been associated with activation of the long terminal repeat region of HIV (Spear et al. 1997; Al-Harthi et al. 1998).

In addition to the effect of lower genital tract infections, substantial inter- and intra-individual variability exists in antimicrobial activity likely due to covariates such as age (Madan et al. 2012), endogenous hormonal milieu (Keller et al. 2007; Shust et al. 2010), and the presence of semen and seminal plasma (Patel et al. 2007) or other temporary alterations of mucosal immunity which may occur after vaginal intercourse (Keller et al. 2010). There is also a gap in the data as to how ethnicity, race, and environmental exposures such as diet or tobacco affect the normal antimicrobial properties of the lower genital tract.

It is hoped that these functional ex vivo assays will correlate with in vivo results from large clinical studies, because this will provide a means of selecting the most promising candidate microbicides and suitable dosages for evaluation in Phase III trials based on data from early small trials. In support of this, women who used TFV gel daily for 14 days, and had a CVL collected at baseline and days 3, 7, 14, and 21 were shown to have significantly more anti-HIV activity of the CVL than women randomized to receive placebo gel (Keller et al. 2011). Conversely, N-9, a former HIV microbicide candidate, was shown to adversely alter the antibacterial properties of the CVL (Fichorova et al. 2001). However, documentation of efficacy in ex vivo studies (Keller et al. 2006, 2007) does not always translate into effective, large-scale clinical intervention trials (McCormack et al. 2010; Abdool Karim et al. 2011), and thus these important functional assays continue to evolve.

3.3 Inflammatory Cytokines (Interleukins, Chemokines, and Interferons)

There is evidence that local inflammation in the lower reproductive tract may increase the susceptibility to HIV infection (van de Wijgert et al. 2008, 2009; Van Der Pol et al. 2008; McClelland et al. 2007). Therefore, biomarkers of inflammation may have utility in identifying candidate microbicides that could make individuals more, rather than less, prone to infection.

Cytokines are small cell-signaling proteins produced by many kinds of cells. Interleukins serve to provide communication between cells, while chemokines mediate attraction and chemotaxis between cells. Interferons have antiviral functions such as shutting down protein synthesis. Binding of cytokines to their cellsurface receptor results in intracellular signaling that may result in up- or downregulation of genes, which may in turn result in feedback inhibition, production of other cytokines, or production of surface receptors for other molecules. Cytokines can be assessed in clinical trials by testing CVLs or vaginal fluid aspirate. Significantly higher levels of inflammatory cytokines IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-7, TNF- α , MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β , and GM-CSF in CVL were seen in women in the CAPRISA 004 study who later became HIV-infected (Roberts et al. 2011). However, some of these same cytokines may have been thought to have a suppressive role in HIV infection, such as RANTES (regulated and normal T cell expressed and secreted), MIP-1 α , and MIP-1 β which are secreted by activated CD8+ T cells (Cocchi et al. 1995). RANTES is also chemotactic for T cells and is secreted by activated CD4+ cells, so an increase may indicate an increased risk for HIV. In the hormonal contraception (HC)/HIV study, cervical RANTES levels among women who later became HIV-infected were higher than in women who remained uninfected (Morrison et al. 2012).

3.4 Leukocyte Phenotype and Activation Status

Immunohistochemistry and flow cytometry can be used to determine leukocyte phenotype using cell-surface molecules to determine both the type of cell and its activation status. Cells from the CVL cell pellet, endocervical brushings, or biopsies can be used to evaluate whether a microbicide causes recruitment and activation of HIV target cells. In one clinical trial, three doses of N-9 were associated with an influx of polymorphonuclear neutrophils into the cervicovaginal secretions, as well as an increase in CD68+ cells (Fichorova et al. 2001). VivaGel[®] was associated with a trend toward an increased number of CD8+/CD69+ activated T cells after 7 days of twice-daily use, and a higher number of CD11+/DC-SIGN+ cells after 21 days of use (Moscicki et al. 2012). Although the exploratory nature of these assays means that their biological significance is unclear, they do provide evidence of changes that may warrant further investigation in subsequent trials.

4 Pharmacokinetics in Early Microbicide Trials

The goal of intravaginal or intrarectal application is to deliver drug at the site of viral entry, and achieve effective genital concentrations while minimizing systemic uptake with potential toxicity and the development of resistance. Given that early microbicides were surfactants and polyanions and were not readily absorbed, blood and tissue concentrations were not evaluated. However, ARV compounds are generally small molecules that often have modes of action that occur within host cells or tissues, so uptake into the genital tract is of critical importance and the ability to measure concentrations is valuable to early assessment. Two ARV microbicide candidates are in Phase III testing: TFV gel and the DPV ring.

Tenofovir gel is the only vaginal microbicide with proof of concept data for HIV-1 prevention (Abdool Karim et al. 2010) and has extensive PK data (Mayer et al. 2006; Schwartz et al. 2011; Hendrix et al. 2013; Karim et al. 2011). TFV is a nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitor (NtRTI) that prevents transcription of HIV RNA to DNA when converted to its active form, TFV-diphosphate (TFV-DP) (Robbins et al. 1998). TFV 1 % gel has been found to be safe and well tolerated in women and men (Mayer et al. 2006; Schwartz et al. 2009; Hillier 2008; Sokal et al. 2012).

Pharmacokinetic parameters of TFV that have been evaluated have included assessment of concentrations in blood, peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs), genital tissue, cells, and fluids. The first study to measure female genital tissue concentrations of TFV-DP, the active intracellular metabolite of TFV, showed that tissue concentrations after both single and multiple doses were above the range of in vitro anti-HIV-1 EC₅₀s (0.4–8.5 μ M), remained so for at least 24 h postdose, and were also above those required to inhibit K65R-bearing viruses, a mutation that confers resistance to the drug (EC₅₀ = 25.3 μ M) (Schwartz et al. 2011). An open-label crossover study comparing TFV gel versus oral TFV in 144 women in Africa and the U.S. showed that TFV drug concentrations were twofold higher in genital tissue with gel compared to oral administration (Hendrix et al. 2011, establishing that intravaginal application has the potential to achieve high concentrations at the site of viral entry.

TFV concentrations in the cervicovaginal aspirate and the level of protection against HIV infection have been found to be strongly correlated. In the CAPRISA 004 HIV prevention study with TFV gel, women with TFV concentrations >1000 ng/mL in their genital tract aspirates had substantially lower risk for HIV infection (Abdool Karim et al. 2011). These exposure–response relationships identified with gel dosing demonstrate the feasibility of using TFV concentrations in genital fluid and tissue for bioequivalence measures. A pivotal Phase III HIV prevention study with BAT24 dosing, the Follow-on African Consortium for Tenofovir Studies (FACTS 001), is underway to confirm the findings from CAPRISA 004.

Dapivirine is a substituted di-aminopyrimidine (DAPY) derivative that is a NNRTI that binds to, and disables, HIV's reverse transcriptase enzyme. DPV, also known as TMC120, is a promising candidate for a topical microbicide because of its highly potent activity against HIV-1 and its favorable safety profile. A DPV vaginal ring for monthly use has been developed by the International Partnership for Microbicides (IPM), and various DPV vaginal ring formulations have been tested in numerous clinical trials of up to 3 months duration (Gupta et al. 2008; Nel et al. 2009; Romano et al. 2009). The DPV rings were generally well tolerated. Systemic exposure was low for DPV rings (for Ring-004, mean plasma $C_{max} = 0.392$ ng/mL and AUC_{0-24h} = 8.379 ng.h/mL) (Nel et al. 2009). Local concentrations in cervicovaginal fluid for the DPV ring were much higher, with a mean C_{max} of 79.9 µg/g and AUC_{0-24h} of 973.2 µg.h/g (Nel et al. 2009). Two Phase III trials are underway to evaluate the DPV ring: ASPIRE (A Study to Prevent Infection with a Ring for Extended Use) and 'The Ring Study.' These mark the first effectiveness trials of a vaginal ring for HIV prevention.

As other microbicide candidates enter early clinical testing, it is important to recognize that different mechanisms of action will present unique challenges for PK testing. The reverse transcriptase inhibitors (RTIs) studied to-date specifically target HIV's earliest intracellular step. With candidates that target HIV later in viral replication (e.g., integrase inhibitors that target insertion of HIV proviral DNA into the host's cellular genome), the timing and type of sampling, and the resulting design of future studies will need to be individualized based on the duration and window of activity. However, determining concentrations of RTIs have proved to be a powerful tool and will continue to be valuable for the evaluation of future candidates.

5 Pharmacodynamics in Early Microbicide Trials: Use of Cervicovaginal and Rectal Explants

Preclinical testing of microbicide candidates (see Holt and Nuttall 2013, this volume) utilizes various laboratory cell lines and PBMCs (Dezzutti et al. 2004; Beer et al. 2006), but these models are not representative of the epithelial tissue and immune cells present in the genital or rectal tract. To address this limitation, models have also been developed using CV and rectal explant tissues obtained either from discarded hysterectomy or colectomy specimens (Abner et al. 2005; Fletcher et al. 2006a; Cummins et al. 2007; Herrera et al. 2009; Rohan et al. 2010; Rollenhagen and Asin 2011) or biopsies from healthy volunteers (Abner et al. 2005; Fletcher et al. 2006a; Schwartz et al. 2010). The tissues are grown in tissue culture and are usually treated in vitro with various microbicide or other test compounds (Abner et al. 2005; Fletcher et al. 2006a; Cummins et al. 2007; Herrera et al. 2009; Rohan et al. 2010). Various endpoints have been assayed to determine the susceptibility of the explant tissue to a productive ex vivo HIV-1 infection. These endpoints include assay of p24 antigen from the supernatant by enzyme linked immunoassay (ELISA) or p24 incorporation into immune cells by co-localization with immunohistochemistry (IHC) after various durations of tissue culture (7–21 days) (Abner et al. 2005; Fletcher et al. 2006a; Cummins et al. 2007; Herrera et al. 2009; Rohan et al. 2010). Others have monitored the efficiency of ex vivo HIV- 1_{Bal} uptake by explant tissue by examining the quantity of proviral DNA (long-term repeat) in tissues by real-time polymerase chain reaction (rtPCR) (Fletcher et al. 2006a). Finally, the quantity of HIV-1 RNA can also be assessed in explant tissue after ex vivo infection by PCR (Fletcher et al. 2006a).

Efforts are in progress to adapt these models for evaluating samples collected during clinical trials. Samples of cervical, vaginal, or colorectal tissue can be collected by biopsy and cultured in much the same way as in the established laboratory models; however, to-date the results have been variable. Some success has been achieved in assays involving colorectal biopsies collected following exposure to rectal microbicides (Anton et al. 2011), which may be due, at least in

part, to the number of samples that can be collected per individual relative to the small number of samples of cervical or vaginal tissue that can be collected. In addition, colorectal tissue has high concentrations of CCR5 and CXCR4 co-receptor positive CD4+ cells, making these tissues ideal for ex vivo models (Fletcher et al. 2006a).

Limitations of the explant model include substantial interdonor variability when tissues are obtained from discarded hysterectomy specimens, lack of endogenous hormonal stimulation, loss of epithelial tissue with prolonged tissue culture times, inability to regenerate or repair after application of test products, and inability to model immune cell trafficking in response to product application (Rohan et al. 2010; Schwartz et al. 2010). In addition, there is likely substantial variability in the density of HIV-1 target cells in CV explants, which are usually approximately 15-60 mg of tissue. Many of these limitations also apply to the use of biopsies from trial participants. In addition, for assays using samples collected during trials there are logistical challenges in transferring the samples from the clinical trial site to the testing laboratory. If the two locations are relatively close, it may be possible to process within a short period after collection, but for longer distances it may be necessary to freeze the samples, and the impact of freezing on biopsy samples is not fully understood (Schwartz et al. 2010, McGowan 2012). It is also not clear if ectocervical versus vaginal tissue is the best tissue for efficient infection in an ex vivo model. Some investigators use Phytohemaglutinin A (PHA), a phorbol ester that activates multiple proliferative signaling pathways in cells, along with HIV- 1_{Bal} (Abner et al. 2005; Cummins, et al. 2007) to prime the tissue for more efficient ex vivo infection. No standard protocol as yet exists for ex vivo infection assays, and attempts to correlate infection and toxicity experiments among major labs performing preclinical testing of microbicide candidates have demonstrated variability in infectivity and toxicity studies on cell lines and CV tissues (Beer et al. 2006).

Another limitation of the tissue assays is the variability in correlation with the outcome of clinical trials. For example, TFV vaginal gel, which was successful in the CAPRISA 004 trial, was also shown to prevent ex vivo infection in polarized cervical and rectal explant models, as assessed by p24 antigen production at 21 days (Rohan et al. 2010). TFV vaginal gel also inhibited ex vivo HIV-1_{BaL} infection of rectal explants (Fletcher et al. 2006a; Herrera et al. 2009). However, as with the antimicrobial assays, not all microbicide candidates that are effective at preventing ex vivo HIV-1 infection of CV or rectal tissue have been shown to be effective in large efficacy trials. Both PRO 2000 and Carraguard were effective in the cervical explant model (Fletcher et al. 2006b; Cummins et al. 2007), but failed to show efficacy in clinical trials (McCormack et al. 2010; Skoler-Karpoff et al. 2008). Work is ongoing to develop improved infectivity models utilizing human biopsy tissue.

6 Conclusions

The methods to establish clinical safety of microbicides have significantly evolved to become more extensive and more sophisticated since the seminal trials. A robust clinical screening algorithm is essential to select those microbicide candidates that should progress to large-scale clinical testing for efficacy. Assessing immunity as a measure of safety, measuring drug concentrations (PK), and developing models to predict efficacy (PD) have the potential to strengthen early clinical assessments, select the best candidate microbicides and determine the optimum dosage.

As newer microbicide candidates enter early clinical testing, it is important to critically assess how their unique mechanisms of action might influence the testing algorithm. This continues to be an emerging science. Knowledge of genital concentrations can provide rich safety data and help predict efficacy. The susceptibility of tissue biopsies from study participants after exposure to a microbicide candidate to an ex vivo HIV-1 infection can provide an early correlate of efficacy.

References

- Abdool Karim Q, Abdool Karim SS, Frohlich JA et al (2010) Effectiveness and safety of tenofovir gel, an antiretroviral microbicide, for the prevention of HIV infection in women. Science 329:1168–1174
- Abdool Karim SS, Richardson BA, Ramjee G et al (2011) Safety and effectiveness of BufferGel and 0.5% PRO2000 gel for the prevention of HIV infection in women. AIDS 25(7):957–966
- Abner SR, Guenthner PC, Guarner J et al (2005) A human colorectal explant culture to evaluate topical microbicides for the prevention of HIV infection. J Infect Dis 192(9):1545–1556
- Al-Harthi L, Spear GT, Hashemi FB et al (1998) A human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)inducing factor from the female genital tract activates HIV-1 gene expression through the kappaB enhancer. J Infect Dis 178(5):1343–1351
- Anton PA, Saunders T, Elliott J et al (2011) First phase 1 double-blind, placebo-controlled, randomized rectal microbicide trial using UC781 gel with a novel index of ex vivo efficacy. PLoS One 6(9):e23243
- Beer BE, Doncel GF, Krebs FC et al (2006) In vitro preclinical testing of nonoxynol-9 as potential anti-human immunodeficiency virus microbicide: a retrospective analysis of results from five laboratories. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 50(2):713–723
- Blaskewicz CD, Pudney J, Anderson DJ (2011) Structure and function of intercellular junctions in human cervical and vaginal mucosal epithelia. Biol Reprod 85(1):97–104
- Bourinbaiar AS, Fruhstorfer EC (1996) The efficacy of nonoxynol-9 from an in vitro point of view. AIDS 10(5):558–559
- Cauci S, Culhane JF (2007) Modulation of vaginal immune response among pregnant women with bacterial vaginosis by Trichomonas vaginalis, Chlamydia trachomatis, Neisseria gonorrhoeae, and yeast. Am J Obstet Gynecol 196(2):133 e1–e7
- Cocchi F, DeVico AL, Garzino-Demo A et al (1995) Identification of RANTES, MIP-1 alpha, and MIP-1 beta as the major HIV-suppressive factors produced by CD8 + T cells. Science 270(5243):1811–1815
- Cole AM, Cole AL (2008) Antimicrobial polypeptides are key anti-HIV-1 effector molecules of cervicovaginal host defense. Am J Reprod Immunol 59(1):27–34

- Cummins JE Jr, Guarner J, Flowers L et al (2007) Preclinical testing of candidate topical microbicides for anti-human immunodeficiency virus type 1 activity and tissue toxicity in a human cervical explant culture. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 51(5):1770–1779
- Dezzutti CS, James VN, Ramos A et al (2004) In vitro comparison of topical microbicides for prevention of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 transmission. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 48(10):3834–3844
- Feldblum PJ, Adeiga A, Bakare R, Wevill S, Lendvay A, Obadaki F, Olayemi MO, Wang L, Nanda K, Rountree W (2008) SAVVY vaginal gel (C31G) for prevention of HIV infection: a randomized controlled trial in Nigeria. PLoS One 3:e1474. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0001474
- Fichorova RN, Lai JJ, Schwartz JL et al (2011) Baseline variation and associations between subject characteristics and five cytokine biomarkers of vaginal safety among healthy non-pregnant women in microbicide trials. Cytokine 55(1):134–140 Epub 2011 May 6
- Fichorova RN, Tucker LD, Anderson DJ (2001) The molecular basis of nonoxynol-9-induced vaginal inflammation and its possible relevance to human immunodeficiency virus type 1 transmission. J Infect Dis 184(4):418–428
- Fichorova RN, Trifonova RT, Gilbert RO et al (2006) Trichomonas vaginalis lipophosphoglycan triggers a selective upregulation of cytokines by human female reproductive tract epithelial cells. Infect Immun 74(10):5773–5779
- Fletcher PS, Elliott J, Grivel JC et al (2006a) Ex vivo culture of human colorectal tissue for the evaluation of candidate microbicides. AIDS 20(9):1237–1245
- Fletcher PS, Wallace GS, Mesquita PMM et al (2006b) Candidate polyanion microbicides inhibit HIV-1 infection and dissemination pathways in human cervical explants. Retrovirology 3:46
- Ghosh M, Fahey JV, Shen Z et al (2010) Anti-HIV activity in cervical-vaginal secretions from HIV-positive and -negative women correlate with innate antimicrobial levels and IgG antibodies. PLoS One 5(6):e11366
- Gupta KM, Pearce SM, Poursaid AE et al (2008) Polyurethane intravaginal ring for controlled delivery of dapivirine, a nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor of HIV-1. J Pharm Sci 97(10):4228–4239
- Hel Z, Stringer E, Mestecky J (2010) Sex steroid hormones, hormonal contraception, and the immunobiology of human immunodeficiency virus-1 infection. Endocr Rev 31(1):79–97
- Halpern V, Ogunsola F, Obunge O, Wang CH, Onyejepu N, Oduyebo O, Taylor D, McNeil L, Mehta N, Umo-Otong J, Otusanya S, Crucitti T, Abdellati S (2008) Effectiveness of cellulose sulfate vaginal gel for the prevention of HIV infection: results of a phase III trial in Nigeria. PLoS One 3:e3784. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0003784
- Hendrix CW, Chen BA, Guddera V et al. (2013) Randomized pharmacokinetic cross-over study comparing tenofovir vaginal gel and oral tablets in vaginal tissue and other compartments. PLoS One 8(1):e55013. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0055013
- Herold BC, Mesquita PM, Madan RP, Keller MJ (2011) Female genital tract secretions and semen impact the development of microbicides for the prevention of HIV and other sexually transmitted infections. Am J Reprod Immunol 65(3):325–333
- Herrera C, Cranage M, McGowan I et al (2009) Reverse transcriptase inhibitors as potential colorectal microbicides. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53(5):1797–1807
- Hillier SL, Moench T, Shattock R et al (2005) In vitro and in vivo: the story of nonoxynol 9. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 39(1):1–8
- Hillier S (2008) HPTN 059: phase II expanded safety and acceptability study of the vaginal microbicide tenofovir 1% gel. Microbicides, New Delhi
- Holt JDS, Nuttall JP (2013) Preclinical Safety Evaluation. Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology. doi:XXX
- International Working Group on Vaginal Microbicides (1996) Recommendations for the development of vaginal microbicides. AIDS 10(8):1–6
- John M, Keller MJ, Fam EH et al (2005) Cervicovaginal secretions contribute to innate resistance to herpes simplex virus infection. J Infect Dis 192(10):1731–1740

- Karim SS, Kashuba AD, Werner L, Karim QA (2011) Drug concentrations after topical and oral antiretroviral pre-exposure prophylaxis: implications for HIV prevention in women. Lancet 378(9787):279–281
- Keller MJ, Zerhouni-Layachi B, Cheshenko N et al (2006) PRO 2000 gel inhibits HIV and herpes simplex virus infection following vaginal application: a double-blind placebo-controlled trial. J Infect Dis 193(1):27–35
- Keller MJ, Guzman E, Hazrati E et al (2007) PRO 2000 elicits a decline in genital tract immune mediators without compromising intrinsic antimicrobial activity. AIDS 21(4):467–476
- Keller MJ, Mesquita PM, Torres NM et al (2010) Postcoital bioavailability and antiviral activity of 0.5% PRO 2000 gel: implications for future microbicide clinical trials. PLoS One 5(1):e8781
- Keller MJ, Madan RP, Torres NM et al (2011) A randomized trial to assess anti-HIV activity in female genital tract secretions and soluble mucosal immunity following application of 1% tenofovir gel. PLoS One 6(1):e16475
- Madan RP, Carpenter C, Fiedler T et al (2012) Altered biomarkers of mucosal immunity and reduced vaginal lactobacillus concentrations in sexually active female adolescents. PLoS One 7(7):e40415
- Mauck C, Rosenberg Z, Van Damme L, International Working Group on Microbicides (2001) Recommendations for the clinical development of topical microbicides: an update. AIDS 15(7):857–868
- Mauck CK, Weiner DH, Lai JJ, Schwartz JL (2012) Colposcopy: still useful in microbicide safety trials? Sex Transm Dis 39(6):465–469
- Mayer KH, Maslankowski LA, Gai F et al (2006) Safety and tolerability of tenofovir vaginal gel in abstinent and sexually active HIV-infected and uninfected women. AIDS 20(4):543–551
- McClelland RS, Sangare L, Hassan WM et al (2007) Infection with Trichomonas vaginalis increases the risk of HIV-1 acquisition. J Infect Dis 195:698–702
- McCormack S, Ramjee G, Kamali A et al (2010) PRO2000 vaginal gel for prevention of HIV-1 infection (Microbicides Development Programme 301): a phase 3, randomised, double-blind, parallel-group trial. Lancet 376(9749):1329–1337
- McGowan I, Tanner K, Elliott J et al (2012) Non-reproducibility of "snap-frozen" rectal biopsies for later use in (ex vivo) explant infectibility studies. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 28(11):1509–1512
- McGowan I, Hoesley C, Cranston RD et al (2013) A Phase 1 Randomized, Double Blind, Placebo Controlled Rectal Safety and Acceptability Study of Tenofovir 1% Gel (MTN-007). PLoS ONE 8(4):e60147. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0060147
- Morrison C, Fichorova R, Mauck C et al (2012) Biomarkers of cervical Inflammation and immunity associated with hormonal contraception, pregnancy and HIV-1 seroconversion. CROI, Seattle
- Moscicki AB, Kaul R, Ma Y et al (2012) Measurement of mucosal biomarkers in a Phase I trial of intravaginal 3% Star-Pharma LTD 7013 gel (VivaGel) to assess expanded safety. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndro 59(2):134–140
- Nel AM, Smythe S, Young K et al (2009) Safety and pharmacokinetics of dapivirine delivery from matrix and reservoir intravaginal rings to HIV-negative women. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 1(4):416–423
- Novak RM, Donoval BA, Graham PJ et al (2007) Cervicovaginal levels of lactoferrin, secretory leukocyte protease inhibitor, and RANTES and the effects of coexisting vaginoses in human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-seronegative women with a high risk of heterosexual acquisition of HIV infection. Clin Vaccine Immunol 14(9):1102–1107
- Patel S, Hazrati E, Cheshenko N et al (2007) Seminal plasma reduces the effectiveness of topical polyanionic microbicides. J Infect Dis 196(9):1394–1402
- Patterson K, Dumond J, Prince H et al (2011) Pharmacokinetics of TDF in blood plasma and cervicovaginal fluid of HIV + post-menopausal compared with pre-menopausal women. CROI University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill

- Peterson L, Nanda K, Opoku BK, Ampofo WK, Owusu-Amoako M, Boakye AY, Rountree W, Troxler A, Dominik R, Roddy R, Dorflinger L (2007) SAVVY (C31G) gel for prevention of HIV infection in women: A Phase III, double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial in Ghana. PLoS One 2:e1312. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0001312
- Poynten IM, Millwood IY, Falster MO et al (2009) The safety of candidate vaginal microbicides since nonoxynol-9: a sytematic review of published studies. AIDS 23:1245–1253
- Robbins BL, Srinivas RV, Kim C et al (1998) Anti-human immunodeficiency virus activity and cellular metabolism of a potential prodrug of the acyclic nucleoside phosphonate 9-R-(2phosphonomethoxypropyl) adenine (PMPA), Bis(isopropyloxymethylcarbonyl)PMPA. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 42(3):612–617
- Roberts L, Passmore J-A, Williamson C, Little F, Naranbhai V et al (2011). Genital tract inflammation in women participating in the CAPRISA TFV microbicide trial who became infected with HIV: A mechanism for breakthrough infection? Paper # 991 in 18th conference on retroviruses and opportunistic infections, 2/27–3/2, Boston
- Rohan LC, Moncla BJ, Kunjara Na Ayudhya RP et al (2010) In vitro and ex vivo testing of tenofovir shows it is effective as an HIV-1 microbicide. PLoS One 5(2):e9310
- Rollenhagen C, Asin SN (2011) Enhanced HIV-1 replication in ex vivo ectocervical tissues from post-menopausal women correlates with increased inflammatory responses. Mucosal Immunol 4(6):671–681
- Romano J, Variano B, Coplan P et al (2009) Safety and availability of dapivirine (TMC120) delivered from an intravaginal ring. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 25(5):483–488
- Scholzen T, Gerdes J (2000) The Ki-67 protein: from the known and the unknown. J Cell Physiol 182(3):311–322
- Schwartz JL, Ballagh SA, Kwok C et al (2007) Fourteen-day safety and acceptability study of the universal placebo gel. Contraception 75(2):136–141
- Schwartz JL, Poindexter A, Wheeless A, Mauck CK, Callahan MM (2009) Safety evaluation of 1% tenofovir gel in healthy men. Int J STD AIDS 20:384–386
- Schwartz J, Doncel G, Asin S et al (2010) Pilot clinical pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of UC781 vaginal gel. Microbicides Pittsburgh, PA
- Schwartz JL, Rountree W, Kashuba AD et al (2011) A Multi-Compartment, Single and Multiple Dose Pharmacokinetic Study of the Vaginal Candidate Microbicide 1% Tenofovir Gel. PLoS ONE 6(10):e25974
- Shust GF, Cho S, Kim M et al (2010) Female genital tract secretions inhibit herpes simplex virus infection: correlation with soluble mucosal immune mediators and impact of hormonal contraception. Am J Reprod Immunol 63(2):110–119
- Simhan HN, Anderson BL, Krohn MA et al (2007) Host immune consequences of asymptomatic Trichomonas vaginalis infection in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 196(1):59 e1–e5
- Skoler-Karpoff S, Ramjee G, Ahmed K, Altini L, Plagianos MG, Friedland B, Govender S, De Kock A, Cassim N, Palanee T, Dozier G, Maguire R, Lahteenmaki P (2008) Efficacy of Carraguard for prevention of HIV infection in women in South Africa: A randomized, double blind, placebo controlled trial. Lancet 372:1977–1987. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(08)61842-5
- Sokal DC, Karim QA, Sibeko S et al (2012) Safety of tenofovir gel, a vaginal microbicide, in South African women: results of the CAPRISA 004 Trial. Antivir Ther PMID 22914267
- Spear GT, al-Harthi L, Sha B et al (1997) A potent activator of HIV-1 replication is present in the genital tract of a subset of HIV-1-infected and uninfected women. AIDS 11(11):1319–1326
- Valore EV, Wiley DJ, Ganz T (2006) Reversible deficiency of antimicrobial polypeptides in bacterial vaginosis. Infect Immun 74(10):5693–5702
- Van Der Pol B, Kwok C, Pierre-Louis B et al (2008) Trichomonas vaginalis infection and human immunodeficiency virus acquisition in African women. J Infect Dis 197:548–554

- van de Wijgert JH, Morrison CS, Brown J et al (2009) Disentangling contributions of reproductive tract infections to HIV acquisition in African Women. Sex Transm Dis 36:357–364
- van de Wijgert JH, Morrison CS, Cornelisse P et al (2008) Bacterial vaginosis and vaginal yeast, but not vaginal cleansing, increase HIV-1 acquisition in African women. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 48:203–210
- Venkataraman N, Cole AL, Svoboda P, Pohl J, Cole AM (2005) Cationic polypeptides are required for anti-HIV-1 activity of human vaginal fluid. J Immunol 175(11):7560–7567
- Wira CR, Fahey JV, Ghosh M et al (2010) Sex hormone regulation of innate immunity in the female reproductive tract: the role of epithelial cells in balancing reproductive potential with protection against sexually transmitted pathogens. Am J Reprod Immunol 63(6):544–565
- Van Damme L, Ramjee G, Alary M et al (2002) Effectiveness of COL-1492, a nonoxynol-9 vaginal gel, on HIV-1 transmission in female sex workers: A randomised, controlled trial. Lancet 360:962–964
- Van Damme L, Govinden R, Mirembe FM, Guedou F, Solomon S, Becker ML, Pradeep BS, Krishnan AK, Alary M, Pande B, Ramjee G, Deese J, Crucitti T, Taylor D (2008) Lack of effectiveness of cellulose sulfate gel for the prevention of vaginal HIV transmission. N Engl J Med. 359:463–472. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0707957

Microbicides for Prevention of HIV Infection: Clinical Efficacy Trials

Salim S. Abdool Karim and Cheryl Baxter

Abstract Microbicides are an important HIV prevention technology under development, but the clinical testing of candidate products for efficacy faces many design and ethical challenges. Nevertheless, several microbicide candidates have been tested or are under development. Eight candidate products have entered late stage microbicide effectiveness trials. Following 11 disappointing effectiveness trial results of six candidate products over the past 20 years, substantial progress is now being made in microbicide development following the release of the CAPRISA 004 tenofovir gel trial results in 2010, which provided proof of concept that topical antiretroviral microbicides can prevent sexual transmission of HIV and herpes simplex type-2 infection. A trial is currently underway to confirm the effectiveness of tenofovir gel and two others have recently been initiated to assess ring formulations of the antiretroviral drug, dapivirine.

Contents

1	Intro	oduction	98
2	Lim	itations of Microbicide Trials	98
	2.1	Criteria for Making the Decision on Which Products Should Enter	
		Efficacy Trials	98
	2.2	Validated Animal Model	99

S. S. Abdool Karim (🖂) · C. Baxter

Nelson R Mandela School of Medicine,

CAPRISA—Centre of AIDS Programme of Research in South Africa, University of KwaZulu-Natal, Private Bag X7, Congella, Durban 4013, South Africa e-mail: karims1@ukzn.ac.za

C. Baxter e-mail: baxterc1@ukzn.ac.za

S. S. Abdool Karim Department of Epidemiology, Columbia University, New York, NY, USA

	2.3	Strategies to Demonstrate Microbicide Efficacy with Clinical Trials 10)0			
	2.4	Effectiveness Versus Efficacy)0			
	2.5	Ethical Issues 10)1			
	2.6	Factors Affecting Trial Design 10)2			
	2.7	Logistical Issues)2			
3	Histo	bry of Microbicide Efficacy Trials 10)3			
	3.1	Early Microbicides: Surfactants, Blockers, and Buffers)3			
	3.2	Current Microbicides: Antiretroviral Agents)4			
	3.3	Current State of Clinical Effectiveness Trials of Microbicides)5			
	3.4	Planned Microbicides Trials)6			
4	Futu	re Microbicide Clinical Trial Challenges)7			
	4.1	Measuring Adherence)7			
	4.2	Microbicides for Specific Target Populations)8			
	4.3	Development of Combination Products)8			
	4.4	Alternative Study Designs)9			
	4.5	Funding 10)9			
	4.6	Resistance 11	10			
5	Cond	clusion	11			
Re	eferences					

1 Introduction

Since the concept of a women-controlled HIV prevention technology was first proposed more than two decades ago (Stein 1990), eight candidate microbicides (some tested as multiple doses and formulations) have entered late stage trials to assess their effectiveness in preventing HIV infection. In this chapter, we describe the limitations in the ability of standard Phase III double-blinded placebo control trials to accurately estimate the efficacy of microbicides, we recount the history of microbicide effectiveness trials and we explore approaches to improve future microbicide efficacy trial design and conduct.

2 Limitations of Microbicide Trials

2.1 Criteria for Making the Decision on Which Products Should Enter Efficacy Trials

Microbicide development has the distinct challenge of not having a precedent to emulate (e.g., HIV vaccine development can follow previous successful strategies used to develop vaccines against other viruses). Dose level selection has, to date, been largely empiric. Since the drug level required for protection against HIV is not known, the aim has been to achieve therapeutic levels, where this has been established, in local genital tissues. Currently, no markers exist for the biological activity of microbicides and no markers have been established as correlates of protection for microbicides. Therefore, in the microbicide field it is very difficult to predict which products are likely to succeed and which are not. This obstacle presents a major impediment to rapid progress in the field, as reduced HIV infection in humans is the key marker of biological activity and efficacy, and increased infection can be an important indicator of a safety concern. This means that meaningful studies of effectiveness of a microbicide can only be designed with HIV infection as the primary end point. Due to the lack of surrogate outcomes, the path toward licensure typically moves directly from expanded safety studies to expensive, time-consuming Phase IIb/III trials with incident HIV infection as the outcome. The decision to proceed with large-scale Phase III effectiveness studies, therefore, has to be based on a combination of pre-clinical data, animal challenge data, and safety.

2.2 Validated Animal Model

Another significant challenge in the microbicide field is the applicability of the animal model used in pre-clinical efficacy testing. Several animal models have been used in pre-clinical microbicide testing [e.g., the mouse HSV-2 model and the nonhuman primate (NHP) model; see Herrera and Shattock 2013, this volume]. The predominant model being used is the simian immunodeficiency virus and the simian HIV challenge in NHPs, but the biological relevance of this model remains contentious (Stone and Harrison 2010). Owing to the substantial differences between the human and primate vagina (e.g., the primate vagina is neutral pH, whereas the human vagina has a low pH), it is unclear whether the NHP model accurately predicts what would occur in humans. One example of this paradox is PRO2000; despite 0.5 % PRO 2000[®] (Indevus Pharmaceuticals, Lexington, MA, USA) showing potent activity against HIV in vitro (Dezzutti et al. 2004; Greenhead et al. 2000) and in animal models for vaginal HIV transmission (Lewis et al. 2002; Scordi-Bello et al. 2005; Weber et al. 2001), human studies show that, although safe, 0.5 % PRO 2000[®] gel may have little or no effect on reducing a woman's risk of HIV infection (Abdool Karim et al. 2010b; McCormack et al. 2010). Furthermore, due to the high costs involved, only a limited number of animals can be used, which makes the generalizability of the results difficult. Usually, multiple exposures or very high doses of SIV are required to infect sufficient numbers of animals intravaginally with SIV. To overcome this, progestins, e.g. Depo-Provera, are used to synchronize the menstrual cycles and thin the vaginal epithelium, which dramatically increases vaginal transmission rates in NHP (Veazey 2008). Other disadvantages of NHP models are that the assays do not involve intercourse or semen and the models are not standardized. The absence of a validated animal model is a major obstacle to microbicide development, as it means that the first point at which the protective effect of a microbicide candidate can be accurately assessed is in costly and time-consuming large-scale human studies.

2.3 Strategies to Demonstrate Microbicide Efficacy with Clinical Trials

Once a decision is made to proceed to effectiveness trials, there have been two schools of thought on how best to proceed; one approach is to proceed immediately for licensure by undertaking two trials concurrently or one single very large clinical trial and the second approach is to undertake a modestly sized screening trial to obtain an efficacy signal as the basis for proceeding with additional trials for licensure. One advantage of the first strategy is that adequate evidence for licensure is obtained in a single step while the second strategy may involve multiple steps. However, the completion of one very large single trial could take as long as completing two separate trials and is usually very expensive without any guarantee of success. The first strategy using two simultaneous trials was pursued with cellulose sulfate (UshercellTM, Polydex Pharmaceuticals, Nassau, Bahamas) and is currently being used to test the Dapivarine Vaginal Ring. A single large pivotal study was used for testing Carraguard[®] (product number PDR98-15, FMC, Philadelphia, PA, USA). The advantages of the screening trial strategy (second approach) are that a highly effective product can be found much faster at a much lower cost, but only if no further trials are indicated. The Phase IIb screening trial strategy was pursued for 0.5 % PRO2000[®] and tenofovir gel (Gilead Sciences, CA, USA). There is no clear evidence on which of the strategies is most efficient or cost-effective as neither has to date resulted in a licensed product.

2.4 Effectiveness Versus Efficacy

Efficacy is defined as the maximum ability of a drug or treatment to produce a result and represents the protection achieved if the drug is delivered and used correctly every time. Effectiveness is defined as the real life ability of a drug or treatment to produce a result under conditions of "real use". It is measured as reduction in infections averaged across all users. Because not all trial participants in the active arm will use the microbicide correctly or as frequently as required, Phase III microbicide trials actually measure the effectiveness of a candidate microbicide rather than its efficacy.

A participants' willingness and ability to use the product as instructed can directly impact on the ability of the trial to demonstrate effectiveness. For example, a 100 % efficacious product, which is used only 50 % of the time will be only 50 % effective. Underutilization or inappropriate use of product, especially in relation to exposure to HIV, is a serious threat to a microbicide trial being able to demonstrate an accurate level of product efficacy. Evidence from the CAPRISA 004 trial (Abdool Karim et al. 2010a) clearly demonstrates how effectiveness can be eroded with inconsistent use. In CAPRISA 004, although overall effectiveness was 39 %, women who used the gel most consistently (gel adherence greater than

80 %) had a 54 % lower HIV incidence compared with women using the placebo (Abdool Karim et al. 2010a). Indeed, low adherence was identified as being responsible for the lack of effectiveness observed in the FEM-PrEP trial, a study of daily oral antiretroviral prophylaxis in women (Van Damme et al. 2012). To overcome some of the adherence challenges with microbicides, new formulations, such as long-acting vaginal rings which reduce the burden of compliance on the user, are being evaluated.

2.5 Ethical Issues

Several ethical issues are involved in the conduct of microbicide trials. To show safety and effectiveness, the product must be tested on large numbers of sexually active people. Trials also need to be conducted among representative populations that are at a sufficiently high risk of acquiring HIV infection that it will be possible to demonstrate whether the investigational product is protective. In addition, it is important that the efficacy trials are performed in populations that are representative of the target populations for marketing, so that investigators and regulatory authorities can be more confident that effectiveness seen in the trials will be representative of real life effectiveness in the same populations. Clinical trials are thus often carried out in developing countries that have high levels of infection (Abdool Karim and Baxter 2010). This has raised concerns about the potential for exploitation of vulnerable populations; consequently, it is essential that high ethical and care standards are maintained in all microbicide trials.

Counseling on use and provision of condoms as a proven HIV prevention method, in addition to the experimental product, is an ethical and moral prerequisite in all HIV prevention trials, including microbicide trials. Under these conditions, the trial can only measure whether microbicides improve upon the protection afforded by condom use. Microbicides will also only work if they are widely accepted and used consistently by women.

Trial sponsors and implementers are also ethically obliged to provide care and treatment for study participants who become HIV positive during a trial (UNAIDS 2011). This means that planning for the care of HIV-positive people needs to take place at the protocol development Phase and long-term logistical planning is needed to ensure that people living with HIV can access lifelong care and treatment.

Care needs to also be taken to ensure that financial compensation in trials with vulnerable populations is not perceived as an undue inducement. Financial compensation to research participants is usually guided by community stakeholder consultation and needs to be approved by local ethical and regulatory authorities.

Other practical, ethical, and scientific challenges that complicate microbicide trial data include behaviors such as anal sex and the use of other intravaginal substances. The estimated per-act probability of acquiring HIV from an infected
source through unprotected receptive anal intercourse is five times higher than through penile-vaginal intercourse (Leynaert et al. 1998; Varghese et al. 2002). The use of vaginal drying agents may also increase a women's HIV risk when these practices result in a disruption to the integrity of the vaginal epithelium. Participants of HIV prevention trial need to be advised of the increased risks of both these practices.

2.6 Factors Affecting Trial Design

Other concerns surrounding the development of microbicides include the potential hazards related to reproductive toxicity. As a result, women who become pregnant during clinical trials of experimental drugs are usually taken off the product for safety reasons. Frequent and prolonged product withdrawal can compromise statistical integrity in microbicide trials (Lagakos and Gable 2008). Some of the earlier microbicide effectiveness trials had very high pregnancy rates, ranging from 21 to 76 per 100 person-years (Feldblum et al. 2008; Lagakos and Gable 2008; Peterson et al. 2007; Raymond et al. 2007; Smart 2006; Van Damme et al. 2008). To overcome the challenge of high pregnancy rates, more recent studies such as the CAPRISA 004 tenofovir gel trial, the MTN 003 VOICE trial, and the FACTS 001 tenofovir gel trial have included contraceptive-related eligibility criteria in their protocols. Results from the CAPRISA 004 trial have shown that this strategy can be successful in managing pregnancies during microbicide trials and an overall pregnancy rate of 3.95 per 100 woman-years was achieved (Sibeko et al. 2011). Additional studies are necessary to establish the safety of microbicide use during lactation and pregnancy. One trial is has already been initiated to investigate the safety of tenofovir use during pregnancy and lactation (National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases 2012).

2.7 Logistical Issues

Participating in a microbicide trial can be burdensome on the participants and trial staff. This is because most microbicide effectiveness trials require monthly visits for up to 30 months. Monthly visits are necessary to check the HIV status of participants, and thus determine the timing of HIV seroconversions. In addition to HIV tests, each monthly visit will typically include medical examinations (including genital examinations; often quarterly), pregnancy testing, and interviews about sexual behaviors. Retaining participants in follow-up over extended periods can be challenging and substantial effort is usually expended on tracking participants who miss visits.

3 History of Microbicide Efficacy Trials

3.1 Early Microbicides: Surfactants, Blockers, and Buffers

The first microbicide gels to enter Phase III trials were surfactants, which act by inactivating pathogens, including HIV, while they are in the lumen of the vagina. The best known product in this category is nonoxynol-9, which had been widely available as a spermicide for many years before it was tested as a microbicide. Various doses (Richardson et al. 2001) and formulations of nonoxynol-9 were tested, including the sponge (Today Sponge, VLI Inc. Irvine, CA subsequently Whitehall Laboratories American home products, New York, NY) (Kreiss et al. 1992), film (Roddy et al. 1998), and gel (Advantage 24; Columbia Research Laboratories, Rockville Center, NY) (van Damme et al. 2002), but none were shown to prevent acquisition of HIV (Fig. 1). The definitive trial of nonoxynol-9 among sex workers in Benin, Côte d'Ivoire, South Africa, and Thailand, the COL-1492 trial, showed that nonoxynol-9 increased the risk of HIV infection among women who used the product more frequently, possibly owing to an increased frequency of epithelial disruption (van Damme et al. 2002). Several years later, another surfactant, SAVVY® (C31G, Cellegy Pharmaceuticals Inc, Huntingdon Valley, PA, USA), was tested in two separate studies in Ghana and Nigeria, but these studies also did not find any significant effect on HIV prevention, primarily as a result of lower than expected HIV incidence rates in the targeted population (Feldblum et al. 2008; Peterson et al. 2007). It would therefore seem that surfactants do not represent a viable option for microbicides.

Studies of the polyanionic sulphated or sulphonated polymers, which had a more limited spectrum of activity, included cellulose sulfate (UshercellTM, Polydex Pharmaceuticals, Nassau, Bahamas), Carraguard[®] (product number PDR98-15, FMC, Philadelphia, PA, USA), and PRO 2000[®]. Despite the evidence of activity against HIV in vitro and in animal studies (Lewis et al. 2002; Nunez and Soriano 2005; Pearce-Pratt and Phillips 1996; Rusconi et al. 1996; Saifuddin et al. 2008; Scordi-Bello et al. 2005), none of these products were shown to prevent HIV in large-scale human trials (Abdool Karim et al. 2010b; Skoler-Karpoff et al. 2008; Van Damme et al. 2008).

The cellulose sulfate trial conducted in several African countries and a site in India was stopped prematurely because of safety concerns. Interim analysis suggested that the product may have increased the risk of acquiring HIV. Final analysis, however, suggested no effect on HIV acquisition (Van Damme et al. 2008). Carraguard[®], which was tested among 6202 South African women, was also shown to have no effect on HIV (Skoler-Karpoff et al. 2008). HIV incidence was 3.3 per 100 woman-years (95 % CI 2.8–3.9) in the Carraguard[®] group (134 events) compared to 3.8 per 100 woman-years (95 % CI 3.2–4.4) in the placebo group (151 events) (p = 0.30). In 2009, there was a small glimmer of hope in the HPTN 035 study, which showed a 33 % lower HIV incidence in women using 0.5 % PRO 2000[®] when compared to placebo, although the results were not

statistically significant (Abdool Karim et al. 2010b). However, subsequent findings from the almost threefold larger MDP 301 trial (McCormack et al. 2010), which had 0.5 % PRO 2000[®] and placebo groups comprising 6,268 women with 253 HIV infections, showed that 0.5 % PRO 2000 had no protective effect against HIV infection (risk ratio: 1.05).

BufferGel[®] (ReProtect LLC, Balitimore, MD, USA), designed to maintain a healthy vaginal milieu, was also tested alongside 0.5 % PRO 2000[®] in the HPTN 035 trial, but no effect on HIV acquisition was detected (Abdool Karim et al. 2010b). Given the disappointing clinical trial results with buffering agents, these candidates have essentially disappeared from the product development pipeline.

3.2 Current Microbicides: Antiretroviral Agents

Several antiretroviral drugs, which were originally developed as HIV therapeutics, are now being tested in clinical trials as potential microbicides, because their mechanisms of action suggest they may be able to prevent as well as treat HIV infection. These antiretroviral agents can act either locally in the reproductive tract mucosa or systemically at specific steps in the HIV replication cycle, and it may be that one or both of these compartments are important for microbicide effective-ness. In addition, these compounds generally have specific activity against HIV only, and therefore the potential for unwanted side effects is limited, particularly where systemic absorption is low.

Tenofovir gel, developed by Gilead Sciences, was the first antiretroviral drug that was shown to prevent sexually acquired HIV infection in women (Abdool Karim et al. 2010a). In 2010, the CAPRISA 004 trial showed that tenofovir gel, applied before and after sex, reduced HIV incidence by 39 % (95 % confidence interval 6–60) overall and by 54 % in women who used the gel consistently (Abdool Karim et al. 2010a). This trial provided proof of concept that an anti-retroviral agent can prevent sexual transmission of HIV in women and has provided the first evidence that tenofovir gel is a safe and effective microbicide.

Following the results of the CAPRISA 004 study, there was high hope that the first microbicide would soon be available once the study results were confirmed. The VOICE (Vaginal and Oral Interventions to Control the Epidemic) (National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (NIAID) 2011) trial had already been initiated and included a tenofovir gel arm, along with additional arms with oral tenofovir disoproxil fumarate (TDF) and oral co-formulated emtricitabine and TDF (Truvada[®]). A notable difference between the CAPRISA 004 trial and the gel arm of the VOICE trial was that the gel was applied once daily in VOICE, whereas in CAPRISA 004 it was applied before and after sex, but it was anticipated that a positive result in VOICE could be sufficient to support registration of tenofovir gel. Disappointingly, none of the three products tested in the VOICE trial were shown to be effective in preventing HIV infection (Marrazzo et al. 2013). An analysis of detectable drug levels in blood has shown that few of the VOICE participants

adhered to the daily dosing regimen; adherence was estimated to be 23, 28, and 29 % in the tenofovir gel, oral tenofovir, and oral Truvada[®] arms, respectively (Marrazzo et al. 2013). The lack of protection against HIV observed in the VOICE trial is essentially explained by the low levels of adherence to the daily dosing prescribed in this trial.

In the meantime, another placebo-controlled study, the Follow-on African Consortium for Tenofovir Studies 001 (FACTS 001) (CONRAD 2011b), is attempting to confirm and extend the findings of the CAPRISA 004 trial (CON-RAD 2011a) using the same before and after sex dose regimen. If proven effective, tenofovir gel has the potential to alter the course of the HIV epidemic. In South Africa alone, it is estimated that, over the next two decades, this gel could avert 1.3 million new HIV infections and over 800,000 deaths (Williams et al. 2011). Implemented on a broader scale, tenofovir gel could save millions of lives over time.

Two nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors, dapivirine (TMC120) and UC781, have also been evaluated as candidate microbicides. Although UC781 was found to be well tolerated and safe in women and men in early clinical studies, further research on this candidate has been put on hold because of difficulties encountered with formulating UC781 in alternative dosage forms (e.g. rings and films) and in combination with tenofovir. Dapivirine is being developed by the International Partnership for Microbicides as a monthly vaginal ring and Phase III trials of the ring were initiated in 2012.

3.3 Current State of Clinical Effectiveness Trials of Microbicides

Although there are over 70 microbicides candidates in the preclinical development pipeline (Stone and Harrison 2010), the number of candidates currently in clinical trial testing is limited to three: tenofovir, dapivirine, and maraviroc. Thus, clinical development activities are currently dominated by antiretroviral agents (Fig. 1) and involve testing different formulations and combinations.

Phase III trials currently underway include the FACTS 001 trial, which is testing tenofovir gel using the same before and after sex dose regimen as the CAPRISA 004 trial (Abdool Karim et al. 2010a) and could provide the data needed for regulatory approval. In addition, two trials of dapivirine (TMC120), formulated as a vaginal ring, were initiated in 2012. These trials will enroll over 5,000 women from six African countries.

In preparation for the implementation of tenofovir gel into the public health service, an open label implementation effectiveness study (CAPRISA 008) is underway in the communities where the CAPRISA 004 trial took place. Previous CAPRISA 004 trial participants will be invited to enroll in this study, which aims to address critical implementation questions about how best tenofovir gel could be



Fig. 1 Past and current microbicide effectiveness trials. Adapted from Stone and Harrison (2010)

incorporated into current health systems and made accessible to women who would benefit most from this product while also providing a mechanism for ongoing posttrial access to the tenofovir gel in these communities.

3.4 Planned Microbicides Trials

Expanded safety studies of a reformulated tenofovir gel for rectal use and the use of 1 % tenofovir gel among adolescents are planned.

A summary of the current clinical effectiveness trials of topical microbicide candidates are summarized in Table 1.

Phase	Trial name	Candidate(s)	Mechanism of action	Location	Population
Open label	CAPRISA 008	Tenofovir gel	Replication inhibitor	South Africa	700 women
Ш	MTN020 (International Partnership for Microbicides 2012b)	Dapivirine vaginal ring	Replication inhibitor	Malawi, South Africa, Uganda, Zambia, Zimbabwe	3476 women
	IPM 027 (International Partnership for Microbicides 2012a)	Dapivirine vaginal ring	Replication inhibitor	Malawi, South Africa,	1650 women
	FACTS 001 (CONRAD 2011a)	Tenofovir gel	Replication inhibitor	South Africa	2900 women

 Table 1 Ongoing and planned clinical trials of topical microbicide candidates (March 2013)

Table compiled from the Global Advocacy for HIV prevention tables on ongoing clinical trials http://data.avac.org/OngoingMicrobicideTrials.aspx (last accessed 14 August 2012) and from records in ClinicalTrials.gov

4 Future Microbicide Clinical Trial Challenges

4.1 Measuring Adherence

Objectively measuring adherence in microbicide trials has proved challenging. Many of the early microbicide trials relied exclusively on self-reported use, which has several limitations (Mauck and Van de Straten 2008). Dye staining of applicators has been shown to be a reliable and objective method to test vaginal insertion in clinical microbicide trials (Hogarty et al. 2007), but different plastics, dyes, and product formulations may impact the accuracy of this method (Austin et al. 2009). Other novel technologies such as UV light assessment of vaginal applicators (Moench et al. 2012) and wireless technologies, e.g., Wisebag (Gengiah et al. 2010), are also being considered for microbicide trials to monitor adherence. Trials of microbicides containing antiretroviral drugs have made it possible to more objectively assess whether the product has been used or not. Results of recent trials that have measured levels of drug in the vaginal tract or in the plasma have provided investigators with a better understanding of the level of drug needed for protection (Abdool Karim et al. 2011b) or why some products have not worked (Van Damme et al. 2012). The limitation of this method, however, is that we are still unable to measure adherence to the placebo.

With the approval of the first oral antiretroviral drug, Truvada[®], for HIV prevention (U.S. Food and Drug Administration 2012), the use of oral Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP) may soon become a reality. However, since Truvada[®] also

contains a form of tenofovir, if it is used by participants in trials of tenofovir gel, the measurement of drug levels as an indicator of compliance may become complicated. The inclusion of some kind of marker in the product as well as the placebo to obtain objective measures of adherence is likely to be required. An exploratory study among 8 women has shown that the alcohol and ketone metabolites from vaginal products that were tagged with esters could be detected using a breath test, suggesting that a breath test for microbicide gel use is physiologically and technically possible (Morey et al. 2012). The limitation of this approach, however, is that the product being tested will not be the same as the one intended to be marketed, which will result in complications for product registration.

Better assessments of exposure risk to HIV and the ability to measure this will be needed. It is not sufficient to assess exposure to semen as current assays such as Prostate Specific Antigen or Y-chromosome set out to do, it is also essential to develop markers of HIV exposure. New HIV PCR assays are able to measure low levels of virus in the vaginal fluids—potentially providing a marker of HIV exposure in the vagina.

4.2 Microbicides for Specific Target Populations

Given the high rates of HIV in adolescents in some regions (Abdool Karim et al. 2011a), they are likely to be an early target population for an effective microbicide, and evaluation of microbicides in this group should be a priority. Unfortunately, none of the studies to date have been conducted in this important group. The first trial of daily tenofovir gel use among 16 and 17 years old (FACTS 002) is, however, planned and will provide important safety data for the use of microbicides in this group.

The development of rectal microbicides has lagged behind vaginal microbicides development but is no less important. The mucosal surfaces in the rectum are vulnerable to physical damage during sex and potentially increase the risk of HIV infection (see McGowan and Dezzutti 2013, this volume). Given that there are distinct structural differences between the vagina and rectum, some candidate microbicides are being designed specifically for rectal use, for example, safety and effectiveness trials of a low osmolality tenofovir gel is already underway.

4.3 Development of Combination Products

Consistent with advances in AIDS treatment regimens that combine antiretrovirals from different classes, microbicides based on a combination of drugs are seen as offering a potential for synergy, reduced drug resistance, and broader activity by targeting of several stages of the life cycle. Although the microbicide candidates with multiple mechanisms of action or multipurpose products (e.g., microbicide combined with a contraceptive) are already being tested in early clinical trials, no products have advanced to clinical effectiveness trials. The development of these products is considerably more complex than for compounds containing single agents. In the case of microbicides comprising more than one drug, the effectiveness of the combination needs to be shown to be greater than that of the individual drugs alone. For multipurpose products, they may need to demonstrate effectiveness against both indications, which could require multiple trials. Combining physicochemically diverse compounds can be difficult, and if the products are owned by separate companies there are often complicated intellectual property issues. Furthermore, the regulatory pathway for microbicide combinations is unclear.

4.4 Alternative Study Designs

Given the recent successes in the HIV prevention field, including the proof of concept for the use of antiretroviral-based microbicides (Abdool Karim et al. 2010a) and oral PrEP (Baeten et al. 2012; Grant et al. 2010; Abdool Karim and Abdool Karim 2011), some have questioned the ethics of continuing with placebo-controlled trials (Kuhn et al. 2011). However, because we do not yet have an objective marker of adherence for both the active and placebo groups, equivalence studies are challenging. This is because an equivalence trial may produce a biased result where poor adherence in a trial may lead to similar outcomes in each of the arms in a trial, falsely creating equivalence. Further, suboptimal adherence to a highly efficacious product may be as good as high adherence to a low efficacy product. Therefore, superiority designs are likely to be necessary (Grobler and Abdool Karim 2012), which will be even larger, more costly and more logistically challenging than placebo-controlled trials. Alternate adaptive designs are also being considered for future microbicide trials. This approach could increase the efficiency of the trial thereby reducing its duration.

4.5 Funding

Although funding of microbicide research has significantly increased over the years, it still lags far behind research and development funding for other HIV prevention technologies such as HIV vaccines. In 2011, the total global investment for microbicide research and development was US\$186 million. This is compared to funding of US\$845 million for HIV vaccine-related research and development in the same year: 4.5 times more than microbicides (HIV Vaccines and Microbicides Resource Tracking Working Group 2012). A successful microbicide product will require extensive and sustained investment in research and development.

The product pipeline, in general, needs a large number of products in Phase I because of the high attrition rate before a product warrants assessment for efficacy against HIV infection. It is important to note that a particular microbicide may have only a limited life span because of increases in circulating drug-resistant strains. Therefore, a pipeline of new products will be necessary to address the declining utility of previous microbicides because of drug resistance. At present, the dearth of products from new classes in the Phase I pipeline is a source of major concern.

Funding for microbicide research and development may become even scarcer in the future if limited financial resources are redirected to implementation of PrEP, other HIV prevention strategies, HIV treatment, or other diseases. The widespread availability and accessibility of PrEP may take several years to realize as the implementation of this strategy faces many challenges. Even when PrEP is widely available, women will need access to a range of methods to protect themselves from HIV. The development of other HIV prevention technologies like microbicides therefore remains important, particularly for women.

4.6 Resistance

Some challenges unique to antiretroviral products being developed as candidate microbicides are concerns about the potential for development of drug resistance. Although resistance cannot develop in people who do not have HIV, it could possibly develop if the person taking the prophylactic regimen becomes infected with HIV and continues to take the prophylactic product. The contribution of acquired resistance from prophylactic use of antiretrovirals is anticipated to be a much smaller contributor to drug resistance than the use of antiretrovirals in treatment (Abbas et al. 2011). Encouragingly, to date, the studies investigating tenofovir gel as prevention have not detected resistance (Abdool Karim et al. 2010a). The main issue regarding resistance, however, is whether this will compromise the ARV treatment options for such individuals in several years' time when they may require ART. At present, there are no data to answer this question. It is, therefore, important that effectiveness trials of microbicides include assessments of the development of resistance, either as part of the same trial or through continued monitoring of seroconverters in separate trials. As data are gathered through such studies, they will provide a better understanding of resistance developing due to the use of microbicides.

A separate concern about resistance is the use of the same drugs (e.g., tenofovir) in therapy and prevention. Therapy failure is associated with the development of resistance and thereby the spread of resistant viruses which in turn may compromise the efficacy of the same drugs (or occasionally, the same class of drugs) used for prophylaxis. Some consideration about setting aside a class (or classes) of ARVs for use in prevention only is warranted; however, the options available for doing this are currently very limited due to the small number of ARVs available to microbicide developers.

5 Conclusion

Microbicide effectiveness trials have several inherent challenges, principal among these is adherence to study product. This shortcoming in current effectiveness trial designs is compounded by the inability to accurately measure adherence. Despite this, at least one candidate microbicide has been shown to be effective. Future trials will need to improve measurement of HIV exposure and HIV infection endpoints within the context of new approaches that fundamentally change the traditional double-blinded placebo-controlled randomised trial. Substantial progress has been made in the microbicide development field and, for the first time, the field is optimistic. There is now proof that a safe and effective microbicide, in the form of tenofovir gel, is possible. Despite numerous scientific, ethical, methodological, and implementation challenges, microbicides provide real potential to influence the course of the HIV epidemic, as they fill an important gap for womeninitiated prevention methods and could potentially offer an alternative HIV prevention option for men who have sex with men.

References

- Abbas U, Glaubius R, Mubayi A, Hood G, Mellors J (2011) Predicting the Impact of ART and PrEP with overlapping regimens on HIV transmission and drug resistance in South Africa [abstract #98LB]. In: 18th conference on retroviruses and opportunistic infections, Boston, Massachusetts
- Abdool Karim SS, Abdool Karim Q (2011) Antiretroviral prophylaxis: a defining moment in HIV control. Lancet 378:e23–e25. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61136-7
- Abdool Karim SS, Baxter C (2010) Chapter 16: New prevention strategies under development/ investigation. In: Abdool Karim SS, Abdool Karim Q (eds) HIV/AIDS in South Africa, 2nd edn. Cambridge University Press, Cape Town, pp 268–282
- Abdool Karim Q, Abdool Karim SS, Frohlich JA, Grobler AC, Baxter C, Mansoor LE, Kharsany ABM, Sibeko S, Mlisana KP, Omar Z, Gengiah TN, Maarschalk S, Arulappan N, Mlotshwa M, Morris L, Taylor D, on behalf of the CAPRISA 004 Trial Group (2010a) Effectiveness and safety of tenofovir gel, an antiretroviral microbicide, for the prevention of HIV infection in women. Science 329:1168–1174
- Abdool Karim SS, Richardson B, Ramjee G, Hoffman I, Chirenje M, Taha T, Kapina M, Maslankowski L, Coletti A, Profy A, Moench TR, Piwowar-Manning E, Mâsse B, Hillier SL, Soto-Torres L, on behalf of the HPTN 035 Team (2010b) Safety and effectiveness of BufferGel and 0.5 % PRO2000 gel for the prevention of HIV infection in women. AIDS 25: 957–966
- Abdool Karim Q, Kharsany AB, Frohlich JA, Werner L, Mashego M, Mlotshwa M, Madlala BT, Ntombela F, Abdool Karim SS (2011a) Stabilizing HIV prevalence masks high HIV incidence rates amongst rural and urban women in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. Int J Epidemiol 40:922–930. doi:10.1093/ije/dyq176
- Abdool Karim SS, Kashuba A, Werner L, Abdool Karim Q (2011b) Drug concentrations following topical and oral antiretroviral pre-exposure prophylaxis: implications for HIV prevention in women. Lancet 378:279–281

- Austin MN, Rabe LK, Hillier SL (2009) Limitations of the dye-based method for determining vaginal applicator use in microbicide trials. Sex Transm Dis 36:368–371. doi:10.1097/ OLQ.0b013e3181972397
- Baeten JM, Donnell D, Ndase P, Mugo NR, Campbell JD, Wangisi J, Tappero JW, Bukusi EA, Cohen CR, Katabira E, Ronald A, Tumwesigye E, Were E, Fife KH, Kiarie J, Farquhar C, John-Stewart G, Kakia A, Odoyo J, Mucunguzi A, Nakku-Joloba E, Twesigye R, Ngure K, Apaka C, Tamooh H, Gabona F, Mujugira A, Panteleeff D, Thomas KK, Kidoguchi L, Krows M, Revall J, Morrison S, Haugen H, Emmanuel-Ogier M, Ondrejcek L, Coombs RW, Frenkel L, Hendrix C, Bumpus NN, Bangsberg D, Haberer JE, Stevens WS, Lingappa JR, Celum C (2012) Antiretroviral prophylaxis for HIV prevention in heterosexual men and women. N Engl J Med 367:399–410
- CONRAD (2011a) FACTS 001: safety and effectiveness of tenofovir gel in the prevention of Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV-1) infection in young women and the effects of tenofovir gel on the incidence of Herpes Simplex Virus (HSV-2) infection. http:// clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT01386294. Accessed 14 Aug 2012
- CONRAD (2011b) Safety and effectiveness of tenofovir gel in the prevention of Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV-1) infection in young women and the effects of tenofovir gel on the incidence of Herpes Simplex Virus (HSV-2) infection. http://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/ show/NCT01386294. Accessed 30 Jan 2012
- Dezzutti CS, James VN, Ramos A, Sullivan ST, Siddig A, Bush TJ, Grohskopf LA, Paxton L, Subbarao S, Hart CE (2004) In vitro comparison of topical microbicides for prevention of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 transmission. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 48:3834–3844
- Feldblum PJ, Adeiga A, Bakare R, Wevill S, Lendvay A, Obadaki F, Olayemi MO, Wang L, Nanda K, Rountree W (2008) SAVVY vaginal gel (C31G) for prevention of HIV infection: a randomized controlled trial in Nigeria. PLoS ONE 3:e1474
- Gengiah T, Mansoor LE, Naidoo A, Upfold M, Abdool Karim Q, Abdool Karim SS, on behalf of the CAPRISA 004 Wisebag study team (2010) The 'Wisebag': an innovative strategy for enhancing measurement of microbicide gel use in clinical trials. In: Microbicide 2010, Pittsburg, USA
- Grant RM, Lama JR, Anderson PL, McMahan V, Liu AY, Vargas L, Goicochea P, Casapia M, Guanira-Carranza JV, Ramirez-Cardich ME, Montoya-Herrera O, Fernandez T, Veloso VG, Buchbinder SP, Chariyalertsak S, Schechter M, Bekker LG, Mayer KH, Kallas EG, Amico KR, Mulligan K, Bushman LR, Hance RJ, Ganoza C, Defechereux P, Postle B, Wang F, McConnell JJ, Zheng JH, Lee J, Rooney JF, Jaffe HS, Martinez AI, Burns DN, Glidden DV (2010) Preexposure chemoprophylaxis for HIV prevention in men who have sex with men. N Engl J Med 363:2587–2599. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1011205
- Greenhead P, Hayes P, Watts PS, Laing KG, Griffin GE, Shattock RJ (2000) Parameters of human immunodeficiency virus infection of human cervical tissue and inhibition by vaginal virucides. J Virol 74:5577–5586
- Grobler AC, Abdool Karim SS (2012) Design challenges facing clinical trials of the effectiveness of new HIV prevention technologies. AIDS 26:529–532
- Herrera C, Shattock RJ (2013) Candidate microbicides and their mechanisms of action. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol. doi:10.1007/82_2013_326
- Hogarty K, Kasowitz A, Herold BC, Keller MJ (2007) Assessment of adherence to product dosing in a pilot microbicide study. Sex Transm Dis 34:1000–1003
- International Partnership for Microbicides (2012a) IPM 027: safety and efficacy trial of a dapivirine vaginal matrix ring in healthy HIV-Negative Women. http://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT01539226. Accessed 2 Aug 2012
- International Partnership for Microbicides (2012b) MTN-020: phase 3 safety and effectiveness trial of dapivirine vaginal ring for prevention of HIV-1 in women (ASPIRE). http:// clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT01617096. Accessed 2 Aug 2012

- Kreiss J, Ngugi E, Holmes K, Ndinya-Achola J, Waiyaki P, Roberts PL, Ruminjo I, Sajabi R, Kimata J, Fleming TR et al (1992) Efficacy of nonoxynol 9 contraceptive sponge use in preventing heterosexual acquisition of HIV in Nairobi prostitutes. Jama 268:477–482
- Kuhn L, Susser I, Stein Z (2011) Can further placebo-controlled trials of antiretroviral drugs to prevent sexual transmission of HIV be justified? Lancet 378:285–287
- Lagakos SW, Gable AR (2008) Methodological challenges in biomedical HIV prevention trials. National Academy of Sciences, Washington, DC
- Lewis MG, Wagner W, Yalley-Ogunro J, Greenhouse J, Profy AT (2002) Efficacy of PRO 2000 Gel in a macaque model for vaginal HIV transmission. [Abstract A-191]. In: Microbicides 2002, Antwerp, Belgium
- Leynaert B, Downs AM, de Vincenzi I (1998) Heterosexual transmission of human immunodeficiency virus: variability of infectivity throughout the course of infection. European Study Group on heterosexual transmission of HIV. Am J Epidemiol 148:88–96
- Marrazzo J, Ramjee G, Nair G, Palanee T, Mkhize B, Nakabiito C, Taljaard M, Piper J, Gomez Feliciano K, Chirenje M, VOICE Study Team (2013) Pre-exposure prophylaxis for HIV in women: daily oral tenofovir, oral tenofovir/emtricitabine, or vaginal tenofovir gel in the VOICE study (MTN 003) [Abstract #26LB]. In: 20th conference of retroviruses and opportunistic infections, Atlanta, USA
- Mauck CK, Van de Straten A (2008) Using objective markers to assess participant behavior in HIV prevention trials of vaginal microbicides. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 49:64–69
- McCormack S, Ramjee G, Kamali A, Rees H, Crook AM, Gafos M, Jentsch U, Pool R, Chisembele M, Kapiga S et al (2010) PRO2000 vaginal gel for prevention of HIV-1 infection (Microbicides Development Programme 301): a phase 3, randomised, double-blind, parallelgroup trial. Lancet 376:1329–1337
- McGowan I, Dezzutti C (2013) Rectal microbicide development. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol. doi:10.1007/82_2013_325
- Moench TR, O'Hanlon DE, Cone RA (2012) Evaluation of microbicide gel adherence monitoring methods. Sex Transm Dis 39:335–340
- Morey TE, Wasdo S, Wishin J, Quinn B, van der Straten A, Booth M, Gonzalez D, Derendorf H, Melker RJ, Dennis DM (2012) Feasibility of a breath test for monitoring adherence to vaginal administration of antiretroviral microbicide gels. J Clin Pharmacol. doi:10.1177/ 0091270011434157
- National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (NIAID) (2011) safety and effectiveness of tenofovir 1% gel, tenofovir disproxil fumarate, and emtricitabine/tenofovir disproxil fumarate tablets in preventing HIV in women. http://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT00705679. Accessed 30 Jan 2012
- National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (2012) MTN-008: tenofovir gel in pregnancy and lactation. http://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT01136759. Accessed 3 Aug 2012
- Nunez M, Soriano V (2005) Management of patients co-infected with hepatitis B virus and HIV. Lancet Infect Dis 5:374–382
- Pearce-Pratt R, Phillips D (1996) Sulfated polysaccharides inhibit lymphocyte-to-epithelial transmission of human immunodeficiency virus-1. Biol Reprod 54:173–182
- Peterson L, Nanda K, Opoku BK, Ampofo WK, Owusu-Amoako M, Boakye AY, Rountree W, Troxler A, Dominik R, Roddy R et al (2007) SAVVY (C31G) gel for prevention of HIV infection in women: a phase 3, double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial in Ghana. PLoS One 2:e1312
- Raymond EG, Taylor D, Cates W Jr, Tolley EE, Borasky D, Cancel A, Masse B, Bukusi EA, Johnson BR (2007) Pregnancy in effectiveness trials of HIV prevention agents. Sex Transm Dis 34:1035–1039
- Richardson BA, Lavreys L, Martin HL Jr, Stevens CE, Ngugi E, Mandaliya K, Bwayo J, Ndinya-Achola J, Kreiss JK (2001) Evaluation of a low-dose nonoxynol-9 gel for the prevention of sexually transmitted diseases: a randomized clinical trial. Sex Transm Dis 28:394–400

- Roddy RE, Zekeng L, Ryan KA, Tamoufe U, Weir SS, Wong EL (1998) A controlled trial of nonoxynol 9 film to reduce male-to-female transmission of sexually transmitted diseases. N Engl J Med 339:504–510
- Rusconi S, Moonis M, Merrill DP, Pallai PV, Neidhardt EA, Singh SK, Willis KJ, Osburne MS, Profy AT, Jenson JC, Hirsch MS (1996) Naphthalene sulfonate polymers with CD4-blocking and anti-human immunodeficiency virus type 1 activities. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 40:234–236. doi:citeulike-article-id:5415082
- Saifuddin M, Doncel G, Tsai L, Gettie A, Bhom R, Cheng-Mayer C (2008) Intravaginal administration of 6% cellulose sulfate (CS) gel prevented systemic infection in rhesus macaques in a multiple dose R5/X4 SHIV vaginal challenge model. In: Microbicides 2008, Delhi, India, 24–27 Feb 2008
- Scordi-Bello IA, Mosoian A, He C, Chen Y, Cheng Y, Jarvis GA, Keller MJ, Hogarty K, Waller DP, Profy AT, Herold BC, Klotman ME (2005) Candidate sulfonated and sulfated topical microbicides: comparison of anti-human immunodeficiency virus activities and mechanisms of action. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 49:3607–3615
- Sibeko S, Baxter C, Yende N, Karim QA, Karim SS (2011) Contraceptive choices, pregnancy rates, and outcomes in a microbicide trial. Obstet Gynecol 118:895–904. doi:10.1097/ AOG.0b013e31822be512
- Skoler-Karpoff S, Ramjee G, Ahmed K, Altini L, Plagianos MG, Friedland B, Govender S, De Kock A, Cassim N, Palanee T, Dozier G, Maguire R, Lahteenmaki P (2008) Efficacy of Carraguard for prevention of HIV infection in women in South Africa: a randomised, doubleblind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 372:1977–1987
- Smart T (2006) Report on Microbicides 2006: High rates of pregnancy pose challenges for microbicide trials. NAM aidsmap. http://www.aidsmap.com/en/news/3F76DCE3-83FA-4523-A920-5CB0829DD33A.asp. Accessed June 2006
- Stein ZA (1990) HIV prevention: the need for methods women can use. Am J Public Health $80{:}460{-}462$
- Stone A, Harrison PF (2010) Microbicides—ways forward. Alliance for Microbicide Development, Silver Spring
- UNAIDS (2011) Good participatory practice guidelines for biomedical HIV prevention trials. Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, Geneva
- U.S. Food and Drug Administration (2012) FDA approves first drug for reducing the risk of sexually acquired HIV infection. http://www.fda.gov/NewsEvents/Newsroom/PressAnnouncements/ ucm312210.htm. Accessed 19 July 2012
- HIV Vaccines, Microbicides Resource Tracking Working Group (2012) Investing to end the AIDS epidemic: a new era for HIV prevention research and development. Progress Technology, Inc. www.hivresourcetracking.org. Accessed 13 Aug 2012
- Van Damme L, Corneli A, Ahmed K, Agot K, Lombaard J, Kapiga S, Malahleha M, Owino F, Manongi R, Onyango J, Temu L, Monedi MC, Mak'Oketch P, Makanda M, Reblin I, Makatu SE, Saylor L, Kiernan H, Kirkendale S, Wong C, Grant R, Kashuba A, Nanda K, Mandala J, Fransen K, Deese J, Crucitti T, Mastro TD, Taylor D, for the FEM-PrEP Study Group (2012) Preexposure prophylaxis for HIV infection among African women. N Engl J Med 367:411–422
- van Damme L, Ramjee G, Alary M, Vuylsteke B, Chandeying V, Rees H, Sirivongrangson P, Abdool Karim SS et al (2002) Effectiveness of COL-1492, a nonoxynol-9 vaginal gel, on HIV-1 transmission in female sex workers: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 360:971–977
- Van Damme L, Govinden R, Mirembe FM, Guedou F, Solomon S, Becker ML, Pradeep BS, Krishnan AK, Alary M, Pande B, Ramjee G, Deese J, Crucitti T, Taylor D, The CSSG (2008) Lack of effectiveness of cellulose sulfate gel for the prevention of vaginal HIV transmission. N Engl J Med 359:463–472. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0707957
- Varghese B, Maher JE, Peterman TA, Branson BM, Steketee RW (2002) Reducing the risk of sexual HIV transmission: quantifying the per-act risk for HIV on the basis of choice of partner, sex act, and condom use. Sex Transm Dis 29:38–43

- Veazey RS (2008) Microbicide safety/efficacy studies in animals: macaques and small animal models. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 3:567–573. doi:10.1097/COH.0b013e32830891bb
- Weber J, Nunn A, O'Connor T, Jeffries D, Kitchen V, McCormack S, Stott J, Almond N, Stone A, Darbyshire J (2001) 'Chemical condoms' for the prevention of HIV infection: evaluation of novel agents against SHIV(89.6PD) in vitro and in vivo. AIDS 15:1563–1568
- Williams BG, Abdool Karim SS, Gouws E, Abdool Karim Q (2011) Epidemiological impact of tenofovir gel on the HIV epidemic in South Africa. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 58:207–210

Rectal Microbicide Development

Ian McGowan and Charlene Dezzutti

Abstract The last few years have seen important progress in demonstrating the efficacy of oral pre-exposure prophylaxis, vaginal microbicides, and treatment as prevention as effective strategies for reducing the risk of acquiring or transmitting HIV infection. There has also been significant progress in the development of rectal microbicides. Preclinical non-human primate studies have demonstrated that antiretroviral microbicides can provide significant protection from rectal challenge with SIV or SHIV. Recent Phase 1 rectal microbicide studies have characterized the safety, acceptability, compartmental pharmacokinetics (PK), and pharmacodynamics (PD) of both UC781 and tenofovir gels. The tenofovir gel formulation used in vaginal studies was not well tolerated in the rectum and newer rectalspecific formulations have been developed and evaluated in Phase 1 studies. The PK/PD data generated in these Phase 1 studies may reduce the risk of advancing ineffective candidate rectal microbicides into late stage development. Tenofovir gel is currently poised to move into Phase 2 evaluation and it is possible that a Phase 2B/3 effectiveness study with this product could be initiated in the next 2-3 years.

Contents

1	Intro	oduction	118
2 The Biology of Rectal HIV-1 Transmission			118
	2.1	Epidemiology of HIV Infection Associated with Receptive Anal Intercourse	120
	2.2	The Rectal Microbicide Pipeline	120
	2.3	Formulation Development	121
	2.4	Preclinical Evaluation of Rectal Microbicides	121
	2.5	Clinical Development of Rectal Microbicides	125

I. McGowan (🖂) · C. Dezzutti

Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology (2014) 383: 117–136 DOI: 10.1007/82_2013_325 © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2013 Published Online: 24 April 2013 117

University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine, 204 Craft Ave Room B621, Pittsburgh, PA 15213, USA e-mail: imcgowan@pitt.edu

3	Rectal Microbicide Advocacy	129
4	Conclusions	129
Re	ferences	130

1 Introduction

The field of vaginal microbicide (VM) development began as researchers in women's health and contraception contemplated whether a virucidal gel could be developed that would have activity against sexually transmitted diseases including HIV-1 (Stein 1990). Nonoxynol-9 (N9) had demonstrated these properties in laboratory experiments (Jennings and Clegg 1993) and was rapidly advanced into effectiveness studies. In addition it was also evaluated as a potential rectal microbicide (RM) (Gross et al. 1999a; Tabet et al. 1999). Unfortunately, N9 was not found to be satisfactory as a VM (Van Damme et al. 2002) and was not further developed as an RM. However, these early studies set the framework for how future microbicides were evaluated and emphasized the importance of characterizing safety and acceptability in Phase 1 studies. Following the early N9 studies, the field focused, without much success, on surfactant and polyanion VM candidates (McGowan 2006). During this period there was no research on specific RM. However, it was clear that men who have sex with men (MSM) were interested in the concept of RM and would be willing to enroll in clinical trials evaluating the safety and effectiveness of these products (Carballo-Dieguez et al. 2007b; Gross et al. 1998). It was also apparent that sexual lubricant use, a possible model for RM use, was common among MSM (Carballo-Dieguez et al. 2000). Other important early studies included exploring product formulation preferences in MSM (Carballo-Dieguez et al. 2008a, b) and assessment of the acceptability of different volumes of rectal gels (Carballo-Dieguez et al. 2007a). The HPTN-056 study provided data on the variability of rectal mucosal safety parameters that might be measured in future RM studies (McGowan et al. 2007) and set the stage for the first RM Phase 1 studies evaluating antiretroviral products.

2 The Biology of Rectal HIV-1 Transmission

Ideally, a rectal microbicide should block transmission of HIV-1 regardless if it is the receptive or insertive partner for anal intercourse (AI). The specific processes underlying HIV-1 transmission are still not fully understood, but are dependent on several factors that include the stage of infection (Pilcher et al. 2004), the presence of other sexually transmitted diseases (Cohen et al. 1997; Vernazza et al. 1997), and successful suppression of HIV-1 replication in the infected partner (Baeten et al. 2012; Cohen et al. 2011; Donnell et al. 2010). The risks for HIV-1 acquisition for the receptive partner are about 10-fold higher than for the insertive



Fig. 1 A detailed view of the colon. The colon is lined with a single layer of epithelium, covered by mucus that separates the luminal contents from the underlying lamina propria. The lamina propria is a rich source of immune cells that includes dendritic cells (*purple*), T cells (*blue*), plasma cells (*pink*), and tissue macrophage (*tan*). Virus (*red*) can reach the lamina propria through micro tears, transcytosis through the epithelium, or by binding to epithelial cells or dendritic cells. Recent data suggest cell-free virus reaches immune targets to infect the resident immune cells (T cells in *blue/red*)

partner (Boily et al. 2009; Varghese et al. 2002). However, these estimates are quite variable due to the factors discussed above (Baggaley et al. 2010).

The GI tract is a rich source of HIV-1 target cells (Fig. 1). Isolated lymphoid follicles, which serve as inductive sites for immune responses, are located throughout the colon (Koboziev et al. 2010). The number of follicles generally increases toward the anus with the greatest numbers found in the rectum (Langman and Rowland 1986, 1992). Antigen presenting cells (macrophage and dendritic cells) along with effector and regulatory T cells are found within the follicles. These cells are generally activated and express HIV-1 co-receptors, CCR5, and CXCR4, as well as soluble immune mediators (Anton et al. 2000; McGowan et al. 2004; Poles et al. 2001; Zhang et al. 1998) thus creating the perfect environment primed for HIV-1 infection.

HIV-1 can reach these activated immune cells in several ways. While microtears in the epithelium can occur during coitus, the envelope of HIV-1, gp120, has been shown to increase the permeability of the epithelium allowing HIV-1 to easily traverse to the lamina propria (Nazli et al. 2010). Even with an intact mucosa, epithelial cells can bind and transfer HIV-1 either through active transport, transcytosis (Bomsel 1997), or non-specifically (Dezzutti et al. 2001; Meng et al. 2002; Wu et al. 2003). Finally, dendritic cells extend dendrites through the tight-junctions of the epithelium to sample the luminal environment (Rescigno et al. 2001). HIV-1 can take advantage of this by binding to DC-SIGN and subsequently infect activated lymphocytes (Gurney et al. 2005). Once past the epithelium, HIV-1 preferentially infects local lymphocytes expressing CCR5 (Anton et al. 2000; Meng et al. 2000). Cell-free and cell-associated virus are both present in the ejaculate and so it is still not clear which virus is the primary driver of mucosal infection (Anderson et al. 2010). However, recent sequence analysis of viral RNA and integrated proviral DNA suggests that cell-free virus contributes the most to mucosal transmission (Butler et al. 2010). These early infection events are known to initiate from a single founder virus in heterosexual transmission (Keele et al. 2008; Sagar et al. 2009), but RAI is associated with a more diverse founder virus population (Li et al. 2010) likely due to direct access to underlying immune cells. This information suggests that an ideal rectal microbicide should protect the epithelium and be active against a swarm of viruses.

2.1 Epidemiology of HIV Infection Associated with Receptive Anal Intercourse

Epidemiological studies have confirmed that receptive anal intercourse (RAI) is a common practice among MSM in the Global North (Hart and Williamson 2005; Wolitski and Fenton 2011). Unfortunately, a significant proportion of RAI among MSM is unprotected (Begley et al. 2008; Chen et al. 2003) and contributes to the growing number of new infections among MSM (Beyrer et al. 2010). More recent data have clearly identified at risk MSM in the Global South (Baral et al. 2012; Beyrer et al. 2012). There are also increasing data demonstrating that women in both the US and Sub-Saharan Africa practice RAI (Gorbach et al. 2009; Kalichman et al. 2009). In the VOICE study (Microbicide Trials Network (MTN-003)) of oral and vaginal tenofovir or Truvada[®] that was conducted in South Africa, Uganda, and Zimbabwe, approximately 7-20 % of the 5,029 women enrolled in the study reported a history of RAI in the prior 3 months (Marrazzo and VOICE MTN 003 Study Team 2012). This high frequency of RAI in women is important from a public health perspective but it also has the potential to interfere with the ability to conduct effectiveness trials of vaginal microbicides as they may not provide protection against rectal infection (Masse et al. 2009; McGowan and Taylor 2010). These observations emphasize the need to develop new prevention strategies, including RM, in populations at risk of HIV infection through unprotected receptive anal intercourse (URAI) who are unable or unwilling to use a condom.

2.2 The Rectal Microbicide Pipeline

In theory, the RM pipeline could be derived from the VM pipeline. However, the majority of RM candidates have only been evaluated in preclinical studies and the only products to have been evaluated in clinical studies are the non-nucleoside

reverse transcriptase inhibitor (NNRTI) UC781 (Anton et al. 2011) and the nucleotide inhibitor, tenofovir (Anton et al. 2012). The first generation of antiretroviral rectal microbicides only contained one active pharmaceutical ingredient (API) but there is increasing interest in evaluating combination products with two, three, or even four API (Herrera et al. 2009, 2011). The majority of research has been conducted on nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitors (tenofovir) or NNRTIs (UC781 and dapivirine (TMC120)). Recent studies have also evaluated L'644, a fusion inhibitor that demonstrated post-exposure activity in both colorectal and cervical explants as well as activity against reverse transcriptase resistant isolates (Harman et al. 2012). Protease inhibitors are also being considered as candidate RM (Herrera and Shattock 2012; Stefanidou et al. 2012). Potential RM candidates are listed in Table 1 together with their current stage of development.

2.3 Formulation Development

Qualitative and clinical studies have suggested that acceptable RM formulations could include gels, suppositories, or douches (Carballo-Dieguez et al. 2008a, b). Gels were considered more acceptable than suppositories (Carballo-Dieguez et al. 2008b) and a volume escalation trial of a placebo gel demonstrated that up to 35 mL of gel with the physical properties of Femglide[®] (transparent and odorless) was acceptable to the majority of participants (Carballo-Dieguez et al. 2007a). The first RM clinical trials evaluated the rectal safety of gels that were being developed as VM. These products had a number of characteristics that were suboptimal for an RM. They were extremely hyperosmolar and had an acid pH. Hyperosmolar products are known to induce mucosal damage (Begay et al. 2011; Fuchs et al. 2007) and may be associated with increased risk of acquiring STIs (Gorbach et al. 2012). Rectal use of the vaginal formulation of tenofovir 1 % gel was associated with gastrointestinal adverse events including diarrhea, bloating, urgency, and abdominal pain (Anton et al. 2012). Consequently, efforts are under way to develop rectal-specific microbicide formulations that are iso-osmolar with a neutral pH (Agashe et al. 2012; Wang et al. 2011). Initial preclinical evaluation of a reduced glycerin formulation of tenofovir (RG-TFV) 1 % gel suggested that the new gel induced less mucosal damage than the original formulation but was equally effective in explant models of HIV infection (Dezzutti et al. 2012a). The RG-TFV 1 % also appeared to have improved in vivo safety and acceptability in Phase 1 studies (McGowan et al. 2012a).

2.4 Preclinical Evaluation of Rectal Microbicides

Preclinical testing of API, has been standardized to define the API, but there are subtle variations in the specific assays used based on the preferences of the

Tuble 1 Troducts in	at have been	evaluated as t			des
Product	Development stage	Study	Status	ClinTrials.gov	Reference
Cellulose acetate PRO2000 SPL7013 Vena Gel	Preclinical	Explant model	Completed		Abner et al. (2005)
UC/81	D 11 1 1	F 1 . 11	G 1.1		
PRO2000 Dextrip sulfate	Preclinical	Explant model	Completed		Fletcher et al. (2006)
Topofovir	Proclinical	Explant model	Completed		Dozzutti ot ol. (2012)
C34	Preclinical	Explant model	Completed		Harman et al. (2012)
T20 T1249 L'644	Treeninear	Explain model	Completed		
Tenofovir Emtricitabine UC781	Preclinical	Explant model	Completed		Herrera et al. (2011)
Dapivirine (TMC120)	D 1' ' 1	F 1 / 11	C 1/1		St. C. 11 (2012)
Saquinavir Maraviroc Griffithsin MIV-150 Carageenan	Preclinical	Explant model	Ongoing		Stefanidoù et al. (2012)
2inc acetate BufferGel [®] Nonoxynol-9 C31G Octylglycerol Polystyrene sulfate Cellulose sulfate SPL7013 Carraguard	Preclinical	NHP/safety	Completed		Summarized in Patton et al. (2009)
Cvanovirin gel	Preclinical	NHP/Efficacy	Completed		Tsai et al. (2003)
Tenofovir gel	Preclinical	NHP/Efficacy	Completed		Cranage et al. (2008)
MIV-150 gel	Preclinical	NHP/Efficacy	Completed		Singer et al. (2011)
Nonoxynol-9	Phase 1	HIVNET-008	Completed	NCT00000929	Tabet et al. (1999)
UC781 gel	Phase 1	RMP-01	Completed	NCT00408538	Anton et al. (2011); Ventuneac et al. (2010)
Tenofovir 1 % gel (VF)	Phase 1	RMP-02/ MTN-006	Completed	NCT00984971	Anton et al. (2012)
Tenofovir 1 % gel (RGF)	Phase 1	MTN-007	Completed	NCT01232803	McGowan et al. (2012)
Tenofovir 1 % gel (RGF)	Phase 1	Project Gel	Ongoing	NCT01283360	N/A
Tenofovir 1 % gel (VF, RGF, RF)	Phase 1	CHARM-01	Q3 2012	NCT01575405	N/A
Tenofovir 1 % gel (VF, RGF, RF)	Phase 1	CHARM-02	Q3 2012	NCT01575418	N/A
Tenofovir 1 % gel (RGF)	Phase 2	MTN-017	Q3 2012	NCT01232803	N/A

 Table 1
 Products that have been evaluated as candidate rectal microbicides^a

^a Products that have been studied in colorectal explant systems, animal models, or humans

VF vaginal formulation, RGF reduced glycerin formulation, RF rectal-specific formulation, NHP non-human primate

laboratory doing the testing (Buckheit, and Buckheit 2012; Lackman-Smith et al. 2008: Lard-Whiteford 2004). Initial tests using primary immune cells, such as peripheral blood mononuclear cells, and indicator cell lines are performed to determine mechanisms of action and potency of the API against standard laboratory and primary clinical isolates of HIV-1. Some testing is now being conducted with the newly identified primary isolates known as transmitter/founder viruses from persons who acquired HIV-1 through penile-vaginal or penile-rectal coitus (Dezzutti et al. 2012b; Keele et al. 2008). The incorporation of biological fluids such as semen, cervicovaginal fluid, or their simulants is also used early in the testing to ensure the API remains potent during coitus (Neurath et al. 2006; Patel et al. 2007). More recently, mucosal tissues have been used to evaluate API activity. To screen APIs, non-polarized mucosal tissue (ectocervical, vaginal, and colorectal) has been used (Fletcher et al. 2006; Greenhead et al. 2000; Herrera et al. 2009, 2011; McElrath et al. 2010). Typically, small pieces of tissue are exposed to the drug for a short period and then exposed to HIV-1. After an incubation period, the tissue is washed and placed back in culture to monitor for HIV-1 infection. These assays have characterized many potential rectal microbicide candidates from non-specific entry inhibitors (Fletcher et al. 2006) to more specific non-nucleoside and nucleotide/nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors, fusion inhibitors, and protease inhibitors (Fletcher et al. 2006; Harman et al. 2012; Herrera et al. 2009, 2011). These candidates have been typically evaluated as single entity agents. However, combinations of APIs are now being tested and much like therapy, they show that combinations of up to three APIs (tenofovir or emtricitabine with UC781 and dapivirine) are much more potent against HIV-1 infection in colorectal tissue even against drug resistant HIV-1 (Herrera et al. 2011). These data will help inform microbicide developers as to which candidates/ combinations are optimal to pursue for further development.

2.4.1 Formulation Considerations in Preclinical Assessment

Formulation of these APIs for rectal use will likely be in a liquid or semi-solid dosage form to cover areas that are at most risk for HIV-1 exposure (Wang et al. 2011). Preclinical testing of formulated APIs adds additional complexity because pH, osmolality, and viscosity of the product will impact the results. For instance, the polymers used in the formulation may enhance toxicity or efficacy due to smothering of individual cells or non-specifically binding HIV-1. These results may be over interpreted by inexperienced researchers. Therefore, it is critical to include the vehicle control—the same formulation may have on the testing results. As with unformulated APIs, testing algorithms have been developed (Rohan et al. 2010). Typically, the testing done with the formulations is to ensure the APIs activity has not been impaired and the formulation is safe. Mucosal tissues are used for testing the formulations, but are polarized, keeping the apical surface at the liquid/air interface (Abner et al. 2005; Cummins et al. 2007; Rohan et al.

2010). The formulation with or without HIV-1 can be applied to the apical surface recapitulating the use by a person. Using this testing algorithm, it was recently reported that the hyperosmolar 1 % tenofovir vaginal gel formulation demonstrated epithelial facture and sloughing in polarized mucosal tissue (Rohan et al. 2010). The gel was reformulated to reduce the glycerin content and thus reduce the osmolality (Dezzutti et al. 2012a). The reduced glycerin 1 % tenofovir gel showed improved epithelial retention in polarized rectal and ectocervical tissue explants. These data support the clinical trial results (discussed below) that showed that gastrointestinal adverse events where significantly more common when the original 1 % tenofovir gel was used rectally compared to the reduced glycerin gel formulation (Anton et al. 2012; McGowan et al. 2012b). The preclinical testing of formulations is thus important to provide assurance that those products that move into clinical trials are safe as well as likely to be effective.

2.4.2 Animal Models

In addition to in vitro and ex vivo testing, animal models are used to test the safety and effectiveness of an API/microbicide (see Holt and Nuttall 2013, this volume). Several microbicide products have been evaluated for rectal safety and include BufferGel (Patton et al. 2004), Savvy (Patton et al. 2006b), VivaGel (Patton et al. 2006a), and UC781 (Patton et al. 2007). In general, there has been a good correlation between vaginal and rectal safety findings suggesting no more safety concerns for these vaginal formulations when used rectally.

Animal models also are used to evaluate the efficacy of microbicide candidates against HIV-1, SHIV, and other sexually transmitted diseases and include immunodeficient mouse strains (severe-combined immunodeficient (SCID) and non-obese diabetic (NOD)-SCID) and macaques (rhesus, pig-tailed, and cynomolgous) (see Herrera and Shattock 2013, this volume). The SCID mouse strains have been reconstituted with human fetal tissue, typically liver, thymus, and bone marrow, which has allowed them to be repopulated with human immune cells throughout their bodies including mucosal tissues (Berges and Rowan 2011; Denton and Garcia 2011). These animals are susceptible to infection with HIV-1 through systemic, vaginal, and rectal routes. Recently, Denton et al. demonstrated that engraftment of intestinal immune cells in the NOD/SCID model was most efficient in mice that had an intact interleukin-2 common γ chain which suggests that these mice would be superior for rectal microbicide efficacy testing (Denton et al. 2012). All of the published microbicide work to date in the "humanized" mice has focused on vaginal evaluation of microbicide candidates, but work is currently ongoing to adapt this model to evaluate rectal microbicides.

NHP infection models use two different challenge schemes that involve either a multiple low-dose or single high-dose challenge with simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) or a chimeric SIV/HIV construct (SHIV) (Veazey et al. 2012). Typically the virus used to evaluate microbicides is an SIV modified to express the HIV-1 envelope (SHIV) or the HIV-1 reverse transcriptase (RT-SHIV) (Pal et al.

2012). Using the NHP model, gel formulations of an entry inhibitor, cyanovirin-N (Tsai et al. 2003), and the reverse transcriptase inhibitors, tenofovir, and MIV-150 (Cranage et al. 2008; Singer et al. 2011) prevented rectal challenge of SHIV or RT-SHIV. These data are informative regarding the potential of a low volume of gel to block atraumatic exposure to infectious virus. Of note, there were correlations between plasma drug levels of tenofovir and protection from macaque infection (Cranage et al. 2008). To begin to address where drug distributes after dosing in a more formal way, a multi-compartment pharmacokinetic study in macaques after vaginal or rectal dosing with tenofovir gel was done (Nuttall et al. 2012). Macaques dosed with tenofovir gel vaginally showed rectal drug levels only 1 \log_{10} lower than the vaginal drug levels. Similar results were found when the macaques were dosed with tenofovir gel rectally. These data suggest that vaginal or rectal dosing of a soluble microbicide could protect against HIV-1 regardless of the route of exposure.

2.5 Clinical Development of Rectal Microbicides

As with VM, the purpose of Phase 1 RM studies is to generate preliminary data on the safety, acceptability, PK, and PD activity of the candidate microbicide. However, in contrast to VM development where there have been multiple Phase 1 studies of surfactant, polyanion, and antiretroviral candidates, there have only been four Phase 1 rectal microbicide studies conducted to date; HIVNET-008 (Nonoxynol-9 (N9) gel) (Tabet et al. 1999), RMP-01 (UC781 0.1 and 0.25 % gel) (Anton et al. 2011; Ventuneac et al. 2010), RMP-02/MTN-006 (oral tenofovir and tenofovir 1 % gel (original formulation)(Anton et al. 2012), and MTN-007 (N9 gel, HEC placebo gel (Schwartz et al. 2007), and tenofovir 1 % gel (reduced glycerin formulation)) (McGowan et al. 2012a). These studies are discussed in more detail below.

HIVNET-008. The HIVNET-008 study was designed to assess the safety of N9 when applied one to four times daily to the rectum and penis. Twenty-five HIV-negative and ten HIV-positive, monogamous gay male couples were enrolled in Seattle, WA. Each partner was exclusively insertive or receptive while using N9 gel and served as his own control during placebo gel use compared to during N9 gel use. The study was conducted over 7 weeks. During the first week participants used the placebo gel. Thereafter, couples used the N9 gel and the frequency of use was escalated from once daily to two applicators twice daily in the final week of the study. Despite the frequency of administration, adverse events (AEs) were generally mild and transient. No rectal ulcers were detected; superficial rectal erosions were noted in two HIV-negative participants. Abnormal or slightly abnormal histologic abnormalities of rectal biopsies were detected in 31 (89 %) of receptive participants after N9 gel use compared to 24 (69 %) of participants after 1 week of placebo gel use. Excluding participants who felt no need for an HIV

prevention method, 58 % said they would use N9 if approved for rectal use; 69 % of receptive users reported rectal fullness and related side effects after insertion of the gel, and 68 % reported applicator-related discomfort; 59 % of insertive participants found the gel too sticky (Gross et al. 1999b).

RMP-01. Thirty-six HIV-1 seronegative, sexually-abstinent men and women were enrolled in Los Angeles, CA, and randomized into a double-blind, placebocontrolled trial comparing UC781 gel at two concentrations (0.10, 0.25 %) with a placebo gel (1:1:1). Safety and acceptability were primary study endpoints. Changes in colorectal mucosal safety biomarkers and UC781 plasma drug levels were secondary endpoints. Ex vivo explant infectibility with HIV-1 was an ancillary study endpoint. Samples were collected at enrollment, after a single rectal dose of study product, and after seven daily doses. The majority of AEs were mild. Product acceptability was high, including likelihood of future use. No changes in mucosal safety biomarkers were identified. Plasma levels of UC781 were not detected. Ex vivo infection of biopsies using two titers of HIV-1_{BaL} showed marked suppression of HIV-1 p24 in tissues exposed in vivo to 0.25 % UC781 (Fig. 2).

RMP-02/MTN-006. Eighteen participants were enrolled from Pittsburgh, PA, and Los Angeles, CA. All participants received a single 300 mg dose of oral tenofovir and were then randomized 2:1 to receive a single then seven daily doses of tenofovir (TFV) 1 % gel or the HEC placebo gel. Safety endpoints included clinical AEs and mucosal safety biomarkers. Participants were assessed at enrollment, after single doses of oral tenofovir and study gel, and after seven daily doses of study gel. Blood and colonic biopsies were collected for PK analysis and ex vivo challenge with HIV-1. No serious AEs were reported. However, AEs, especially gastrointestinal AEs, were significantly increased with seven-day use of the tenofovir 1 % gel. Only 25 % of participants liked the tenofovir gel; however, likelihood of use, if the product was somewhat protective, was high (75 %). No significant mucosal injury was detected. Tissue TFV diphosphate (TFV-DP) C_{max} 30 min after single rectal exposure was 112 times greater than single oral-exposure with tissue seven-day exposure 5 times greater than single rectal-exposure. Seven-day exposure to rectal TFV was associated with significant suppression of ex vivo infection of colorectal explants collected by biopsy. Increased AEs suggested that the vaginal formulation of tenofovir 1 % gel used rectally was not entirely safe or fully acceptable, suggesting a need for improved formulations.

MTN-007. The study was designed to assess the safety, adherence, and acceptability of the reduced glycerin formulation of tenofovir 1 % gel (RG-TFV 1 % gel). An N9 arm was included as a positive control for the mucosal safety biomarker assays. Sixty-five participants (45 men and 20 women) aged 18–61 were recruited from Pittsburgh, PA; Boston, MA; and Birmingham, AL. Participants were randomized 1:1:1:1 to receive the RG-TFV 1 % gel, a HEC placebo gel, an N9 gel, or to a no treatment arm. Participants were evaluated at baseline, after a single dose, and after seven daily doses of study product. Systemic and mucosal safety, acceptability, and adherence were evaluated at all three visits. Comprehensive mucosal safety biomarker evaluation included histology, fecal calprotectin, epithelial sloughing, cytokine expression (mRNA and protein),



Fig. 2 Colorectal biopsies were collected before (V2) and 30 min after (V3) a single rectal dose of UC781 gel. The biopsies were challenged ex vivo with 10^4 TCID₅₀ of HIV-1_{BaL} (Fletcher et al. 2006) and explant supernatant was collected for HIV-1 p24 quantification every 3–4 days following infection (Anton et al. 2011). The pharmacodynamic response was calculated as the difference between V2 and V3 Day 14 cumulative HIV-1 p24 levels

microarray analysis, flow cytometry of mucosal T cell phenotype, and rectal microflora. Acceptability and adherence were determined by computer-administered questionnaires and interactive telephone response, respectively. Product adherence was \geq 94 %. AEs were generally mild or moderate. There was no significant difference in the prevalence of AEs across the four arms of the study. Likelihood of future product use (acceptability) was 86.7 % (RG-TFV 1 % gel), 93.3 % (HEC gel), and 62.5 % (N9 gel). Fecal calprotectin and epithelial sloughing did not alter during the study. In contrast, significant changes were seen in mucosal cytokine/chemokine expression, T cell phenotype, and rectal microflora, which were mostly confined to the N9 gel arm. Overall, the study suggested that the RG formulation of 1 % tenofovir was safe and well tolerated and should be advanced to Phase 2 RM development.

Formulation study	Original VF, % w/w (CAPRISA 004)	RGF, % w/w (MTN-007)	RF, % w/w (CHARM-01)
Glycerin	20.00	5.00	2.50
Hydroxyethyl cellulose	2.50	2.75	0
Carbopol 974	0	0	0.50
Sodium carboxymethylcellulose	0	0	1.00
Methylparaben	0.18	0.22	0.18
Propylparaben	0.02	0.024	0.02
Purified water	75.23	89.936	94.78
Disodium edetate (EDTA)	0.05	0.05	0.01
Citric acid	1.00	1.00	0
PMPA	1.00	1.00	1.00
Sodium hydroxide	As needed	As needed	As needed
Diluted hydrochloric Acid	As needed	As needed	As needed
рН	4.5	4.6	7
Osmolality (mOsmol/kg)	3111	836	479

Table 2 Composition and characteristics of the currently available formulations of tenofovir1 % gel

VF vaginal formulation, RGF reduced glycerin formulation, RF rectal-specific formulation

A number of additional RM studies are ongoing or will start enrollment in 2012. The National Institutes of Health (NIH) has funded a project entitled "Microbicide safety and acceptability in young men" that attempts to evaluate RM safety, adherence, and acceptability in young ethnic minority MSM in Boston, MA; Pittsburgh, PA; and San Juan, PR. The study design has two stages: A clinical and behavioral evaluation (Stage 1A) with an acceptability and adherence trial (Stage 1B), followed by a Phase 1 randomized, double-blind, multi-site, placebo-controlled safety trial (Stage 2). The first 120 eligible participants who complete Stage 1A and report unprotected RAI in the previous 3 months will continue on to Stage 1B. During Stage 1B, participants will be given condoms and a placebo gel to use during receptive anal intercourse. Over a 3- month period they will report the frequency of product use and be interviewed about the acceptability of the product. The first 24 participants who complete Stage 1B will be eligible to participate in Stage 2 where they will be randomized to receive an actual microbicide (RG-TFV 1 % gel) or matched placebo. It is hoped that data from this study will provide unique insights into the acceptability, safety, and adherence of rectal microbicides in young MSM.

The Combination HIV Antiretroviral Rectal Microbicide or CHARM Program will develop and evaluate a combination antiretroviral rectal-specific product. Tenofovir and maraviroc are the two lead compounds and the ultimate goal is to develop a tenofovir/maraviroc combination product. Two Phase 1 studies, CHARM-01, and CHARM-02 will start in 2012. CHARM-01 will assess the safety, acceptability, and PK/PD profile of three tenofovir gel formulations; the original tenofovir 1 % gel used in vaginal microbicide studies, the RG-TFV 1 % gel, and a rectal-specific TFV gel (Table 2). CHARM-02 will evaluate the safety, PK, and distribution of the same three gels. Similar techniques have been used to

characterize the distribution of semen surrogates and microbicide products in the presence and absence of simulated receptive anal intercourse (Cao et al. 2012; Louissaint et al. 2012). Collectively, these studies will provide unique data on the influence of formulation characteristics, including osmolality, and product safety, PK/PD, and distribution.

The final RM study to start in 2012 will be MTN-017, a Phase 2 expanded safety study of the RG-TFV 1 % gel used in MTN-007. The study will enroll 186 MSM and transgendered women in the US, Peru, Thailand, and South Africa. Each participant will receive 8 weeks' exposure to oral Truvada, daily RG-TFV 1 % gel, and use of RG-TFV 1 % gel before and after sex (analogous to the regimen used in the CAPRISA 004 vaginal microbicide study (Abdool et al. 2010)). Apart from general safety and acceptability, a subset of approximately 30 participants in the US and Thailand will undergo more intensive mucosal sampling for evaluation of mucosal safety biomarkers and PK/PD. If successful, it is hoped that MTN-017 will set the stage for a Phase 2B/3 RM trial in 2015.

3 Rectal Microbicide Advocacy

Drug development does not occur in a vacuum and from the outset advocacy groups have played a critical role in RM development. The International Rectal Microbicide Advocates group (IRMA; http://www.rectalmicrobicides.org/) has helped focus attention on RM development including conducting community/ internet-based studies on lubricant usage (Javanbakht et al. 2010). IRMA has also lead efforts to define the need for RM for men and women at risk of HIV infection associated with URAI in Africa. IRMA convened a meeting in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia in November 2011 that has helped catalyze community interest in RM within Sub-Saharan Africa (http://www.rectalmicrobicides.org/ProjectARMreport 2012.pdf). Unfortunately, MSM activity is stigmatized, illegal, and even punished by death in many countries across the world (Altman et al. 2012) and conducting RM trials or indeed rolling out RM as prevention in these communities would currently be difficult if not impossible (Kyomya et al. 2012; Semugoma et al. 2012). From a human rights perspective, as well as a drug development perspective, there is much to be done.

4 Conclusions

Given the ongoing epidemic of HIV infection associated with URAI it is clear that there is an urgent need to develop safe and effective methods of HIV prevention that the target population will be willing to use. Although the iPrEx study demonstrated the efficacy of PrEP in MSM (Grant et al. 2010), overall adherence in the participants receiving Truvada was estimated to only be about 50 %. This suggests that an RM, possibly used in addition to oral PrEP, might increase overall protection from HIV infection. The design of Phase 1 RM studies has evolved such that key data on safety, acceptability, and PK/PD can be generated at an early stage of product development. This will allow for refinements of rectal-specific formulations and the development of combination antiretroviral products. Collectively, this will increase the likelihood of developing a safe and effective RM. However, RAI is a stigmatized human behavior and research in this area remains an important but difficult endeavor.

Acknowledgments RM research has been extensively funded through the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, Division of AIDS (5UM1AI068633 and 5U19AI082637) and the *Eunice Kennedy Shriver* National Institute of Child Health and Human Development as well as the National Institute of Mental Health (5R01HD059533).

References

- Abdool KQ, Abdool Karim SS, Frohlich JA, Grobler AC, Baxter C, Mansoor LE, Kharsany AB, Sibeko S, Mlisana KP, Omar Z, Gengiah TN, Maarschalk S, Arulappan N, Mlotshwa M, Morris L, Taylor D (2010) Effectiveness and safety of tenofovir gel, an antiretroviral microbicide, for the prevention of HIV infection in women. Science 329:1168–1174
- Abner SR, Guenthner PC, Guarner J, Hancock KA, Cummins JE Jr, Fink A, Gilmore GT, Staley C, Ward A, Ali O, Binderow S, Cohen S, Grohskopf LA, Paxton L, Hart CE, Dezzutti CS (2005) A human colorectal explant culture to evaluate topical microbicides for the prevention of HIV infection. J Infect Dis 192:1545–1556
- Agashe H, Hu M, Rohan L (2012) Formulation and delivery of microbicides. Curr HIV Res 10:88–96
- Altman D, Aggleton P, Williams M, Kong T, Reddy V, Harrad D, Reis T, Parker R (2012) Men who have sex with men: stigma and discrimination. Lancet 380:439–445
- Anderson DJ, Politch JA, Nadolski AM, Blaskewicz CD, Pudney J, Mayer KH (2010) Targeting Trojan Horse leukocytes for HIV prevention. AIDS 24:163–187
- Anton PA, Cranston RD, Kashuba A, Hendrix C, Bumpus NN, Richardson-Harman N, Elliott J, Janocko L, Khanukhova E, Dennis RA, Cumberland WG, Ju C, Carballo-Dieguez A, Mauck C, McGowan IM (2012) RMP-02/MTN-006: A phase 1 rectal safety, acceptability, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of Tenofovir 1% gel compared to oral Tenofovir Disoproxil Fumarate. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses
- Anton PA, Elliott J, Poles MA, McGowan IM, Matud J, Hultin LE, Grovit-Ferbas K, Mackay CR, Chen ISY, Giorgi JV (2000) Enhanced levels of functional HIV-1 co-receptors on human mucosal T cells demonstrated using intestinal biopsy tissue. AIDS 14:1761–1765
- Anton PA, Saunders T, Elliott J, Khanukhova E, Dennis R, Adler A, Cortina G, Tanner K, Boscardin J, Cumberland WG, Zhou Y, Ventuneac A, Carballo-Dieguez A, Rabe L, McCormick T, Gabelnick H, Mauck C, McGowan I (2011) First phase 1 double-blind, placebo-controlled, randomized rectal microbicide trial using UC781 gel with a novel index of exvivo efficacy. PLoS ONE 6:e23243
- Baeten JM, Donnell D, Ndase P, Mugo NR, Campbell JD, Wangisi J, Tappero JW, Bukusi EA, Cohen CR, Katabira E, Ronald A, Tumwesigye E, Were E, Fife KH, Kiarie J, Farquhar C, John-Stewart G, Kakia A, Odoyo J, Mucunguzi A, Nakku-Joloba E, Twesigye R, Ngure K, Apaka C, Tamooh H, Gabona F, Mujugira A, Panteleeff D, Thomas KK, Kidoguchi L, Krows M, Revall J, Morrison S, Haugen H, Emmanuel-Ogier M, Ondrejcek L, Coombs RW, Frenkel L, Hendrix C, Bumpus NN, Bangsberg D, Haberer JE, Stevens WS, Lingappa JR, Celum C

(2012) Antiretroviral prophylaxis for HIV prevention in heterosexual men and women. N Engl J Med 367:399-410

- Baggaley RF, White RG, Boily MC (2010) HIV transmission risk through anal intercourse: systematic review, meta-analysis and implications for HIV prevention. Int J Epidemiol 39:1048–1063
- Baral S, Scheibe A, Sullivan P, Trapence G, Lambert A, Bekker LG, Beyrer C (2012) Assessing priorities for combination HIV prevention research for men who have sex with men (MSM) in Africa. AIDS Behav [Epub ahead of print]
- Begay O, Jean-Pierre N, Abraham CJ, Chudolij A, Seidor S, Rodriguez A, Ford BE, Henderson M, Katz D, Zydowsky T, Robbiani M, Fernandez-Romero JA (2011) Identification of personal lubricants that can cause rectal epithelial cell damage and enhance HIV type 1 replication in vitro. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 27:1019–1024
- Begley K, Chan DJ, Jeganathan S, Batterham M, Smith DE (2008) Correlates of unprotected anal intercourse in HIV positive men attending an HIV/AIDS clinic in Sydney. Curr HIV Res 6:579–584
- Berges BK, Rowan MR (2011) The utility of the new generation of humanized mice to study HIV-1 infection: transmission, prevention, pathogenesis, and treatment. Retrovirology 8:65
- Beyrer C, Baral SD, van GF, Goodreau SM, Chariyalertsak S, Wirtz AL, Brookmeyer R (2012) Global epidemiology of HIV infection in men who have sex with men. Lancet 380:367–377
- Beyrer C, Baral SD, Walker D, Wirtz AL, Johns B, Sifakis F (2010) The expanding epidemics of HIV type 1 among men who have sex with men in low-and middle-income countries: diversity and consistency. Epidemiol Rev 32:137–151
- Boily MC, Baggaley RF, Wang L, Masse B, White RG, Hayes RJ, Alary M (2009) Heterosexual risk of HIV-1 infection per sexual act: systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. Lancet Infect Dis 9:118–129
- Bomsel M (1997) Transcytosis of infectious human immunodeficiency virus across a tight human epithelial cell line barrier. Nat Med 3:42–47
- Buckheit RW Jr, Buckheit KW (2012) An algorithm for the preclinical development of anti-HIV topical microbicides. Curr HIV Res 10:97–104
- Butler DM, Delport W, Kosakovsky Pond SL, Lakdawala MK, Cheng PM, Little SJ, Richman DD, Smith DM (2010) The origins of sexually transmitted HIV among men who have sex with men. Sci Transl Med 2:18re1
- Cao YJ, Caffo BS, Fuchs EJ, Lee LA, Du Y, Li L, Bakshi RP, Macura K, Khan WA, Wahl RL, Grohskopf LA, Hendrix CW (2012) Quantification of the spatial distribution of rectally applied surrogates for microbicide and semen in colon with SPECT and magnetic resonance imaging. Br J Clin Pharmacol 74:1013–1022
- Carballo-Dieguez A, Bauermeister JA, Ventuneac A, Dolezal C, Balan I, Remien RH (2008a) The use of rectal douches among HIV-uninfected and infected men who have unprotected receptive anal intercourse: implications for rectal microbicides. AIDS Behav 12:860–866
- Carballo-Dieguez A, Dolezal C, Bauermeister JA, O'Brien W, Ventuneac A, Mayer K (2008b) Preference for gel over suppository as delivery vehicle for a rectal microbicide: results of a randomised, crossover acceptability trial among men who have sex with men. Sex Transm Infect 84:483–487
- Carballo-Dieguez A, Exner T, Dolezal C, Pickard R, Lin P, Mayer KH (2007a) Rectal microbicide acceptability: results of a volume escalation trial. Sex Transm Dis 34:224–229
- Carballo-Dieguez A, O'sullivan LF, Lin P, Dolezal C, Pollack L, Catania J (2007b) Awareness and attitudes regarding microbicides and Nonoxynol-9 use in a probability sample of gay men. AIDS Behav 11:271–276
- Carballo-Dieguez A, Stein Z, Saez H, Dolezal C, Nieves-Rosa L, Diaz F (2000) Frequent use of lubricants for anal sex among men who have sex with men: the HIV prevention potential of a microbicidal gel. Am J Public Health 90:1117–1121
- Chen SY, Gibson S, Weide D, McFarland W (2003) Unprotected anal intercourse between potentially HIV-serodiscordant men who have sex with men, San Francisco. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 33:166–170

- Cohen MS, Chen YQ, McCauley M, Gamble T, Hosseinipour MC, Kumarasamy N, Hakim JG, Kumwenda J, Grinsztejn B, Pilotto JH, Godbole SV, Mehendale S, Chariyalertsak S, Santos BR, Mayer KH, Hoffman IF, Eshleman SH, Piwowar-Manning E, Wang L, Makhema J, Mills LA, de BG, Sanne I, Eron J, Gallant J, Havlir D, Swindells S, Ribaudo H, Elharrar V, Burns D, Taha TE, Nielsen-Saines K, Celentano D, Essex M, Fleming TR (2011) Prevention of HIV-1 infection with early antiretroviral therapy. N Engl J Med 365:493–505
- Cohen MS, Hoffman IF, Royce RA, Kazembe P, Dyer JR, Daly CC, Zimba D, Vernazza PL, Maida M, Fiscus SA, Eron JJ Jr (1997) Reduction of concentration of HIV-1 in semen after treatment of urethritis: implications for prevention of sexual transmission of HIV-1. AIDSCAP Malawi Research Group. Lancet 349:1868–1873
- Cranage M, Sharpe S, Herrera C, Cope A, Dennis M, Berry N, Ham C, Heeney J, Rezk N, Kashuba A, Anton P, McGowan I, Shattock R (2008) Prevention of SIV rectal transmission and priming of T cell responses in macaques after local pre-exposure application of tenofovir gel. PLoS Med 5:e157
- Cummins JE Jr, Guarner J, Flowers L, Guenthner PC, Bartlett J, Morken T, Grohskopf LA, Paxton L, Dezzutti CS (2007) Preclinical testing of candidate topical microbicides for antihuman immunodeficiency virus type 1 activity and tissue toxicity in a human cervical explant culture. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 51:1770–1779
- Denton PW, Garcia JV (2011) Humanized mouse models of HIV infection. AIDS Rev 13:135-148
- Denton PW, Nochi T, Lim A, Krisko JF, Martinez-Torres F, Choudhary SK, Wahl A, Olesen R, Zou W, Di Santo JP, Margolis DM, Garcia JV (2012) IL-2 receptor gamma-chain molecule is critical for intestinal T-cell reconstitution in humanized mice. Mucosal Immunol 5:555–566
- Dezzutti CS, Guenthner PC, Cummins JE Jr, Cabrera T, Marshall JH, Dillberger A, Lal RB (2001) Cervical and prostate primary epithelial cells are not productively infected but sequester human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Infect Dis 183:1204–1213
- Dezzutti CS, Rohan LC, Wang L, Uranker K, Shetler C, Cost M, Lynam JD, Friend D (2012a) Reformulated tenofovir gel for use as a dual compartment microbicide. J Antimicrob Chemother 67:2139–2142
- Dezzutti CS, Russo J, Rohan LC, Wang L, Swanson M, Chateau M, Garcia-Martinez JV, McGowan IM (2012b) Rectal-specific 1% tenofovir (TFV) gel protects rectal biopsies from infection with HIV-1 transmitted/founder viruses. Microbicides 2012, Sydney, Australia
- Donnell D, Baeten JM, Kiarie J, Thomas KK, Stevens W, Cohen CR, McIntyre J, Lingappa JR, Celum C (2010) Heterosexual HIV-1 transmission after initiation of antiretroviral therapy: a prospective cohort analysis. Lancet 375:2092–2098
- Fletcher PS, Elliott J, Grivel JC, Margolis L, Anton P, McGowan I, Shattock RJ (2006) Ex vivo culture of human colorectal tissue for the evaluation of candidate microbicides. AIDS 20:1237–1245
- Fuchs EJ, Lee LA, Torbenson MS, Parsons TL, Bakshi RP, Guidos AM, Wahl RL, Hendrix CW (2007) Hyperosmolar sexual lubricant causes epithelial damage in the distal colon: potential implication for HIV transmission. J Infect Dis 195:703–710
- Gorbach PM, Manhart LE, Hess KL, Stoner BP, Martin DH, Holmes KK (2009) Anal intercourse among young heterosexuals in three sexually transmitted disease clinics in the United States. Sex Transm Dis 36:193–198
- Gorbach PM, Weiss RE, Fuchs E, Jeffries RA, Hezerah M, Brown S, Voskanian A, Robbie E, Anton P, Cranston RD (2012) The slippery slope: lubricant use and rectal sexually transmitted infections: a newly identified risk. Sex Transm Dis 39:59–64
- Grant RM, Lama JR, Anderson PL, McMahan V, Liu AY, Vargas L, Goicochea P, Casapia M, Guanira-Carranza JV, Ramirez-Cardich ME, Montoya-Herrera O, Fernandez T, Veloso VG, Buchbinder SP, Chariyalertsak S, Schechter M, Bekker LG, Mayer KH, Kallas EG, Amico KR, Mulligan K, Bushman LR, Hance RJ, Ganoza C, Defechereux P, Postle B, Wang F, McConnell JJ, Zheng JH, Lee J, Rooney JF, Jaffe HS, Martinez AI, Burns DN, Glidden DV (2010) Preexposure chemoprophylaxis for HIV prevention in men who have sex with men. N Engl J Med 363:2587–2599

- Greenhead P, Hayes P, Watts PS, Laing KG, Griffin GE, Shattock RJ (2000) Parameters of human immunodeficiency virus infection of human cervical tissue and inhibition by vaginal virucides. J Virol 74:5577–5586
- Gross M, Buchbinder SP, Celum C, Heagerty P, Seage GR III (1998) Rectal microbicides for U.S. gay men. Are clinical trials needed? Are they feasible? HIVNET vaccine preparedness study protocol team. Sex Transm Dis 25:296–302
- Gross M, Celum CL, Tabet SR, Kelly CW, Coletti AS, Chesney MA (1999a) Acceptability of a bioadhesive nonoxynol-9 gel delivered by an applicator as a rectal microbicide. Sex Transm Dis 26:572–578
- Gross M, Celum CL, Tabet SR, Kelly CW, Coletti AS, Chesney MA (1999b) Acceptability of a bioadhesive nonoxynol-9 gel delivered by an applicator as a rectal microbicide. Sex Transm Dis 26:572–578
- Gurney KB, Elliott J, Nassanian H, Song C, Soilleux E, McGowan I, Anton PA, Lee B (2005) Binding and transfer of human immunodeficiency virus by DC-SIGN+ cells in human rectal mucosa. J Virol 79:5762–5773
- Harman S, Herrera C, Armanasco N, Nuttall J, Shattock RJ (2012) Preclinical evaluation of the HIV-1 fusion inhibitor L'644 as a potential candidate microbicide. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56:2347–2356
- Hart GJ, Williamson LM (2005) Increase in HIV sexual risk behaviour in homosexual men in Scotland, 1996–2002: prevention failure? Sex Transm Infect 81:367–372
- Herrera C, Cranage M, McGowan I, Anton P, Shattock RJ (2009) Reverse transcriptase inhibitors as potential colorectal microbicides. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 53:1797–1807
- Herrera C, Cranage M, McGowan I, Anton P, Shattock RJ (2011) Colorectal microbicide design: triple combinations of reverse transcriptase inhibitors are optimal against HIV-1 in tissue explants. AIDS 25:1971–1979
- Herrera C, Shattock RJ (2012) Potential use of protease inhibitors as vaginal and colorectal microbicides. Curr HIV Res 10:42–52
- Herrera C, Shattock RJ (2013) Candidate microbicides and their mechanisms of action. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol
- Holt JDS, Nuttall JP (2013) Preclinical Safety Evaluation. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol
- Javanbakht M, Murphy R, Gorbach P, LeBlanc MA, Pickett J (2010) Preference and practices relating to lubricant use during anal intercourse: implications for rectal microbicides. Sex Health 7:193–198
- Jennings R, Clegg A (1993) The inhibitory effect of spermicidal agents on replication of HSV-2 and HIV-1 in vitro. J Antimicrob Chemother 32:71–82
- Kalichman SC, Simbayi LC, Cain D, Jooste S (2009) Heterosexual anal intercourse among community and clinical settings in Cape Town, South Africa. Sex Transm Infect 85:411–415
- Keele BF, Giorgi EE, Salazar-Gonzalez JF, Decker JM, Pham KT, Salazar MG, Sun C, Grayson T, Wang S, Li H, Wei X, Jiang C, Kirchherr JL, Gao F, Anderson JA, Ping LH, Swanstrom R, Tomaras GD, Blattner WA, Goepfert PA, Kilby JM, Saag MS, Delwart EL, Busch MP, Cohen MS, Montefiori DC, Haynes BF, Gaschen B, Athreya GS, Lee HY, Wood N, Seoighe C, Perelson AS, Bhattacharya T, Korber BT, Hahn BH, Shaw GM (2008) Identification and characterization of transmitted and early founder virus envelopes in primary HIV-1 infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:7552–7557
- Koboziev I, Karlsson F, Grisham MB (2010) Gut-associated lymphoid tissue, T-cell trafficking, and chronic intestinal inflammation. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1207(Suppl 1):E86–E93
- Kyomya M, Todyrs KW, Amon JJ (2012) Laws against sodomy and the HIV epidemic in African prisons. Lancet 380:310–312
- Lackman-Smith C, Osterling C, Luckenbaugh K, Mankowski M, Snyder B, Lewis G, Paull J, Profy A, Ptak RG, Buckheit RW Jr, Watson KM, Cummins JE Jr, Sanders-Beer BE (2008) Development of a comprehensive human immunodeficiency virus type 1 screening algorithm for discovery and preclinical testing of topical microbicides. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 52:1768–1781

- Langman JM, Rowland R (1986) The number and distribution of lymphoid follicles in the human large intestine. J Anat 149:189–194
- Langman JM, Rowland R (1992) Density of lymphoid follicles in the rectum and at the anorectal junction. J Clin Gastroenterol 14:81–84
- Lard-Whiteford SL (2004) Recommendations for the nonclinical development of topical microbicides for prevention of HIV transmission: an update. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 36:541–552
- Li H, Bar KJ, Wang S, Decker JM, Chen Y, Sun C, Salazar-Gonzalez JF, Salazar MG, Learn GH, Morgan CJ, Schumacher JE, Hraber P, Giorgi EE, Bhattacharya T, Korber BT, Perelson AS, Eron JJ, Cohen MS, Hicks CB, Haynes BF, Markowitz M, Keele BF, Hahn BH, Shaw GM (2010) High Multiplicity Infection by HIV-1 in Men Who Have Sex with Men. PLoS Pathog 6:e1000890
- Louissaint NA, Nimmagadda S, Fuchs EJ, Bakshi RP, Cao YJ, Lee LA, Goldsmith J, Caffo BS, Du Y, King KE, Menendez FA, Torbenson MS, Hendrix CW (2012) Distribution of cell-free and cell-associated HIV surrogates in the colon after simulated receptive anal intercourse in men who have sex with men. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 59:10–17
- Marrazzo J, VOICE MTN 003 Study Team (2012) Demographic, behavioural and clinical characteristics of women enrolled into the VOICE (vaginal and oral interventions to prevent HIV) study (MTN-003). Abstract WEPE270. In: 19th International AIDS Conference, Washington DC, USA
- Masse BR, Boily MC, Dimitrov D, Desai K (2009) Efficacy dilution in randomized placebocontrolled vaginal microbicide trials. Emerg Themes Epidemiol 6:5
- McElrath MJ, Ballweber L, Terker A, Kreger A, Sakchalathorn P, Robinson B, Fialkow M, Lentz G, Hladik F (2010) Ex vivo comparison of microbicide efficacies for preventing HIV-1 genomic integration in intraepithelial vaginal cells. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54:763–772
- McGowan I (2006) Microbicides: a new frontier in HIV prevention. Biologicals 34:241-255
- McGowan I, Elliott J, Cortina G, Tanner K, Siboliban C, Adler A, Cho D, Boscardin WJ, Soto-Torres L, Anton PA (2007) Characterization of baseline intestinal mucosal indices of injury and inflammation in men for use in rectal microbicide trials (HIV prevention trials network-056). J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 46:417–425
- McGowan I, Elliott J, Fuerst M, Taing P, Boscardin J, Poles M, Anton P (2004) Increased HIV-1 mucosal replication is associated with generalized mucosal cytokine activation. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 37:1228–1236
- McGowan I, Hoesley C, Cranston RD, Andrews P, Janocko LE, Dai J, Carballo-Dieguez A, Na Ayudhya PK, Piper J, Mayer KH (2012a) MTN-007: A phase 1 randomized, double blind, placebo controlled rectal safety and acceptability study of tenofovir 1% gel. 19th conference of Retroviruses and opportunistic infections, Seattle, Washington
- McGowan I, Hoesley C, Cranston RD, Andrews P, Janocko LE, Dai J, Carballo-Dieguez A, Na Ayudhya PK, Piper J, Mayer KH (2012b) MTN-007: A Phase 1 randomized, double blind, placebo controlled rectal safety and acceptability study of tenofovir 1% gel. Abstract 34LB. 19th conference of Retroviruses and opportunistic infections, Seattle, Washington
- McGowan I, Taylor DJ (2010) Heterosexual anal intercourse has the potential to cause a significant loss of power in vaginal microbicide effectiveness studies. Sex Transm Dis 37:361–364
- Meng G, Sellers MT, Mosteller-Barnum M, Rogers TS, Shaw GM, Smith PD (2000) Lamina propria lymphocytes, not macrophages, express CCR5 and CXCR4 and are the likely target cell for human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in the intestinal mucosa. J Infect Dis 182:785–791
- Meng G, Wei X, Wu X, Sellers MT, Decker JM, Moldoveanu Z, Orenstein JM, Graham MF, Kappes JC, Mestecky J, Shaw GM, Smith PD (2002) Primary intestinal epithelial cells selectively transfer R5 HIV-1 to CCR5+ cells. Nat Med 8:150–156

- Nazli A, Chan O, Dobson-Belaire WN, Ouellet M, Tremblay MJ, Gray-Owen SD, Arsenault AL, Kaushic C (2010) Exposure to HIV-1 directly impairs mucosal epithelial barrier integrity allowing microbial translocation. PLoS Pathog 6:e1000852
- Neurath AR, Strick N, Li YY (2006) Role of seminal plasma in the anti-HIV-1 activity of candidate microbicides. BMC Infect Dis 6:150
- Nuttall J, Kashuba A, Wang R, White N, Allen P, Roberts J, Romano J (2012) Pharmacokinetics of tenofovir following intravaginal and intrarectal administration of tenofovir gel to rhesus macaques. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56:103–109
- Pal R, Galmin L, Pereira LE, Li B, Zhang J, Li D, Francis J, McNicholl JM, Weiss DE, Smith JM (2012) Virological and molecular characterization of a simian human immunodeficiency virus (SHIV) encoding the envelope and reverse transcriptase genes from HIV-1. Virology 432:173–183
- Patel S, Hazrati E, Cheshenko N, Galen B, Yang H, Guzman E, Wang R, Herold BC, Keller MJ (2007) Seminal plasma reduces the effectiveness of topical polyanionic microbicides. J Infect Dis 196:1394–1402
- Patton DL, Cosgrove Sweeney YT, McCarthy TD, Hillier SL (2006a) Preclinical safety and efficacy assessments of dendrimer-based (SPL7013) microbicide gel formulations in a nonhuman primate model. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 50:1696–1700
- Patton DL, Sweeney YC, Cummings PK, Meyn L, Rabe LK, Hillier SL (2004) Safety and efficacy evaluations for vaginal and rectal use of BufferGel in the macaque model. Sex Transm Dis 31:290–296
- Patton DL, Sweeney YT, Balkus JE, Hillier SL (2006b) Vaginal and rectal topical microbicide development: safety and efficacy of 1.0% savvy (C31G) in the pigtailed macaque. Sex Transm Dis 33:691–695
- Patton DL, Sweeney YT, Balkus JE, Rohan LC, Moncla BJ, Parniak MA, Hillier SL (2007) Preclinical safety assessments of UC781 anti-human immunodeficiency virus topical microbicide formulations. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 51:1608–1615
- Patton DL, Sweeney YT, Paul KJ (2009) A summary of preclinical topical microbicide rectal safety and efficacy evaluations in a pigtailed macaque model. Sex Transm Dis 36:350–356
- Pilcher CD, Eron JJ Jr, Galvin S, Gay C, Cohen MS (2004) Acute HIV revisited: new opportunities for treatment and prevention. J Clin Invest 113:937–945
- Poles MA, Elliott J, Taing P, Anton PA, Chen IS (2001) A preponderance of CCR5(+) CXCR4(+) mononuclear cells enhances gastrointestinal mucosal susceptibility to human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. J Virol 75:8390–8399
- Rescigno M, Urbano M, Valzasina B, Francolini M, Rotta G, Bonasio R, Granucci F, Kraehenbuhl JP, Ricciardi-Castagnoli P (2001) Dendritic cells express tight junction proteins and penetrate gut epithelial monolayers to sample bacteria. Nat Immunol 2:361–367
- Rohan LC, Moncla BJ, Kunjara Na Ayudhya RP, Cost M, Huang Y, Gai F, Billitto N, Lynam JD, Pryke K, Graebing P, Hopkins N, Rooney JF, Friend D, Dezzutti CS (2010) In vitro and ex vivo testing of tenofovir shows it is effective as an HIV-1 microbicide. PLoS ONE 5:e9310
- Sagar M, Laeyendecker O, Lee S, Gamiel J, Wawer MJ, Gray RH, Serwadda D, Sewankambo NK, Shepherd JC, Toma J, Huang W, Quinn TC (2009) Selection of HIV variants with signature genotypic characteristics during heterosexual transmission. J Infect Dis 199:580–589
- Schwartz JL, Ballagh SA, Kwok C, Mauck CK, Weiner DH, Rencher WF, Callahan MM (2007) Fourteen-day safety and acceptability study of the universal placebo gel. Contraception 75:136–141
- Semugoma P, Nemande S, Baral SD (2012) The irony of homophobia in Africa. Lancet 380:312-314
- Singer R, Derby N, Rodriguez A, Kizima L, Kenney J, Aravantinou M, Chudolij A, Gettie A, Blanchard J, Lifson JD, Piatak M Jr, Fernandez-Romero JA, Zydowsky TM, Robbiani M (2011) The nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor MIV-150 in carrageenan gel prevents rectal transmission of simian/human immunodeficiency virus infection in macaques. J Virol 85:5504–5512

- Stefanidou M, Herrera C, Armanasco N, Shattock RJ (2012) Saquinavir inhibits early events associated with establishment of HIV-1 infection: potential role for protease inhibitors in prevention. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 56:4381–4390
- Stein ZA (1990) HIV prevention: the need for methods women can use. Am J Public Health $80{:}460{-}462$
- Tabet SR, Surawicz C, Horton S, Paradise M, Coletti AS, Gross M, Fleming TR, Buchbinder S, Haggitt RC, Levine H, Kelly CW, Celum CL (1999) Safety and toxicity of nonoxynol-9 gel as a rectal microbicide. Sex Transm Infect 26:564–571
- Tsai CC, Emau P, Jiang Y, Tian B, Morton WR, Gustafson KR, Boyd MR (2003) Cyanovirin-N gel as a topical microbicide prevents rectal transmission of SHIV89.6P in macaques. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 19:535–541
- Van Damme L, Ramjee G, Alary M, Vuylsteke B, Chandeying V, Rees H, Sirivongrangson P, Mukenge-Tshibaka L, Ettiegne-Traore V, Uaheowitchai C, Karim SS, Masse B, Perriens J, Laga M (2002) Effectiveness of COL-1492, a nonoxynol-9 vaginal gel, on HIV-1 transmission in female sex workers: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 360:971–977
- Varghese B, Maher JE, Peterman TA, Branson BM, Steketee RW (2002) Reducing the risk of sexual HIV transmission: quantifying the per-act risk for HIV on the basis of choice of partner, sex act, and condom use. Sex Transm Dis 29:38–43
- Veazey RS, Shattock RJ, Klasse PJ, Moore JP (2012) Animal models for microbicide studies. Curr HIV Res 10:79–87
- Ventuneac A, Carballo-Dieguez A, McGowan I, Dennis R, Adler A, Khanukhova E, Price C, Saunders T, Siboliban C, Anton P (2010) Acceptability of UC781 gel as a rectal microbicide among HIV-uninfected women and men. AIDS Behav 14:618–628
- Vernazza PL, Gilliam BL, Dyer J, Fiscus SA, Eron JJ, Frank AC, Cohen MS (1997) Quantification of HIV in semen: correlation with antiviral treatment and immune status. AIDS 11:987–993
- Wang L, Schnaare RL, Dezzutti C, Anton PA, Rohan LC (2011) Rectal microbicides: clinically relevant approach to the design of rectal specific placebo formulations. AIDS Res Ther 8:12
- Wolitski RJ, Fenton KA (2011) Sexual health, HIV, and sexually transmitted infections among gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men in the United States. AIDS Behav 15(Suppl 1):S9–S17
- Wu Z, Chen Z, Phillips DM (2003) Human genital epithelial cells capture cell-free human immunodeficiency virus type 1 and transmit the virus to CD4+ Cells: implications for mechanisms of sexual transmission. J Infect Dis 188:1473–1482
- Zhang L, He T, Talal A, Wang G, Frankel SS, Ho DD (1998) In vivo distribution of the human immunodeficiency virus/simian immunodeficiency virus coreceptors: CXCR4, CCR3, and CCR5. J Virol 72:5035–5045

Developing Regulatory Strategy for Microbicides

Ronald Nardi, Linda Arterburn and Lisa Carlton

Abstract Ever since the discovery that a virus was responsible for AIDS, prevention of HIV infection has been a drug/vaccine development target in therapeutic research. Microbicide products are a viable, globally applicable option; however, to date, no product has been approved anywhere in the world. Development of such a product will need to account for the changing disease landscape and will need to leverage available regulatory pathways to gain approvals in the developed world and emerging markets. In countries where the regulatory pathway is not clear which is the case in several emerging markets, sponsors will need to employ a flexible approach to gather and meet local regulatory requirements and ultimately gain product approvals.

Contents

1	Introduction	138
2	Disease Landscape	139
	2.1 Status and History	139
	2.2 Prevention	141
	2.3 Resistance	142
	2.4 Summary of HIV Landscape	143
3	Regulatory Environment	143
	3.1 ICH Regions	143
	3.2 Rest of World	144
4	Dossier Content for a Microbicide Product for Prevention	145
	4.1 EMA Reflection Paper	145
	4.2 FDA Draft Guidance	146

R. Nardi (🖂) · L. Arterburn · L. Carlton

International Partnership for Microbicides, 8401 Colesville Road, Suite 200, Silver Spring, MD 20910, USA e-mail: rnardi@ipmglobal.org

Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology (2014) 383: 137–152 137 DOI: 10.1007/82_2013_356 © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2013 Published Online: 16 October 2013

	4.3	Microbicides in Advanced Development	146
	4.4	Global Dossier Submission Planning	147
5	Cond	clusions	150
Re	ferend	ces	150

1 Introduction

AIDS was recognized as a sexually transmitted disease even before HIV was confirmed as the infectious agent, and since the first confirmation that a virus was responsible for the disease, scientists have been seeking a means to prevent HIV infection of individuals. As a consequence, methods that could prevent infections associated with sexual activity have received significant attention. The use of condoms is well recognized as a physical barrier method to prevent sexual transmission of the virus (Pinkerton and Abramson 1997), and circumcision has also been shown to reduce female to male HIV transmission (Auvert et al. 2005; Bailey et al. 2007; Gray et al. 2007). Chemical and pharmacotherapy approaches to interfere with sexual transmission of the virus have been a drug development target in the pharmaceutical industry, and there are some promising findings on this front, including a recent United States Food and Drug Adminstration (FDA) approval of oral Truvada[®] (emtricitabine and tenofovir disoproxil fumarate) for prevention (Food and Drug Administration 2012b), and the first large-scale microbicide trial to demonstrate effectiveness of a microbicide gel containing 1 % tenofovir (Karim et al. 2010). Despite this progress, this area requires more research to better define the optimal prevention approaches that can be exploited globally.

Vaccines and non-specific microbicides were among the earliest prevention therapies evaluated in the biomedical intervention setting. Vaccine efforts continue with some promise but also with recognition that vaccination against the virus is not a near-term solution to prevention of HIV infections. Recent microbicide efforts have shifted to the development of products containing specific anti-retroviral (ARV) drugs that directly interfere with viral transmission or replication.

Development and approval in Africa of ARV-based microbicides as a means to prevent sexual transmission of HIV is an important approach to curbing the HIV epidemic. These ARV development efforts have been continuing for more than a decade and are encouraged by the prevention successes in post-exposure prophylaxis and in reductions in mother to child transmission using ARVs. The recent results with Truvada and tenofovir gel further encourage efforts to develop and gain approval for a prevention armamentarium that is globally applicable (Abdool Karim et al. 2010; Grant et al. 2010).

To date, topical pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) prevention therapies have not been approved anywhere in the world. The data required to enable those regulatory decisions are not yet fully understood, but are being pursued in several drug development projects. This chapter will outline the current understanding of the
regulatory approval requirements and mechanisms, and the environment for those approval decisions.

2 Disease Landscape

The characteristics of the HIV epidemic have been changing with the development and wider use of new, effective treatments for HIV. As described below, regulatory authorities will need to review new microbicides in light of this changing face of the epidemic and are expected to place a stronger emphasis on prevention efforts.

2.1 Status and History

According to UNAIDS reports (UNAIDS 2012b), the 2011 estimates of HIVinfected individuals were approximately 34 million total with over 23 million of those living in Sub-Saharan Africa (SSA). SSA is home to almost 70 % of individuals infected with HIV in the world (UNAIDS 2012b). In this region, 60 % of the infected individuals are women, usually young (15–24 years) and often the primary caregivers for children (UNAIDS 2011). There is some year-to-year variability in these estimates, but from 2001 to 2011, the total number of individuals living with HIV infections has risen about 16 % (approximately 2 % per year) from 29.4 million (Fig. 1) (UNAIDS 2012b). In SSA, the growth in the HIVinfected population is about 12 % (approximately 1.2 % per year) over the same timeframe. The continued growth of the infected population worldwide confirms that new infections outpace HIV-related deaths each year both globally and in SSA (see Fig. 2).

As suggested previously, the profile of the HIV epidemic is quite different today compared to several decades ago. Much of this change is the result of drug discovery and development efforts that have exploited the molecular-level basic research on HIV. In contrast to the early association with AIDS and its associated sequelae, appropriate antiretroviral treatment (ART) has transformed HIV infection from a usually fatal condition to a chronic condition. With early diagnosis, HIV-infected patients can expect to live a near normal lifespan if they remain diligently compliant with effective ART (May and Ingle 2011; Mills et al. 2011; Nakagawa et al. 2013). Therefore, HIV infection is essentially a disease and epidemic unto itself and is no longer equivalent to AIDS. In this context, although ART is not a means to cure the viral infection, it has the potential to prevent AIDS (or at least delay the onset), and importantly, suppression of viral replication reduces the risks of transmission.

Nonetheless, individual risks in light of the HIV epidemic should not be underestimated since HIV positive individuals can infect other individuals, and if they do not receive ART they will eventually develop full-blown AIDS. Rather,



Fig. 1 HIV epidemiology. Data from UNAIDS (2012a, c)



Fig. 2 HIV deaths and new infections. Data from UNAIDS (2012a, c)

understanding these risks will help place into context the environment in which regulatory authorities, especially those in SSA and other developing nations, will make drug approval decisions for HIV prevention. Furthermore, because the full potential of ART is not yet realized throughout these regions, the medical and regulatory communities of those nations must balance the needs of the HIV/AIDS epidemic with the need to prevent an HIV infection epidemic within their populations in order to manage the necessary transition from treating, or prolonging the progression to AIDS to preventing HIV infection.

2.2 Prevention

In the context of the HIV epidemic, preventing new infections is necessary to shrink the proportion of the population that becomes virus "carriers."

ART effectively prolongs life of infected patients but as noted above it does not eradicate the HIV infection. For infected individuals, ART not only has the potential to prevent the onset of AIDS, it also reduces the potential for transmission to an uninfected partner (Cohen et al. 2011). In addition, it is also clear now that treating the uninfected partner in a serodiscordant couple with an ARV greatly reduces the rate of new infections among the uninfected partners (Polis 2012; Thigpen et al. 2012). Consequently, treatment has the potential to effectively have a neutral effect with respect to the infected population, i.e., the treated HIV positive individual can maintain an almost normal life-span and if they remain adherent to ARV treatment, the probability for the transmission of new infections is greatly reduced.

Unfortunately, the HIV-infected population continues to grow, in part, because not all infected patients receive treatment:

- ART is not routinely initiated upon a positive diagnosis of an HIV infection since some HIV positive patients are not eligible for treatment according to the national treatment guidelines/local healthcare policies.
- The window between the occurrence of new infections and the diagnosis of those newly infected individuals is a time when transmission of the virus to an uninfected sexual partner may occur.

Both situations can produce multiple newly infected individuals as a result of unprotected sexual activity, and in SSA, there are about 500,000 more new infections than deaths each year, which contributes significantly to the growing population of infected individuals (UNAIDS 2010).

It may be possible to reduce the number of new HIV infections by about 3 million over the next 10 years by adding new effective PrEP to the existing options within the prevention armamentarium (see items 1 and 2 below) and by expanding the ability to reach individuals at the greatest risk for infection (Abbas et al. 2007).

- 1. Barrier methods, such as male and female condoms, are available, and they reduce the risk of transmission and can be used widely regardless of HIV status or exposure risk.
- 2. ART for HIV positive patients reduces the risk of transmission by suppressing viral loads to near zero.

- 3. PrEP (systemic and topical) treats uninfected individuals regardless of HIV exposure risk.
 - a. Systemic PrEP for the uninfected partner in a discordant couple reduces transmission events.
 - b. Coitus-associated vaginal administration of a microbicide as topical PrEP reduces transmission events in a general population of HIV negative women.
 - c. Extended-release ARV-based products for topical and systemic PrEP may enable broader utility of prevention-directed ARVs among uninfected individuals.

Recruiting the uninfected and otherwise healthy population into one or more of the prevention modalities is necessary to reduce the size of the HIV-infected population. However, such a decline must be sustained for several decades to achieve the desired control of the epidemic.

2.3 Resistance

In the context of using a range of prevention modalities over an extended period, the potential for development of viral resistance must be considered. The current efforts in PrEP exploit mechanisms known to suppress viral replication. Further, some of the compounds in development for PrEP are an important part of the ART armamentarium. Some are being reformulated to enable the PrEP indications while others are being administered as they are in ART. The primary concerns with this approach are:

Broader use of approved ARVs may increase the risks of developing resistance if the individual becomes infected during use of the product, and thereby, future treatment options with that product become limited and consequently shorten the product's lifespan.

Emergence of widespread resistance to existing ARVs could potentially reignite the AIDS epidemic since treatment options may become limited.

These issues are not new nor are they limited to prevention efforts per se. In the treatment arena, highly active ART (HAART)—use of a combination of ARVs having multiple mechanisms of action—is a means to combat resistance and ensure therapeutic success. In addition, a combination therapeutic approach avoids the increased risk of safety events that may be attendant with increasing the dosage of any single therapeutic component. This approach is also likely to be effective in the prevention arena, and it may become attractive to combine multiple mechanisms of action to lower the potential for development of resistance.

2.4 Summary of HIV Landscape

The HIV epidemic is currently characterized by an increase in prevalence of HIV infections, and new infections are outpacing AIDS-related deaths, primarily as a result of the availability of effective ART and HAART therapies. HIV infection no longer necessarily leads to full-blown AIDS and death; therefore, HIV infection can be considered a chronic, non-life threatening condition that creates an expanding pool of viral carriers. In the absence of widespread use of effective prophylaxis, a larger carrier pool can lead to an increased incidence of new infections. If new infections are not prevented, even though the clinical manifestations of the infection can currently be managed, viral resistance may eventually emerge since the potential for development of resistance increases along with expanded use of ART (for both treatment and prophylaxis). Importantly, the implication of a widespread emergence of resistance is that HIV infection could once again become inextricably linked to the development of AIDS.

As a consequence of the changing face of the HIV epidemic, a greater emphasis is being placed on developing drug products for the prevention of HIV infection. Regulatory authorities will consider these factors and conduct benefit risk assessments for new microbicides in light of the current characteristics of the epidemic. Given the otherwise healthy target population and the fact that HIV infection no longer absolutely results in death, the burden of demonstrating efficacy will be high while the tolerance for side effects will be low. The tendency for the drug to cause resistance or cross-resistance will also be a critical component of the assessment.

3 Regulatory Environment

3.1 ICH Regions

In order to plan for approvals for ARV-based microbicide products used in PrEP, it is helpful to review the global regulatory environment.

A traditional "pharma" industry perspective for most products in development usually has an initial development and commercialization focus in the developed world, primarily in the International Conference for Harmonization (ICH) regions of North America, Europe, and Japan. As a result of the harmonization efforts among the regulatory authorities and experts in these regions, it is possible to define a single development program that meets the scientific data requirements to enable decisions in these regions. The core requirements for the drug product, the nonclinical evaluation of pharmacology and safety, and the clinical evaluation of dosage regimen, efficacy, and safety are established and accepted across these regions. While some regional differences do remain and require some attention, essentially a similar dossier can be filed to the three ICH regions to cover approximately 30 countries that represent the dominant portion of the anticipated market for a given drug product in the developed world.

3.2 Rest of World

In the HIV arena, the ICH regions are still important, but the rest of world (ROW), comprised of more than 100 countries, is home to the dominant patient population, and all major companies developing drugs to treat HIV infections pursue efforts to make products available to the countries where the HIV epidemic is largest. For these treatments, the challenge is to prosecute the core dossier in this much broader array of national regulatory authorities (NRAs). These NRAs are staffed by scientists and physicians with a commitment to their own public health mission. Consequently, it is expected that each NRA will identify concerns to which the sponsor must respond in order to gain regulatory approval of a new drug product.

For ARVs to treat individuals with HIV infections, products are usually approved and commercialized in one or more of the ICH countries before filings in Africa are initiated. Consequently, the World Health Organization (WHO) and the more than 40 NRAs in Africa will likely have not only the drug development data from the core dossier, but also some of the Phase 3B/Phase 4 data and post-marketing follow-up information available for review. As a result, any new chemical entities (NCE) gaining approval in the African countries often receive these African approvals more than 5 years after their initial commercialization.

As an example, oral PrEP products are based on formulations approved for treatment in many countries including those in Africa. Consequently, a product like Truvada[®] (Gilead Sciences, Inc.), which has been approved for prevention in the US, is likely to gain approvals in Europe and other ICH countries before the indication is added to the labeling of the product in Africa. However, for ARV-based prevention products, broad commercialization in ICH countries is not likely because the primary burden of new infections occurs outside of these regions. In the case of an ARV-based microbicide product containing an NCE, it is expected that product registration in an African country will enable the first commercial distribution in the world regardless of whether an ICH authority reviews the dossier. For prevention indications involving product reformulations of ARVs approved for treatment, the situation is likely to be similar. In these cases, the regulatory strategy may need to focus primarily on African country requirements as opposed to the ICH regions to enable the most expedient pathways to approvals in Africa.

Date	Meeting	Discussion item(s)	Reference
April 2011	FDA CDER Forum for International Drug Regulatory Authorities	Regulatory Considerations for Microbicide Development	Mullick (2011)
May 2010	WHO Symposium— Regulatory considerations for the review of microbicide clinical trials and product registration	 Statistical Issues in Microbicide Trials Critical issues in Ph 2b and 3 trials: Special populations (pregnant women and adolescents) 	Birnkrant (2010), Soon and Hammerstrom (2010)
December 2009	World Health Organization: Regulatory Issues in Microbicide Development	Chemistry, manufacturing, formulation, nonclinical and clinical considerations for the development of microbicides	Stone (2009)
March 2004	Microbicides 2004	Clinical Development of Topical Microbicides (T. Wu)	Wu (2004)
August 2003	FDA Antivirals Advisory Committee	Clinical trial design issues in the development of topical microbicides	Food and Drug Administration (2003)

Table 1 Key regulatory discussions on microbicides

4 Dossier Content for a Microbicide Product for Prevention

With the recognition that microbicides are going to be a unique product class, the discussions of the approval requirements have been ongoing for more than a decade. Much of this discussion has occurred without focus on specific products (see Table 1), but the EMA recently initiated a discussion via a "reflections" paper on oral and topical PrEP. The FDA has also recently released a draft guidance document on microbicides for comment. In addition, two microbicide products have reached advanced clinical development stages (see below).

4.1 EMA Reflection Paper

A draft reflection paper was recently released for comments (European Medicines Agency 2012). This paper addresses important regulatory issues related to the preclinical and clinical development of topical and oral PrEP products, and in addition to EMA views, incorporated input from the WHO and African Institutional Body as well as academics and patient groups. The paper highlights expectations for a dossier submission, including nonclinical (mechanism of action, proof of concept, dose finding), pharmacology (condom functionality and

drug-drug interaction studies), clinical development (e.g., trial design, primary and secondary endpoints, trial populations and adherence measures), and postauthorization concerns (e.g., risk and risk compensation).

4.2 FDA Draft Guidance

A draft guidance was released for comment by the FDA in November 2012 (Food and Drug Administration 2012a). This guidance specifically addresses the development of topical microbicides for HIV prevention and covers a range of important topics related to the nonclinical and clinical development of microbicides. The guidance discusses expectations for nonclinical development (e.g., virology, toxicology and other nonclinical studies) and general and specific issues in clinical development, including safety, efficacy, and clinical pharmacology considerations as well as clinical trial design guidance for the various phases of development. It also includes a discussion about combination products containing multiple drugs or a drug and device.

4.3 Microbicides in Advanced Development

Two drug products, tenofovir gel and dapivirine vaginal ring, are sufficiently advanced to be considered late-stage development projects. The regulatory discussions concerning the content of an approvable dossier are summarized below. While much of this discussion occurred before the EMA and FDA were in position to publish a guidance document, the programs for each drug reflect the considerations outlined in the draft guidance documents.

4.3.1 Tenofovir Gel

Tenofovir is a nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitor (NRTI). A prodrug of tenofovir, tenofovir disoproxil fumarate (TDF), is marketed as Viread[®] by Gilead Sciences, Inc. for the treatment of HIV/AIDS, and is also present in the fixed dose combination products Truvada[®] (TDF and emtricitabine), Atripla[®] (TDF, emtricitabine and efavirenz), Complera[®] (TDF, emtricitabine and rilpivirine), and Stribild[®] (TDF, emtricitabine, elvitegravir and cobicistat). Tenofovir gel is a topical formulation of tenofovir for vaginal administration. The product has been developed by a consortium which carefully evaluated the vaginal gel in a series of Phase 1 and Phase 2 trials conducted in the US and Africa (Mayer et al. 2006; Peterson et al. 2007; Rosen et al. 2008). CONRAD (the developer of the dosage form) and agencies of the US government and the Government of South Africa have collaborated with other donors and Gilead to advance this program.

A proof of concept Phase 2 trial (CAPRISA 004) was organized and executed in South Africa. The results, reported in 2010, showed that compared to a placebo gel, the tenofovir vaginal gel administered in association with coitus (before and after treatment over 24 h, BAT24) significantly reduced the rate of HIV transmission among sexually active, HIV negative, women 18–35 years old (Karim et al. 2010). This trial was the first demonstration that an ARV-based microbicide prevented HIV infections.

While the results of this trial have been well received, discussions with the FDA indicated that they would require a confirmatory study for decision making. The VOICE trial, sponsored by the US National Institutes of Health (NIH), included a tenofovir gel arm and a placebo gel control and used a once daily dosing regimen. This trial was acceptable to the FDA as a confirmatory trial but the gel arms were stopped for insufficient treatment effect. A confirmatory trial (FACTS 001) using the same BAT24 regimen as used in the CAPRISA 004 study is actively enrolling subjects with an expected completion date in 2014. Whether the Medicines Control Council (MCC) of South Africa will make regulatory decisions based on CAPRISA 004 alone is currently unknown.

4.3.2 Dapivirine Vaginal Ring

Dapivirine is a non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor (NNRTI) being developed by the International Partnership for Micobicides (IPM) with funding from European funding agencies, the US government, and several philanthropic organizations. The drug product is a sustained-release vaginal ring containing 25 mg of dapivirine suspended in the silicon matrix. The ring is inserted into the vagina and used for 28 days. Drug release in vivo continues for at least 35 days with high concentrations of drug observed in vaginal fluid and lower levels observed in plasma throughout its use period. These data suggest that locally high concentrations of dapivirine are in the vagina and surrounding tissues.

This product has also followed a conservative clinical drug development process to insure that local and systemic adverse event profiles were acceptable for full clinical development. Scientific advice was provided via the Parallel Scientific Advice Procedure coordinated by the EMA and involving the US FDA, WHO, and invited African authorities. Based on that advice, the dapivirine development program includes two pivotal trials evaluating the efficacy and safety of the product. This Phase 3 program started in 2012 and anticipates completion and dossier filings in 2016.

4.4 Global Dossier Submission Planning

The ICH regulatory authorities have developed a dossier template to facilitate the presentation of product-related characterization data from the preclinical and

clinical development activities. This Common Technical Document (CTD) provides a standardized organization that enables both sponsors and regulatory reviewers to understand the data supporting new product information. It also has flexibility to organize and present information that is of unique interest to some but not all regulators. For example, studies of populations of particular interest in a given country can be integrated in the dossier. The developed world authorities currently accept CTD dossiers in either electronic or paper formats.

As indicated earlier, many developed world countries have fairly small populations for whom microbicide products would be of interest. In these countries, the dossier requirements can be easily discussed, and submissions should be timed based on availability of decision enabling information requested. The FDA and EMA may have slightly different emphasis but generally the dossier requirement will be similar. In particular, the Article 58 procedure (see below) with its emphasis on the African population may lead to some differences in requirements, but overall sponsors can expect the requirements to be similar. It is notable that pediatric population study requirements may be of particular interest for all regulatory authorities but for both the EMA and FDA such plans, including some data in an adolescent population, will be needed for the dossier filing and for labeling.

Microbicide development efforts to date have focused on Africa, but as the current development programs mature it will become necessary to explore the value of these products in other countries (e.g., China and India) as an understanding emerges of the profile of the HIV epidemic in other regions. The regulatory efforts to bridge the available data to these populations will become an important topic in the near future.

For both products in late development and any subsequent microbicide products, the global submission challenge is gaining approvals in individual African countries or other emerging-market territories in addition to gaining review and approvals in the ICH regions. Each of these nations has an approval process which makes for resource-intensive, multiple approval prosecutions proceeding in parallel, with much of the core submission based on the ICH CTD template. As indicated above, the specific requirements such as expert reports can be integrated into this dossier. This core dossier format will also facilitate the review efforts that may be collaborations among several African authorities or review collaboration with the WHO and EMA in the Article 58 procedure. Additionally, with respect to other ROW regions that are greatly impacted by HIV infection, e.g. from Asia and South America, these populations represent an expansion of the target population that will be evaluated as the efficacy data for microbicide products currently in development become available.

Final submission plans will depend on communications with the individual NRAs. This activity is more challenging than simply requesting a meeting with the FDA or EMA but no less critical to the successful prosecution of the dossier. Consequently, some filings may be delayed until it is clear that the filing contains all the desired/required elements. Despite an element of political influence in making health policy decisions in African nations, meeting the requirements of each regulatory body is still a necessary and important step. As a consequence, the

market preparation discussions, which may require policy decision making, will need to progress in parallel with the regulatory discussions.

Three broad categories are identifiable among the African NRAs with respect to their dossier review process.

Requirement for Prior Approval and Market Experience

Not surprisingly, many countries depend on approval and marketing experience in a "home" or source country (i.e., country of origin/manufacture) in their approval review process. There is a long history with this process. For most products, this approval is usually a starting point as discussed above. For PrEP products and microbicides, in particular, this prior experience requirement may delay submissions in some countries. Among the reasons to make every effort to communicate the sponsor's submission plan is to clarify the level, if any, of marketing experience required as that may be the rate-limiting issue for submission in individual countries.

Article 58 Review and Opinion

The EMA and WHO have collaborated with some African countries to develop an Article 58 procedure (named after the legislation), which enables this EMA review and recommendation procedure. There is explicit recognition that some products do not have target populations in Europe but have broad public health utility in other regions of the world. The regulatory review process follows the EMA review procedures except that the Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use (CHMP) does not grant registration in Europe but rather recommends that the product meets the standards for an approval. Experience with this procedure is limited but encouraging. Some African countries will focus their review and decision making based on the information provided by the EMA reviewers. Submission in countries where this process is acceptable should be timed based on the EMA review.

Independent Review

As several regulatory harmonization collaborations develop on the African continent and as individual countries (e.g., South Africa) develop the necessary resources to review a marketing authorization application (MAA) for a novel product, they will choose to conduct independent reviews of a dossier. Presubmission communication will be very important since the timing of submissions in these countries will be driven by meeting all country-specific requirements.

5 Conclusions

The changing face of the HIV epidemic (and the potential for future changes if widespread resistance emerges) contributes significantly to the changing regulatory landscape for microbicide products, and drug development programs will need to provide adequate safety data to allow for risk assessments in an otherwise healthy population. This presents a challenge to sponsors developing products for a global market since the tolerance for risk is likely to differ in different regions of the world, and therefore, the regulatory strategy will need to consider each region individually. The submission package containing the core data that will enable regulatory decision making should be built on a CTD platform so as to facilitate multiple country submissions and approvals, but the package should also be flexible enough to accommodate local country-specific requirements. While it is generally accepted that an approval in an ICH region will facilitate approvals in ROW countries, sponsors should be mindful that ICH regions are critical but not sufficient for obtaining approvals worldwide.

References

- Abbas UL, Anderson RM, Mellors JW (2007) Potential impact of antiretroviral chemoprophylaxis on HIV-1 transmission in resource-limited settings. PLoS ONE 2:e875
- Abdool Karim Q, Abdool Karim SS, Frohlich JA, Grobler AC, Baxter C, Mansoor LE, Kharsany AB, Sibeko S, Mlisana KP, Omar Z, Gengiah TN, Maarschalk S, Arulappan N, Mlotshwa M, Morris L, Taylor D (2010) Effectiveness and safety of tenofovir gel, an antiretroviral microbicide, for the prevention of HIV infection in women. Science 329:1168–1174
- Auvert B, Taljaard D, Lagarde E, Sobngwi-Tambekou J, Sitta R, Puren A (2005) Randomized, controlled intervention trial of male circumcision for reduction of HIV infection risk: the ANRS 1265 Trial. PLoS Med 2:e298. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.0020298
- Bailey RC, Moses S, Parker CB, Agot K, Maclean I, Krieger JN, Williams CF, Campbell RT, Ndinya-Achola JO (2007) Male circumcision for HIV prevention in young men in Kisumu, Kenya: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 369:643–656. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60312-2
- Birnkrant D (2010) Microbicides: Critical issues in Phase 2B and 3 Trials—Special Populations. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/DevelopmentApprovalProcess/ HowDrugsareDevelopedandApproved/ApprovalApplications/ InvestigationalNewDrugINDApplication/Overview/UCM306319.pdf. Accessed 8 Jan 2013
- Cohen MS, Chen YQ, McCauley M, Gamble T, Hosseinipour MC, Kumarasamy N, Hakim JG, Kumwenda J, Grinsztejn B, Pilotto JH, Godbole SV, Mehendale S, Chariyalertsak S, Santos BR, Mayer KH, Hoffman IF, Eshleman SH, Piwowar-Manning E, Wang L, Makhema J, Mills LA, de Bruyn G, Sanne I, Eron J, Gallant J, Havlir D, Swindells S, Ribaudo H, Elharrar V, Burns D, Taha TE, Nielsen-Saines K, Celentano D, Essex M, Fleming TR (2011) Prevention of HIV-1 infection with early antiretroviral therapy. N Engl J Med 365:493–505. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa1105243
- European Medicines Agency (2012) Reflection paper on the non-clinical and clinical development for oral and topical HIV pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP). EMA. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Scientific_guideline/2012/03/WC5 00124054.pdf

- Food and Drug Administration (2003) Antiviral Drugs Advisory Committee Meeting Transcript. http://www.fda.gov/ohrms/dockets/ac/03/transcripts/3970T1.htm. Accessed 8 Jan 2013
- Food and Drug Administration (2012a) Guidance for industry—Vaginal microbicides: development for the prevention of HIV Infection (Draft Guidance). In: FDA (ed) FDA, Federal Register
- Food and Drug Administration (2012b) Truvada for PrEP Fact Sheet: ensuring safe and proper use. U.S. Department of Health & Human Services/U.S. Food and Drug Administration
- Grant RM, Lama JR, Anderson PL, McMahan V, Liu AY, Vargas L, Goicochea P, Casapia M, Guanira-Carranza JV, Ramirez-Cardich ME, Montoya-Herrera O, Fernandez T, Veloso VG, Buchbinder SP, Chariyalertsak S, Schechter M, Bekker LG, Mayer KH, Kallas EG, Amico KR, Mulligan K, Bushman LR, Hance RJ, Ganoza C, Defechereux P, Postle B, Wang F, McConnell JJ, Zheng JH, Lee J, Rooney JF, Jaffe HS, Martinez AI, Burns DN, Glidden DV (2010) Preexposure chemoprophylaxis for HIV prevention in men who have sex with men. N Engl J Med 363:2587–2599. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1011205
- Gray RH, Kigozi G, Serwadda D, Makumbi F, Watya S, Nalugoda F, Kiwanuka N, Moulton LH, Chaudhary MA, Chen MZ, Sewankambo NK, Wabwire-Mangen F, Bacon MC, Williams CF, Opendi P, Reynolds SJ, Laeyendecker O, Quinn TC, Wawer MJ (2007) Male circumcision for HIV prevention in men in Rakai, Uganda: a randomised trial. Lancet 369:657–666. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60313-4
- Karim QA, Karim SS, Frohlich JA, Grobler AC, Baxter C, Mansoor LE, Kharsany AB, Sibeko S, Mlisana KP, Omar Z, Gengiah TN, Maarschalk S, Arulappan N, Mlotshwa M, Morris L, Taylor D (2010) Effectiveness and safety of Tenofovir Gel, an antiretroviral microbicide, for the prevention of HIV infection in women. Science 329:1168–1174
- May MT, Ingle SM (2011) Life expectancy of HIV-positive adults: a review. Sex Health 8:526–533. doi:10.1071/SH11046
- Mayer KH, Maslankowski LA, Gai F, El-Sadr WM, Justman J, Kwiecien A, Masse B, Eshleman SH, Hendrix C, Morrow K, Rooney JF, Soto-Torres L (2006) Safety and tolerability of tenofovir vaginal gel in abstinent and sexually active HIV-infected and uninfected women. AIDS 20:543–551. doi:10.1097/01.aids.0000210608.70762.c3
- Mills EJ, Bakanda C, Birungi J, Chan K, Ford N, Cooper CL, Nachega JB, Dybul M, Hogg RS (2011) Life expectancy of persons receiving combination antiretroviral therapy in low-income countries: a cohort analysis from Uganda. Ann Intern Med 155:209–216. doi:10.1059/0003-4819-155-4-201108160-00358
- Mullick CMD (2011) Regulatory considerations for microbicide development. FDA. http:// www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/DevelopmentApprovalProcess/ HowDrugsareDevelopedandApproved/ApprovalApplications/ InvestigationalNewDrugINDApplication/Overview/UCM306314.pdf. Accessed 8 Jan 2013
- Nakagawa F, May M, Phillips A (2013) Life expectancy living with HIV: recent estimates and future implications. Curr Opin Infect Dis 26:17–25. doi:10.1097/QCO.0b013e32835ba6b1
- Peterson L, Taylor D, Roddy R, Belai G, Phillips P, Nanda K, Grant R, Clarke EE, Doh AS, Ridzon R, Jaffe HS, Cates W (2007) Tenofovir disoproxil fumarate for prevention of HIV infection in women: a phase 2, double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial. PLoS Clin Trials 2:e27
- Pinkerton SD, Abramson PR (1997) Effectiveness of condoms in preventing HIV transmission. Soc Sci Med 44:1303–1312
- Polis MA (2012) Preexposure prophylaxis reduced HIV-1 spread in serodiscordant heterosexual couples. Ann Intern Med 157:JC5-3. doi:10.7326/0003-4819-157-10-201211200-02003
- Rosen RK, Morrow KM, Carballo-Dieguez A, Mantell JE, Hoffman S, Gai F, Maslankowski L, El-Sadr WM, Mayer KH (2008) Acceptability of tenofovir gel as a vaginal microbicide among women in a phase I trial: a mixed-methods study. J Womens Health (Larchmt) 17:383–392. doi:10.1089/jwh.2006.0325
- Soon G, Hammerstrom T (2010) Statistical issues in microbicide trials. http://www.fda.gov/ downloads/Drugs/DevelopmentApprovalProcess/HowDrugsareDevelopedandApproved/

ApprovalApplications/InvestigationalNewDrugINDApplication/Overview/UCM306320.pdf. Accessed 8 Jan 2013

- Stone A (2009) Regulatory issues in microbicide development. World Health Organization. http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2010/9789241599436_eng.pdf
- Thigpen MC, Kebaabetswe PM, Paxton LA, Smith DK, Rose CE, Segolodi TM, Henderson FL, Pathak SR, Soud FA, Chillag KL, Mutanhaurwa R, Chirwa LI, Kasonde M, Abebe D, Buliva E, Gvetadze RJ, Johnson S, Sukalac T, Thomas VT, Hart C, Johnson JA, Malotte CK, Hendrix CW, Brooks JT (2012) Antiretroviral preexposure prophylaxis for heterosexual HIV transmission in Botswana. N Engl J Med. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1110711
- UNAIDS (2010) Global report: UNAIDS report on the global AIDS epidemic 2010. http:// www.unaids.org/globalreport/documents/20101123_GlobalReport_full_en.pdf
- UNAIDS (2011) AIDS at 30: Nations at the crossroads. http://www.unaids.org/unaids_resources/ aidsat30/aids-at-30.pdf
- UNAIDS (2012a) AIDS Info. http://www.aidsinfoonline.org/
- UNAIDS (2012b) UNAIDS Report on the Global AIDS Epidemic. http://www.unaids.org/en/ media/unaids/contentassets/documents/epidemiology/2012/gr2012/ 20121120_UNAIDS_Global_Report_2012_with_annexes_en.pdf
- UNAIDS (2012c) World AIDS Day 2012—global fact sheet. UNAIDS, pp 1–4. http:// www.unaids.org/en/media/unaids/contentassets/documents/epidemiology/2012/gr2012/ 20121120_FactSheet_Global_en.pdf
- Wu TC (2004) Clinical development of topical microbicides—U.S. Regulatory Perspective. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/DevelopmentApprovalProcess/ HowDrugsareDevelopedandApproved/ApprovalApplications/ InvestigationalNewDrugINDApplication/Overview/UCM166921.pdf. Accessed 8 Jan 2013

Preparing for Microbicide Introduction, Rollout, and Sustained Access

Cynthia Woodsong, Elizabeth McGrory and Tim Farley

Abstract Two topical vaginal microbicide candidates for HIV prevention are at an advanced stage of clinical testing, with efficacy results from three clinical trials expected within the next 2 years. Therefore, preparations for introducing and ensuring access to these products in the event that they are proven safe and effective now require increased attention. Microbicides are expected to fill an important global public health need for HIV prevention options for women. They have been developed almost exclusively with public and private funding through academic and nongovernmental institutions and minimal involvement of commercial pharmaceutical partners. Efficient and rapid introduction of a new public health technology requires a broad range of expertise and collaborations, some of which are new to the microbicide field as products are at last completing late-stage pivotal licensure studies. Strong leadership, political commitment, and considerable financial investments will be required to ensure successful distribution as well as uptake and continued access to this new product class. This paper highlights work conducted since 2000 by scientists, advocates, and public health officials to prepare for microbicide introduction, and discusses some of the needed actions to ensure that products will become readily accessible to the women who need them.

Contents

1	Background	154
2	Progress in Microbicide Clinical Testing	155
3	Conceptualizing Microbicide Introduction	157
4	Progress in Planning for Microbicide Introduction	160

C. Woodsong (\boxtimes)

E. McGrory · T. Farley Sigma 3 Services Sarl, Scientific and Statistical Solutions, Nyon, Switzerland

International Partnership for Microbicides, Silver Spring, MD 20910, USA e-mail: cwoodsong@ipmglobal.org

5	Com	Components of Microbicide Introduction			
	5.1	Clinical and Regulatory Issues	163		
	5.2	Social Science and Behavioral Science Research	165		
	5.3	Community Engagement and Education	166		
	5.4	Policy and Advocacy	166		
	5.5	Operations Research and Implementation Science	167		
	5.6	Marketing	169		
	5.7	Manufacturing, Supply Chain, Distribution	170		
6	6 Conclusion 17				
Re	References				

1 Background

The path to the development of a safe and effective vaginal microbicide has been long, with numerous setbacks as well as promising developments. Microbicides are a new product class, and only one trial to date has demonstrated efficacy. Thus, preparations for introducing and ensuring access to future microbicide products have received less attention in the scientific literature than preclinical and clinical development. Research findings must be effectively applied to achieve product introduction, rollout, and sustained access, and the need for the translation "from research to reality" is increasingly apparent (AVAC 2013).

Microbicides are positioned as public health goods that are expected initially to be used by women in low and middle income countries in high HIV incidence settings. Product development has been funded almost exclusively through public and philanthropic sources, with limited financial involvement of the pharmaceutical industry. The processes for introduction and marketing of public health goods must follow similar steps to those for commercial products, but additional challenges are expected for microbicides. These include the lack of established regulatory or logistical processes for introduction of novel products, and poor healthcare infrastructure in the countries where microbicides will be introduced. While all partners are aligned around the common goal of increasing HIV prevention options for women and reducing the high incidence of HIV infection in this vulnerable group, the main cohesive factor that drives private sector collaboration-maximizing commercial return on investment-is not present. With three late-stage trials (IPM 2012; FACTS 2013; MTN 2013) of the safety and effectiveness of topical microbicide products nearing completion in five sub-Saharan African countries, the planning and work for microbicide introduction and rollout now requires increased efforts.

Delays in bringing new health technology to low and middle income countries are well documented (Brooks et al. 2012). UNITAID/WHO's recent "HIV Preventive Technologies and Market Landscape" report (WHO 2013a, b) states that "delays in roll-out of new HIV prevention technologies have stemmed from numerous factors, including insufficient financial and human resources, inadequate political support, technical uncertainty regarding optimal programme implementation, and systemic weaknesses, including problems with commodity procurement and supply management... market factors also often play a role in impeding scaleup. These factors include unfavourable commodity prices and insufficient demand" (WHO 2013a, b, p. 67). Although it is not possible to control all of these factors, nor anticipate how they will play out for microbicides, it is incumbent upon those working in the microbicide research arena to contribute to the work needed for introduction, rollout, and continued access.

Considerations for the process of microbicide introduction have been ongoing since the initial conceptualization of these novel products. In 2000, the Rockefeller Foundation provided support for the formation of working groups charged with accelerating microbicide development, including an Access Working Group. The passage below from this group (McGrory and Gupta 2002) provides a comprehensive highlight of what is necessary to bring microbicides to those who need them.

In order for a woman or girl to use a microbicide, she must perceive herself at risk, the product must be acceptable to her, and she must know how to use it properly. The products must be available in locations that users can easily access at a price they can afford. A woman's ability to access and use microbicides will be facilitated if there is a political and social environment that supports women's use of those products by actively promoting and incorporating them into policies and programs. For all this to be possible, microbicide products will need to be approved by relevant regulatory authorities and promoted as an essential component of a comprehensive HIV prevention package. (McGrory and Gupta 2002, p. 9)

Though the products under development as well as the landscape of HIV prevention and treatment have changed significantly since publication of that report, the issues remain salient. This paper provides an overview of work conducted since 2000 by scientists, advocates, and public health officials to prepare for microbicide introduction, rollout, and access, and discusses some of the actions that will be needed between the time a product is demonstrated to be safe and effective in clinical research settings to when it becomes readily accessible to the women who need it. Following a description of the trajectory of clinical testing which has led to the ARV-based microbicide products that are currently in advanced trials, we briefly review the efforts made to date to prepare for microbicide introduction and then discuss the broader areas needed for successful microbicide introduction and access.

2 Progress in Microbicide Clinical Testing

The first large Phase 3 clinical study of a candidate microbicide was conducted in four countries between 1996 and 2000 under the aegis of the World Health Organization Global Program on AIDS and tested the safety and efficacy of the spermicide nonoxynol-9 (N-9) for the prevention of HIV infection. N-9 had been

shown in the laboratory to prevent HIV, gonorrhea, and chlamydia infections (Van Damme et al. 2002) and was registered as a nonprescription over-the-counter spermicide for pregnancy prevention in many countries. If the trial had confirmed that the product was safe and effective in preventing HIV infection, a change in product labeling, registration in additional countries, manufacturing and distribution scale-up, and increased access would have likely been straightforward. Distribution, marketing, and promotion mechanisms were in place through family planning services, the private sector and social marketing programs, global manufacturing capabilities were scalable, and the cost of goods and finished product were modest. However, these assets were never put to the test. The results from the clinical study showed that women assigned to the active product acquired HIV infection at a 43 % higher rate than women assigned to the matching placebo, putting an end to further research on N-9 for HIV prevention.

Subsequent candidate products that have been developed and clinically assessed for use as topical microbicides involved either novel uses of already registered products or new chemical entities. The latter required preclinical and clinical safety profiles to be established de novo before definitive Phase 3 clinical safety and efficacy trials could be conducted. The "first generation" of candidate microbicides that progressed to clinical safety and efficacy testing were gels containing surfactants, buffering agents, or large polyanions that either broke down the viral envelope, maintained the low pH of the vagina making it inhospitable to HIV, or prevented the virus from coming into contact with target cells-Savvy (Feldblum et al. 2007), BufferGelTM and PRO2000 (Abdool Karim et al. 2011), CarraguardTM (Skoler-Karpoff et al. 2008), and cellulose sulfate (Van Damme et al. 2008). In 2009 the first study of PRO2000 showed a promising but not statistically significant 30 % reduction in HIV incidence compared with placebo, yet a parallel Phase 3 trial showed no reduction in incidence (McCormack et al. 2010). Trials of the remaining first generation products failed to demonstrate any reduction in HIV incidence, and as the disappointing results of these early trials accumulated, there was an increased focus on microbicides containing antiretrovirals (ARVs) that directly targeted HIV entry and/or replication.

The first microbicide study to demonstrate a statistically significant reduction in HIV incidence was the CAPRISA 004 trial, conducted in South Africa in 2007–2010. This study tested a vaginal gel containing a 1 % concentration of the ARV tenofovir used before and after sexual intercourse. Results showed a 39 % reduction in the incidence of HIV among women allocated to active gel compared with those allocated a matching placebo gel (Abdool Karim et al. 2010). A confirmatory Phase 3 placebo-controlled study (FACTS 001) using the same product in the same dosing regimen is currently underway in nine South African sites (FACTS 2013). A parallel study (the VOICE trial) was conducted in 2009–2013 by the Microbicide Trials Network (MTN) at 15 sites in Uganda, South Africa, and Zimbabwe, and included an arm testing daily use of the same 1 % tenofovir gel product. No efficacy was demonstrated in the trial. However, subsequent analysis indicated that this was likely due to low adherence (Marrazzo et al. 2013). Currently, the International Partnership for Microbicides (IPM) and MTN are each

Active ingredient	Clinical trial and trial site locations	Product delivery mode	Use requirements
Tenofovir gel	CAPRISA 004 Phase IIb South Africa (study completed in 2010) FACTS 001 Phase 3 South Africa (ongoing)	Prefilled single-use plastic HTI vaginal applicator	Single application applied within 12 h before sex and a second application applied within 12 h after sex
Dapvirine ring	IPM 027 Phase 3 Uganda, South Africa (ongoing) MTN 020 Phase 3 Malawi, South Africa, Uganda, Zimbabwa	Silicone vaginal ring	Vaginal ring inserted and worn continuously for 28 days, then removed and replaced
	(ongoing)		

Table 1 Microbicide products in efficacy trials

conducting parallel Phase 3 safety and efficacy trials testing a vaginal ring that releases the ARV dapivirine over a 30-day period (IPM 2012; MTN 2013). Research sites for these dapivirine ring studies are in Malawi, South Africa, Uganda, and Zimbabwe.

Table 1 provides some comparisons of the two microbicide products that are furthest advanced—tenofovir gel, a 2-dose coitally associated product in prefilled applicators, and the dapivirine ring, which is replaced every 28 days.

At the time of this writing, it appears likely that results from the efficacy trials of dapivirine ring and tenofovir gel will be available at about the same time. Assuming that plans for introduction, rollout, and access continue to progress, and appropriate supportive activities take place according to plan, it is also possible that these two very different products could enter the market at similar times. Preparations for introduction and access must be made in anticipation of successful results from these trials, even though these plans may never be implemented if the products are not proven safe or effective. Such preparations require significant resources and time, but concerns about the cost of investment in an uncertain product must be weighed against the potential public health and political costs of delays in making an effective product rapidly available.

3 Conceptualizing Microbicide Introduction

Microbicides have the most potential for vulnerable women with inadequate options to reduce their risk of HIV infection. It is recognized that a complex alignment of interests and expertise is required to facilitate introduction, ensure sustained product availability, maximize demand, and ensure that resources are available to meet that demand. For example, royalty-free licenses and subsidized access to the products have been key components of development plans from the beginning (Mandelbaum-Schmid 2004; Ratzan 2007). This has been reflected in mathematical forecasting models that consider cost, supply, and demand, offset by infections averted at different levels of efficacy and use-adherence, in multiple international settings (Watts 2001; Vickerman et al. 2006; Wilson and Coplan 2008; Verguet and Walsh 2010; Hankins and Dybul 2013; Terris-Prestholt et al. 2014). The costs and regulatory requirements for microbicides are major concerns for sponsors and advocates, and numerous consultations have occurred to discuss these issues and chart the way forward (Stone 2009; Stone and Harrision 2010). Social science and behavioral research has steadily built upon experiences with the introduction of new sexual and reproductive health technologies such as contraceptives and the female condom to provide a body of information to contribute to development of service delivery programs, counseling messages, and social marketing strategies to strengthen introduction, initial uptake, and continued use (Darroch and Frost 1999; Elias and Coggins 2001; Severy 2005; Woodsong et al. 2013).

A large number of not-for-profit research groups and universities have conducted microbicide preclinical and clinical research and engaged in studies, projects, and programs with the aim of supporting microbicide introduction, rollout, and access (Alliance for Microbicide Development 2007). Three organizations were formed expressly to support microbicide development, and their remit included aspects of introduction, rollout, and access – the Global Campaign for Microbicides, the Alliance for Microbicide Development, and the International Partnership for Microbicides.

The Global Campaign for Microbicides, founded in 1998, was "a civil society organization that worked to ensure the ethical and accelerated development and widespread access to new and existing HIV-prevention options-especially for women" (www.global-campaign.org). The Alliance for Microbicide Development was also formed in 1998 "to advocate for and educate about microbicide development, track and communicate product development and regulatory status, contribute to enhanced efficiency in preclinical and clinical processes and, later, help establish a base for matching funds to support combination and comparative studies" (Harrison 1999, p. S39) It also served as the Secretariat for the Quick Working GroupQuick Working Group, convened in 2004 to provide a platform for information exchange amongst those working on advanced microbicide trials, including scenarios for the work that will be needed for introduction once efficacy results are achieved. (Harrison 2007). In 2002, the IPM was established as a product development partnership (PDP) charged with accelerating the development and availability of microbicides for use by women in low and middle income countries. IPM's mission to support the pipeline includes efforts to secure royalty-free licenses, and work with organizations at the global, national, and local levels to provide support for microbicide introduction and access (www.ipmglobal.org).

One of the first efforts to outline the elements necessary for successful microbicide introduction and access was spearheaded by the Access Working Group of the Rockefeller Foundation Microbicide Initiative (McGrory and Gupta 2002). Observing the history of lengthy delays between drug approval and availability in low and middle income countries, the Working Group encouraged the scientific agenda for microbicides to include priorities to ensure access. The group built on work of other partnerships designed to develop and bring public goods to market, such as the Medicines for Malaria Venture and the International AIDS Vaccine Initiative (Widdus 2005) and laid out a framework of goals, objectives, and activities to facilitate women's access to microbicides. Fundamental elements included (1) considering the acceptability, preferences, and needs of users as important for product development, (2) creating a supportive policy and public health environment for microbicide delivery, (3) ensuring availability of products through appropriate and well-functioning distribution channels, (4) establishing an affordable price for individuals and/or governments, and (5) achieving regulatory approval and licensing.

These concepts are also reflected in conceptual frameworks that have helped focus thinking about microbicide introduction and access. One of the most widely cited adaptations is Frost and Reich, which conceptualizes the "Architecture," that supports the "Access" needed to accomplish successful microbicide introduction and rollout (Frost and Reich 2009). Three pillars of this architecture are:

- "Availability"—ensures that there is sufficient high-quality production and supply of the microbicide product, and reliable channels for distribution, to meet user demand.
- "Affordability"—directs attention to the costs of microbicide products and programs to deliver them, and seeks to ensure products are affordable to purchasers, funders, and end users.
- "Adoption"—considered at multiple levels, from individual to global. Adoption also includes the notion of "Acceptability"—that microbicides are satisfactory to end users (women and their sexual partners) as well as the gatekeepers who control access to them.

In 2006, the Alliance for Microbicide Development produced the Microbicide Development Strategy (Alliance for Microbicide Development 2006), which included considerations for manufacturing, commercialization, and access, noting that "the process will have to be actively and jointly managed by sponsors, product developers, industry partners, and donors" (p. 12). It was recognized that pharmaceutical industry experiences with introduction must be effectively applied to a public health setting, with attendant social marketing, cost and demand forecasting models, manufacturing scale-up in a government-subsidized environment, and financing for product procurement and distribution provided by a range of public and private partners.

Although the Microbicide Development Strategy stated that these costs and the related demand issues would continue to be informed by the process of preclinical and clinical research, it encouraged efforts to plan and execute pilot studies for introduction strategies, drawing on experiences from other health technologies such as female condoms, diaphragms, vaccines, and over-the-counter products. The strategy document also called for concerted efforts to ensure communication with the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA), the European Medicines



Fig. 1 Access framework and the product development process Herman and Oudin 2010. Reprinted with permission from the Product Development Partnership Access Group (www.pdpaccess.org)

Agency (EMA), and regulatory authorities in the countries where microbicides trials were being conducted.

In 2008, a Product Development Partnership (PDP) Access Group was formed to serve as a forum for access information exchange among 12 PDPs working on new technologies for diseases affecting people in low and middle income countries (notably, malaria, tuberculosis, and HIV/AIDS). Microbicides were one of the technologies included, through IPM's membership in the group. The PDP Access Group maintains a website to improve performance and facilitate efficiencies in access activities (www.pdpaccess.org). Building on the Frost and Reich framework, the PDP Access Group, added a conceptualization of the process pathway from "Discover" to "Distribution," shown in Fig. 1 (Herman and Odin 2010). This framework was used in an assessment of the roles that PDPs will play in post-licensure access to the health technologies they develop. The assessment noted that product developers' specific activities in support of Access varied according to where their technology sits in the pathway, but it was stressed that developers should keep the complete pathway in mind, and be prepared to contribute throughout the process.

4 Progress in Planning for Microbicide Introduction

Dialogue and linkages with regulatory authorities from developing countries with high HIV incidence were brokered by the World Health Organization (WHO). WHO sponsored a series of workshops beginning in 2002 to discuss minimum preclinical requirements to be met before initiating clinical research, and the sequence of clinical studies necessary before launching pivotal Phase 3 studies to establish safety and efficacy for HIV prevention. These workshops served to underline the importance that regulatory authorities in low and middle income countries place on the thorough review conducted by better-resourced national regulatory authorities with sufficient resources to carefully examine all elements of the dossier, while nevertheless conducting a final assessment of risks and benefits in the context of their own country setting. It was noted that health care systems in countries with high incidence and generalized HIV epidemics are severely stretched to provide care to individuals living with HIV. As a result, the balance of risks and benefits for investment in microbicides for HIV prevention in countries with generalized epidemics differs markedly from the situation in the USA or in European countries.

A series of "Access Forums" were convened in 2007, 2008, and 2010 by the World Health Organization Department of Reproductive Health and Research (WHO/RHR), IPM and the Population Council to flesh out understandings and agreements about what is needed for microbicides to be accessible (WHO 2007, 2008). Informed by experiences with introducing and improving access to sexual and reproductive products, these forums analyzed the challenges and successes of HPV vaccines, the female condom, subdermal implants, and intrauterine contraceptive devices. The candidate microbicide products in efficacy testing at that time were gels designed to be used before sex. The other lead candidate was IPM's vaginal ring, which was similar to those used for contraceptive delivery.

Introduction of the female condom, as a family planning as well as HIV prevention product, was considered particularly relevant. The experiences with introducing the female condom in South Africa and Zimbabwe highlighted the importance of public and private sectors and social marketing structures working synergistically using consistent technical information and promotional materials, as well as supporting programs long enough to allow users to become comfortable with the product. Lessons from the female condom are useful, although current ARV-based products like tenofovir gel and dapivirine ring will likely need to be delivered through a more formal health system. The female condom also illustrated the complexity of product pricing; the price the user was willing to pay was well below the cost of producing the product, let alone distributing it. Subsidies by national governments and/or bilateral donors were able to bring down the cost to the user, but had to compete with other demands on HIV prevention resources, such as male condoms with a unit cost 10–20 times lower. Lessons from contraceptive introduction provided numerous similar and additional insights (Brown 2007).

Over the past decade, the roadmap for specific streams of work needed for microbicide introduction has become clearer. The Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation sponsored a conference in 2009 to outline processes for implementation of new HIV prevention technologies, including topical microbicides, noting that clinical trial results are "only the beginning" (Kim et al. 2010). WHO convened meetings to establish a consultative process for introduction of Pro2000 (WHO 2010), which proceeded until the Phase 3 trial results failed to show efficacy (McCormack et al. 2010). Nevertheless, this work provided instructive, if sobering, insights into the process and timelines to be expected for other microbicide products advancing through the pipeline (Stone 2010). Conceptual frameworks were revisited, and vulnerabilities identified. The positive results of the CAPRISA 004 tenofovir gel trial spurred efforts to address these gaps and timeline needs, and again, WHO convened consultative meetings. A steering committee was formed in 2011 to coordinate

preparation for the introduction of tenofovir gel, and facilitate communication between the research teams, license holders, manufacturers, and donors (WHO/ UNAIDS 2010), while the FACTS001 efficacy trial is underway. Some of the key knowledge gaps identified in the Pro2000 and tenofovir consultative process are reflected in USAID's "Shared Vision and Strategic Plan for Microbicide Introduction" (USAID 2013) which overviews a portfolio of projects to be funded by USAID. To-date, a number of these projects have been completed, are ongoing, or planned.

5 Components of Microbicide Introduction

This section briefly summarizes critical components of the architecture that will be needed for microbicide introduction, rollout, and access. These include:

- clinical and regulatory issues,
- social and behavioral science,
- community participation,
- policy and advocacy
- operations and implementation research,
- marketing, and
- manufacturing/supplychain/distribution.

Figure 2 provides a schematic for these components, adapted from Walker (Walker 2006) and benchmarked for demonstration of efficacy.

These components are not discrete, and work in these areas is best done concurrently. AVAC (Global Advocacy for HIV Prevention) has observed that although the prerequisite steps for microbicide introduction follow a linear process (such as that outlined in Fig. 1), feedback between these steps is fluid, and often iterative (AVAC 2013). For example, as ARV-based microbicides have moved forward in the development pipeline, an understanding of what will be needed for their introduction is becoming clearer. The architecture for their delivery will require a health care delivery system capable of providing periodic HIV testing. This will be necessary to monitor and manage the potential for drug resistance among women who become infected while using the ARV prophylactically. If non-ARV microbicides, which are at earlier stages of development, are introduced, service delivery requirements and distribution options will differ.

The sub-Saharan countries where microbicide trials have been conducted will be priority countries for introduction. This sets a geographic stage for where introduction policies and programs will be needed, even though it is not yet clear how or if introduction efforts will focus on women at highest risk. Since the geographic setting, dosing strategy, and active ingredients can now be taken into consideration for tenofovir and dapivirine products, the manufacturing, supply, and distribution costs can now be more accurately forecast (Wilson and Coplan 2008). Furthermore, it is now possible to work more concretely on expected regulatory and policy requirements.



Fig. 2 Process flow for components of microbicide introduction

5.1 Clinical and Regulatory Issues

As a new product class, to be introduced to women in low and middle income countries, the regulatory requirements for approval and licensure for microbicides have yet to be clearly specified (see Nardi et al. 2014, this volume). Initial guidance from the US FDA and the EMA detailed aspects of trial design needed to provide sufficient evidence for licensure. There are multiple regulatory pathways that could be used for microbicide licensure, based primarily on FDA or EMA requirements, and these should in turn be considered by national regulatory authorities in the countries where microbicides will be introduced. EMA's article 58 provides for the EMA, in cooperation with WHO, to provide a scientific assessment of a new drug, yet leave authorization to the national regulatory authorities. Some countries have decided to recognize FDA's assessments, and adopt products that have FDA approval. Guidance for microbicide development continues to be developed and is available on the EMA and FDA websites (FDA 2012; EMA 2012).

It has been observed that although the regulatory bodies in some of the countries where microbicides will be introduced continue to develop their expertise and strengthen the resources needed to approve first-in-class products, many countries will need considerable support (Coplan et al. 2004; Stone 2009). In recognition of these challenges, organizations developing microbicides have engaged in consultations with regulatory authorities, to keep themselves apprised of the evidence that will be expected of them as well as to provide information to aid in agency deliberations. For example, in 2008, IPM began convening annual meetings that brought together representatives of the ethics and regulatory bodies in the African countries where microbicide research is being conducted. The meetings update these bodies on progress in microbicide development, and serve as a forum for considering the requirements for microbicide registration and licensure in the countries represented.

As microbicide products advanced through clinical trials, communication between research teams was facilitated by the Quick Working Group, and meetings convened by WHO, as mentioned above. Consultations with regulatory bodies, particularly the FDA, the EMA and the South African Medicines Control Council have also occurred, and are the furthest advanced for tenofovir gel and dapivirine ring. These bodies have indicated additional data that will be needed to support licensure, and as a result, a range of supportive clinical studies have been fielded or planned. These include studies of drug-drug interactions, use by women with specific health conditions (e.g., Hepatitis B, impaired liver function), female and male condom compatibility, and use by adolescents and postmenopausal women. Pregnancy registers have been developed for those who became pregnant while using microbicides, as well as studies enrolling women who became infected with HIV while participating in a microbicide trial. These clinical studies have been carefully developed with feedback from the regulatory bodies that requested them, to ensure that the data that will be required are collected. Finally, bridging or follow-on studies are being planned for the post-efficacy/prelicensure period, if the trials show the product(s) are effective, including those that will provide trial participants with continued access to the products they helped to prove effective.

Normative guidance provided by WHO is widely accepted and has a strong influence on policy, accelerates implementation in resource-limited settings, and is necessary for accessing funding for implementation from some donors such as the Global Fund. WHO guidelines contain clinical, public health, or policy recommendations about health interventions, and provide information about what policy makers, health care providers, or patients should do (WHO 2012b). While national regulatory authorities have the mandate and responsibility to allow a product into the market in their jurisdiction, WHO Guidelines provide advice on issues to consider when national program managers and policy makers decide whether and how a product should be used, whether and how it should be prioritized to certain segments of the population or risk groups, and how to deliver the new product in an efficient and cost-effective manner with due consideration to other priority health interventions. The process to develop normative guidance on microbicides is underway and is aimed to be published soon after the products are first licensed. The guidance will be informed by pilot introduction and acceptability research conducted in high priority settings and communities if the new products have been shown to be safe and effective in the late-stage clinical studies.

A parallel procedure that will accelerate introduction and availability of the new microbicide products is the WHO prequalification process which is applied to medicines and medical devices in priority areas (WHO 2013a, b). This procedure is usually focussed on medicinal products with established markets and several generic manufacturers, and prequalifies specific manufacturing sites and facilities to supply product for international procurement agencies for distribution in resource-limited settings. In this respect the prequalification program concentrates on the quality of the manufacturing process and the finished product. However, when applied to novel pharmaceutical products, the WHO prequalification process also assesses the safety and efficacy of the product in a similar manner to national regulatory authorities. This assessment will be strongly influenced by the result of any reviews by and decisions from stringent regulatory authorities. At present, prequalification requirements have not been developed for microbicides but the procedures should be initiated once data on the safety and efficacy of the new microbicide products are available.

5.2 Social Science and Behavioral Science Research

A decade ago, a landmark social and behavioral science study on preparing for microbicide introduction provided an overview of issues relevant to community, service delivery, policy development, and advocacy (Becker 2004). This work high-lighted the range of potential contributions from social science and behavioral research. Earlier social and behavioral science research focused on acceptability of hypothetical vaginal products, and conceptual models framed acceptability as influencing adherence to use of microbicides proven effective (Woodsong and Koo 2002).

As experience with clinical trials increasingly pointed to adherence problems, significant effort has been devoted to measuring and motivating adherence to product use (van der Straten et al. 2012; Woodsong 2013; Tolley in press), and further understanding how (or if) acceptability and adherence are related (Montgomery, Gafos et al. 2010). Microbicide clinical trials include collection of behavioral data on acceptability and adherence, and provide behavioral counseling for risk reduction and adherence to the study protocol. Additional ancillary studies have further investigated factors influencing use within clinical trials, collecting data from trial participants as well as their male partners, health professionals, and community stakeholders (Pool et al. 2010; Whitehead et al. 2011; van der Straten et al. 2012; Woodsong et al. 2012). This body of research provides data that can inform much of the workstreams portrayed in Figure 3, particularly once a product with demonstrated clinical effectiveness becomes available outside of a research setting.

For example, the adherence counseling approaches used in microbicide trials are being further scrutinized and studied to ensure quality counseling in trials as well as provide an evidence base for operations research to develop future counseling on use of an effective product (Hoffman et al. 2008; Evangeli et al. 2009; Amico 2012). Social and behavioral science has identified gender issues (Mantell et al. 2009; FHI360 2014) and traditional sexual practices (Hilber et al. 2007; Braunstein et al. 2011) that could influence uptake and use of microbicides

proven effective. Marketing research will benefit from what has been learned about user perceptions of microbicide products and their use within sexual relationships (Bentley et al. 2004; Tolley et al. 2006; Morrow et al. 2007; Woodsong and Alleman 2008). Community engagement, education, and advocacy all require an understanding of social, cultural, and behavioral factors that will influence initial uptake and use, and it is expected that social scientists and behavioral scientists will be engaged in this work.

5.3 Community Engagement and Education

Community engagement is an essential component in the process of developing new health technologies, and facilitating introduction, uptake, and sustained use. It will be critically important for microbicides, as they will be introduced in settings where non-Western health belief systems are common, and the products are to be used for prevention (not treatment) of a highly stigmatized disease which is frequently associated with rumors, misinformation, and suspicion. Community stakeholders serve as an interface between government policy makers, program developers, civil society groups, and potential microbicide users. The HIV care and treatment field has demonstrated that community stakeholders and other influential individuals must be involved from the initial stages of human trials, and preferably even earlier (Tindana et al. 2007; Tedrow et al. 2012; AVAC 2013). Guidance and training in "Good Participatory Practice" has been developed by UNAIDS/AVAC to provide basic tools for effectively educating and engaging with communities in research (UNAIDS/AVAC 2011).

Microbicide trial researchers have routinely solicited community input, by working with existing community advisory groups or forming new ones. Initially, microbicide activities with communities were focused on increasing awareness of the need for a woman-centered HIV prevention product. As clinical research has progressed, community engagement has expanded to strengthen local knowledge about scientific research, as well as provide education on HIV prevention that can support the emergence of demand for microbicides. There is considerable variability in the form and function of community advisory groups (Morin et al. 2003), but the community groups currently engaged with microbicide trials are poised to provide support for a wide range of introduction activities.

5.4 Policy and Advocacy

The timing for policy and advocacy work is critical, and must be synchronized with the product development process. Microbicide advocates focused initially on the basic concept of a vaginal method that women can use for protection, followed by details about the products that advanced to large-scale efficacy testing. Next will be concerted efforts to champion the development of policies and programs to deliver the microbicides that prove efficacious. The process of policy development, and attendant national guidelines and budgets, requires lengthy and multitiered discussions. Although policy makers may be reluctant to engage in serious consideration of a new class of product that is not yet proven effective, past experiences with developing HIV and population policies demonstrate that the policy process is lengthy and requires consultation and buy-in from many sectors (Stover 1998). Thus, it is appropriate to engage with policy makers and other influential parties during the clinical research process, to set the stage for action once efficacy is demonstrated. The possibility exists that a microbicide trial could be discontinued early because of high levels of efficacy, and in such a situation, advocates and policymakers will be keen to take advantage of the momentum of such a positive situation and move for speedy introduction.

The policy development process varies between countries, but the steps in this process are generally known, and approaches for engagement in these steps have been articulated. A number of assessment tools, techniques, and templates useful to organize information for policy makers to use in decision-making can be used for development of microbicide policies (Schwartlander et al. 2001; Stover 2003). Furthermore, policy development must be done in parallel with regulatory development, as the policies will reflect the regulations for how, who, when, and for what the products can be made available. For innovations in the international public health sector, the interface between product developers and policy makers has historically been supported by international aid agencies, and it is likely that such agencies will provide support for microbicide introduction in sub-Saharan Africa.

5.5 Operations Research and Implementation Science

International aid agencies, particularly USAID, provide funding support for operations and implementation research, and will likely be instrumental in microbicide introduction. This work will draw from all the streams of activity shown in Fig. 2 to plan programs in accordance with the capacity and requirements of local health service delivery systems. The Population Council, with funding support from USAID, has convened consultative meetings with nongovernmental, governmental, advocacy, and donor organizations to consider how experience with introducing other healthcare technologies, particularly contraceptives, can inform development of pilot and demonstration projects, and operations research for microbicide introduction (Brady and McGrory 2007, 2012). FHI 360, with funding support from the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, has completed a "proof of deliverability" study, to highlight issues that could facilitate or hinder introduction of new HIV prevention methods, including microbicides (Evens et al. 2012).

Since the current lead microbicide candidates are ARV-based, the products will initially be available as prescription-only medicines. Thus, they must be delivered through formal health care delivery systems, and the service provider must be able

to provide HIV testing to ensure that users are and remain uninfected. The service delivery avenues that have been discussed most frequently are family planning services and/or HIV services. Both types of service delivery points have advantages and disadvantages, which vary considerably in different country settings and with different target populations.

In addition to requiring that users be HIV negative, the first microbicide delivery services will likely require that users be on contraceptives until the safety of the products during pregnancy has been established. Family planning centers are generally "woman friendly" service delivery settings that could provide both contraceptives and microbicides. An open-label follow-on study to CAPRISA 004 is providing tenofovir gel in family planning clinics to assess provision of microbicides in this service delivery setting, compared to the research clinic setting (Karim and Baxter 2013), and study results will inform decisions about co-locating microbicide delivery with family planning.

Not all women who are at risk of HIV infection access family planning services. HIV service delivery facilities reach out to general or targeted at-risk populations, and may provide a range of testing, care, and treatment services. However, such facilities are primarily resourced to provide care, and are less well-resourced to provide the necessary counseling and support for HIV prevention. In addition, the stigma that may be associated with HIV treatment and care facilities could be a deterrent to potential microbicide users. Furthermore, in order to deliver microbicides, an HIV service facility must have capacity to provide more than voluntary counseling and testing. Operations and implementation research will be needed to inform decisions about locating microbicide in these settings, to ensure that both practical and socio-cultural issues are addressed. Making microbicides available to young women will be a particular challenge as they already have limited access to family planning and other reproductive health services. Yet this high HIV incidence group is one of the populations most in need of new HIV prevention approaches and should be prioritized for access.

Regardless of the type of service delivery setting used for microbicide delivery, the basic elements of microbicide delivery programs will include determining potential users' eligibility (e.g., must be HIV negative) and contraindications for use, establishment of testing requirements (e.g., STI, pregnancy and HIV testing), and a resupply schedule. The products will require resources and space for storage, tracking, disposal, etc. Training programs will be needed to encompass service provision and counseling. Although in most settings, processes and systems for meeting needs are generally understood by in-country program developers, adding a completely new technology will require creativity and flexibility.

Microbicides are intended to fit within a range of HIV prevention options with different levels of use-effectiveness (Nuttall 2004; Brown 2007), and preferably be used with other effective methods, such as condoms. Thus health professionals must be able to provide information so that prospective users can combine microbicide use with other prevention methods, if they wish. Lack of provider support is cited as a significant factor contributing to poor uptake of female condoms and intrauterine contraceptive devices (Hubacher 1994; Kerrigan 2000; Hoffman et al. 2008; Mantell et al. 2011). This underscores the importance of leadership and guidance from national and international health professional associations, as well as the promulgation of clear national policies and service delivery protocols. It is likely that microbicide introduction and delivery will require additional scarce resources in health care delivery systems that are already stretched very thin.

5.6 Marketing

It is likely that microbicides will be introduced in government-subsidized programs in sub-Saharan Africa. Social marketing campaigns will be needed for microbicide introduction, and establish the initial positioning of these products. Some market research has been conducted during the microbicide development process to inform decisions about product formulations and means of delivery to the vagina. For example, market research studies assessed user preferences for the different types of products being considered for further development (e.g., gels, rings, vaginal tablets) (Nel et al. 2011), and studies assessed user preferences for products and their delivery modes (e.g., gel applicators) (Cohen et al. 2007, 2013). These studies provide information relevant to user interests and the products' appeal to potential users, which can inform marketing strategies.

Past experiences with condom social marketing campaigns and HIV prevention messages illustrate the importance of getting the introduction message right (Hanson et al. 2001). Doing so requires tailoring the message to the setting and potential user group. Social and behavioral science research, advocacy experiences, and community engagement activities conducted to date provide important insights into how to position microbicides as women's HIV prevention products (Boyce 2008). In the early days of microbicide development, they were referred to as "woman-controlled" and claims were made that they would empower women (Elias and Coggins 1996). It is now more common to use the term "woman-initiated" and to temper claims for the impact of microbicides on gender roles. Positioning microbicides as products to improve women's sexual pleasure could have negative ramifications if women's sexual pleasure is not a culturally appropriate topic for open discussion, but for some populations it could increase interest in the product.

Although preliminary work on product branding and social marketing research can be conducted earlier in microbicide development and be included in the regulatory dossiers, realistically it is probable that the main thrust will be conducted once efficacy is demonstrated. It is likely that these branding and marketing activities will include commercial firms with experience in marketing health products in low and middle income countries, as well as not-for-profit groups that have previously conducted social marketing campaigns for HIV prevention and contraceptives. Since the initial positioning of microbicides could have a long-term impact on perception and uptake (Brady and McGrory 2012), there is keen interest in making sure this receives thoughtful attention. The basic concept of

asking women to insert a microbicide product in their vagina and keep it there when having sexual intercourse, possibly without the partner's knowledge or approval, could become negatively sensationalized. It will be also important to monitor negative and erroneous publicity about health interventions and new technologies, and take appropriate steps to counter this when necessary (Robinson 2010; Larson et al. 2013).

5.7 Manufacturing, Supply Chain, Distribution

Manufacturing products for testing in clinical trials is done on a much smaller scale than will be required for introduction and rollout. Careful coordination will be needed to manufacture and deliver the increasingly larger amounts of products that will be needed for introduction and scale-up. Processes that are compliant with Good Manufacturing Practice must be achieved and validated, incremental increases in quantities must be estimated, and supply must be ensured through distribution channels that are monitored to ensure quality is maintained. As tenofovir gel and dapivirine ring advance in development, and potential manufacturing firms are identified, these considerations are becoming clearer. For example, there may be advantages to in-country manufacturing, both in terms of cost of production and transport, and because governments may require it. With improved clarity in the manufacturing process, the determination of microbicide cost per unit is also becoming more focused.

Microbicides are unlike other drug products that have been introduced in low and middle income countries long after being made available in the USA, Europe and other developed country markets, and they will require significant subsidies for manufacture and distribution. Demand forecasting and economies of scale are governed by policy and program, in accordance with funding for procurement. Again, the female condom experience is instructive, since low demand hindered economies of scale and potential cost reductions, and even when cost reductions were achieved, low demand persisted in areas where potential users, health professionals and policymakers continued to think of them as too expensive (Bertrand 1995, 2002; Horn 1998; Shane 2006). The importance of sustained supply is highlighted by contraceptive experiences in low and middle income countries, where sustained use of contraceptive products has been impeded by stock-outs, and these interruptions have affected use-effectiveness as well as provider and userconfidence in plans to continue to use the method (Bertrand 1995; Horn 1998).

Finally, women's experiences in clinical trials point to the importance of developing simple user-friendly instructions about how to correctly and consistently use microbicides (Woodsong et al. 2013). Increasingly, trials have used illustrated instruction sheets, with minimal text in the local language, to supplement the instructions given by clinical staff. These materials can be adapted for use with licensed products, as has been done by PATH for development of package inserts and labeling for the SILCS diaphragm and Woman's Condom.(PATH 2005;

PATH 2005; PATH 2006; Major et al. 2013) PATH conducted studies to assess women's ability to use the products by following the package instructions and work is currently underway to develop prototype packaging that meets regulatory requirements for labeling and package inserts in such a way that the preponderance of required information will not confuse users and that key messages are kept clear and comprehensible for users and providers. Similar user tests will be needed for microbicide packaging and use-instructions.

6 Conclusion

There is widespread agreement that women need more options for HIV prevention, and that vaginal microbicides could help meet this need. The challenges of introducing a new product class into overstretched healthcare systems in low and middle income countries are sobering, but work that is needed has become more clear since microbicide research first began.

Much of the work conducted thus far for the explicit purpose of planning for microbicide introduction focuses on the supply side, and as candidate products advance in efficacy testing, this type of planning will become more concrete. Certainly, there is much to be done to ensure that a reliable supply of quality products gets to where they are needed. However, the demand side of microbicide access also requires significant attention and planning. There is currently no space for microbicides on the shelves in public health clinics, people don't ask for them, and providers don't recommend them—this demand will have to be created. Furthermore, their use may challenge existing norms for sexual behavior (Becker 2004; Mantell et al. 2009). This has led to calls for a new paradigm for product introduction (Nuttall et al. 2007).

A compelling reason why microbicides are needed is that the cornerstones of HIV prevention—sexual abstinence, mutual sexual fidelity, and condom use which have been so successful in reducing HIV incidence in many communities and populations, are inadequate for many women at risk of infection. This is evidenced by the stubbornly high HIV incidence in young women in sub-Saharan African countries. By intention or design, microbicide introduction could become a leverage point for empowerment and other broader improvements in women's positions in those regions targeted for microbicide introduction. In order to accomplish this goal, microbicides must be introduced in a way that provides appropriate access to those who need them most, and ensures that users are adequately empowered to use them correctly and consistently so that they can better protect themselves against infection.

Acknowledgment The authors would like to thank Polly Harrison for her review and comments on an earlier draft of this paper.

References

- Abdool Karim Q, Abdool Karim SS, Frohlich JA, Grobler AC, Baxter C, Mansoor LE et al (2010) Effectiveness and safety of tenofovir gel, an antiretroviral microbicide, for the prevention of HIV infection in women. Science 329(5996):1168–1174
- Abdool Karim SS, Richardson BA, Ramjee G, Hoffman IF, Chirenje ZM, Taha T et al (2011) Safety and effectiveness of BufferGel and 0.5% PRO2000 gel for the prevention of HIV infection in women. AIDS 25(7):957–66 Epub 2011/02/19
- Alliance for Microbicide Development (2007) Mapping the microbicide effort. Alliance for Microbicide Development, Silver Spring
- Alliance for Microbicide Development (2006) The microbicide development strategy. Alliance for Microbicide Development, Silver Spring
- Amico KR (2012) Adherence to pre-exposure chemoprophylaxis: the behavioral bridge from efficacy to effectiveness. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 7(6):542-8 Epub 2012/09/12
- UNAIDS/AVAC (2011) Good participatory practice: guidelines for biomedical HIV prevention trials. UNAIDS, Geneva
- AVAC (2013) Research and Reality: AVAC Report 2013. Global Advocacy for HIV Prevention, NewYork
- Becker JD, Cooper D, Harries J, Hoffman M, Orner P, Moodley J, McGrory E, Bracken H (2003) Paving the path: preparing for microbiocide introduction. Report of a qualitative study in South Africa. Engender Health, New York
- Bentley ME, Fullem AM, Tolley EE, Kelly CW, Jogelkar N, Srirak N et al (2004) Acceptability of a microbicide among women and their partners in a 4-country phase I trial. Am J Public Health 94(7):1159–64
- Brady E, McGrory E (2012) Shaping the Operations Research Agenda for Antiretroviral-Based Prevention products for Women: Gels and Rings. Population Council, New York
- Brady E, McGrory E (2007) Day of Dialogue. Insights and Evidence from Product Introduction: Lessons for Microbicides. Report of a meeting. Population Council, New York
- Brooks A, Smith TA, de Savigny D, Lengeler C (2012) Implementing new health interventions in developing countries: why do we lose a decade or more? BMC Public Health 12:683 (Epub 2012/08/23)
- Brown G, Raghavendran F, Walker S (2007) Planning for microbicide access in developing countries: lessons from the introduction of contraceptive technologies. International Partnership for Microbicides, Silver Spring
- Braunstein S, Van De Wijgert J (2005) Preference and practices related to vaginal lubrication: implications for microbicide acceptability and clinical testing. J Women Health 14(5): 424–433
- Coplan PM, Mitchnick M, Rosenberg ZF (2004) Regulatory challenges in microbicide development. Science 304(5679):1911–2 Epub 2004/06/26
- Darroch JE, Frost JJ (1999) Women's interest in vaginal microbicides. Fam Plan Perspec 31(1):16-23
- Elias C, Coggins C (2001) Acceptability research on female-controlled barrier methods to prevent heterosexual transmission of HIV: where have we been? where are we going? J Women Health Gen-B 10(2):163–73
- EMA (2012) Reflection paper on the non-clinical and clinical development for oral and topical HIV pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP). http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Scientific_guideline/2012/03/
- Evangeli M, Engelbrecht SK, Swartz L, Turner K, Forsberg L, Soka N (2009) An evaluation of a brief motivational interviewing training course for HIV/AIDS counsellors in Western Cape Province. South Africa. AIDS Care 21(2):189–96 Epub 2009/02/21
- FACTS (2014) FACTS001 study. http://www.facts-consortium.co.za

- FDA (2012) Draft guidance for industry—vaginal microbicides: development for the prevention of HIV infection. Food and Drug Administration, Center for Drug Evaluation and Research, Rockville
- FDA (2012b) Guidance for Industry: Vaginal Microbicides Development for the Prevention of HIV Infection. Food and Drug Administration, Rockville
- FHI360 (2014) Advocacy brief: gender considerations for microbicide introduction. http://www. Fhi360.org/advocacybrief. Accessed Dec 2013
- Frost LJR MR (2009) Access: how do good health technologies get to poor people in poor countries? Harvard Center for Population and Development Studies, Boston
- Hankins CA, Dybul MR (2013) The promise of pre-exposure prophylaxis with antiretroviral drugs to prevent HIV transmission: a review. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 8(1):50–8 Epub 2012/12/04
- Harrison P (2007) Origins, mandate, and activities of the "quick" clinical trials working group. In: Presentation to the Institute of Medicine committee on methodological challenges in HIV prevention trials. Washington DC, 6–7 Feb 2007
- Harrison PF (1999) A new model for collaboration: the Alliance for Microbicide Development. Int J Gyn Ob 67(Suppl 2):S39–53 Epub 2000/02/08
- Herman L, Oudin A (2010) PDP access strategy discussion paper. In: PDP Access Workgroup. http://citesource.trincoll.edu/apa/apaworkingpaper.pdf
- Hilber AM et al (2007) Vaginal practices, microbicides and HIV: what do we need to know? Sex Trans Infec 83(7):505–508
- Hoffman S, Cooper D, Ramjee G, Higgins JA, Mantell JE (2008) Microbicide acceptability: insights for future directions from providers and policy makers. AIDS Ed Prev 20(2):188–202 Epub 2008/04/25
- IPM (2007) Microbicide access forum draft meeting report. Nairobi, Kenya, International Partnership for Microbicides, Silver Spring
- IPM (2008) Microbicide access forum meeting report. Mexico City, International Partnership for Microbicides, Silver Spring
- IPM (2014) IPM 027-The Ring Study. http://www.ipmglobal.org/our-work/research/ipm-027-ring-study-02012
- Kim SC, Becker S, Dieffenbach C, Hanewall BS, Hankins C, Lo YR et al (2010) Planning for pre-exposure prophylaxis to prevent HIV transmission: challenges and opportunities. J Int AIDS Society 13:24 (Epub 2010/07/14)
- Mandelbaum-Schmid J (2004) New generation of non-profit initiatives tackles world's "neglected" diseases. B World Health Organ 82(5):395–6 Epub 2004/08/10
- Mantell JE, Needham SL, Smit JA, Hoffman S, Cebekhulu Q, Adams-Skinner J et al (2009) Gender norms in South Africa: implications for HIV and pregnancy prevention among African and Indian women students at a South African tertiary institution. Cult Health Sex 11(2):139–57 Epub 2009/02/28
- Marrazzo J, Ramjee G, Nair G, Palanee T, Mkhize B, Nakabiito C et al (2013) Pre-exposure Prophylaxis for HIV in women: daily oral tenofovir, oral tenofovir/emtricitabine, or vaginal tenofovir gel in the voice study (mtn 003) (paper #26lb). In: 20th conference on retorviruses and opportunistic infections; 3-6 Mar 2013, Georgia World Conference Center, Atlanta
- McCormack S, Ramjee G, Kamali A, Rees H, Crook AM, Gafos M et al (2010) PRO2000 vaginal gel for prevention of HIV-1 infection (Microbicides Development Programme 301): a Phase 3, randomised, double-blind, parallel-group trial. Lancet 376(9749):1329–37
- McGrory EG, Gupta G (2002) Preparing for microbicides access. The Rockefeller Foundation Microbicide Initiative, NewYork
- Montgomery CM, Gafos M, Lees S, Morar NS, Mweemba O, Ssali A et al (2010) Re-framing microbicide acceptability: findings from the MDP301 trial. Cult Health Sex 12(6):649–62
- Morin SF, Maiorana A, Koester KA, Sheon NM, Richards TA (2003) Community consultation in HIV prevention research: a study of community advisory boards at 6 research sites. J Acq Immun Def Synd 33(4):513–20

- Morrow KM, Fava JL, Rosen RK, Christensen AL, Vargas S, Barroso C (2007) Willingness to use microbicides varies by race/ethnicity, experience with prevention products, and partner type. Health Psychol 26(6):777–86 Epub 2007/11/21
- MTN (Microbicide Trials Network) (2014) A multi-center, randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled Phase 3 safety and efectiveness trial of a vaginal matrix ring containing dapivirine for the prevention of hiv-1 infection in women (MTN-020). Microbicide trials network. http:// www.mtnstopshiv.org/studies/3614
- Peterson L, Nanda K, Opoku BK, Ampofo WK, Owusu-Amoako M, Boakye AY et al (2007) SAVVY (C31G) gel for prevention of HIV infection in women: a Phase 3, double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial in Ghana. PloS One 2(12):e1312
- Pool R, Montgomery CM, Morar NS, Mweemba O, Ssali A, Gafos M et al (2010) Assessing the accuracy of adherence and sexual behaviour data in the MDP301 vaginal microbicides trial using a mixed methods and triangulation model. PloS One 5(7):e11632
- Ratzan SC (2007) Public-private partnerships for health. J Health Commun 12(4):315–6 Epub 2007/06/15
- Severy L, Newcomer S (2005) Critical issues in contraception and STI acceptability research. J Soc Issues 61(1):45–65
- Skoler-Karpoff S, Ramjee G, Ahmed K, Altini L, Plagianos MG, Fried-land B et al (2008) Efficacy of Carraguard for prevention of HIV infection in women in South Africa: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 372(9654):1977–87 Epub 2008/12/09
- Stone A, Harrision P (2010) Microbicides, the way forward. Alliance for Microbicide Development, Silver Spring
- Stone A (2009) Regulatory issues in microbicide development. http://whqlibdoc.who.int/ publications/2010/9789241599436_eng.pdf
- Tedrow VA, Zelaya CE, Kennedy CE, Morin SF, Khumalo-Sakutukwa G, Sweat MD et al (2012) No "magic bullet": exploring community mobilization strategies used in a multi-site community based randomized controlled trial: Project Accept (HPTN 043). AIDS Behav 16(5):1217–26 Epub 2011/08/09
- Terris-Prestholt F, Foss AM, Cox AP, Heise L, Meyer-Rath G, Delany-Moretlwe S et al (2014) Cost-effectiveness of tenofovir gel in urban South Africa: model projections of HIV impact and threshold product prices. BMC Infect Dis 14:14 (Epub 2014/01/11)
- Tindana PO, Singh JA, Tracy CS, Upshur REG, Daar AS, Singer PA et al (2007) Grand challenges in global health: community engagement in research in developing countries. PLoS Med 4(9):e273
- Tolley EE, Eng E, Kohli R, Bentley ME, Mehendale S, Bunce A et al (2006) Examining the context of microbicide acceptability among married women and men in India. Cult Health Sex 8(4):351–69 Epub 2006/07/19
- Tolley EF, B Gatos M, Amico R, Van Damme L, Woodsong C, MacQueen K, Mansoor L, McCormack S (in press) Drug delivery and development of Anti-HIV microbicides. In: das Neves J (ed) Socioeconomic and behavioral factors influencing choice, adherence and success of microbicide formulations. Pan Stanford Publishing, Singapore
- UNAIDS/AVAC (2011) Good Participatory Practice: Guidelines for biomedical HIV prevention trials. UNAIDS, Geneva
- USAID (2013) USAID proposal for a shared vision and strategic plan for microbicide introduction. USAID, Washington
- Vallely A, Shagi C, Kasindi S, Desmond N, Lees S, Chiduo B et al (2007) The benefits of participatory methodologies to develop effective community dialogue in the context of a microbicide trial feasibility study in Mwanza, Tanzania. BMC Public Health 7:133
- Van Damme L, Govinden R, Mirembe FM, Guédou F, Solomon S, Beck-er ML et al (2008) Lack of effectiveness of cellulose sulfate gel for the prevention of vaginal HIV transmission. N Engl J Med 359:463–72
- Van Damme L, Ramjee G, Alary M, Vuylsteke B, Chandeying V, Rees H et al (2002) Effectiveness of COL-1492, a nonoxynol-9 vaginal gel, on HIV-1 transmission in female sex workers: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 360(9338):971–7
- van der Straten A, Montgomery ET, Cheng H, Wegner L, Masenga G, von Mollendorf C et al (2012) high acceptability of a vaginal ring intended as a microbicide delivery method for HIV prevention in African women. AIDS Behav 2012 (Epub 2012/05/31)
- van der Straten A, Van Damme L, Haberer JE, Bangsberg DR (2012b) Un-raveling the divergent results of pre-exposure prophylaxis trials for HIV prevention. AIDS 26(7):F13–9 Epub 2012/ 02/16
- Verguet S, Walsh JA (2010) Vaginal microbicides save money: a model of cost-effectiveness in South Africa and the USA. Sex Transm Infect 86(3):212–6
- Vickerman P, Watts C, Delany S, Alary M, Rees H, Heise L (2006) The importance of context: model projections on how microbicide impact could be affected by the underlying epidemiologic and behavioral situation in 2 African settings. Sex Transm Dis 33(6):397–405
- Walker SM, West S, Raghavendran V (2006) Framework for future microbicide access in developing countries. In: International AIDS conference; Mexico City
- Watts C, Vickerman P (2001) The impact of microbicides on HIV and STD transmission: model projections. AIDS 15(S):s43-s4
- Whitehead SJ, McLean C, Chaikummao S, Braunstein S, Utaivoravit W, van de Wijgert JH et al (2011) Acceptability of Carraguard vaginal microbicide gel among HIV-infected women in Chiang Rai Thailand. PloS one 6(9):e14831 Epub 2011/09/15
- WHO (2012a) Scientific and technical requirements to formulate a female condom generic specific specification and prequalification scheme. WHO, Geneva. (http://www.who.int/entity/reproductivehealth/publications/family_planning/rhr_12_03/en/index.html)
- WHO (2012b). WHO handbook for guideline development. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization 2012. http://www.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/75146/1/9789241548441_eng.pdf.
- WHO (2013a) HIV preventives technology and market landscape. WHO, Geneva. http://www. unitaid.eu/images/marketdynamics/publications/UNITAID-HIV_Preventives_Landscape-1st_ edition.pdf
- WHO (2013b) Prequalification of medicines by WHO. Fact sheet No. 278, updated January 2013. http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs278/en/
- WHO. WHO expert committee on specifications for pharmaceutical preparations. WHO, Geneva
- WHO/UNAIDS. (2010) Next steps with 1% tenofovir gel. Johannesburg, South Africa WHO/ UNAIDS meeting: WHO/UNAIDS, 25-26 August 2010, WHO, Geneva
- Widdus R (2005) Public-private partnerships: an overview. T Roy Soc Trop Med H 99(Suppl 1):S1–8 Epub 2005/08/09
- Wilson DP, Coplan PM (2008) Mathematical models and health economic aspects of microbicides. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 3(5):587–92
- Woodsong C, Alleman P (2008) Sexual pleasure, gender power and microbicide acceptability in Zimbabwe and Malawi. AIDS Educ Prev 20(2):171–87 Epub 2008/04/25
- Woodsong C, Alleman P, Musara P, Chandipwisa A, Chirenje M, Martinson F et al (2012) Preventive misconception as a motivation for participation and adherence in microbicide trials: evidence from female participants and male partners in Malawi and Zimbabwe. AIDS Behav 16(3):785–90 Epub 2011/08/25
- Woodsong C, Koo HP (2002) Holistic view of acceptability among a multi-ethnic population of adult and teen women and men. In: Paper presented at Microbicides 2002, Antwerp, 12–15 May 2002
- Woodsong C, MacQueen K, Amico R, Friedland B, Gafos M, Mansoor L, Tolley E, McCormack S (2013) Microbicide clinical trial adherence: insights for introduction. J Int AIDS Society 16(1):18505. doi:10.7448/IAS.16.1.18505

Index

A

Access forums, 161 Access Working Group, 155, 158 Acute toxicity, 62 Adaptive designs, 109 Adherence counseling, 165 Adherence, 100, 101, 105, 107–109, 111, 156, 158, 165 Adolescents, 106, 108 Advocacy, 129 Alliance for Microbicide Development, 158, 159 Animal models, 124 ARV, 1, 9, 14, 15 AVAC, 162, 166

B

Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, 161, 167 Branding and marketing, 169 Buehler, 66 BufferGel[®], 29, 33, 80, 104, 106, 122, 124, 156

С

CAPRISA 004 trial, 100, 102, 104, 105, 156, 161, 168
Carcinogenicity, 65, 66, 72
Carraguard[®], 29, 33, 80, 90, 100, 103, 106, 122, 156
Cellulose sulfate, 100, 103
CHARM program, 128
Clinical development, 125
Coitally dependent dosage forms, 32
Coitally independent dosage forms, 42
Community engagement, 166, 169
Cytotoxicity, 60, 67, 70

D

Dapivirine, 100, 105, 157 Demand forecasting, 159, 170 Dose volume, 63 Drug-device combinations, 70

Е

Effectiveness, 98–102, 104–106, 108–110 Efficacy, 98–101, 103, 109, 110 Electrospun fibers, 45 EMA, 164 Ethics and regulatory bodies, 164 Explants, 89, 90

F

FACTS 001, 102, 105 Family planning centers, 168 FDA, 164 Female condom, 158, 159, 161, 168, 170 Female genital tract, 83, 88 FEM-PrEP trial, 101 FHI 360, 167 Films, 30, 31, 36–39 First generation microbicides, 156 Formulation development, 121 Founder virus, 120, 123

G

Gel applicators, 35 Gels, 29–35, 39, 41 Gender issues, 165 Genotoxicity, 64, 70, 72 Global Campaign for Microbicides, 158 Good Manufacturing Practice, 170

Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology (2014) 383: 177–179 DOI: 10.1007/978-3-662-44596-9 © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2014

н

HIV, 80–91, 138–144, 146–148, 150 HIV-1, 1–9, 11, 12, 14 HIV-1 transmission, 118–125 HIV services delivery facilities, 168 HIVNET-008, 125 HPTN 035 trial, 104 Hyperosmolar products, 121 Hypersensitivity reaction, 66

I

Immunity, 81, 84, 86 Inflammatory response, 68 International Partnership for Microbicides, 154, 156–158, 160, 161, 164

L

Local lymph node assay, 66

Μ

Macaques, 69, 71 Market research, 169 Maximization test, 66 MDP 301 trial, 104 Metabolism, 61 Microbicide Development Strategy, 159 Microbicide, 1, 2, 5, 7–14, 28–35, 37–47, 80, 81, 83–89, 91, 101–111, 138, 139, 142–150MTN-007, 125, 126, 129 MTN-017, 129 Mucosal HIV acquisition, 1 Multi-drug combination, 71 Multipurpose products, 109

N

Nonhuman primate, 99, 122 Nonoxynol-9, 103, 155 Nonspecific microbicides, 29, 33, 36

0

Occluded patch, 66 Operations and implementation research, 162, 167, 168

Р

PATH, 154, 170, 171 pH, 58, 60 Pharmacokinetics, 58, 61, 63, 71, 72, 87 Pipeline, 120 Policy development, 165, 167 Polymers, 103 Population Council, 161, 167 Preclinical formulations, 57 Preclinical methods, 1 Preclinical testing, 123, 124 Pregnancy, 102 PRO2000[®], 99, 103, 104, 156, 161, 162 Process flow for components of microbicide introduction, 163 Product Development Partnership (PDP) Access Group, 160

Q

Quick working group, 158, 164

R

Rabbit vaginal irritation study, 68, 70
Receptive anal intercourse, 120, 128, 129
Rectal microbicides

acceptability, 117, 118, 125, 128
formulation, 121
preclinical, 121–125

Regulatory pathways, 163
Regulatory strategy, 144, 150
Repeat dose toxicology, 62
Reproductive toxicology, 64
Resistance, 108, 110
RMP-01, 125, 126
RMP-02/MTN-006, 125, 126

S

Safety pharmacology, 58, 60, 72 SAVVY[®], 103 SCID mouse, 124 Secondary pharmacology, 58, 60 Segment I, 64, 65, 71 Segment II, 64, 65 Segment III, 64 Sensitization, 66, 67, 70 Sexually transmitted infections, 60, 67 SILCS diaphragm, 45–47 Index

Silicone, 43, 157
Social and behavioral science, 162, 165, 169
South African medicines control council (SA MCC), 164
Specific microbicide, 29
Sperm, 60
Superiority designs, 109
Surfactants, 103
Susceptibility to infection, 67, 69, 73
Systemic absorption, 58, 60, 61, 63, 64
Systemic toxicity, 61, 63

Т

Tablets, 30, 31, 38–43 Tenofovir, 100, 102, 104–108, 110, 156, 157, 161, 162, 164, 168, 170 Transgenic mice, 65 Thermoplastic rings, 44 Toxicokinetics, 58, 61, 63

U

USAID, 162, 167 User-friendly instructions, 170

V

Vaginal drug delivery, 31, 32, 45 Vaginal microflora, 60, 68 Vaginal rings, 31, 42–43, 45, 157 VOICE trial, 102, 104–106, 156

W

WHO prequalification process, 164, 165 Woman-initiated, 169 World Health Organization, 155, 160, 161